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Senate 
The Senate met at 9:30 a.m. and was 

called to order by the Honorable 
KIRSTEN E. GILLIBRAND, a Senator from 
the State of New York. 

PRAYER 

The Chaplain, Dr. Barry C. Black, of-
fered the following prayer: 

Let us pray. 
Creator God, alert our senses to Your 

world. Let sight and sound, taste and 
touch remind us that You are sov-
ereign and in control of the unfolding 
events of our planet. 

Give our lawmakers the desire to do 
Your will. Equip them with deeper in-
sight and loftier courage, enabling 
them to act not only for today but for 
the coming hour of Your Kingdom. 
Keep their idealism and dreams of a 
better world from being crushed by dis-
appointment, doubts, and despair. 
Show them the way of servanthood, 
which sanctifies every task done for 
Your glory. We pray in Your sacred 
Name. Amen. 

f 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The Honorable KIRSTEN E. 
GILLIBRAND led the Pledge of Alle-
giance, as follows: 

I pledge allegiance to the Flag of the 
United States of America, and to the Repub-
lic for which it stands, one nation under God, 
indivisible, with liberty and justice for all. 

f 

APPOINTMENT OF ACTING 
PRESIDENT PRO TEMPORE 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will please read a communication 
to the Senate from the President pro 
tempore (Mr. INOUYE). 

The assistant legislative clerk read 
as follows: 

U.S. SENATE, 
PRESIDENT PRO TEMPORE, 

Washington, DC, March 16, 2011. 
To the Senate: 

Under the provisions of rule I, paragraph 3, 
of the Standing Rules of the Senate, I hereby 

appoint the Honorable KIRSTEN E. 
GILLIBRAND, a Senator from the State of New 
York, to perform the duties of the Chair. 

DANIEL K. INOUYE, 
President pro tempore. 

Mrs. GILLIBRAND thereupon as-
sumed the chair as Acting President 
pro tempore. 

f 

RECOGNITION OF THE MAJORITY 
LEADER 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The majority leader is recog-
nized. 

f 

SCHEDULE 

Mr. REID. Madam President, fol-
lowing any leader remarks, the Senate 
will proceed to a period of morning 
business until 10:30 a.m., with Senators 
permitted to speak therein for up to 10 
minutes each, with the majority con-
trolling the first half and the Repub-
licans controlling the second half. 

Following morning business, the Sen-
ate will resume consideration of S. 493, 
the Small Business jobs bill. 

Senators should expect two rollcall 
votes at about 10:30 this morning. 
Those votes will be in relation to the 
following amendments: Nelson of Ne-
braska, regarding a sense-of-the-Senate 
resolution to reduce the Senate’s budg-
et by 5 percent, and a Snowe-Landrieu- 
Coburn amendment striking the Fed-
eral authorization of the National Vet-
erans Business Development Program. 

Additional rollcall votes in relation 
to amendments to the Small Business 
bill are expected during today’s session 
of the Senate. 

At 12 noon, Senator BLUMENTHAL, 
from Connecticut, will deliver his 
maiden speech and will speak for up to 
20 minutes. 

Yesterday, we received a 3-week con-
tinuing resolution from the House. I 
hope we will be able to reach an agree-
ment to consider that before the end of 
the week. 

MEASURE PLACED ON 
CALENDAR—H.J. RES. 48 

Mr. REID. Madam President, I am 
told that H.J. Res. 48 is at the desk and 
due for its second reading. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The clerk will read the bill by 
title for the second time. 

The assistant legislative clerk read 
as follows: 

A joint resolution (H.J. Res. 48) making 
further continuing appropriations for fiscal 
year 2011, and for other purposes. 

Mr. REID. Madam President, I object 
to any further proceedings with respect 
to the joint resolution. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Objection having been heard, the 
joint resolution will be placed on the 
calendar. 

f 

LEGISLATIVE COOPERATION 

Mr. REID. Madam President, no one 
can count the number of times this 
Chamber has heard calls for com-
promise. That call has come from Sen-
ators of good faith, from Senators on 
both sides. Indeed, it is the very es-
sence of the legislative branch, which 
was purposefully designed to run on 
consensus by our Founding Fathers. 

As Senators we search for the right 
arguments, and the right incentives 
that will help us strike the right bal-
ance—a balance that will let the Sen-
ate and the country move forward. But 
there has been no stronger argument 
for bipartisanship than the series of 
budget votes over the past few days. 

Last week, the Senate voted on two 
proposals—one written by Republicans 
and one written by Democrats. Some 
Republicans voted against the Repub-
lican bill and some Democrats voted 
against the Democratic bill. In the end, 
neither passed. 

Yesterday, the House voted on an-
other Republican proposal. Again, 
some Republicans voted against their 
own party’s plan—a lot of them did— 
and some Democrats voted for the 
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other party’s plan. This time, it 
passed—but only because it had bipar-
tisan support. We don’t know what will 
happen when that same question comes 
before the Senate this week, but we 
know we won’t see a strictly party-line 
vote. 

The lesson is obvious: Neither party 
can pass a bill without the other party, 
and neither Chamber can send that bill 
to the President without the other 
Chamber. Therefore, if you’re looking 
for a case study on why cooperation is 
necessary, that is as clear as it comes. 

It is just as obvious that we cannot 
meet in the middle if one side refuses 
to give any ground. Both parties and 
both Houses must be willing to work 
together. We cannot negotiate without 
a partner on the other side of the table. 
We will not find a solution in stubborn-
ness. 

I will repeat the request I have made 
since the beginning of the budget de-
bate. It is a request for reasonableness. 
It is the same call for compromise and 
consensus that has always kept this di-
verse Nation moving forward. It is the 
same appeal made by one of the great 
Senators in the history of this coun-
try—a Senator whose seat the Repub-
lican leader now holds. Kentucky’s 
Henry Clay said: 

All legislation is founded upon the prin-
ciple of mutual concession. 

If the Senate and House cannot pass 
a long-term budget that keeps the 
country open for business, another re-
ality will be made very plain for the 
American people to see. It will be crys-
tal clear which party was willing to 
work toward a common goal and which 
party lacked the courage to com-
promise. 

f 

RESERVATION OF LEADER TIME 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, leader-
ship time is reserved. 

f 

MORNING BUSINESS 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, the 
Senate will be in a period of morning 
business until 10:30 a.m., with Senators 
permitted to speak therein for up to 10 
minutes each, with the time equally di-
vided and controlled between the two 
leaders, or their designees, with the 
majority controlling the first half of 
the time, and the Republicans control-
ling the final half. 

The Senator from Maryland is recog-
nized. 

f 

AFFORDABLE CARE ACT 

Mr. CARDIN. Madam President, I 
take this time to reflect with my col-
leagues and say that we celebrate 
today the 1-year anniversary of the 
passage of the Affordable Care Act, and 
to reflect how much happened to im-
prove health care in America since the 
passage of the Affordable Care Act. 

We have reason to celebrate. If you 
are a senior in the Medicare Program, 
and you now know that you can see 
your primary care doctor every year 
for an annual wellness exam, and that 
wellness exam will now be covered 
under Medicare, and you will have an 
opportunity to meet with your doctor 
and take charge of your own health, 
you have a reason to celebrate passage 
of the Affordable Care Act. 

If you are a senior who happens to 
fall within the coverage gap under the 
prescription drug benefits in Medicare, 
the so-called doughnut hole, and you 
have been forced at times to leave pre-
scriptions on the counter of a drug-
store because you could not afford to 
pay the cost of the prescription, and 
you now know that there is coverage in 
Medicare if you fall within that gap— 
for last year, 3.2 million seniors who 
fell within the gap received a $250 
check. This year, the seniors who fall 
within this coverage gap will receive a 
50-percent discount on their brandname 
drugs. Next year, their benefit will be 
worth as much as $2,400 and, by 2020, we 
will close the gap entirely, all as a re-
sult of the passage of the Affordable 
Care Act. So you have reason to cele-
brate that Congress finally got the job 
done. 

If you are an American family, like 
many, and you celebrate your child’s 
graduation from college, only to find 
that your child could no longer be cov-
ered under your health insurance pol-
icy because of the age restriction, and 
now you learn that Congress has 
changed that age to 26, so you can keep 
your youngster under your family in-
surance program, and that child now 
has health insurance, and you are one 
of 1.2 million people who benefit from 
this provision that was in the Afford-
able Care Act, you have reason to cele-
brate the passage of the Affordable 
Care Act. 

If you are a small business owner 
who can now afford to cover your em-
ployees because of the small business 
tax credit that was included in the Af-
fordable Care Act—4 million eligible 
institutions will be eligible for that tax 
credit, and soon you will be able to get 
competitive rates. Small businesses 
today pay 20 percent more for the same 
coverage large companies have. Con-
gress took action last year to elimi-
nate that disparity. If you are one of 
those small business owners now bene-
fiting from that tax credit or who will 
benefit from more competitive rates 
and better choice, you have reason to 
celebrate the passage of the Affordable 
Care Act. 

If you happen to be a consumer of 
health insurance, as almost all of us 
are, and you want value for your pre-
mium dollar, you now know that with 
passage of the Affordable Care Act, the 
lion’s share of your health premiums 
must go for health benefits, reining in 
the excessive administrative costs of 
private insurance companies, and you 
know now that Congress has taken ac-
tion to prevent the abusive practices of 

private insurance companies, you have 
reason to celebrate the passage of the 
Affordable Care Act. 

If you happen to be the woman in 
Maryland, who was hiking in the 
mountains of West Virginia and fell off 
a cliff, was unconscious, and was flown 
to the closest emergency room to re-
ceive care and was denied coverage be-
cause she did not call ahead for 
preauthorization, you have a reason to 
celebrate the enactment of the Afford-
able Care Act. 

Yes, insurance companies have de-
nied coverage for emergency care be-
cause of requirements for 
preauthorization or have denied cov-
erage because the ultimate diagnosis 
did not meet their standard for reim-
bursement, even though your symp-
toms indicated you should seek emer-
gency care. I started working on that 
issue in 1995, known as the prudent 
layperson’s standards for requiring in-
surance companies to reimburse their 
policyholders for visits to emergency 
rooms, where their symptoms indicated 
they should go to the emergency room. 

In 1997, Medicare and Medicaid were 
changed in order to provide for the pru-
dent layperson’s standard for reim-
bursement. Now all insurance compa-
nies must comply with that standard 
because of the passage of the Afford-
able Care Act. 

If you are a parent who has a child 
who has asthma or you have been told 
that the insurance company won’t pro-
vide full coverage because of your 
child’s preexisting condition, and now 
you can get full coverage for your 
child, you too have a reason to cele-
brate the passage of the Affordable 
Care Act. 

If you are an adult and have been 
told you cannot get insurance because 
of a preexisting condition, such as high 
blood pressure, or you happen to be 
like a couple from Montgomery Coun-
ty, MD, who had to get two separate in-
surance policies because of preexisting 
conditions, paying two separate pre-
miums and two separate deductibles, 
and now you know you can get one in-
surance plan that will cover your fam-
ily, you have a reason to celebrate, be-
cause that too was corrected by the Af-
fordable Care Act that was passed by 
Congress 1 year ago. 

If you happen to be a taxpayer who is 
concerned about the fiscal soundness of 
Medicare or the budget deficit, you too 
have a reason to celebrate enactment 
of the Affordable Care Act, because the 
Affordable Care Act extended the sol-
vency of the Medicare system by 12 
years, putting it on a safer basis, mak-
ing it less vulnerable for our budget. 

The enactment of the Affordable Care 
Act reduced the Federal budget deficit 
by over $100 billion during the first 10 
years, and over $1.5 trillion during the 
first 20 years. This is because, quite 
frankly, this bill manages illness much 
more cost effectively. It uses health in-
formation technology more effectively 
and it invests in wellness, and it brings 
down the cost. That is not what this 
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Senator is saying has been established; 
it is what the CBO has told us will 
bring in savings on our budget deficit. 
Taxpayers have a reason to celebrate 
the enactment of the Affordable Care 
Act. 

There is one other reason to cele-
brate the year’s anniversary of the en-
actment of this legislation. Let me 
give one more example. A couple of 
weeks ago I was at the Greater Baden 
Health Center located about 7 or 8 
miles from where we are today. They 
are doing something about the infant 
mortality rate in our community. We 
have too high of an infant mortality 
rate because of low birth weight babies. 
Some do not survive and become part 
of our infant mortality numbers in 
America where we are much higher 
than we should be. Others survive and 
have complications that need to be ad-
dressed by our health care system, 
making it challenging for the infant 
and expensive for our society. 

At the Greater Baden Health Center, 
they are doing something about that 
situation. They are expanding their 
qualified health center to include pre-
natal care so pregnant women can get 
the type of attention they need to have 
healthy babies. That money comes 
from the Affordable Care Act because 
of the expansion of our qualified health 
centers. 

We all celebrate what we are able to 
accomplish. It will keep our children 
healthier and save us money and have 
less use of the emergency rooms by ex-
panding care at our qualified centers. 

Madam President, if you are con-
cerned about health disparities in 
America—and you have reason to be— 
minorities are two times more likely 
to suffer from diabetes and 33 percent 
more likely to die from heart disease. 
In the African-American community, 
the infant mortality rate is 2.3 times 
higher than the White community. 
When we look at the number of people 
who have access to health care and 
health insurance, the minority popu-
lation represents one-third. Yet they 
are one-half of the people who do not 
have health insurance. 

I think we all agree that we need to 
do something about that situation. 
That is not right in our sense of fair-
ness. But let me give one more reason 
it will save us money. 

A study done at Johns Hopkins Uni-
versity and the University of Maryland 
points out that we can save $260 billion 
in excess direct medical care costs if 
we can deal with the minority health 
disparities. We had done something 
about that in the Affordable Care Act. 
An amendment that I was proud to 
offer established the Institute for Mi-
nority Health and Health Disparities 
within the National Institutes of 
Health. We have developed minority 
health and disparity offices in each of 
our agencies that deal with health care 
to do something about health dispari-
ties in America. We can all celebrate 
that we are able to move that forward 
in the Affordable Care Act. 

We should all take pride that Amer-
ica at long last, after decades of unsuc-
cessful attempts, has acted. Health 
care is a right, not a privilege. As our 
dear friend, the late Senator Kennedy, 
said: We no longer have a sick care sys-
tem. We have taken action to include 
all under health care in America. 

I understand the Republicans in the 
House want to repeal each and every 
one of these improvements and accom-
plishments. They offer no hope of tak-
ing up these issues in a serious manner 
during this Congress. Speaking on be-
half of our seniors, speaking on behalf 
of our small business owners, speaking 
on behalf of the consumers of health 
insurance in America, speaking on be-
half of what is right, as far as covering 
and making sure everyone has access 
to affordable care, we do not want to 
see that happen. We do not want to 
move backwards. We have reason to 
celebrate the accomplishments of mov-
ing forward with health care. We want 
to move forward, not back, and con-
tinue to build on an American health 
care system that provides affordable 
quality care to all Americans. 

Madam President, I yield the floor 
and suggest the absence of a quorum. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The clerk will call the roll. 

The assistant legislative clerk pro-
ceeded to call the roll. 

Mr. MCCONNELL. Madam President, 
I ask unanimous consent that the order 
for the quorum call be rescinded. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

f 

RECOGNITION OF THE MINORITY 
LEADER 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The minority leader is recog-
nized. 

f 

GAS PRICES ON THE RISE 
Mr. MCCONNELL. Madam President, 

the rising cost of gasoline has become 
a major source of concern for most 
Americans. With prices in most States 
moving closer and closer to $4 a gallon, 
and already higher in some areas, 
America has a right to know where the 
President and Democrats in Congress 
stand on the issue. 

Let me begin this morning with a 
simple observation that it is no acci-
dent gas prices are skyrocketing at a 
time when Democrats control two- 
thirds of official Washington. It is no 
secret Democratic leaders in Wash-
ington do not particularly care for this 
issue. Ask them about gas prices and 
chances are they will tell you about 
some car they plan to build and have 
ready for production about 25 years 
down the road. Suggest we tap some of 
our domestic sources of oil and they 
will give you 101 reasons we cannot and 
how that is not a real solution anyway 
because it will take too long to get it 
out of the ground. 

We have been having that particular 
argument for decades now—literally 

for decades. Then they have the audac-
ity to step in front of the cameras and 
tell us they are all for reducing our de-
pendence on foreign sources of oil. 
With what—windmills? 

It is time to be serious about a seri-
ous problem. The fact is, there is no 
reason in the world we cannot invest in 
future technologies at the same time 
we are tapping into the resources we 
already have right here at home and 
creating jobs while we do it. But Demo-
crats do not seem to like that idea. 
They would rather force a change in 
behavior now than giving struggling 
American families the relief they need 
from the rising gas prices. 

Do not listen to what they say on the 
issue, watch what they do. Here is what 
they have done. 

Over the past 2 years, the Obama ad-
ministration has delayed, revoked, sus-
pended, or canceled an enormous range 
of development opportunities. 

One month after the President took 
office, his administration canceled 77 
oil and gas leases in Utah. Once the re-
view was complete, the administration 
refused to reinstate even a single one. 

A month after that, the administra-
tion shortened lease terms for offshore 
oil and gas production and raised fees 
for permit applications. 

Last January, it announced new re-
strictions for onshore oil and gas explo-
ration in the mountain West. 

Last February, it denied a permit to 
build a bridge needed to access an oil- 
producing field in Alaska, after the En-
vironmental Protection Agency des-
ignated a nearby river an aquatic re-
source of national importance. 

Last April, the administration sus-
pended 61 oil and gas leases in Montana 
that were issued in 2008 and then an-
nounced that all oil and gas leases in 
Montana, North Dakota, and South Da-
kota would be delayed indefinitely. 

Last May, the President announced a 
6-month moratorium on deepwater 
drilling—a moratorium that has been 
repeatedly struck down in the courts. 

The list of actions such as these go 
on and on, and that is to say nothing of 
the proposed new Environmental Pro-
tection Agency regulations on energy 
that would either cause oil refineries 
to pass along their resulting new pro-
duction costs to consumers at the 
pump or drive them and their jobs 
overseas. 

Let there be no doubt, the efforts of 
the White House are costing jobs and 
putting even more pressure on gas 
prices. Paying lipservice to the public’s 
concerns will not solve the problem. 
Unlocking our own sources of energy at 
home would help immensely. 

Just to give an idea of the kind of re-
sources we have right here at home, 
consider that just one 2,000-acre sec-
tion of the nonwilderness sections of 
the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, 
along with the Chukchi and Beaufort 
Seas, have enough recoverable oil to 
replace crude imports from the Persian 
Gulf for nearly 65 years—65 years. 

The problem is not that we need to 
look elsewhere for energy. The problem 
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is that Democrats in Washington will 
not let us use it. The problem is that 
even with gas prices on the rise, they 
want to tax it even more. 

Let’s make this simple. I am going to 
propose just two concrete practical 
things we can do in Washington to give 
the American people some relief, cre-
ate jobs, and help us be less dependent 
on foreign sources of oil, two ideas that 
would have wide bipartisan support. 
Let’s increase American energy pro-
duction, and let’s block any new regu-
lations that will drive up the produc-
tion costs for energy. These are two 
ideas that will create jobs and alleviate 
the increasing pressure on gas prices. 

Let’s leave the ideology aside and do 
some practical good for Americans who 
are struggling out there. Let’s increase 
American production of energy with 
American jobs and stop the job-stifling 
regulations. 

I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The clerk will call the roll. 
The assistant legislative clerk pro-

ceeded to call the roll. 
Mr. DURBIN. Madam President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

f 

ENERGY POLICY 

Mr. DURBIN. Madam President, we 
are all facing the challenge of gasoline 
prices adding a new burden to family 
budgeting as well as small businesses 
and large businesses alike. It couldn’t 
come at a worse time, in light of our 
recession and unemployment. But it is 
important for us to put into perspec-
tive where we are and how we should 
resolve this issue. 

When we look at the entire known re-
serves of oil and gas in the world—in 
the entire world—the United States 
has 3 percent—3 percent—and each 
year the United States consumes 25 
percent of the energy that is used in 
the world. So when I hear my col-
leagues on the other side come to the 
floor and say we can drill our way out 
of this, I say to them: That is unreal-
istic and doesn’t reflect the reality of 
what we face today. 

Yes, we should have responsible drill-
ing for oil and gas. We should be sen-
sitive to the environment to avoid the 
kind of hazards and accidents we saw 
in the Gulf of Mexico, to protect that 
part of America and part of the world 
we believe should be preserved for fu-
ture generations. But the notion if we 
could start drilling more our problems 
would go away is not only naive, it is 
wrong—flatout wrong. 

We heard the chants of ‘‘drill, baby, 
drill’’ a year and a half ago in the 
course of a Presidential campaign. It is 
not the answer to America’s energy 
policy, ever. We still import $1 billion 
worth of oil a day into the United 
States. It is an indication of our de-
pendence on foreign oil that any inter-

ruption in the Middle East or from 
other sources is going to raise our 
prices. 

What should we do about it? Several 
things. First, on the immediate agen-
da, we should look at the Strategic Pe-
troleum Reserve. The President has to 
decide—and said Friday he was consid-
ering—on releasing oil we have saved 
in this reserve to bring down prices and 
keep the economy moving forward. I 
support that. I hope the President will 
do that. 

Secondly, we have to look at ways 
that the current oil pricing is being 
gamed by some financiers and specu-
lators. From my point of view, this is 
something that needs to be not only 
examined but stopped. This speculation 
in oil prices runs up prices way too 
high, way too fast. 

Third, take a look at the oil compa-
nies themselves. The top five oil com-
panies are extremely profitable and, in 
the midst of crises, they make even 
more money. That is the reality. 

Then, we need to step back and look 
at our national energy policy. How do 
we encourage the use of more efficient 
cars and trucks? Well, we don’t do it by 
entertaining the amendment by the 
Republican leader in the Senate. He 
says the Environmental Protection 
Agency should step back from even en-
couraging the kind of fuel efficiency in 
cars and trucks which reduce our de-
pendence on foreign oil and reduce pol-
lution in the atmosphere. That is a 
step backward to the past. It is a rejec-
tion of basic science. 

So when the Republican leader comes 
to the floor and gives his prescription 
for today’s energy challenge in Amer-
ica, I would say to him: The patient is 
not going to get well, Senator, with 
your prescription. We have to have a 
coordinated energy policy moving to-
ward fuel efficiency, reducing the use 
of energy, and still fueling our econ-
omy with renewable and sustainable 
sources of energy that don’t pollute the 
atmosphere. 

The Senator from Kentucky, who was 
giving us a speech this morning about 
energy, actually has an amendment he 
is preparing for the floor which re-
moves the right of the Environmental 
Protection Agency to even deal with 
greenhouse gas emissions as they affect 
climate change and the world we live 
in. That is a stick-your-head-in-the- 
sand approach to an issue which future 
generations will look back on and say: 
What were they thinking; that they 
would ignore the reality of climate 
change in the world and the reality of 
what pollution is doing to our lungs, 
our health, our future. It is a reality 
that is being rejected by the Repub-
lican side of the aisle. 

Madam President, I ask how much 
time is remaining in morning business? 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Four minutes on the majority 
side. 

Mr. DURBIN. I thank the Chair. 

ANNIVERSARY OF HEALTH CARE 
REFORM 

Mr. DURBIN. Madam President, this 
is the 1-year anniversary of the Presi-
dent’s signing of health care reform, 
and I am happy to stand and say it rep-
resents one of the most important 
pieces of legislation in decades. For too 
long, we let our Nation’s health care 
crisis grow and ignored it. People who 
said let the market work its will, have 
to be honest about what the market 
did. The market started excluding peo-
ple who had preexisting conditions— 
and who among us doesn’t? The market 
started charging higher and higher 
prices for health insurance. The mar-
ket, unfortunately, was uncontrollable. 

We tried to deal with it, to bring 
pricing under control and deal with the 
realities families face across America. 
When I was in the most heated debate 
about the health care bill with tea 
party devotees in front of my office in 
Springfield, I told them: Let me tell 
you about some of the people in Illinois 
I have met. At some point, the tea 
party people said: Stop telling stories, 
DURBIN. We don’t want to hear any 
more stories. Of course, they don’t be-
cause those stories are the reason we 
did this. Those stories represent real 
lives. 

Let me tell one of those stories, rep-
resenting a family who comes from 
East Peoria, IL. This is Jill and Ric 
Lathrop. They have two sons, Sam and 
Nat. One of them has a Superman t- 
shirt on. They are 12 and 14 years old 
and they have severe hemophilia. It is 
a rare and costly medical condition. 

Thanks to the twice-weekly injec-
tions of blood clotting replacement fac-
tor they receive, the boys are able to 
live happy and healthy lives—and they 
look pretty darn good in that picture. 
That lifesaving medication costs 
roughly $250,000 per child, per year. 

For years, the family has lived in 
fear they would reach the lifetime 
limit of their insurance plan. That was 
a reality. Many of these plans had a 
ceiling that paid no more beyond a cer-
tain amount. Well, it happened to them 
in 2005. The hospital where Ric works 
as an MRI technician instituted a $2 
million lifetime cap on benefits. For 
most families, that wouldn’t even be an 
issue, but for the Lathrops, who know 
their annual medical expenses will al-
ways total hundreds of thousands of 
dollars to keep their boys alive, that 
was devastating. 

Rather than waiting for their bene-
fits to run out, the Lathrops moved to 
Peoria, where Ric found a job that pro-
vided insurance without lifetime lim-
its. He moved his family and found a 
job to get an insurance policy that 
would keep their boys alive. When the 
open enrollment period for their health 
insurance plan rolled around, they 
waited on edge to see if their insurance 
would, once again, institute an annual 
or lifetime limit on care that would 
force them to move again to ensure 
adequate coverage for their sons. 

Thanks to the bill we passed last 
year, insurance companies can no 
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longer place lifetime limits on care. 
Think about what that means to this 
family who picked up and moved and 
looked for a new job to get health in-
surance to keep their boys alive. Is 
that what America should be? I think 
not. 

Let me be very blunt about this. As 
good as this law was, it was not per-
fect. There are things that need to be 
addressed, examined, and changed. I 
have said before, and say again, the 
only perfect law was written on stone 
tablets and carried down a mountain 
by ‘‘Senator Moses.’’ Everybody else 
has been trying and hasn’t quite hit 
that standard. So let’s be humble about 
this and be open to change. But let’s 
not repeal this, as the Republicans 
have called for time and again. Let’s 
not say to the Lathrop family: Sorry. 
You are on your own if another life-
time limit comes along that may lit-
erally endanger the lives of these two 
beautiful little blue-eyed boys. 

That is what this debate is about. It 
is a story about a real family. That is 
why the other side hates to hear these 
stories, because the stories literally ex-
plain why stepping backward in time 
and repealing health care is exactly the 
wrong course for America. 

I yield the floor, and I suggest the ab-
sence of a quorum. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The clerk will call the roll. 

The assistant legislative clerk pro-
ceeded to call the roll. 

Mr. BARRASSO. Madam President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the order 
for the quorum call be rescinded. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

f 

A SECOND OPINION 

Mr. BARRASSO. Madam President, 
we are just about 1 year to the day 
from the day the President signed into 
law the health care law that is going to 
have an impact on all the people of this 
country. Here we are, 1 year later and 
we know a lot more about this law and 
people all around the country know a 
lot more about this law. 

I spent part of the weekend visiting 
folks in Buffalo, WY, attending the 
Buffalo health fair. A health fair is a 
place in the community where people 
get together and get their blood tested 
ahead of time. It is very inexpensive. It 
is based on prevention and early detec-
tion—issues this health care law was 
supposed to address but has failed mis-
erably at. At the health fair, I talked 
to people who were getting their blood 
results back, checking their choles-
terol, checking their blood sugars to 
see about diabetes, checking their thy-
roid levels, and as these people were 
getting their blood tested—and many 
people, probably half the population of 
Buffalo, turned out to have their blood 
tested—they started asking me ques-
tions about the health care law, the 
kind of questions any American would 
be concerned about: Am I going to lose 

my freedoms? Am I still going to be 
able to keep my doctor? Will it truly 
get the cost of care down? 

Regrettably, this health care law, 
now 1 year since it has been signed, 
turns out to actually be bad for pa-
tients, bad for providers—the nurses 
and the doctors who take care of those 
patients—and bad for the taxpayers, 
the people left footing the bill because 
we know a lot more now, 1 year after 
the law was passed, than we did when it 
was passed. 

People remember this as the law that 
was crammed through the Senate in 
the dead of night, written behind 
closed doors, and all the unseemly bar-
gains that were cut to convince Sen-
ators to vote for it, getting by on the 
barest number of votes. There were 
things such as the cornhusker kick-
back, the Louisiana purchase—the sort 
of things that offended people all 
across this country. So people are 
upset with this health care law, No. 1, 
in the way it was passed: In spite of the 
fact the President promised it would be 
seen on C–SPAN, all the discussions 
were held behind closed doors and de-
spite the fact that many Americans 
never had a chance to read this 2,700- 
page law. 

When the President made his initial 
speech about what he was aiming to ac-
complish in health care reform, I said 
that would be great. I am an ortho-
pedic surgeon, practiced medicine for 
25 years, and I think we need to do the 
sorts of things the President initially 
addressed. Unfortunately, the health 
care law went in the opposite direction. 
When people worked their way through 
the 2,700-page bill, they found that in-
stead of lowering the cost of care, the 
cost of their care was going to go up; 
instead of allowing people to keep the 
doctor they wanted, they were going 
to, unfortunately, have to change that 
situation. That is why I have been 
coming to the floor week after week 
with a doctor’s second opinion about 
this health care law. 

So here we are, 1 year later. We know 
the cost of health care is going up. The 
President said health care premiums 
would be lower for families by $2,500. 
No family has seen that—or none that 
I know of; certainly none I have talked 
to in Wyoming, not one. Instead, peo-
ple have seen the cost of their health 
insurance going up, not down. 

The President said he was never 
going to raise taxes. It turns out, in 
fact, there are a lot of tax increases as 
part of this health care law. Even the 
1099 form Senator JOHANNS has cham-
pioned on the part of small businesses 
around the country, the efforts to re-
move these onerous obligations on our 
small businesses, have nothing to do 
with health care. That got crammed 
into this bill in the dead of night so 
those who support the bill can claim it 
was going to lower the cost. Even the 
Congressional Budget Office admits 
costs are going up, not down, and this 
is absolutely impacting jobs. 

The President promised there would 
be efforts for small businesses to have 

some advantages and some tax credits 
and some help, but what we found out 
is that if you have a small business 
with 10 employees and that number 
climbs to 11, you are going to lose some 
of those benefits. If you are paying 
your employees an average of over 
$25,000 a year and you want to give 
them a raise, you start losing some of 
the benefits. So in spite of the fact the 
President had 4 million postcards sent 
out to small business owners, very few 
of them have been able to take advan-
tage of what was promised to them. 

Now here we are where additional 
waivers are being given. We are at a 
point where over 2.5 million Americans 
have been given waivers from partici-
pating in the health care law. Interest-
ingly enough, these are the very peo-
ple, for the most part—a significant 
number—who lobbied for the bill. Once 
they found out what was in it, they 
said no, I don’t want this to apply to 
me. Now we see that the State of 
Maine, the entire State of Maine, has 
been given a waiver. 

I come to the floor today, a year 
after this has passed into law, and I say 
everybody in the country ought to be 
able to get a waiver and opt out of this 
health care law, opt out completely. 
These are decisions that should be 
made at the State level, at the local 
level. Washington’s ‘‘one size fits all’’ 
has hardly ever worked for anything 
and it surely does not work for health 
care. 

In Wyoming, at the Wyoming Health 
Fair in Buffalo, as I visited with people 
and talked to them, do you know what 
they are worried about? They are wor-
ried about losing their freedoms, losing 
their choice, losing their doctor, losing 
the health care plan they like. In spite 
of the President’s promises, we know 
that about 80 percent of people who get 
their health insurance through small 
businesses are not going to be able to 
keep the health care they like. Why? 
Because of government mandates. Gov-
ernment has said we know what is best 
for you. You do not, we do. The govern-
ment says: We know what is best for 
your family. Government doesn’t know 
what is best. These ought to be local 
decisions. That is why Senator LINDSEY 
GRAHAM and I and a number of other 
cosponsors have introduced legislation 
to allow States to opt out of this 
health care law, opt out of the indi-
vidual mandate, the requirement that 
forces Americans to buy government- 
approved insurance. 

Let States make that decision if peo-
ple in their own State need to live 
under those laws. Let States decide if 
the employers, the people who are the 
job creators in our communities, if 
they have to supply government-ap-
proved insurance to the people who live 
there. Let people make decisions at the 
local level. 

You can lift any newspaper and look 
at what the Medicaid mandates are 
doing to our States and the budgets of 
the States. States such as Wyoming, 
where we balance our budgets every 
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year and live within our means, are 
being crushed by these Medicaid man-
dates. But it is not just small States 
such as Wyoming, in terms of popu-
lation—California, New York, States 
all across the country are saying to 
this body: Let us out, let us opt out. 
We cannot live under these mandates. 

The President’s solution is to cram 
more people onto Medicaid, a program 
that doesn’t work, where many doctors 
will not see these patients, where the 
reimbursements are so low hospitals 
say we cannot afford to see these pa-
tients because of the impact it will 
have. Even the actuaries, the people 
who look at this in the fair and appro-
priate way to look at the numbers, say 
15 percent of the hospitals in this coun-
try 10 years from now may not be able 
to be open because of the way this 
health care law is going. That is not 
going to provide more access. It is pro-
viding less access. 

Why have seniors rejected this so 
overwhelmingly? Seniors have looked 
at this and they see $500 billion in 
Medicare cuts, in things such as Medi-
care Advantage. There is an advantage 
to being in that program. That is why 
one out of four seniors has set up that 
program and chosen that program. It is 
because they want choice. 

This health care law is one that is 
taking choice out of the hands of the 
American families, taking freedom out 
of the hands of the American families. 
Something I continue to hear from the 
people in Wyoming and across the 
country: We need to repeal and replace 
with commonsense solutions to allow 
people to buy insurance across State 
lines, make it legal to do that; to allow 
small businesses to pool their re-
sources; to give incentives to individ-
uals who go to something like the Wyo-
ming Health Fair; and work on preven-
tion and early detection of problems. 
Give those people the opportunity to 
make individual choices. Expand 
health savings accounts. Those are the 
sorts of things we can deal with in a re-
sponsible way to help American fami-
lies get the care they want from the 
doctor they need at a price they can af-
ford. 

That is all the American people are 
asking for: the care they need from the 
doctor they want at a price they can 
afford. They are not getting it under 
this health care law. It has now been 
enacted for a full year. The American 
people know the truth. 

I yield the floor. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The Senator from Nebraska. 
Mr. JOHANNS. Madam President, I 

rise today to also speak about the 
health care bill. 

The first anniversary of a new law 
should be a time to celebrate good pol-
icy, one would think. The mood sur-
rounding the new health care law is 
much different. One year later, Ameri-
cans are demanding as loudly as ever 
that we repeal it. That is not sur-
prising, considering the almost con-
stant flow of bad news, broken prom-

ises, higher costs, and sky-rocketing 
health insurance premiums. 

We did not need a year of bad news 
and broken promises to know this new 
law was bad policy. It was fraught with 
problems even before it hit the Senate 
floor. Many of us pointed out the inevi-
table problems within this legislation. 
We warned how this law was predicated 
on faulty accounting that would exac-
erbate our current and future fiscal 
problems. 

It is simply irresponsible and short- 
sighted to argue that legislation will 
reduce the debt when it is filled with 
budget gimmicks. But that is exactly 
what Congress did when passing this 
legislation, and we are paying the 
price. 

The administration now admits that 
the funding elements of this law do not 
add up. For example, in testimony be-
fore the Finance Committee, HHS Sec-
retary Sebelius described the newly 
created CLASS Act entitlement as ‘‘to-
tally unsustainable.’’ Furthermore, in 
recent congressional testimony, Sec-
retary Sebelius was asked whether the 
Medicare cuts in the law are used to 
save Medicare or pay for the health 
care law. Remarkably, she responded 
‘‘both.’’ Even a young child knows you 
can’t spend a dollar on a new toy and 
then spend that exact same dollar to 
buy an ice cream cone. It is wonderland 
accounting and even the administra-
tion’s own Medicare actuary seems to 
agree. He said the Medicare reductions 
in the law ‘‘cannot be simultaneously 
used to finance other Federal outlays 
(such as the coverage expansions . . . ) 
and to extend the trust fund.’’ 

Double-counting this money is com-
pletely illogical and the American peo-
ple can see through the smoke-screen 
long ago. But the fiscal problems with 
this legislation are not even the half of 
it. As a former Governor, I shared my 
concern that putting 16 million people 
into the broken Medicaid Program is a 
fatal flaw of this law. Medicaid bene-
ficiaries already have a huge problem 
finding doctors to treat them. Nation-
wide, 40 percent of doctors will not see 
a Medicaid patient. 

The Medicaid expansion is like giving 
someone a free bus ticket, and then 
taking the bus away. 

But instead of addressing this prob-
lem, the law exacerbates the problem 
by doubling the number of people on 
the broken system—Medicaid. If you 
have an airplane that is already over-
weight, you wouldn’t decide to double 
the number of passengers to solve the 
problem, yet that is exactly what the 
law prescribes. 

But even if you overlook the access 
nightmares created by this expansion, 
our States simply cannot afford it. 
States are already struggling to pay 
their bills and now we are heaping 
more obligations on them. As a former 
Governor it breaks my heart we are 
making those problems even greater. 

That is why cash-strapped States are 
begging us for relief from the crushing 
Medicaid mandate headed their way. 

One didn’t have to be a fortune teller 
to predict the budgetary panic spread-
ing from State capitol to State capitol. 

And for what benefit? One year later, 
many of the promises that were used to 
sell this law have been debunked. For 
example, remember the President say-
ing ‘‘if you like your plan, you can 
keep it’’? Turns out, that’s not exactly 
true. Again, the administration’s own 
Medicare actuary concluded that the 
President’s promise is ‘‘not true in all 
cases.’’ Turns out truth seems to be 
more the exception than the rule with 
this law. One of the administration’s 
own estimates projects as many as 80 
percent of small businesses being 
forced to give up their current cov-
erage within the next 2 years. 

Remember the President promising 
that he would not sign into law any 
legislation that did not bring down the 
cost curve? 

In June 2009, President Obama 
claimed that any health care legisla-
tion must control costs. He said, ‘‘If 
any bill arrives from Congress that is 
not controlling costs, that’s not a bill 
I can support. It’s going to have to con-
trol costs.’’ One is left to wonder why 
the President signed this law since his 
own actuaries estimated it would in-
crease Federal health care spending by 
$310 million. 

Earlier this year, the Medicare actu-
ary provided a moment of sad truth. He 
testified that President Obama’s prom-
ise that the health care law would 
lower costs was ‘‘false, more so than 
true.’’ That is so astonishing that I will 
repeat it again—the administration’s 
own experts said the President’s prom-
ise was false, more so than true. That 
is astonishing. 

Remember how the President prom-
ised that the health care law would 
bring down the cost of insurance pre-
miums? As a presidential candidate, 
President Obama promised no fewer 
than 20 times that he would cut pre-
miums by $2,500 for the average family 
by the end of the first term. Yet the 
average employee’s health insurance 
premium has risen by nearly $1,100 per 
family since President Obama took of-
fice. A recent New York Times article 
highlighted this missed opportunity: 

Groups of 20 or more workers have been ex-
periencing premium increases of around 20 
percent, insurance agents say, while smaller 
groups are seeing increases of 40 percent to 
60 percent or more. 

Finally, the first year of imple-
menting this law provides clear evi-
dence that the administration does not 
think this health care bill is good for 
everyone. The administration has now 
granted over one thousand waivers to 
certain States, employers, unions, and 
insurance companies, allowing them to 
be exempt from several of the law’s 
new mandates. 

The plans approved for waivers cover 
nearly 3 million individuals. If the law 
is so popular and so beneficial, why are 
we exempting almost 3 million people 
while the other 300 million have to live 
with its higher premiums and man-
dates? This and many other questions 
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have yet to be answered by the admin-
istration. 

However, the President’s recent 
budget request does outline his game 
plan to advance this flawed policy. The 
current strategy seems to be spending 
more taxpayer dollars to continue to 
try to convince a skeptical public that 
the health care law is good policy; and 
if they don’t agree, use an enforcement 
hammer to ensure compliance. 

Buried within the President’s budget 
is a request for a 315 percent increase 
for the public affairs office at the De-
partment of Health and Human Serv-
ices. One of the primary tasks of the 
Public Affairs Office is to sell the 
health care reform law to the Amer-
ican people. Furthermore, they also re-
quested a whopping 1,270 new Internal 
Revenue Service agents to implement 
the law and to enforce its individual 
mandate and other related provisions. 

While Speaker PELOSI may have ad-
vocated passing the bill so that we 
could learn what is in it, many Ameri-
cans were not so naive. They under-
stand that you can’t spend the same 
dollar twice. They understand that if 
something sounds too good to be true, 
it probably is. They know when some-
one shows up from the government of-
fering a carrot, there is probably a 
stick not far behind. 

Last year, a real opportunity to craft 
health care policy on a bipartisan basis 
was squandered. That missed oppor-
tunity will continue to haunt us. 

Unfortunately, I worry that the sec-
ond year under the oppressive provi-
sions of this law will be no better than 
the last. It is regrettable that we have 
reached this point, having known so 
many of these problems existed before 
this law passed. But of course we were 
warned. 

So, I will use the occasion of the sol-
emn first anniversary to redouble my 
efforts to right the wrong. 

We will work to wipe this misguided 
law from the books to protect the 
rights of Americans to choose their 
doctor, select their insurance, and 
trust in their own good judgment. 
Many are committed to the cause. I be-
lieve it will happen. 

I yield the floor. 
f 

CONCLUSION OF MORNING 
BUSINESS 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Morning business is closed. 

f 

SBIR/STTR REAUTHORIZATION ACT 
OF 2011 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Under the previous order, the 
Senate will resume consideration of S. 
493, which the clerk will report. 

The legislative clerk read as follows: 
A bill (S. 493) to reauthorize and improve 

the SBIR and STTR programs, and for other 
purposes. 

Pending: 
Nelson (NE) amendment No. 182, of a per-

fecting nature. 

McConnell amendment No. 183, to prohibit 
the Administrator of the Environmental 
Protection Agency from promulgating any 
regulation concerning, taking action relat-
ing to, or taking into consideration the 
emission of a greenhouse gas to address cli-
mate change. 

Vitter amendment No. 178, to require the 
Federal Government to sell off unused Fed-
eral real property. 

Inhofe (for Johanns) amendment No. 161, to 
amend the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 to 
repeal the expansion of information report-
ing requirements to payments made to cor-
porations, payments for property and other 
gross proceeds, and rental property expense 
payments. 

Snowe amendment No. 193, to strike the 
Federal authorization of the National Vet-
erans Business Development Corporation. 

AMENDMENT NO. 182 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. Under the previous order, there is 
now 2 minutes of debate equally di-
vided prior to a vote in relation to 
amendment No. 182, offered by the Sen-
ator from Nebraska, Mr. NELSON. 

The Senator from Nebraska. 
Mr. NELSON of Nebraska. Madam 

President, I rise to speak on my 
amendment proposing a sense-of-the- 
Senate agreement to cut the Senate’s 
budget by at least 5 percent. 

When I go home every weekend, peo-
ple come up to me at the grocery store, 
hardware store and elsewhere, and they 
tell me they are concerned about our 
national debt and deficit. They want 
Washington to cut spending and bring 
down the cloud of debt that hangs over 
our economic environment. 

As chairman of the Senate Appro-
priations Legislative Branch Sub-
committee, I have been pursuing a 5- 
percent cut in this year’s budget for 
Congress and agencies and offices on 
Capitol Hill. We cut this budget a year 
ago, we are cutting it this year, and we 
will be back for further cuts next year. 

My amendment says that as Congress 
pursues comprehensive debt reduction 
while conducting major military ac-
tion on two fronts, all in the midst of 
a fragile economic recovery, Congress 
still should not be exempt from the 
pain. Fiscal restraint starts at home 
and with our own budget. 

I yield the floor. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The Senator from Mississippi. 
Mr. WICKER. Madam President, I 

rise to agree with my colleague from 
Nebraska, to support his amendment, 
and to congratulate him for his new-
found enthusiasm for this idea. 

Actually, on January 10, the House of 
Representatives passed a rule to reduce 
its spending by 5 percent. This measure 
was passed on a rollcall vote of 410 to 
13. Soon thereafter, I was the first Sen-
ator to call on my colleagues in the 
Senate to cut their office expenditures 
by 5 percent. This small but symbolic 
step could save the taxpayers over $20 
million. 

On February 4, some 6 weeks ago, I 
requested unanimous consent to take 
up a sense-of-the-Senate resolution I 
authored, urging all Senators to take 
such action. Unfortunately, at that 

time and since then, there has been an 
objection from the other side of the 
aisle to this unanimous consent re-
quest. 

My effort was bipartisan. I was joined 
by 14 of my colleagues, Republicans 
and Democrats, and I thank them. 

We now have an agreement to take 
up my sense-of-the-Senate resolution 
by unanimous consent later in the day 
so as to expedite and refine enactment 
of the provisions of the Nelson amend-
ment. Based on that understanding—— 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Senator’s time has expired. 

Mr. WICKER. I commend the Senator 
from Nebraska for coming to this idea 
somewhat late. But I support his 
amendment nonetheless. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Senator from Louisiana. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Is there any time re-
maining? 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. There is no time remaining. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Madam President, I 
ask for the yeas and nays. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Is there a sufficient second? 
There is a sufficient second. 

The question is on agreeing to the 
amendment. 

The clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk called the roll. 
Mr. DURBIN. I announce that the 

Senator from West Virginia (Mr. 
ROCKEFELLER) is necessarily absent. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Are there any other Senators in 
the Chamber desiring to vote? 

The result was announced—yeas 98, 
nays 1, as follows: 

[Rollcall Vote No. 41 Leg.] 

YEAS—98 

Akaka 
Alexander 
Ayotte 
Barrasso 
Baucus 
Begich 
Bennet 
Bingaman 
Blumenthal 
Blunt 
Boozman 
Boxer 
Brown (MA) 
Brown (OH) 
Burr 
Cantwell 
Cardin 
Carper 
Casey 
Chambliss 
Coats 
Coburn 
Cochran 
Collins 
Conrad 
Coons 
Corker 
Cornyn 
Crapo 
DeMint 
Durbin 
Ensign 
Enzi 

Feinstein 
Franken 
Gillibrand 
Graham 
Grassley 
Hagan 
Harkin 
Hatch 
Hoeven 
Hutchison 
Inhofe 
Inouye 
Isakson 
Johanns 
Johnson (SD) 
Johnson (WI) 
Kerry 
Kirk 
Klobuchar 
Kohl 
Kyl 
Landrieu 
Lautenberg 
Leahy 
Lee 
Levin 
Lieberman 
Lugar 
Manchin 
McCain 
McCaskill 
McConnell 
Menendez 

Merkley 
Mikulski 
Moran 
Murkowski 
Murray 
Nelson (NE) 
Nelson (FL) 
Paul 
Portman 
Pryor 
Reed 
Reid 
Risch 
Roberts 
Rubio 
Sanders 
Schumer 
Shaheen 
Shelby 
Snowe 
Stabenow 
Tester 
Thune 
Toomey 
Udall (CO) 
Udall (NM) 
Vitter 
Warner 
Webb 
Whitehouse 
Wicker 
Wyden 

NAYS—1 

Sessions 

NOT VOTING—1 

Rockefeller 

The amendment (No. 182) was agreed 
to. 
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The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The motion to reconsider is con-
sidered made and laid on the table. 

AMENDMENT NO. 193 
Under the previous order, there is 

now 2 minutes of debate equally di-
vided prior to a vote in relation to 
amendment No. 193 offered by the Sen-
ator from Maine, Ms. SNOWE. 

The Senator from Maine is recog-
nized. 

Ms. SNOWE. Madam President, this 
bipartisan amendment is supported by 
me; Chair LANDRIEU; Senator KERRY, 
the former chair of the committee; 
Senator COBURN; and Senator WEBB. 

This amendment is based on a report 
that was conducted by the Small Busi-
ness Committee back in 2008, when 
Senator KERRY was chair of the com-
mittee, and we both requested an in-
vestigation into the National Veterans 
Business Development Corporation, 
also known as TVC, and found egre-
gious mismanagement. TVC was en-
gaged in mismanagement, misuse of 
taxpayer money, and did not abide by 
its statutory obligations. 

Our committee issued a very detailed 
report explaining how they misused 
hundreds of thousands if not millions 
of dollars. In light of our investigation 
and subsequent efforts, they do not re-
ceive any federal appropriations now. 

But we want to remove them from 
statute so they do not have any Fed-
eral linkage, any Federal charter, or 
any ability to use the auspices of the 
Federal Government for any activities 
in the future. 

So I urge support of this amendment 
and note that both the Veterans of For-
eign Wars and the American Legion 
supported discontinuing the funding 
for this organization, after our report 
was released. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Senator from Louisiana. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Madam President, I 
will speak for just a moment, if I could. 

I know people in Washington and 
people in America do not believe we 
can actually eliminate a program. We 
are getting ready to eliminate one now 
in a bipartisan fashion to cut funding 
and to cut a program that has not 
worked. I just want to underline that 
we most certainly can do that in a bi-
partisan way. That is what this vote is 
about. 

I do not believe there is any opposi-
tion, so I yield back the remaining 
time. 

Ms. SNOWE. Madam President, I ask 
for the yeas and nays. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Is there a sufficient second? 

There appears to be a sufficient sec-
ond. 

The question is on agreeing to the 
amendment. 

The clerk will call the roll. 
The assistant legislative clerk called 

the roll. 
Mr. DURBIN. I announce that the 

Senator from West Virginia (Mr. 
ROCKEFELLER) is necessarily absent. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Are there any other Senators in 
the Chamber desiring to vote? 

The result was announced—yeas 99, 
nays 0, as follows: 

[Rollcall Vote No. 42 Leg.] 
YEAS—99 

Akaka 
Alexander 
Ayotte 
Barrasso 
Baucus 
Begich 
Bennet 
Bingaman 
Blumenthal 
Blunt 
Boozman 
Boxer 
Brown (MA) 
Brown (OH) 
Burr 
Cantwell 
Cardin 
Carper 
Casey 
Chambliss 
Coats 
Coburn 
Cochran 
Collins 
Conrad 
Coons 
Corker 
Cornyn 
Crapo 
DeMint 
Durbin 
Ensign 
Enzi 

Feinstein 
Franken 
Gillibrand 
Graham 
Grassley 
Hagan 
Harkin 
Hatch 
Hoeven 
Hutchison 
Inhofe 
Inouye 
Isakson 
Johanns 
Johnson (SD) 
Johnson (WI) 
Kerry 
Kirk 
Klobuchar 
Kohl 
Kyl 
Landrieu 
Lautenberg 
Leahy 
Lee 
Levin 
Lieberman 
Lugar 
Manchin 
McCain 
McCaskill 
McConnell 
Menendez 

Merkley 
Mikulski 
Moran 
Murkowski 
Murray 
Nelson (NE) 
Nelson (FL) 
Paul 
Portman 
Pryor 
Reed 
Reid 
Risch 
Roberts 
Rubio 
Sanders 
Schumer 
Sessions 
Shaheen 
Shelby 
Snowe 
Stabenow 
Tester 
Thune 
Toomey 
Udall (CO) 
Udall (NM) 
Vitter 
Warner 
Webb 
Whitehouse 
Wicker 
Wyden 

NOT VOTING—1 

Rockefeller 

The amendment (No. 193) was agreed 
to. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The motion to reconsider is con-
sidered made and laid on the table. 

The Senator from Arizona. 
Mr. MCCAIN. Madam President, I ask 

unanimous consent to engage in a col-
loquy with the distinguished Repub-
lican leader for 3 minutes. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

DEFENSE APPROPRIATIONS 
Mr. MCCAIN. Madam President, I say 

to my friend and leader and to all my 
colleagues, it is of deep concern to the 
Secretary of Defense and to this Mem-
ber, and I am sure many other Mem-
bers, that we are defending this Nation 
on a 2-week-to-2-week basis, and it is 
harming our ability to defend this Na-
tion’s national security. I know we are 
probably now going to go into another 
3-week continuing resolution. 

Is it the intention of the Republican 
leader, along with myself and others, 
that we will not do another continuing 
resolution unless we take up a Defense 
appropriations bill for the year? We 
can’t do this to the men and women 
who are serving—deprive them of the 
equipment, the training, and where-
withal—when we are in two wars. It is 
vital, in my view, that we not allow an-
other continuing resolution without 
addressing the Defense appropriations 
bill for, hopefully, what should be the 
remainder of the year. 

Mr. MCCONNELL. I would say to my 
friend from Arizona, he is entirely cor-
rect. I don’t intend, myself, to support 
another continuing resolution. It does 
not contain the full-year Defense ap-
propriations bill. I think everybody un-

derstands the urgency of that. My 
friend from Arizona, our leader on 
these issues, has been very clear and 
articulate about it. I can say with total 
confidence that the House and Senate 
are not going to be passing another 
continuing resolution without the 
funding for the Defense Department for 
the remainder of this fiscal year. 

Mr. MCCAIN. I thank the Republican 
leader, and I thank my colleague from 
Louisiana. I hope this message is trans-
mitted to our friends and colleagues on 
the other side of the Capitol; that they 
should not send over another CR with-
out funding the Defense Department 
for the rest of the year. 

Mr. MCCONNELL. I would say to my 
friend, I believe his position is shared 
by the leadership of our party in the 
House, and I think there is no chance 
we will not complete work on the De-
fense appropriations bill in the next 
few weeks. 

Mr. MCCAIN. I thank the Senator. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The Senator from Louisiana. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Madam President, 

before I get into the business before us, 
which is SBIR and STTR reauthoriza-
tion, a very important small business 
program, let me just add a few 
thoughts to the colloquy of the Sen-
ator from Arizona and the minority 
leader. I would most certainly support 
that view, and there may be others on 
the Democratic side who feel that way 
as well. As chair of the Homeland Secu-
rity Appropriations Committee, let me 
be very clear that I don’t think we 
should go to another short-term CR 
without a full-year appropriation of 
Homeland Security. Not only is the De-
fense Department appropriations bill 
absolutely essential to the well-being 
of this Nation, but so is the Homeland 
Security budget. They have complete 
jurisdiction over Customs and Immi-
gration, over safety and security at our 
ports and our airports and train sta-
tions. We most certainly can’t let our 
guard down as it pertains to our over-
seas operations, but we absolutely can-
not let our guard down as it pertains to 
our safety here at home. 

I hope both Republican and Demo-
cratic leadership, as we find our way 
through this complicated and difficult 
appropriations process, will remember 
Defense and Homeland Security. 

I see Senator CORNYN on the floor. I 
know he is going to call up, with no ob-
jection from me, his amendment. 

AMENDMENT NO. 216 

Before that, I ask unanimous consent 
to call up Casey amendment No. 216 to 
be put in the pending column. Senator 
CASEY will be here shortly to discuss 
his amendment, and then we will go in 
just a minute to Senator CORNYN. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The clerk will report. 

The assistant legislative clerk read 
as follows: 

The Senator from Louisiana [Ms. 
LANDRIEU], for Mr. CASEY, proposes an 
amendment numbered 216. 
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Ms. LANDRIEU. I ask unanimous 

consent that the reading of the amend-
ment be dispensed with. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

The amendment is as follows: 
(Purpose: To require contractors to notify 

small business concerns that have been in-
cluded in offers relating to contracts let by 
Federal agencies) 
At the end of title III, add the following: 

SEC. 3ll. SUBCONTRACTOR NOTIFICATIONS. 
Section 8(d) of the Small Business Act (15 

U.S.C. 637(d)) is amended by adding at the 
end the following: 

‘‘(13) NOTIFICATION REQUIREMENT.— 
‘‘(A) IN GENERAL.—An offeror with respect 

to a contract let by a Federal agency that is 
to be awarded pursuant to the negotiated 
method of procurement that intends to iden-
tify a small business concern as a potential 
subcontractor in the offer relating to the 
contract shall— 

‘‘(i) notify the small business concern that 
the offeror intends to identify the small 
business concern as a potential subcon-
tractor in the offer; and 

‘‘(14) REPORTING BY SUBCONTRACTORS.—The 
Administrator shall establish a reporting 
mechanism that allows a subcontractor to 
report fraudulent activity by a contractor 
with respect to a subcontracting plan sub-
mitted to a procurement authority under 
paragraph (4)(B).’’. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Our intention is for 
Senator CASEY to have an opportunity 
when he comes to the floor. 

Before Senator CORNYN speaks, for 
just one moment I wish to add a few 
comments about what happened this 
morning. We did get two amendment 
votes on the bill. Those were the first 
two amendments, the Nelson of Ne-
braska amendment, and then Senator 
SNOWE and I offered an amendment. We 
have approximately six other amend-
ments pending not yet scheduled for a 
vote. Most of them were discussed at 
some length yesterday on the floor, the 
most notable Senator MCCONNELL’s 
amendment, which Senator BOXER and 
others strongly opposed. 

I wish to say one thing, as respect-
fully as I can, in response to a com-
ment Senator WICKER made regarding 
the Nelson amendment. He said some-
thing along the lines that Senator NEL-
SON had found some new—how did he 
say it—new-found enthusiasm for cut-
ting the budget. In defense of Senator 
NELSON, I wish to say his enthusiasm is 
most certainly not new found. He has 
been a leader on our side in cutting the 
agencies and departments respectfully 
and appropriately under his jurisdic-
tion. He has been the lead sponsor of 
legislation for a long time that has cut 
legislative spending. I might say it is 
very difficult with his bill because he 
also has had to absorb $22 million in 
additional expenses related to the oper-
ation of the Visitor Center which all of 
our constituents enjoy and support. So 
he has absorbed that into his operating 
budget and still managed to cut. 

I know Senator WICKER is relatively 
new to the Senate, but I do wish to re-
mind him and others that Senator NEL-
SON has been a leader in that field. 

I yield the floor. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The Senator from Texas. 
AMENDMENT NO. 186 

(Purpose: To establish a bipartisan commis-
sion for the purpose of improving oversight 
and eliminating wasteful government 
spending) 
Mr. CORNYN. Madam President, I 

ask unanimous consent to call up 
amendment No. 186 and ask for its im-
mediate consideration, and I ask unan-
imous consent that any pending 
amendments be set aside. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

The clerk will report. 
The assistant legislative clerk read 

as follows: 
The Senator from Texas [Mr. CORNYN] pro-

poses an amendment numbered 186. 

Mr. CORNYN. I ask unanimous con-
sent that the reading of the amend-
ment be dispensed with. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

(The amendment is printed in the 
RECORD of Tuesday, March 15, 2010, 
under ‘‘Text of Amendments.’’) 

Mr. CORNYN. Madam President, this 
is a very important amendment, which 
addresses the three critical issues that 
face our country today: too many peo-
ple out of work, the Federal Govern-
ment engaged in runaway spending, 
and our unsustainable national debt. 
This actually comes from a portion of 
President Barack Obama’s fiscal com-
mission report, which pointed out a 
Texas program that had been in place 
since 1977 and its impact on providing 
oversight and review of wasteful or no 
longer needed programs for spending. 

That is what this amendment does. It 
establishes a bipartisan U.S. Author-
ization and Sunset Commission. 

Actually, it would be composed of 
eight Members of Congress, who would 
go through programs that have spend-
ing associated with them but have not 
been authorized by the Congress, and 
who review redundancies and duplica-
tive programs such as those pointed 
out most significantly by the General 
Accounting Office within the last week 
to 10 days. 

As I said, this is modeled after the 
sunset process that my State insti-
tuted in 1977, which has been enor-
mously successful. It has eliminated 
more than 50 different State agencies 
and saved taxpayers in the hundreds of 
millions of dollars. 

I ask unanimous consent that Sen-
ators VITTER, ENZI, DEMINT, RUBIO, 
PAUL, ENSIGN, AYOTTE, and RISCH be 
added as cosponsors to my amendment. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

Mr. CORNYN. This is what the Presi-
dent’s own fiscal commission has said 
about such a concept. I know Members 
of the Senate and the political parties 
are divided about many things, but this 
is something that should be non-

controversial and should be bipartisan. 
I hope my colleagues will listen briefly 
and consider cosponsoring and joining 
us in passing this important amend-
ment establishing this sunset commis-
sion. Again, this is what the Presi-
dent’s own fiscal commission said 
about this concept: 

Such a committee has been recommended 
many times, and has found bipartisan sup-
port. The original and arguably most effec-
tive committee exists at the State level in 
Texas. The legislature created a sunset com-
mission in 1977 to eliminate waste and ineffi-
ciency in government agencies. Estimates 
from reviews conducted between 1982 and 
2009 showed 27-year savings of over $780 mil-
lion, compared with expenditures of $28.6 
million. Based on the estimated savings 
achieved, for every dollar spent on the sun-
set process, the State received $27 in return. 

We all know the challenges we face in 
Washington when it comes to proper 
oversight. Once programs are created— 
even so-called temporary programs— 
they tend to take on a life of their own. 
Indeed, I think that must be what Ron-
ald Reagan was talking about in one of 
my favorite quotations, when he said 
that ‘‘the closest thing to eternal life 
here on earth is a temporary govern-
ment program.’’ 

We all know what happens once a 
program is created. A constituency is 
created, and they come in and ask for 
a cost of living or other increase, and 
they grow and grow, and there is no 
one—I am not criticizing the standing 
committees, but there is not adequate 
time or opportunity given to looking 
at these programs to see whether they 
are still needed or whether their budg-
ets are justified. So you see these pro-
grams growing and Federal spending 
growing and no real time and effort 
given to cutting out wasteful spending 
and eliminating programs that have 
not been authorized or which are dupli-
cative or redundant, as pointed out by 
the GAO. 

My hope is that when we soon have a 
chance to vote on this amendment, we 
can all answer this important call. I 
think in the process we can ask the 
single most important question Con-
gress can ask when it comes to spend-
ing and programs, which is: Is this pro-
gram still needed? 

A sunset commission would help us 
do our job of oversight and account-
ability. It would help rein in runaway 
Federal spending and, hopefully, along 
with growth in the private sector and 
investments by the job creators and en-
trepreneurs, help us get past where we 
are now, where we have not only run-
away spending but unsustainable debt, 
and a private sector sitting on the side-
lines not creating new jobs the way we 
need them to do it. 

I yield the floor and thank the man-
ager. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Will the Senator 
yield for a question on his amendment? 

Mr. CORNYN. Yes. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Most of the pro-

grams I am familiar with at the Fed-
eral level have built-in sunsets, be-
cause they have limited authorization. 
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How does the Senator’s amendment ei-
ther override that or undercut that? 
Why is his amendment necessary? 

Mr. CORNYN. Madam President, I 
am glad to respond to the question. As 
the Senator knows, many programs 
that are currently up and running are 
operating on the basis of an appropria-
tion without an authorization by the 
committee of jurisdiction, and that is 
part of what the sunset commission 
would look at because, frankly, it 
hasn’t been authorized, the kind of 
oversight that is needed in order to 
scrub the numbers and make sure the 
program is still necessary and the 
spending is appropriate doesn’t happen. 

This also is designed specifically to 
deal with what the GAO pointed out in 
the last 7 to 10 days, where we have 
dozens of programs designed to do ex-
actly the same thing. In other words, 
rather than making sure that existing 
programs work, we tend to layer those 
on over time, forgetting that those ex-
isting programs are even there. So this 
would be designed primarily to do two 
things: one, to deal with programs 
where there is spending because there 
has been an appropriation made but no 
authorization; and it would also deal 
with that duplication. 

If, in fact, Congress comes back and 
authorizes the program, that is one 
way they could respond to the report of 
the commission. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. I thank the Senator. 
I will comment, and I know the Sen-
ator wants to genuinely root out the 
waste and duplication. I only say that 
for programs that are operating under 
appropriations only. The Senator will 
know that that authorization is only 
intact for 1 year under the general 
rules. When you appropriate money, it 
is only for 1 year at a time. It can only 
be extended by an act of this body 
every year. On the authorizing pro-
grams, to my knowledge—and I will get 
the committee to check on that— 
Homeland Security has jurisdiction 
over government operations. It is my 
understanding that every authorized 
program has a length of time and that 
each committee here is responsible for 
their own oversight. 

If the Senator is suggesting that 
committees either can’t, or don’t, do 
their work and we need an extra com-
mission, we will consider that. I under-
stand what the Senator is trying to do. 
I will have the Homeland Security 
team look at it on our side and we will 
respond. 

Mr. CORNYN. I don’t think anybody 
believes the way things are operating 
now is appropriate. What this does is it 
seeks to bring a new set of eyes, par-
ticularly regarding the spending levels 
in programs—whether they are nec-
essary. As the President’s own fiscal 
commission pointed out, this is not a 
partisan issue. We know with that kind 
of increased scrutiny, we can begin to 
cut out duplicative and unnecessary 
spending and prioritize those that are 
important, such as homeland security. 

Part of the problem we have is that 
the spending levels we have now make 

it almost impossible for us to decide 
what our priorities are and fund those 
because everything seems to be a pri-
ority. Well, everything can’t be a pri-
ority, everything cannot be essential. 
This is a commonsense approach, based 
on an effective State model, that would 
allow Congress to do its job better and 
deal with the most important issues 
that face the country today, which is 
runaway spending and unsustainable 
debt, and too high unemployment. 

I yield the floor. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. I thank the Senator 

from Texas. 
Hopefully, as we go through the day, 

we will have a discussion on that 
amendment and others. I will try to 
give a recap. My ranking member is on 
the floor, and we wish to proceed today 
as we did yesterday, fairly orderly. We 
have made progress. We got two 
amendments voted on already. There 
are now several amendments pending. I 
want to ask this for clarification. We 
have Johanns 161, Vitter 178, McCon-
nell 183, Casey 216, and Cornyn 186. 
Those are all pending, but no time has 
been established for a vote. Can I ask 
the Chair to confirm that? 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Senator is correct. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Can I also ask the 
Chair this: We have filed and discussed 
Hutchison 197, Paul 199, and Sanders 
207, which are not pending but have 
been discussed on the floor. Does that 
list exist at the desk? 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Those amendments have been 
filed and will need to be offered. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Let me say again 
how pleased I am that only a handful of 
amendments out of the 68 that are 
pending actually pertain directly to 
the programs we are getting ready, 
hopefully, to authorize. Actually, out 
of the 68 amendments pending, only 14 
are related to this particular program, 
and 3 others to the Small Business Ad-
ministration itself. I want to believe 
that is because Senator SNOWE and I 
have tried hard to take all Members’ 
views into consideration as we have 
moved the bill through the process. As 
I said, yesterday, we worked on reau-
thorization of this important pro-
gram—the largest Federal research 
program for small business in the coun-
try, the largest program—we have 
worked on this reauthorization for 6 
years. So in the last three Congresses 
this bill has been debated, both in com-
mittee and on the floor, in the House 
and in the Senate. It has been modified 
many different times to accommodate 
different views. 

The great news is that the bill is still 
strong, very focused. It provides an ad-
ditional percentage of funding for 
small business so they can actually 
have access to the research and devel-
opment dollars like big businesses, 
which often have better access. It gives 
an open door and an opportunity for 
small businesses—for some of our best 
patents, our best inventors, our strong-
est risk takers, which are often very 

small startups. We want to encourage 
that, because the country is fighting 
its way—and I mean that—out of this 
recession. It is not easy, and it will not 
happen automatically. It will happen 
by what actions the Federal Govern-
ment takes, State governments, and 
local governments, creating 
atmospheres so the private sector can 
grow. This bill helps to improve that 
atmosphere. That is why we are talk-
ing about this. 

Many people have come to the floor 
and said: Why aren’t we talking about 
closing the deficit? We are talking 
about reducing the deficit and debt, be-
cause one of the ways we do that is by 
creating private-sector jobs. This bill 
is one of the bills filed in this Con-
gress—I am not saying it is the top or 
the absolute best, but I can promise 
you that it is one of the best bills that 
is filed that will have a direct and im-
mediate impact on job creation in 
America. That is why Senator SNOWE 
and I are spending our time talking 
about it because it is a jobs bill. It is 
also a deficit closing bill. It is also a 
debt reduction bill. It is also a great 
bill that is going to help level the play-
ing field between large and small com-
panies and say to some of those risk 
takers out there who look at Wash-
ington and shake their head and say, 
What is going on, doesn’t anyone pay 
attention to us, yes, we are paying at-
tention, we know you are out there. We 
know if we can provide open-door ac-
cess to Federal Government research 
and development dollars, we can have 
literally hundreds of companies grow 
and expand. 

One example I gave yesterday—and I 
will give many more today—is 
Qualcomm, unknown 35 years ago. It 
started in Dr. Jacobs’ den. It received 
early funding through this program, 
SBIR. They received multiple grants. 
You can get multiple grants as your 
technology improves and it shows 
promise. Of course, it showed promise. 
At a point, they were recognized by the 
venture capital community and inves-
tors came in. History has shown now 
that company employs 17,500 people 
and last year their local San Diego- 
based company paid taxes to local gov-
ernments in California and around the 
country of $1 billion. That covers half 
the cost of this entire program—one 
company. 

That is why Senator SNOWE and I 
have spent so much time on this reau-
thorization and why she has been fight-
ing for this program for actually al-
most 20 years, since she was a Member 
of Congress. This program is one that 
works. We have tweaked it. We have 
improved it. We are extending our au-
thorizations from 4 years to 8 years to 
give certainty. 

Those are some of the comments I 
wanted to make about the bill. We 
have, as I said, 68 amendments that 
have been filed. I ask Members, if they 
are interested in getting their amend-
ments pending, to come to the floor to 
see what we can do to work that out. I 
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am not sure we will get to final passage 
of the bill this week, but we want to do 
as much work on the bill as we can so 
when we get back, it will hopefully be 
the first order of business. We will see. 
Maybe there will be a breakthrough in 
the next 2 or 3 days and we can get it 
done before we leave. That would send 
a positive signal. We are working with 
the leadership to see if that can be 
done. If not, we will continue to work 
this week to get as many amendments 
offered and pending and some votes 
today and tomorrow. 

I see the ranking member on the 
floor. I wish to turn the time over to 
her now. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Senator from Maine. 

Ms. SNOWE. Madam President, I cer-
tainly concur in the comments that 
have been made by the Chair of the 
Small Business Committee, Senator 
LANDRIEU, who has exhibited tremen-
dous leadership in bringing these ini-
tiatives to the floor for reauthoriza-
tion. It has been a long journey for 
these programs, reaching the point of 
reauthorizing them for the first time 
since 2008. In the intervening years, the 
programs have had to rely on multiple 
extensions to continue to operate. 

These programs are of indisputable 
value to the growth in America when it 
comes to innovation and invention on 
the part of small businesses. They un-
deniably have been critically effective. 
When they have had access to venture 
capital and research and development 
dollars that are available in more than 
11 agencies across the government, in-
cluding the National Institutes of 
Health, the Department of Defense, the 
Department of Energy, to name a few, 
they have provided invaluable support 
to the entrepreneurial spirit that is so 
critical to this country. 

As the Chair indicated, it is the small 
businesses in America, the one segment 
of the economy that undeniably cre-
ates the kinds of jobs that are so im-
portant to this country. In fact, they 
create two-thirds of all the net new 
jobs. We have to do everything we can 
to make sure that they are getting ac-
cess to the kind of capital and support 
and the research and development dol-
lars that are available at the national 
level. 

These two programs, were created 
back in 1982. As the Chair indicated, I 
was an original cosponsor of that legis-
lation when I was serving in the House 
of Representatives because we knew it 
could ultimately be a great catalyst for 
innovative and technological ideas in 
America. It has provided it, without 
question. 

The National Academy of Sciences 
study of the SBIR Program—which is a 
landmark study—called the program 
sound in concept and effective in prac-
tice. Just over 20 percent of companies 
they surveyed were founded partly or 
entirely because of the SBIR program. 
Over two-thirds of the respondents said 
that the SBIR projects would not have 
taken place without the funding. Each 

year, over one-third of firms awarded 
SBIR funds participate in the program 
for the first time. 

Again, it is encouraging innovation 
across a broad spectrum of businesses 
and creating additional competition 
among suppliers for the Federal Gov-
ernment’s procurement agencies. We 
see that it produces over and over 
again the benefits, the jobs, the cre-
ativity. 

The Chair spoke about Qualcomm. 
That is true. We saw the Sonicare 
toothbrush. In May, we had a company 
called Tex Tech that developed armor 
for our troops in Iraq and Afghanistan. 
If we can give the infusion of these dol-
lars—dollars already being expended by 
Federal agencies but redirected to 
small businesses and making sure that 
they are getting a fair share of the 
Federal pie—then they can put that 
money to good use in creating the 
kinds of jobs and the inventions that 
are so important to moving this coun-
try forward in the 21st century. 

I am very pleased we are at this 
point. Hopefully, we will be able to get 
this legislation through and signed 
into law because it is critical to ven-
ture capital investments. It is a promi-
nent source of investment in bio-
technology research and development. 
As we know, it takes 10 to 15 years of 
work and hundreds of millions of dol-
lars to bring a drug to market and to 
complete the testing of the drug proc-
ess along the way costs millions of dol-
lars. The biotechnology companies are 
able to commercialize their tech-
nologies with this kind of backing from 
these programs and money that is 
being expended at the Federal level in 
these key agencies, such as the Na-
tional Institutes of Health. Such in-
vestments in biotechnology and med-
ical device industries totaled more 
than $1 billion in 2007. 

Again, it is a demonstration of the 
kind of value and results we achieve 
through this program without pro-
viding additional Federal appropria-
tions. It is not as if we are spending 
more money on a new program. We are 
not. What we are saying is that with 
the research and development dollars 
that are already being appropriated 
within the Federal agencies, we are 
asking that they set aside more than 
$2.5 billion in Federal research and de-
velopment to fund our Nation’s small-
est firms because they are the ones 
that are most likely to create the jobs 
and to commercialize their products. 
They have demonstrated time and 
again, year after year, at an all-time 
high, that the innovations coming out 
of small businesses are directly 
through these two programs. Their in-
ventions reach the marketplace. They 
commercialize them. 

Qualcomm, 25 years ago started with 
a $1.5 million grant from the SBIR Pro-
gram. They had less than a dozen em-
ployees. Currently, they have more 
than 17,000 employees in their com-
pany, and are a multibillion dollar For-
tune 500 company. Again, it is an ex-
ample how this program can work. 

The Information Technology Innova-
tion Foundation indicated in its report 
recently that 25 percent of the top 100 
innovations came from small busi-
nesses funded through the SBIR Pro-
gram, and stated further that it is a 
powerful indication that this program 
has become a key force in the innova-
tion economy of the United States. 

If there were ever a time that we 
should be supporting these programs 
and promptly and expeditiously, it is 
here and now. We saw last month 
where we created 200,000 jobs. But the 
month prior was 36,000 jobs. In order to 
reach prerecession levels of unemploy-
ment, it would take eight consecutive 
years of creating jobs at a rate of 
200,000 a month in order to achieve the 
prerecession levels of unemployment of 
5 percent. 

That is an indication of how far we 
need to go to create jobs in this econ-
omy, and it is creating the anxiety, the 
apprehension, the fear all across this 
country because people are struggling 
to find jobs or to keep the ones they 
have. This would go a long way to ben-
efitting the sector of the economy that 
does create the jobs, and that is, of 
course, small businesses. 

Again, I hope that we can move 
quickly to get this legislation enacted 
and signed into law and create the 
kinds of jobs people in this country un-
deniably deserve. 

I yield the floor. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The Senator from Louisiana. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, at 

this time, Senator CASEY, whose 
amendment is pending, wishes to speak 
a few minutes. I know at 12 o’clock, 
under a unanimous consent agreement, 
we will have a speech from the Senator 
from Connecticut. 

I ask unanimous consent that at 2:30 
p.m., Senator PORTMAN be recognized 
for up to 20 minutes as in morning 
business for the purpose of giving his 
maiden speech. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

The Senator from Pennsylvania. 
Mr. CASEY. Madam President, first, 

I thank Senator LANDRIEU for her lead-
ership on these many issues and espe-
cially on this critically important leg-
islation to small businesses and for al-
lowing me for a few minutes to talk 
about the amendment I have sub-
mitted. It is amendment No. 216. It ad-
dresses a crucial issue that affects sub-
contractors, particularly subcontrac-
tors who are minority owned or 
women-owned firms in the United 
States of America. 

When I was the auditor general of 
Pennsylvania, we audited a similar 
program at the State level and found 
all kinds of problems, all kinds of 
abuses when prime contractors do not 
do what they are supposed to do. In 
many instances, prime contractors will 
routinely list a minority-owned firm or 
women-owned firm to make their ap-
plication in a competitive process 
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without informing the named subcon-
tractor. It puts that subcontractor at a 
disadvantage. Once the contract is 
awarded, the business is not given to 
the named subcontractor. 

The purpose of this amendment is 
very simple. It will ensure that all sub-
contractors are aware of their inclu-
sion in Federal procurement bids by 
prime contractors and establish a sys-
tem in which those subcontractors can 
report any fraudulent activity. It is a 
simple but critically important remedy 
to part of this problem. We have more 
work to do on this issue, but it will 
give subcontractors the ability to more 
fairly and more fully participate in 
contracting. That is the least we 
should be doing at a time when so 
many small businesses are struggling 
to survive and to thrive. 

I am grateful Senator LANDRIEU gave 
me this opportunity. I yield the floor. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. I thank the Senator 
from Pennsylvania. I do intend to sup-
port his amendment. It is an excellent 
one. Hopefully, we can get a vote on it 
sometime today or tomorrow. 

At this time, pursuant to a unani-
mous consent agreement, we will hear 
a speech from the Senator from Con-
necticut. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
FRANKEN). The Senator from Con-
necticut. 

FIGHTING FOR CONNECTICUT’S INTERESTS 
Mr. BLUMENTHAL. Mr. President, 

the people of Connecticut sent me here 
to fight for their interests and today I 
rise to amplify their voices and share 
their concerns in my first remarks 
from the floor of the United States 
Senate. 

I know these voices firsthand from 
listening day after day, year after year, 
traveling the State to be with people 
and to see people where they live and 
work, and recently on a 2-week listen-
ing tour as one of my first actions as a 
Member of the Senate. 

What I am hearing is people are still 
hurting, still struggling, trying to stay 
in their homes, make ends meet, find 
jobs, and keep their families together. 
They feel rightly that Washington is 
not listening, Washington is not heed-
ing their voices or responding with the 
right action or results. 

The people of Connecticut are clear 
about their priorities. They want to be 
back at work with good jobs and a 
growing economy and responsible, 
smart cuts in government spending to 
reduce our debt and deficit. They want 
to know that Washington is listening 
to them and that their leaders are 
fighting for them, standing up and 
speaking out against powerful special 
interests and predatory wrongdoing. 
And that is the kind of listener and 
leader they sent me here to be. 

In the northeast corner of my State, 
known as the ‘‘Quiet Corner,’’ the 
president of Nutmeg Container Cor-
poration, Charlie Pious, tells me he is 
hoping to hire more workers, but he 
has difficulty finding people with the 
skills he needs. 

Not far away, in Putnam, at a meet-
ing at the Putnam Bank with chairman 
Thomas Borner, one after another 
small business leaders tell me they 
could create more jobs with more cer-
tainty and consistency in government 
action. 

In Hartford, our State’s capital, we 
celebrate a Jobs Corps graduating 
class—kids who dropped out and came 
back through training and determina-
tion. 

In Bridgeport, unemployed, older 
workers are crowding the WorkPlace, a 
highly successful job training center. 
There and all around the state, people 
simply want work. 

At the Fuel Cell Energy Corporation 
in Torrington, R. Daniel Brdar, the 
president of this cutting-edge green en-
ergy manufacturer, plans to expand his 
workforce, but he needs to know that 
he can continue to count on the renew-
able energy tax credit and workers 
with the right skills. 

In Waterbury, at a meeting hosted by 
Joe Vrabley, president of Atlantic 
Steel, small business manufacturers 
described again and again how they are 
facing unfair competition from compa-
nies in countries breaking the rules. 

At Crescent Manufacturing in Bur-
lington, Steve Wilson demonstrates the 
destructive consequences of Chinese 
currency manipulation, when they ef-
fectively devalue their money and sub-
sidize their exports so the prices of 
their products undercut Connecticut- 
made goods and jobs. 

The people of Connecticut don’t need 
Washington to tell them what is 
wrong; they need help making it right. 
They want job creation to be the pri-
ority in Washington, just as it is in 
Connecticut. They are frustrated be-
cause Washington seems beholden not 
to them but to some of the financial 
gamblers who made the economy their 
own personal casino and put millions of 
Americans out of work and out of their 
homes. 

On Main Street, small businesses 
struggle to get started and ongoing 
businesses face roadblocks when they 
try to grow. They can’t get capital, 
credit, or loans. They can’t find work-
ers with the skills they need. They face 
unfair trade practices from foreign 
governments promoting the products of 
their manufacturers. 

Taxpayers are angry for good reason, 
not just for themselves but for their 
children and the growing danger to the 
American dream, the great fear they 
will be the first generation to leave the 
next a lesser America and trillions in 
unpaid bills. 

A new report from the Government 
Accountability Office documents what 
we instinctively have known: Waste 
and duplication in government costs 
taxpayers billions of dollars every 
year—early estimates say between $100 
billion and $200 billion. And experts say 
we could save tens of billions of dollars 
by aggressively prosecuting health care 
waste and abuse, just as we saved mil-
lions of dollars going after health care 
fraud when I was attorney general. 

The people of Connecticut—indeed, of 
America—will not tolerate and should 
not tolerate billions in waste and du-
plication. It must be cut. That is where 
we should focus, not on the thoughtless 
slashing of essential services that pro-
vide a safety net for our most vulner-
able citizens. When we cut, let’s be 
smart about it. 

The people of Connecticut are sick of 
the special breaks and tax loopholes 
that have been protected for far too 
long—tax breaks to companies that 
send jobs overseas; subsidies to huge 
oil and gas interests, some of them the 
most profitable companies in the his-
tory of the planet; and giveaways to 
giant agribusinesses, many given tax 
dollars not to grow anything. 

Shutting down those loopholes and 
special breaks and sweetheart deals 
will take a fight, but the people of Con-
necticut and the country are ready for 
that fight, and so am I. And we must 
fight. That fight will require support 
for the prosecutors and enforcers who 
prevent and go after waste, abuse, and 
lawbreaking. Cutting enforcement 
funds may make appealing political 
sound bites until we realize that real- 
world lawlessness has real-world con-
sequences. Consistent, vigorous en-
forcement is critical. Good cops on the 
beat make a difference. 

These steps—responsible cuts in 
spending, clear rules, and consistent, 
rigorous enforcement—are absolutely 
necessary to help our economy grow 
again, but they alone are not enough to 
create jobs. Washington must provide 
tools and remove obstacles to the peo-
ple and small businesses that are the 
real job creators. We have to make 
‘‘Made in Connecticut’’ and ‘‘Made in 
America’’ mean something again. We 
must invest more, we must make more, 
and we must invent more right here in 
the United States. 

Step No. 1, we must invest more. We 
must invest in infrastructure and edu-
cation—in roads, transmission lines, 
and airports, in everything from our 
grade schools to our community col-
leges and job-training programs. In 
New Haven, as just one example, cut-
ting-edge biotechnologies are taking 
root and growing thanks to the Down-
town Crossing project, where a new 
building and road rebuilding are nec-
essary for dynamic growth. Instead of 
thoughtless threats to slash Downtown 
Crossing transportation grants, we 
should be encouraging this promising 
development. 

In the coming weeks, I will introduce 
new legislation that will help small 
businesses to set aside money to invest 
and reinvest in their business. 

Step 2, making more, which means 
more manufacturing and fair trade, 
and strengthening ‘‘Buy American’’ re-
quirements to ensure that our tax dol-
lars are creating jobs here not abroad. 
Chinese currency manipulation is cost-
ing us jobs and undermining our busi-
nesses, and it must be stopped. And we 
need stronger enforcement of laws to 
prevent foreign export subsidies and in-
tellectual property theft. 
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Third, we must invent more. The re-

newable energy tax credits and other 
incentives which encourage businesses 
to create and produce green energy so-
lutions should be made permanent. The 
R&D tax credit, which creates incen-
tives for businesses to invest in re-
search, should be extended indefinitely 
and expanded. 

The people of Connecticut want bi-
partisan efforts to achieve job creation 
and economic growth. They want part-
nerships among business, labor, and 
education. They want bipartisan ef-
forts to help our veterans so that after 
those veterans serve our country, they 
return to a paycheck instead of an un-
employment line. That is why, in com-
ing weeks, I will introduce a bill to 
help secure job opportunities for our 
veterans and provide training, health 
care, higher education, and more. 

As I travel across the State of Con-
necticut, I listen to people like the 
Squatritos of Carla’s Pasta. Their busi-
ness is in South Windsor. An immi-
grant from Italy, Carla Squatrito 
started making pasta in her kitchen 
and grew it into a successful small 
business. This year, thanks to smart, 
targeted tax incentives, Carla’s finan-
cial recipe includes investing in a fuel 
cell from the Fuel Cell Energy Cor-
poration in Torrington to provide a 
low-cost source for most of her com-
pany’s electricity needs. This cleaner, 
greener energy source will lower their 
energy bills and allow them to hire 
more workers and create more Con-
necticut jobs. 

The people of Connecticut sent me 
here to fight for them—to fight for jobs 
and justice, to fight against a Capitol 
that caters to powerful special inter-
ests. The best moments of my career 
have been when we fought and won bat-
tles for ordinary people—for Skylar 
Austin and others when their health 
insurance companies wrongly denied 
them medically necessary, sometimes 
lifesaving treatment; for 
businesspeople such as Kathy Platt 
when General Motors sought wrong-
fully and unfairly to shut down her car 
dealership, Alderman Motors; or Terry, 
a marine, like many veterans, who re-
turned from Iraq or other military 
service only to be denied proper treat-
ment from our own government. I am 
here because the people of Connecticut 
know me as a fighter, and in the chal-
lenging time, again, I will fulfill that 
trust by listening to them and working 
for them and fighting for them. 

As we gather today, young Ameri-
cans are serving and sacrificing at 
home and abroad. Like all of you, I am 
grateful to them every day, and to all 
the veterans who have served and sac-
rificed before them, for giving us the 
freedoms we enjoy every day, including 
the extraordinary opportunity to speak 
today in this historic Chamber and par-
ticipate in the greatest democracy in 
the greatest Nation the world has ever 
known. 

Mr. President, I yield the floor, and I 
suggest the absence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The bill clerk proceeded to call the 
roll. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent the order for the 
quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, while 
we are waiting for Senators to come to 
the floor, I would like to put a couple 
other quotes or comments from very 
well-respected organizations about the 
importance of this bill into the record. 
I, again, appreciate the 84 Members of 
the Senate who voted yes to bring this 
bill to the floor because those 84 Mem-
bers of the Senate understand we can-
not close budget gaps and reduce defi-
cits without growing the economy. 
Those 84 Members understand that in 
order to grow the economy, helping 
government create the atmosphere for 
the private sector to grow is absolutely 
imperative. If we would spend a little 
less hot air time around here and a lit-
tle more on illuminating discussion, 
the benefits of programs such as this 
would be clear. It is actually a Federal 
program, but it is a Federal program 
that establishes a partnership with the 
private sector that is exciting and that 
works and that helps to create jobs. 

The Biodistrict in New Orleans, 
which was newly formed after Katrina, 
sent a document to the office that said, 
in reference to the temporary exten-
sions of this program: 

These repeated, temporary extensions have 
wreaked havoc on agencies’ ability to make 
strategic decisions in regard to the pro-
grams. 

The Small Business Technology 
Council says: 

Not only does this program spur techno-
logical innovation and entrepreneurship, it 
helps create high-tech jobs, and does so with-
out increasing Federal spending. 

The National Small Business Asso-
ciation, another strong supporter, said: 

The uncertain future of the program has 
deterred potential participants and inves-
tors. 

We do not want to deter anyone. We 
do not want to discourage anyone from 
making that investment or taking that 
step to create the next business that 
could create not just a handful of jobs 
but dozens, hundreds, and potentially 
thousands. That is why President 
Obama is talking about—and I support 
his efforts—the need to outinnovate 
and outcompete, to fight our way out 
of this recession. 

This bill of Senator SNOWE and mine 
might be a relatively small bill from a 
small agency, but it packs a lot of 
power and potential to create the jobs 
that people—in your home State of 
Minnesota, in my home State of Lou-
isiana, in Maine, and other places— 
want to see us creating, with virtually 
no additional cost to the Federal Gov-
ernment. We are simply setting aside a 
slightly larger portion of research and 
development moneys already budgeted 
for cutting-edge research and develop-

ment and targeting those to small 
businesses that have proven themselves 
to produce excellent innovations, tech-
nology, and in fact have a dispropor-
tionate share of high-impact patents. 

The National Venture Capital Asso-
ciation says: 

At a time when our country needs to build 
new businesses, the venture capital industry 
believes the best use of government dollars is 
to leverage public/private partnerships. . . . 

That is what this does. I know there 
are a few people around this place who 
do not think the Federal Government 
can do anything right. I am not one of 
them. I actually think the Federal 
Government can do lots of things right. 
Yes, we make mistakes; yes, there is 
money wasted; yes, there is duplica-
tion; and, yes, sometimes there is even 
fraud. But programs such as this need 
to be reauthorized. We have been de-
bating now for 6 years whether this 
program should be authorized. 

If it takes us 6 years to reauthorize 
one of the best programs in the Federal 
Government, I wonder how long it is 
going to take us to reauthorize some of 
those that are not as well run and to 
give us the opportunity to make them 
run better instead of just running 
around, throwing up our hands, saying 
nothing works, nothing ever works, ev-
erything in Washington is broken. This 
program is not broken, and it deserves 
to be reauthorized. 

According to the U.S. Chamber of 
Commerce: 

The SBIR program serves as an important 
avenue by which agencies harness the cre-
ativity and ingenuity of small business to 
meet specific research and development 
needs of the Federal Government. 

Might I say, they may be the today 
needs of the Federal Government; such 
as we need a way to cool our tanks in 
Afghanistan and Iraq because our 
tanks are operating in temperatures 
that are excessive. That was a real 
need of the Defense Department. They 
sent out, basically, an SOS: Can any-
body come up with a better way? 

Not only did we come up with a bet-
ter way in a radiator out of technology 
we actually developed in Louisiana, 
but as you know, these technologies do 
not stay in the Department of Defense. 
Once they go out to be used in our 
tanks, helping keep our war fighters 
safe and helping win the wars we send 
them to fight, this technology can now 
be deployed, potentially, in the racing 
car industry or in Detroit or some of 
our other car manufacturing. While it 
is launched by Federal scientists and 
inventors and people who are good em-
ployees and good, solid Americans who 
are looking for a better way, it finds 
its way out into the general public for 
all of our benefit. 

Let me give two more quotes. I see 
the Senator from Kentucky. The Bio-
Technology Industry Organization 
says: 

This bill represents a balanced approach to 
ensure that America’s most innovative small 
businesses can access existing incentives to 
grow jobs by commercializing new discov-
eries. 
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Finally, from the University of Cali-

fornia, the CONNECT group says: 
Because acquiring funding through tradi-

tional lending sources continues to prove dif-
ficult in today’s tight credit market, SBIR/ 
STTR grants provide tech start-up compa-
nies another viable chance to compete for 
early-stage funding. 

Yes, there are many venture capital-
ists out there. There are always very 
savvy inventors looking for the next 
best thing. But before the next best 
things are invented, there has to be 
somebody betting on the human cap-
ital in our Federal agencies, the human 
capital in our academic institutions, 
and the human capital in small busi-
nesses that take the risks and believe 
they can invent that next best thing. 

This financing is early. It is high 
risk. Not every SBIR grant works. But 
according to the man who gave us the 
review of this program, if every one of 
these inventions works, we are not run-
ning the program correctly. This pro-
gram is early, before it is clear whether 
it is going to work, a chance to get it 
to work. But the upside is so great 
when one or more does work, and we 
have hundreds of companies that have 
sort of broken out. 

I see the Senator from Kentucky. I 
will rest my discussion. I do want to 
put some other things in the RECORD, 
but to keep the debate moving forward, 
this would be a good time for him to 
proceed. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Kentucky. 

AMENDMENT NO. 199 
Mr. PAUL. I ask unanimous consent 

to set aside the pending amendment 
and call up my amendment, No. 199. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, the clerk will report. 

The legislative clerk read as follows: 
The Senator from Kentucky [Mr. PAUL] 

proposes an amendment numbered 199. 

Mr. PAUL. I ask unanimous consent 
the reading of the amendment be dis-
pensed with. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The amendment follows: 
(Purpose: To cut $200,000,000,000 in spending 

in fiscal year 2011) 
At the appropriate place, insert the fol-

lowing: 
TITLE lll—CUT FEDERAL SPENDING 

ACT OF 2011 
SEC. ll01. SHORT TITLE AND DEFINITION 

(a) SHORT TITLE.—This title may be cited 
as the ‘‘Cut Federal Spending Act of 2011’’. 

(b) DEFUND.—In this Act, the term 
‘‘defund’’ with respect to an agency or pro-
gram means— 

(1) all unobligated balances of the discre-
tionary appropriations, including any appro-
priations under this Act, made available to 
the agency or program are rescinded; and 

(2) any statute authorizing the funding or 
activities of the agency or program is 
deemed to be repealed. 
SEC. ll 02. LEGISLATIVE BRANCH. 

Amounts made available for fiscal year 
2011 for the legislative branch are reduced by 
$654,000,000. 
SEC. ll 03. JUDICIAL BRANCH. 

Amounts made available to the judicial 
branch for fiscal year 2011 are reduced on a 

pro rata basis by the amount required to 
bring total reduction to $155,000,000. 
SEC. ll 04. AGRICULTURE. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Agriculture for fiscal year 2011 are 
reduced on a pro rata basis by the amount 
required to bring total reduction to 
$1,427,000,000. 
SEC. ll 05. COMMERCE. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Commerce for fiscal year 2011 are re-
duced on a pro rata basis by the amount re-
quired to bring total reduction to 
$2,700,000,000. 
SEC. ll 06. DEFENSE. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Defense for fiscal year 2011 are re-
duced on a pro rata basis by the amount re-
quired to bring total reduction to 
$30,000,000,000. 
SEC. ll 07. EDUCATION. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Education for fiscal year 2011 are re-
duced on a pro rata basis by the amount re-
quired to bring total reduction to 
$46,258,000,000, except for the Pell grant pro-
gram which shall be capped at $17,000,000,000. 
SEC. ll 08. ENERGY. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Energy for fiscal year 2011 are re-
duced on a pro rata basis by the amount re-
quired to bring total reduction to 
$9,602,000,000. 
SEC. ll 09. HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services for fis-
cal year 2011 are reduced on a pro rata basis 
by the amount required to bring total reduc-
tion to $26,510,000,000. 
SEC. ll 10. HOMELAND SECURITY. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Homeland Security for fiscal year 
2011 are reduced on a pro rata basis by the 
amount required to bring total reduction to 
$4,603,000,000. 
SEC. ll 11. HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOP-

MENT. 
Amounts made available to the Depart-

ment of Housing and Urban Development for 
fiscal year 2011 are reduced on a pro rata 
basis by the amount required to bring total 
reduction to $22,000,000,000. 
SEC. ll 12. INTERIOR. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of the Interior for fiscal year 2011 are 
reduced on a pro rata basis by the amount 
required to bring total reduction to 
$1,808,000,000. 
SEC. ll 13. JUSTICE. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Justice for fiscal year 2011 are re-
duced on a pro rata basis by the amount re-
quired to bring total reduction to 
$4,811,000,000. 
SEC. ll 14. LABOR. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Labor for fiscal year 2011 are reduced 
on a pro rata basis by the amount required 
to bring total reduction to $3,260,000,000. 
SEC. ll 15. STATE. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of State for fiscal year 2011 are reduced 
on a pro rata basis by the amount required 
to bring total reduction to $8,216,000,000. 
SEC. ll 16. INTERNATIONAL ASSISTANCE. 

International assistance programs are 
defunded effective on the date of enactment 
of this Act. 
SEC. ll 17. TRANSPORTATION. 

Amounts made available to the Depart-
ment of Transportation for fiscal year 2011 
are reduced on a pro rata basis by the 
amount required to bring total reduction to 
$14,724,000,000. 

SEC. ll 18. VETERANS’ AFFAIRS. 
The Department of Veterans’ Affairs shall 

not be subject to funding cuts in fiscal year 
2011. 
SEC. ll 19. CORPS OF ENGINEERS. 

Amounts made available to the Corps of 
Engineers for fiscal year 2011 are reduced on 
a pro rata basis by the amount required to 
bring total reduction to $4,135,000,000. 
SEC. ll 20. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION 

AGENCY. 
Amounts made available to the Environ-

mental Protection Agency for fiscal year 
2011 are reduced on a pro rata basis by the 
amount required to bring total reduction to 
$3,506,000,000. 
SEC. ll 21. GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRA-

TION. 
Amounts made available to the General 

Services Administration for fiscal year 2011 
are reduced on a pro rata basis by the 
amount required to bring total reduction to 
$1,140,000,000. 
SEC. ll 22. NATIONAL AERONAUTICS AND 

SPACE ADMINISTRATION. 
Amounts made available to the National 

Aeronautics and Space Administration for 
fiscal year 2011 are reduced on a pro rata 
basis by the amount required to bring total 
reduction to $480,000,000. 
SEC. ll 22. NATIONAL SCIENCE FOUNDATION. 

Amounts made available to the National 
Science Foundation for fiscal year 2011 are 
reduced on a pro rata basis by the amount 
required to bring total reduction to 
$1,733,000,000. 
SEC. ll 23. OFFICE OF PERSONNEL MANAGE-

MENT. 
Amounts made available to the Office of 

Personnel Management for fiscal year 2011 
are reduced on a pro rata basis by the 
amount required to bring total reduction to 
$133,000,000. 
SEC. ll 24. SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION. 

The Social Security Administration shall 
not be subject to funding cuts in fiscal year 
2011. 
SEC. ll 25. REPEAL OF INDEPENDENT AGEN-

CIES. 
The following agencies are defunded effec-

tive on the date of enactment of this Act: 
(1) Affordable Housing Program. 
(2) Commission on Fine Arts. 
(3) Consumer Product Safety Commission. 
(4) Corporation for Public Broadcasting. 
(5) National Endowment for the Arts. 
(6) National Endowment for the Human-

ities. 
(7) State Justice Institute. 

Mr. PAUL. This amendment would 
cost $200 billion in spending. Earlier 
this morning we voted, nearly unani-
mously in this body, to cut 5 percent 
from our legislative budget. Similar to 
so much in Washington, it sounds good. 
I voted for it. But 5 percent of our leg-
islative budget will be a few million 
dollars. We have a deficit this year of 
$1.65 trillion. We are awash in debt. It 
is America’s No. 1 problem. Even the 
administration has said our national 
debt is our No. 1 threat to our national 
security at this point. We have to get 
our fiscal house in order. 

Voting to cut our own budget by 5 
percent is wonderful. It is a first step. 
It is about $1 million—a couple million 
dollars. It will not put a dent in the 
overall problem. 

If we were truly concerned as a body 
about our deficit, we could cut the en-
tire budget by 5 percent. It has gone up 
by 25 percent in the last couple years. 
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If we were to cut our entire budget by 
5 percent, it would be about $200 bil-
lion. That is what I am proposing, a 
$200 billion cut in spending. 

Are we bold enough? Will we do it? If 
we do not do it, what happens? My fear 
is, if we do not have significant cuts in 
Federal spending, that ultimately in 
the next few years we could have a debt 
crisis. This amendment will give us a 
chance, will give the Members of this 
body a chance to say: Are we serious? 
Are we serious about addressing the 
debt problem or do we only want to do 
token things such as cutting our legis-
lative budget 5 percent? 

It is a good start, but it is not 
enough. This was actually only a sense- 
of-the-Senate resolution, so we didn’t 
cut our budget by 5 percent. We said we 
might be in favor of that. This would 
be a real cut, $200 billion. 

I hope the Senate will support it. 
I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Vermont. 
Mr. SANDERS. Mr. President, I ask 

the Senate set aside the pending 
amendment so I can call up amend-
ment No. 207. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

AMENDMENT NO. 207 
Mr. SANDERS. Mr. President, I call 

up amendment No. 207. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 

objection, the clerk will report. 
The legislative clerk read as follows: 
The Senator from Vermont [Mr. SANDERS], 

for himself, Mr. BROWN of Ohio, Ms. BOXER, 
Ms. STABENOW, Mr. WHITEHOUSE, and Mr. 
LAUTENBERG, proposes an amendment num-
bered 207. 

Mr. SANDERS. I ask unanimous con-
sent the reading of the amendment be 
dispensed with. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The amendment is as follows: 
(Purpose: To establish a point of order 

against any efforts to reduce benefits paid 
to Social Security recipients, raise the re-
tirement age, or create private retirement 
accounts under title II of the Social Secu-
rity Act) 
At the end, add the following: 

TITLE VI—SOCIAL SECURITY PROTECTION 
ACT 

SEC. 601. SHORT TITLE. 
This title may be cited as the ‘‘Social Se-

curity Protection Act of 2011’’. 
SEC. 602. FINDINGS. 

Congress makes the following findings: 
(1) Social Security is the most successful 

and reliable social program in our Nation’s 
history. 

(2) For 75 years, through good times and 
bad, Social Security has reliably kept mil-
lions of senior citizens, individuals with dis-
abilities, and children out of poverty. 

(3) Before President Franklin Roosevelt 
signed the Social Security Act into law on 
August 14, 1935, approximately half of the 
senior citizens in the United States lived in 
poverty; less than 10 percent of seniors live 
in poverty today. 

(4) Social Security has succeeded in pro-
tecting working Americans and their fami-
lies from devastating drops in household in-
come due to lost wages resulting from retire-

ment, disability, or the death of a spouse or 
parent. 

(5) More than 53,000,000 Americans receive 
Social Security benefits, including 36,500,000 
retirees and their spouses, 9,200,000 veterans, 
8,200,000 disabled individuals and their 
spouses, 4,500,000 surviving spouses of de-
ceased workers, and 4,300,000 dependent chil-
dren. 

(6) Social Security has never contributed 
to the Federal budget deficit or the national 
debt, and benefit cuts should not be proposed 
as a solution to reducing the Federal budget 
deficit. 

(7) Social Security is not in a crisis or 
going bankrupt, as the Social Security Trust 
Funds have been running surpluses for the 
last quarter of a century. 

(8) According to the Social Security Ad-
ministration, the Social Security Trust 
Funds currently maintain a $2,600,000,000,000 
surplus that is project to grow to 
$4,200,000,000,000 by 2023. 

(9) According to the Social Security Ad-
ministration, even if no changes are made to 
the Social Security program, full benefits 
will be available to every recipient until 
2037, with enough funding remaining after 
that date to pay about 78 percent of prom-
ised benefits. 

(10) According to the Social Security Ad-
ministration, ‘‘money flowing into the [So-
cial Security] trust funds is invested in U.S. 
Government securities . . . the invest-
ments held by the trust funds are backed by 
the full faith and credit of the U.S. Govern-
ment. The Government has always repaid 
Social Security, with interest.’’. 

(11) All workers who contribute into Social 
Security through the 12.4 percent payroll 
tax, which is divided equally between em-
ployees and employers on income up to 
$106,800, deserve to have a dignified and se-
cure retirement. 

(12) Social Security provides the majority 
of income for two-thirds of the elderly popu-
lation in the United States, with approxi-
mately one-third of elderly individuals re-
ceiving nearly all of their income from So-
cial Security. 

(13) Overall, Social Security benefits for 
retirees currently average a modest $14,000 a 
year, with the average for women receiving 
benefits being less than $12,000 per year. 

(14) Nearly 1 out of every 4 adult Social Se-
curity beneficiaries has served in the United 
States military. 

(15) Social Security is not solely a retire-
ment program, as it also serves as a dis-
ability insurance program for American 
workers who become permanently disabled 
and unable to work. 

(16) The Social Security Disability Insur-
ance program is a critical lifeline for mil-
lions of American workers, as a 20-year-old 
worker faces a 30 percent chance of becoming 
disabled before reaching retirement age. 

(17) Proposals to privatize the Social Secu-
rity program would jeopardize the security 
of millions of Americans by subjecting them 
to the ups-and-downs of the volatile stock 
market as the source of their retirement 
benefits. 

(18) Raising the retirement age would jeop-
ardize the retirement future of millions of 
American workers, particularly those in 
physically demanding jobs as well as lower- 
income women, African-Americans, and 
Latinos, all of whom have a much lower life 
expectancy than wealthier Americans. 

(19) Social Security benefits have already 
been cut by 13 percent, as the Normal Retire-
ment Age was raised in 1983 from 65 years of 
age to 67 years of age by 2022. 

(20) According to the Social Security Ad-
ministration, raising the retirement age for 
future retirees would reduce benefits by 6 to 

7 percent for each year that the Normal Re-
tirement Age is raised. 

(21) Reducing cost-of-living adjustments 
for current or future Social Security bene-
ficiaries would force millions of such individ-
uals to choose between heating their homes, 
putting food on the table, or paying for their 
prescription drugs. 

(22) Social Security is a promise that this 
Nation cannot afford to break. 
SEC. 603. LIMITATION ON CHANGES TO THE SO-

CIAL SECURITY PROGRAM FOR CUR-
RENT AND FUTURE BENEFICIARIES. 

(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any 
other provision of law, it shall not be in 
order in the Senate or the House of Rep-
resentatives to consider, for purposes of the 
old-age, survivors, and disability insurance 
benefits program established under title II of 
the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 401 et 
seq.), any legislation that— 

(1) increases the retirement age (as defined 
in section 216(l)(1) of the Social Security Act 
(42 U.S.C. 416(l)(1))) or the early retirement 
age (as defined in section 216(l)(2) of the So-
cial Security Act (42 U.S.C. 416(l)(2))) for in-
dividuals receiving benefits under title II of 
the Social Security Act on or after the date 
of enactment of this Act; 

(2) reduces cost-of-living increases for indi-
viduals receiving benefits under title II of 
the Social Security Act on or after the date 
of enactment of this Act, as determined 
under section 215(i) of the Social Security 
Act (42 U.S.C. 415(i)); 

(3) reduces benefit payment amounts for 
individuals receiving benefits under title II 
of the Social Security Act on or after the 
date of enactment of this Act; or 

(4) creates private retirement accounts for 
any of the benefits individuals receive under 
title II of the Social Security Act on or after 
the date of enactment of this Act. 

(b) WAIVER OR SUSPENSION.— 
(1) IN THE SENATE.—The provisions of this 

section may be waived or suspended in the 
Senate only by the affirmative vote of two- 
thirds of the Members, present and voting. 

(2) IN THE HOUSE.—The provisions of this 
section may be waived or suspended in the 
House of Representatives only by a rule or 
order proposing only to waive such provi-
sions by an affirmative vote of two-thirds of 
the Members, present and voting. 

(c) POINT OF ORDER PROTECTION.—In the 
House of Representatives, it shall not be in 
order to consider a rule or order that waives 
the application of paragraph (2) of subsection 
(b). 

(d) MOTION TO SUSPEND.—It shall not be in 
order for the Speaker to entertain a motion 
to suspend the application of this section 
under clause 1 of rule XV of the Rules of the 
House of Representatives. 

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. President, this 
amendment is identical to the Social 
Security Protection Act I introduced 
yesterday with Senators MIKULSKI, 
BOXER, SHERROD BROWN, BLUMENTHAL, 
STABENOW, AKAKA, WHITEHOUSE, 
BEGICH, and LAUTENBERG. 

This legislation has the strong sup-
port of the National Committee to Pre-
serve Social Security and Medicare, 
the American Federation of Federal 
Employees, the Paralyzed Veterans of 
America, the Military Order of the 
Purple Heart, and the Jewish Veterans 
of America, among others. 

Social Security is the most success-
ful and reliable Federal program in our 
Nation’s history. For 75 years, through 
good times and bad, when the economy 
was strong and when the economy was 
weak, Social Security has paid out 
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every nickel owed to every eligible 
American. While we take that for 
granted, that, in fact, is an extraor-
dinary accomplishment. It is all done 
at very modest administrative costs. 

Social Security has been enormously 
successful in accomplishing exactly 
what its founders hoped to accomplish. 
Before President Roosevelt signed the 
Social Security Act into law in August 
of 1935, approximately half our senior 
citizens lived in poverty. Before Social 
Security, about half our seniors lived 
in poverty. Today, fewer than 10 per-
cent of seniors live in poverty. That 
number is too great, but it is a signifi-
cant improvement over what occurred 
before the establishment of Social Se-
curity. 

What we should be very clear about, 
given the volatility of today’s econ-
omy—there is a great deal of anxiety 
among the American people about 
whether they are going to be able to re-
tire with dignity. At a time when mil-
lions of Americans have seen the value 
of their private retirement plans plum-
met, at a time when major corpora-
tions have significantly cut back on 
the defined benefit pension plans and 
401(k) contributions, it makes no sense 
to me that anybody in this Chamber 
would contemplate dismantling the one 
retirement program that has been 
there for 75 years and has worked for 75 
years. 

There was an interesting article in 
USA Today yesterday. These are just a 
couple facts they threw out in yester-
day’s USA Today. The percentage of 
workers who are not at all confident 
about saving enough money for a com-
fortable retirement reached 27 percent 
in 2011 compared with 22 percent just 
last year—a significant increase in a 1- 
year period. When combined with those 
who said they are ‘‘not too confident,’’ 
the total reaches 50 percent of workers. 
So we are in a situation, according to 
USA Today, where almost 50 percent of 
American workers lack confidence 
about whether they are going to have 
enough money to retire with dignity. 
There is another point that the article 
made. This is what they say: 

Quite a few workers virtually have no sav-
ings or investments. In 2011, 29 percent said 
they have less than $1,000. 

Well, you are not going to go too far 
in your retirement with less than 
$1,000. 

56 percent said that their savings and in-
vestments, excluding their home value, to-
tals less than $25,000. 

The bottom line is, for a variety of 
reasons, A, the Wall Street collapse of 
a few years ago, the fact that wages for 
millions of workers have not kept up 
with inflation, a significant part of our 
older workforce today is extremely 
worried about what will happen to 
them when they retire. 

Within that context, why there are 
people in the Congress who would want 
to start dismantling the one program 
that has, without fail, been there for 75 
years, makes no sense to me at all. Let 
me also make another point. I think it 

is important to make this point 24 
hours a day because we hear so much 
misinformation coming to us from pun-
dits, from the media, and from Mem-
bers of Congress. So let me be very 
clear. 

This country has a very serious na-
tional debt problem and a very serious 
deficit problem. We just heard about 
that, a $1.6 trillion deficit. That is seri-
ous business. In my view, Congress has 
to be aggressive to address that issue. 
But here is the point. Social Security 
has not contributed one nickel to the 
Federal deficit or the national debt— 
not one penny. 

So when you hear people say we have 
a serious deficit problem, therefore we 
have to cut benefits in Social Security 
or raise the retirement age, what they 
are saying makes no sense at all. These 
are two very separate issues. 

In fact, Social Security currently has 
a $2.6 trillion surplus. Let me repeat 
that. Social Security has a $2.6 trillion 
surplus. That is projected to grow to 
$4.2 trillion in 2023. In 1983, when we 
look back a little bit, it turns out that 
Social Security did face a crisis. At 
that point, in 1983, if the Congress and 
then-President Reagan had not acted, 
Social Security was projected to run 
out of necessary funding in 6 months— 
6 months. That is a crisis. 

As a result of the discussions and ne-
gotiations and a committee put to-
gether by the President, Tip O’Neill, et 
cetera, a resolution was reached to 
that problem. The Congress over-
whelmingly voted for it. Today is not 
1983. Today the Social Security Admin-
istration has estimated that Social Se-
curity will be able to pay out 100 per-
cent of promised benefits to every eli-
gible recipient for the next 26 years. 

This country does face a whole lot of 
crises: Unemployment is off the wall; 
childhood poverty is too high; we have 
serious deficit problems; two wars; we 
are worried about global warming. We 
have a lot of problems. But it seems to 
me to be totally absurd that people 
would say: Oh, my goodness, we have to 
cut Social Security because it can only 
pay out benefits for the next 26 years. 

Go to Minnesota and say to a busi-
ness person: If you could pay out all 
that you owe for the next 26 years, do 
you think it is a crisis? People would 
be shaking their heads. 

I should point out that after those 26 
years, if nothing is done—and I think 
something should be done—Social Se-
curity will be able to fund about 78 per-
cent of promised benefits. So it seems 
to me that given the enormous impor-
tance of Social Security not only to 
the elderly but to people with disabil-
ities, to people who are widows and or-
phans who have lost the income that a 
bread winner had brought into the fam-
ily, we have to do everything we can to 
protect Social Security. 

We have to make it very clear that 
Social Security is strong, can pay out 
every benefit for 26 years, that has not 
contributed one nickel to the deficit. 
And that is the amendment that I will 

be bringing up as soon as I possibly 
can. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Would the Senator 
yield for a question? 

Mr. SANDERS. I sure would. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Would the Senator 

explain—I think he knows because he 
is quite an expert on this program. I 
agree 100 percent with the views he just 
expressed. What is the basic average 
Social Security income that a person 
might receive? I understand it is some-
where between $7,000 and $10,000. 

Mr. SANDERS. I think it is a hair 
higher than that. I think it is about 
$14,000 a year. But the point is, I would 
say to the Senator from Louisiana, 
there are millions of seniors for whom 
that is either all or almost all of their 
income. That is it. That is it. In this 
day and age, that is the average. So 
your point is, there are people cer-
tainly below the average. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. The reason I ask the 
Senator that is because it is striking to 
me that some Members from the other 
side of the aisle will come and argue 
that programs like this should be slat-
ed for cuts and reductions, and yet 
failed to vote favorably to raise slight-
ly the income tax on families making 
over $1 million a year in annual in-
come. I, frankly, Senator, do not un-
derstand that. I am not sure people lis-
tening to this understand it. 

Could you enlighten us? 
Mr. SANDERS. Here is the story. I 

agree with you. I find it hard to under-
stand that there are people who get up 
here—and we hear the speeches every 
day. They say we have a serious deficit 
crisis. It is unfair to leave that burden 
to our kids and our grandkids. We 
agree with that. 

We say, OK, let’s address the deficit 
crisis. But let’s do it in a way that is 
not on the backs of the sick, the elder-
ly, the children, the most vulnerable 
people in the country. So what this 
Senator is pointing out is that in the 
last number of years what we have seen 
is that the people on top have been 
doing very well—the top 1 percent now 
earns about 23 percent of all income, 
which is more than the bottom 50 per-
cent. The effective tax rate for the very 
wealthiest people in this country is 
about 16 percent, which is the lowest in 
recent history. We have given huge 
amounts of tax breaks in recent years 
to these very same people. 

So what I think the Senator from 
Louisiana is saying, and I agree with 
her, is, if we are going to go forward 
with deficit reduction, which you and I 
agree we should, let’s do it in a way 
that calls for shared sacrifices. 

The Senator from Louisiana knows 
that H.R. 1, the Republican House- 
passed bill, would throw over 200,000 
kids off of Head Start. Millions of stu-
dents who are trying to get through 
college would either get lower Pell 
grants or no Pell grants at all. 

It is an attack, a devastating attack, 
a cruel attack, against some of the 
most vulnerable people in this country. 
They are cutting back on the Supple-
mental Nutrition Program for Women, 
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Infants, and Children. There are low-in-
come women now, who are trying to 
make sure they do not give birth to 
low-weight babies—cut back on their 
program. But when we say, well, maybe 
billionaires—who are doing phenome-
nally well—might be asked to pay a lit-
tle bit more in taxes, oh, my word. We 
will have none of that at all. 

So the issue is shared sacrifice. Do 
not balance the budget on the backs of 
the weak and the vulnerable. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. I thank the Senator 
from Vermont for that eloquent and 
very accurate description of the situa-
tion we are in. I see the Senator from 
Oklahoma here for an amendment. We 
want to keep these amendments being 
discussed. So I thank the Senator from 
Oklahoma for joining us. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Oklahoma. 

Mr. COBURN. Mr. President, so the 
chairman knows, my planned time to 
introduce these amendments is 3:30. 
That is what they have given me time 
on. I did want to engage in some of the 
comments of the Senator from 
Vermont. 

As someone who was on the deficit 
commission and looking at that, the 
first presumption was making Social 
Security solvent was our goal, making 
it solvent for 75 years. The flaw in the 
argument given by my colleague from 
Vermont is the assumption that the 
IOU at the Treasury for Social Secu-
rity is good. 

It is good as long as people will loan 
us money. It is not any good if they 
will not. So when people say, why fix 
Social Security? We can fix Social Se-
curity by taking the very haircut from 
the people the Senator from Vermont 
just described and markedly lessening 
the benefits, even though they con-
tinue to pay into Social Security, that 
they will receive, the billionaires and 
the millionaires. We can do that. But 
if, in fact, we do not send a signal to 
the international financial community 
that on the largest expenditure we 
have, that we are going to make it sol-
vent, then we will not be in the market 
and available and have the ability to 
borrow the $2.8 trillion. 

Now, one other thing on which I 
would disagree: The Social Security 
trust fund trustees say Social Security 
is running a net deficit this last year 
and will run one this year and for every 
year forward in terms of what comes in 
versus what goes out. There is no ques-
tion I want to keep our commitments. 
Nobody is talking about eliminating 
benefits except to the very rich in this 
country in terms of Social Security. As 
a matter of fact, the deficit commis-
sion raised the benefits in Social Secu-
rity for the poorest in this country. So 
we actually did the opposite of what 
the Senator claims that Republicans 
might want to do. 

What we have to do is to make sure 
Social Security is viable for the future. 
And having looked at every aspect of 
Social Security, I can tell you if we are 
not able to borrow the $2.6 trillion, the 

benefits will not be there. The money 
has been stolen. There is no trust fund. 
There is no money there. If you read 
what the head of the OMB said in 1999, 
he said it is not there. 

So what is really happening in Social 
Security? Congresses, under both Re-
publican and Democratic control, both 
Republican and Democratic Presi-
dencies, have stolen money from Social 
Security and spent it. The money is 
gone. It has been used for another pur-
pose. 

So there are two ways of solving this: 
One is to make Social Security the pri-
ority and not fund anything but that 
until we get it paid back or we can ac-
tually refund that $2.6 trillion by going 
to the debt market, to which we will go 
every year from now forward under the 
present plan on Social Security. The 
rate of taxes between now and 2035 that 
will be taxed will rise from $106,000 or, 
I think, $107,000 to $168,000 between now 
and then. That is a 60-percent increase 
in the taxes on the wealthy that is 
planned and programmed right now. 

Even with that, Social Security will 
run a deficit every year, every year 
now forward. Even with the $2.8 tril-
lion, it still is in a negative cashflow. 
So to deny the fact, if we do not want 
to fix Social Security, then what we 
are saying is we do not want to fix it 
for our children’s children or our chil-
dren. 

Mr. SANDERS. Will my friend yield? 
Mr. COBURN. I would like to finish 

my point. It is not about taking some-
thing away, except from the very 
wealthy, the fix from the deficit com-
mission. That is what it did. We also 
added back. When you reach 80—and a 
lot of people may be running out of 
their combination of what their retire-
ment was plus their Social Security— 
we give another little bump. 

So what the deficit commission did 
was significantly increase the viability 
for Social Security for the next 75 
years. The Social Security trustees 
know we have to do this. Everybody 
knows we have to do this. The question 
is, Does this Congress owe that $2.8 
trillion back to Social Security? Yes. 
But where do we get the money to 
repay it? 

Unless we can calm down the inter-
national financial markets, where we 
make major changes not just in Social 
Security but in discretionary spend-
ing—$50 billion out of the Pentagon, 
modifying Medicare, where we get the 
fraud waste and abuse out of Medi-
care—unless we do those things, we are 
not going to be able to borrow the 
money. 

One final fact and then I will yield 
back to my chairman because I have a 
meeting to go to. So far, in the last 5 
months, who do you think has bought 
our bonds to finance the deficit? We 
ran a $223 billion deficit in the month 
of February. 

Who bought them? Was it the Chi-
nese? Who was the biggest buyer? The 
Federal Reserve bought 70 percent of 
the bonds we put on the market. What 

are they doing? They are debasing our 
currency and creating future inflation 
which will hurt the very people who 
are going to be on Social Security be-
cause the cost of living index will 
never truly keep up with the real cost 
of inflation. 

All of us have received letters from 
constituents wondering why there was 
no COLA. We know why there was no 
COLA. When we look at food and trans-
portation costs and what they have 
done in the last 3 years, that is what is 
important to seniors—their health care 
costs, housing costs, food costs. Yet we 
have a COLA system that does not rec-
ognize that we may get into a period of 
hyperinflation because the Federal Re-
serve is buying the bonds because no-
body else will buy them. Right now, 30 
percent are bought in the market. 

Final point. The largest bond trader 
in the world, PIMCO, last week sold 
every U.S. Government bond they had. 
They expect the price of the bonds to 
go down because they expect the inter-
est rates to go up. What happens to us 
if we don’t fix Social Security? If the 
interest rates are going to be a lot 
higher on our debt and if they are a lot 
higher and we owe $14 trillion for every 
1 percent increase in the cost of bor-
rowing that we have, it adds to our def-
icit $140 billion. 

I am honored Senator SANDERS is ad-
amant about making sure we keep our 
commitments. But in terms of 
cashflow, it isn’t there. We have to ad-
dress that. That is the only way we cre-
ate confidence for the international fi-
nancial community to say: You have a 
solvent program for 75 years—the larg-
est segment of our expenditures—and 
we are going to loan you money. If we 
don’t do that, interest costs are going 
to be higher, and we are going to pay 
for it anyway. Right now, we are al-
most to the point where these decisions 
will not be controlled by us. I would 
rather us be in a situation of control. 

This is not a partisan issue. There 
isn’t one Senator who wants to take 
money away from needy seniors. This 
is about making changes far down the 
road that will affect people 30, 40, 50 
years from now. It makes sense to do 
that. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Vermont. 
Mr. SANDERS. Mr. President, let me 

make a few points, if I may. 
Is the Senator leaving? 
Mr. COBURN. I have to. 
Mr. SANDERS. I did wish to make a 

few points. 
No. 1, the Senator from Oklahoma 

gave his understanding about what the 
debt commission would do to Social 
Security. I do not agree with his char-
acterization. In point of fact, what the 
debt commission does do is cut retire-
ment benefits by more than 35 percent 
for young workers entering the work-
force today. Today’s 20-year-old work-
ers who retire at age 65 would see their 
benefits cut by 17 percent if their 
wages average $43,000 over their work-
ing lives, by 30 percent if their wages 
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average $69,000 over their working 
lives, and by 36 percent if their wages 
average $107,000 over their working 
lives, according to the Social Security 
Chief Actuary. The proposed cuts 
would apply to retirees, disabled work-
ers and their families, children who 
have lost parents, widows, and wid-
owers. It is not accurate to say that 
the debt commission left unscathed 
workers—quite the contrary. There are 
devastating cuts to young workers. 

If the Senator from Oklahoma wants 
to make sure Social Security is finan-
cially solvent for the next 75 years— 
and I want to see that as well—there is 
an easy and fair way to do it. It is a 
way that doesn’t require slashing bene-
fits for younger workers. When Barack 
Obama ran for President, he had a pret-
ty good idea. I hope he still has that 
idea. What he said is that it is impor-
tant to understand that right now 
somebody making $1 million a year 
pays the same amount of money into 
the Social Security trust fund as some-
body who makes $106,000. If we lift that 
cap, start at $250,000, ask those people 
to contribute into the Social Security 
trust fund, we will go a very long way 
to solving the financial solvency of So-
cial Security. I think we should do 
that. That is certainly not what the 
deficit reduction commission rec-
ommended. 

We keep hearing that the Social Se-
curity trust fund has a pile of worth-
less IOUs. The fact is, Social Security 
invests the surplus money it receives 
from workers, from the payroll tax, 
into U.S. Government bonds, the same 
bonds China or anybody else purchases. 
These bonds are backed by the full 
faith and credit of the U.S. Govern-
ment. And in our entire history—and 
many of us want to make sure this con-
tinues—the U.S. Government has never 
defaulted on its debt obligations. 

The point is, to say these are worth-
less IOUs is not dissimilar to saying: 
Guess what. Because we have a deep 
deficit and a deep national debt, we 
don’t have any money to fund equip-
ment for soldiers who are in the field in 
Afghanistan or Iraq. They are just 
worthless IOUs, and we can’t fund 
them. 

That is, of course, nonsense. 
Do we have to address the deficit cri-

sis? Yes, we do. But my friend from 
Oklahoma did not respond to the issue 
of why, if he and his friends are so con-
cerned about our deficit crisis, they 
vote year after year for hundreds of bil-
lions of dollars in tax breaks for the 
wealthiest people or why they want to 
repeal the estate tax, which will pro-
vide $1 trillion dollars in tax breaks to 
the top three-tenths of 1 percent. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Louisiana. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, this 

has been a very interesting debate. It 
really gets to the heart of the larger 
amendment on Capitol Hill and in the 
minds of all Americans. How are we 
going to close this budget deficit, an-

nual deficit, and how are we going to 
substantially reduce the national debt? 

I am pleased this discussion is taking 
place on this bill because the intention 
of this legislation is to close that gap 
by creating jobs. Some Senators actu-
ally believe we can accomplish that by 
cutting discretionary spending alone. 

The Senator from Kentucky, Mr. 
PAUL, was arguing along that line, that 
if we just accept his amendment, which 
I will strongly object to, and cut $200 
billion out of the discretionary side of 
the budget, that will get us in the di-
rection we need to go. All that will do 
is eat the seed corn this country needs 
to invest in important things such as 
infrastructure and education to secure 
the future for our children and grand-
children. 

I remind Senators that since 1982, 
military discretionary spending has 
never dropped below 5.5 percent in any 
given year. The Paul amendment, if 
adopted—and I doubt it will be—would 
propose a 50-percent reduction in the 
discretionary funding of Education, 
Energy, Housing and Urban Develop-
ment. It is a drastic cut that would not 
support a foundation for growth and 
expansion. 

Having said that, the other offensive 
thing to that approach is that there 
never seems to be a discussion of a re-
duction of the military budget when it 
comes to waste, fraud, and abuse. 
There are billions of dollars, hundreds 
of millions of dollars documented in 
the Defense Department by the Sec-
retary of Defense himself that people 
object to in trying to get to a balanced 
budget. Then we have Members who are 
trying to use the Social Security situa-
tion to argue for their point that the 
roof is falling in, the world is col-
lapsing, and we have to cut back on So-
cial Security. 

I wish to add to what Senator SAND-
ERS said and clarify something. I re-
spect Senator COBURN. No Member has 
worked harder on the issue of deficits 
and debt reduction. I do not agree with 
all the things he suggests, but I most 
certainly recognize effort when I see it. 
Senator COBURN has most certainly put 
in the effort. When he says the Social 
Security Program is running a deficit 
in terms of money in and money out, 
he is correct. But, as Senator SANDERS 
pointed out, the reason is because the 
Federal Government used the surplus 
over the last 15 or 20 years to fund 
other operations of government. But 
the Social Security Program itself is 
intact. When that money is paid back, 
it will have a surplus. Using the fact 
that it is running an annual deficit to 
argue for either cutting benefits to So-
cial Security or cutting benefits from 
education or from health to pay for So-
cial Security is not a legitimate argu-
ment. Again, Social Security is intact. 
It is actually running a surplus. They 
would have a surplus right now in the 
account if the money had been left 
there. 

It continues to amaze me that even 
in this discussion, we never, ever hear 

from the other side a willingness to 
raise $50 billion, if we are trying to get 
to $100 billion in cuts—and some people 
want to get to 200, but we would like to 
close the gap by anywhere from $10 to 
$100 billion—if we want to get 50 of 
that billion by raising the income tax 
on people who make over $1 million, we 
could get halfway to $100 billion by 
doing that. But we never hear that. We 
just hear: Cut Social Security benefits, 
cut education, cut health care, cut Pell 
grants, cut homeland security. 

I know we have to cut back on spend-
ing. I know we have to get our deficit 
under control. I know our debt is too 
high. But we are not going to achieve 
the goal of fiscal responsibility by cut-
ting discretionary spending on the do-
mestic side, which means cutting Head 
Start, Pell grants, and education, and 
adamantly refusing to raise the income 
tax for people who make over $1 mil-
lion. 

This is going to be a very interesting 
debate over the next couple of weeks. 
It will not be settled on the SBIR bill, 
but it will be settled sometime in the 
next couple of weeks in this Congress. 
I, for one, look forward to the debate. 
I believe the American people need to 
have an open and honest debate about 
what is actually going on. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Iowa. 
AMENDMENT NO. 183 

Mr. GRASSLEY. Mr. President, I be-
lieve there is a pending amendment, 
which hopefully we will vote on, called 
the McConnell amendment. It basically 
takes away from the Environmental 
Protection Agency the authority to 
regulate greenhouse gases. The Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency gets this 
power from a Supreme Court decision 
that said they had the authority to do 
so. That decision was about 2 or 3 years 
ago. It came about 16 or 17 years after 
the 1990 Clean Air Act was passed. 
Those of us who were around here and 
debated and worked on the Clean Air 
Act of 1990 don’t remember any discus-
sion about EPA under that legislation 
having the authority to regulate green-
house gases, but obviously the Su-
preme Court read the law differently 
than we intended. 

The Environmental Protection Agen-
cy was told it could regulate green-
house gases. The Environmental Pro-
tection Agency did not have to do that, 
but I suppose they are like regulators, 
generally. Some ask: Why do cows 
moo? Why do pigs squeal? And why do 
regulators regulate? Because regu-
lators know how to regulate, and that 
is all they know how to do. So they are 
going to issue a regulation if they 
think they have the authority. 

The situation is this: If we don’t take 
away the authority—and in a sense 
overturn the Supreme Court case—EPA 
is going to put us in a position of being 
economically uncompetitive with the 
rest of the world, particularly in manu-
facturing. 

When you increase the cost of energy 
by anywhere from $1,800, under one 
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study, to $3,000, under another study, 
per household, you are very dramati-
cally increasing the cost of manufac-
turing. If we are worried about too 
many manufacturing jobs going over-
seas—and we if would let the EPA fol-
low through with what they want to 
do, increasing the cost of energy—we 
will lose all our manufacturing over-
seas. 

I have not checked the record, but 
my guess is a lot of my colleagues who 
are fighting the McConnell amendment 
and think it is not the right thing to do 
are the very same people who are very 
chagrined because jobs are going over-
seas and are blaming American indus-
try. 

Well, if we are going to pass a law 
that increases the cost of energy in 
this country, we are not going to have 
a level playing field with our competi-
tors overseas. That is why I have al-
ways said, if we want to regulate CO2, 
we need to do it by international agree-
ment. Because if China is not on the 
same level playing field as we are, then 
we are going to lose our manufacturing 
to China and other countries. 

It happens that China puts more CO2 
in the air than we do. Take China and 
Brazil and India and Indonesia, and 
they put a lot more CO2 into the air 
than the United States does. Yet some-
how EPA is of the view that the United 
States acting alone can solve the glob-
al warming problem? Well, even the 
EPA Director has testified before com-
mittees of Congress that if the rest of 
the world does not do it, we are not 
going to make a dent in CO2 just by the 
United States doing it. 

But the argument goes that the 
United States ought to show political 
leadership in this global economy we 
have, and if the United States would do 
something about CO2, the rest of the 
world would follow along. But China 
has already said they are not going to 
follow along. Even Japan, which signed 
on to the Kyoto treaty, said they would 
not be involved in extending the Kyoto 
treaty beyond 2012. 

If the United States did it by itself, 
under the guise of being a world leader 
and setting an example, and the rest of 
the world did not do it, Uncle Sam 
would soon become ‘‘Uncle Sucker,’’ 
and we would find our manufacturing 
fleeing the United States to places 
where they do not have regulation on 
CO2, where energy expenses are not as 
high, and we would lose the jobs ac-
cordingly. In a sense, then, those peo-
ple who have complained for decades 
about American manufacturing moving 
overseas would destine the United 
States to lose more of it. 

I do not understand how people who 
are concerned about losing jobs over-
seas could be fighting the McConnell 
amendment. Because if we want to pre-
serve jobs in America, our industry has 
to be competitive with the rest of the 
world. So I hope the McConnell amend-
ment will be adopted, and I hope there 
will be some consistency in the rea-
soning of people who are concerned 

about the movement of jobs overseas, 
that it is intellectually dishonest to 
support EPA adopting regulations that 
are going to make America uncompeti-
tive. 

There is nothing wrong with seeking 
a solution to the CO2 problem. There is 
nothing wrong with working on the 
issue of global warming. But it ought 
to be a level playing field for American 
industry so we can be competitive with 
the rest of the world and not lose our 
industry, not lose our manufacturing 
overseas, and not lose the jobs that are 
connected with it. 

But it often is the case that when ei-
ther the courts or the Congress dele-
gates broad powers to the executive 
branch agencies, it seems like we give 
them an inch and they take a mile. 

There are plenty of other examples as 
well—and I will go into some of them 
in just a moment—of EPA having some 
authority and moving very dramati-
cally beyond what Congress intended in 
a way that does not meet the common-
sense test. 

The work of EPA on CO2 is a perfect 
example of this kind of overreach. 
First of all, they did not have to do it 
just because the Supreme Court said 
they could do it. But like regulators, 
they want to regulate, and they are 
moving ahead. 

I suppose they are moving ahead also 
because, in 2009, the House of Rep-
resentatives passed a bill regulating 
CO2—a bill that would have made the 
United States very uncompetitive, as I 
have stated the EPA will—but the Sen-
ate declined to take it up. I think this 
administration is intent upon getting 
the job done, and so they go to EPA to 
issue a rule because Congress will not 
pass the legislation it wants. 

It is so typical of so many things this 
administration is doing; that because 
Congress will not pass a law they want, 
they see what they can do by regula-
tion. So they are setting out to accom-
plish a lot of change in public policy 
that Congress declines to endorse, but 
they are going to act anyway. If they 
claim the authority to do it, they will 
probably get away with it and avoid 
the will of the people, the will of the 
people expressed through the Congress 
of the United States. So if Congress de-
cides to not do something, can the ad-
ministration ignore the will of the peo-
ple? Yes, they can, if they want to, but 
they should not, in my judgment. 

It brings me to not only the McCon-
nell amendment but a lot of other 
things we should be doing around here 
to prevent this outrageous overreach 
by not only the Environmental Protec-
tion Agency but by a lot of other agen-
cies as well. 

Because when the EPA and other 
agencies promulgate rules that go be-
yond the intent of Congress—and never 
could have passed Congress—it under-
mines our system of checks and bal-
ances. The American people can hold 
their member of Congress accountable 
for passing laws they do not like. How-
ever, when unelected bureaucrats im-

plement policies with the force of law 
that they would not have been able to 
get through the Congress—and that is 
without direct accountability when a 
regulator acts instead of Congress act-
ing—something is very wrong, and it is 
against the will of the people. 

I think it is time for Congress to re-
assert its constitutional role. We try to 
do this from time to time in a process 
called the Congressional Review Act. I 
recall last June the Senator from Alas-
ka, Ms. MURKOWSKI, proposed doing 
that on these very rules affecting CO2. 
We did not get a majority vote, so it 
did not happen. Maybe in the new Con-
gress such an attempt would get a ma-
jority vote. 

We cannot apply that Congressional 
Review Act again to those same rules, 
so that brings about the McConnell 
amendment I am speaking about—to 
take away the authority of EPA to do 
it. But perhaps we can use the congres-
sional Review Act on a lot of other 
issues yet that regulators are regu-
lating maybe against the will of the 
people, and I hope we will. 

But there is one measure Senator 
PAUL has suggested and I ask unani-
mous consent to be added as a cospon-
sor to amendment No. 231. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. GRASSLEY. He uses the acro-
nym REINS, but it is called the Regu-
lations From the Executive in Need of 
Scrutiny Act. Basically, what it does— 
and I applaud Senator PAUL for his 
amendment, and I will surely vote for 
it—and that is, when we delegate au-
thority to agencies in the executive 
branch of government to write regula-
tions, and if those regulations are con-
sidered ‘‘major rules,’’ then they would 
have to be submitted to the Congress 
for our approval before they can go 
into effect and then would also have to 
be signed by the President before they 
would go into effect. 

It seems to me that is a natural ex-
tension of Congress’s authority under 
the Constitution to legislate and to be 
the only branch of government that 
can legislate. It seems to me to be a 
very adequate check on out-of-control 
bureaucracy, that they can only do 
those things Congress intended they do 
in the legislation they pass. 

I would extend my remarks on some-
thing a little bit unrelated to the 
McConnell amendment but still to the 
overreach of the Environmental Pro-
tection Agency; this is, in regard to 
some of their regulations on agri-
culture. When it comes to their regula-
tion of agriculture, instead of EPA 
standing for Environmental Protection 
Agency, I think it stands for ‘‘End Pro-
duction Agriculture.’’ That is not their 
intent. But in this city of Wash-
ington—and I describe it sometimes as 
an island surrounded by reality—it is 
evidence of not enough common sense 
being put into the thought process of 
issuing regulations. I could give several 
examples, but I may just give a few. 

Before I give those examples, I wish 
to compliment EPA on one thing. A 
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year or two ago, when one of their sub-
division heads testified before Con-
gress—and the issue was agriculture, 
and she said she had never been on a 
family farm, in the 20-some years they 
had been working in the EPA and yet 
dealing with agriculture issues—I in-
vited her to a family farm and she 
came and showed a great deal of inter-
est. We had a very thorough tour of 
some facilities in research, agriculture, 
and biofuels industries within our 
State. They were very thankful we did 
it. I believe it has helped their consid-
eration of the impact that maybe some 
of their regulation writing has on agri-
culture. 

But, still, I am not totally convinced. 
So I would use one or two examples of 
regulation that is out of control. One 
of them would deal with what I call the 
fugitive dust issue. 

‘‘Fugitive dust’’ is a term EPA uses 
to regulate what they call particulate 
matter. The theory behind fugitive 
dust rules is that if you are making 
dust that is harmful, then you have to 
keep it within your property line. So 
let’s see the reality of that. 

You are farming. The wind is blow-
ing, and you have to work in the fields. 
The wind is blowing so hard that you 
cannot keep the dust, when you are 
tilling the fields, within your property 
line. 

Well, are you supposed to not farm? 
Are you supposed to not raise food? Are 
you supposed to not be concerned 
about the production of food that is so 
necessary to our national defense and 
the social cohesion of our society? Be-
cause we are only nine meals away 
from a revolution. If you go nine meals 
without eating, and you do not have 
prospects of it, are we going to have re-
volts such as they have in other coun-
tries because they do not have enough 
food? No, we have a stable supply of 
food in this country, so we do not have 
to worry about it. But suppose we did 
have to worry about it. Well, there is 
more to farming than just the pros-
perity of rural America. There is the 
national defense and social cohesion, 
and all those issues. 

But the point is, they are thinking 
about issuing a rule—in fact, they 
started a process, 2 or 3 years ago, of 
issuing a rule maybe a year or two 
from now—hopefully, they will decide 
not to—that says you have to keep the 
dust within your property line. I won-
der, when I talk about the common 
sense that is lacking in this big city— 
not only in EPA, but in a lot of agen-
cies—do they realize only God deter-
mines when the wind blows? Do they 
realize only God determines when soy-
beans have 13 percent moisture in Sep-
tember or October, and at 13 percent 
moisture you have to harvest them and 
you only have about 2 or 3 days of ideal 
weather to harvest them? When you 
combine soybeans, dust happens; and if 
dust happens and you can’t keep it 
within your property lines, you are 
going to violate the EPA regulation. 
What are you supposed to do, shut 

down and let a whole year’s supply of 
food stay in the field? No. Good busi-
ness practices would say when beans 
get to 13 percent moisture, whether the 
wind is blowing or not, you are going 
to take your combine out into the field 
and not worry about the dust. Does 
somebody at EPA think John Deere 
and Caterpillar and New Holland and 
all of those companies are thinking 
about: Well, we have this problem with 
EPA; we have to do something about 
the dust and we have to control it com-
ing out of our combines? Or, when our 
tillage equipment goes across the field 
we have to consider the dust that 
comes up from tilling the field? Well, 
we have asked these manufacturers. 
They don’t have any solutions to these 
problems. I think they probably think 
it is ridiculous, after 6,000 years of ag-
riculture throughout our society, that 
it is an issue. But there are people 
down at EPA who think it is an issue. 
So I use fugitive dust as one example 
as to whether they realize what they 
are doing to production agriculture. 

Another one would be spilled milk. 
Milk has fat in it. So now they are say-
ing if dairy farmers have above-the- 
ground tanks to store their milk, they 
are the same as above-the-ground oil 
tanks and they are going to have the 
same regulation applied to them as ap-
plied to petroleum. The compliance re-
quirements on this have been delayed 
pending action on an exemption, so 
maybe this won’t go through. But 
think how ridiculous it is that people 
at the Environmental Protection Agen-
cy are saying if you are a dairy farmer 
and you happen to spill a little milk, 
you have to follow the same environ-
mental requirements as an oil company 
if they spill oil with respect to the 
cleanup. But that is where we are on 
these sorts of rules. 

I have other examples such as 
Atrazine, and the potential application 
of Chesapeake Bay requirements to the 
rest of the country. But I hope we will 
take a look at this McConnell amend-
ment that speaks to carbon dioxide 
plus the examples I have given of the 
harm EPA regulations will do to fam-
ily farming and stop to think about it. 
We have to find ways to stop EPA from 
doing things that don’t make common 
sense. I think a start would be to vote 
for the McConnell amendment, and I 
am going to vote for it. 

I yield the floor and I suggest the ab-
sence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
UDALL of New Mexico). The clerk will 
call the roll. 

The assistant legislative clerk pro-
ceeded to call the roll. 

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that at 2 o’clock I 
be given 5 minutes to speak, and the 
Senator from Texas, Mrs. HUTCHISON, 
speak immediately after me. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. SCHUMER. I suggest the absence 
of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The bill clerk proceeded to call the 
roll. 

Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

FEDERAL BUDGET DEBATE 
Mr. SCHUMER. Mr. President, I rise 

today to speak about the current de-
bate over the Federal budget. Yester-
day, we had a very telling and trou-
bling vote in the House of Representa-
tives. On the 3-week continuing resolu-
tion needed to avoid a government 
shutdown on March 18, Speaker 
BOEHNER was forced to rely on votes 
from House Democrats in order to pass 
a measure he himself had negotiated. 
The reason was that conservative Re-
publicans abandoned their party lead-
ership in droves out of anger that the 
measure lacks special interest add-ons 
dealing with ideological issues, such as 
abortion, global warming, and net neu-
trality. 

In all, 54 conservative Republicans 
rejected the measure, even though it 
was necessary to avert a shutdown and 
even though it included $6 billion in 
cuts to domestic discretionary spend-
ing. 

This is a bad omen. This was not sup-
posed to happen. Last week, the Senate 
held two test votes—one on H.R. 1 and 
one on a Democratic alternative. We 
knew that neither one would have the 
votes to pass, but we held the votes 
anyway. And, sure enough, they both 
went down. The purpose of those votes 
was to make it clear that both sides’ 
opening bids in this debate were non-
starters and thus pave the way for a se-
rious, good-faith compromise. But, un-
fortunately, an intense ideological tail 
continues to wag the dog over in the 
House of Representatives. Speaker 
BOEHNER had hoped after H.R. 1 failed 
in the Senate that it would convince 
his conservatives of the need to com-
promise. Instead, those conservatives 
have only dug in further. Not only will 
they not budge off $61 billion in ex-
treme cuts on the long-term measure 
and special-interest add-ons, but they 
also won’t support any more stopgaps 
to avert a shutdown. So Speaker 
BOEHNER is now caught between a shut-
down and a hard place. 

The Speaker has said all along he 
wants to avoid a shutdown at all costs, 
and I believe him. He is a good man. 
The problem is, a large percentage of 
those in his party don’t feel the same 
way. They think ‘‘compromise’’ is a 
dirty word. They think taking any 
steps to avert a shutdown would mean 
being the first to blink. And don’t take 
my word for it. Here is what some in 
the other Chamber are saying: Conserv-
ative House Member MIKE PENCE said 
passing a 3-week bill to keep the gov-
ernment running would ‘‘only delay a 
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confrontation that must come. I say, 
let it come now. It’s time to take a 
stand.’’ That is what Congressman 
PENCE said. MICHELLE BACHMANN said, 
‘‘If a Member votes for the continuing 
resolution, that vote effectively says, ‘I 
am choosing not to fight.’ ’’ 

Outside forces on the far right are 
also cheerleading a shutdown. Tea 
Party Nation, for example, has called 
on Republicans to oppose any more 
budget measures unless they repeal 
health care and do away with family 
planning. 

The tea party element in the House 
is digging in its heels. That is putting 
the Speaker in a real bind. His need to 
avoid a shutdown is in conflict with his 
political desire to keep his tea party 
base happy. 

I don’t envy the position the Speaker 
is in, but he is going to have to make 
a choice one way or the other. There 
are two choices but only one of them is 
responsible. The Republican leadership 
can cater to the tea party element and, 
as MIKE PENCE has suggested, ‘‘pick a 
fight’’ that will inevitably cause a 
shutdown on April 8 or the leadership 
can abandon the tea party in these ne-
gotiations and forge a consensus 
among more moderate Republicans and 
a group of Democrats. I think we all 
know what the right answer is. Speak-
er BOEHNER wouldn’t have been able to 
pass this short-term measure without 
Democratic votes, and he won’t be able 
to pass a long-term one without Demo-
cratic votes either. It is clear that 
there is no path to compromise that 
goes through the tea party. We urge 
Speaker BOEHNER to push ahead with-
out them. We are ready to work with 
him if he is willing to buck the ex-
treme elements in his party. 

Throughout this debate, Democrats 
have repeatedly shown a willingness to 
negotiate, a willingness to meet Repub-
licans somewhere in the middle. Yet 
the rank-and-file of the House GOP has 
been utterly unrelenting. They have 
wrapped their arms around the discred-
ited, reckless approach advanced by 
H.R. 1, and they won’t let go. Worse, 
the last few days have taught us that 
spending cuts alone will not bring a 
compromise. 

The new demand from the far right is 
that we go along with all their extra-
neous riders. They do not belong on a 
budget bill, but they were shoehorned 
onto H.R. 1 anyhow. Now these 
hardliners in the House want them in 
any deal. These measures are like a 
heavy anchor bogging down the budget. 

In recent days, a number of right-
wing interest groups, such as the Fam-
ily Research Council, began encour-
aging Republicans to vote against any 
budget measure that doesn’t contain 
some of these controversial policy 
measures. That is why a compromise 
has been so hard to come by on the 
budget. It is because hard-right Repub-
licans want more than spending cuts; 
they want to impose their entire social 
agenda on the back of a must-pass 
budget. Those on the right are entitled 

to their policy positions, but there is a 
time and a place to debate these issues 
and, Mr. President, this ain’t it. 

If this debate were only about spend-
ing cuts, we could possibly come to an 
agreement before too long, but we will 
have a hard time coming to an agree-
ment with those on the far right 
threatening the budget as an oppor-
tunity to enact a far-ranging social 
agenda. 

The tea party lawmakers are putting 
a drag on the progress of these budget 
talks. Many Republicans in the House 
recognize the unreasonableness of the 
hardliners. KEVIN MCCARTHY was re-
ported to have gotten into a ‘‘tense ex-
change’’ with Mr. PENCE, one of the 
lead defectors. Republican MIKE SIMP-
SON acknowledged it was ‘‘unexpected’’ 
to have so many defections yesterday. 
STEVE LATOURETTE of Ohio said pass-
ing the 3-week stopgap was ‘‘exactly 
what people expect us to do—find cuts 
and continue to talk.’’ And MICHAEL 
GRIMM, from my home State of New 
York, said the tea party lawmakers 
were ‘‘a big mistake.’’ This shows there 
are enough commonsense conservatives 
in the House to go along with reason-
able Democrats that Speaker BOEHNER 
can find a way around the tea party. In 
order to avoid a dead end on these 
budget talks, he should abandon the 
tea party and work to find a bipartisan 
consensus. It is the only way out of 
this bind. 

Mr. President, I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 

SANDERS). The Senator from Texas. 
AMENDMENT NO. 197 

Mrs. HUTCHISON. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the pend-
ing amendment be set aside, and I call 
up amendment No. 197. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there 
objection? 

Ms. LANDRIEU. No objection, Mr. 
President, but may I ask—I see Sen-
ator MURRAY on the floor and Senator 
STABENOW is on the floor, so I ask 
unanimous consent that after Senator 
HUTCHISON from Texas, we recognize 
Senator MURRAY for 7 minutes and 
Senator STABENOW for 7 minutes. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Will the 
Senator from Texas so modify her re-
quest to allow the others to speak after 
her? 

Mrs. HUTCHISON. I do, Mr. Presi-
dent. I would like to have my amend-
ment called up, then speak, and then I 
am happy to have the unanimous con-
sent so that they know the order fol-
lowing me. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Washington. 

Mrs. MURRAY. May I request of the 
Senator how long she intends to speak? 

Mrs. HUTCHISON. For 10 minutes. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 

objection, the request is granted. 
The clerk will report the amendment. 
The bill clerk read as follows: 
The Senator from Texas [Mrs. HUTCHISON] 

proposes an amendment numbered 197. 

Mrs. HUTCHISON. Mr. President, I 
ask unanimous consent that the read-

ing of the amendment be dispensed 
with. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The amendment is as follows: 
(Purpose: To delay the implementation of 

the health reform law in the United States 
until there is final resolution in pending 
lawsuits) 
At the end of title V, add the following: 

SEC. 504. EFFECTIVE DATE OF PPACA. 
(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any 

other provision of law, the provisions of the 
Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act 
(Public Law 111–148) and the Health Care and 
Education Reconciliation Act of 2010 (Public 
Law 111–152), including the amendments 
made by such Acts, that are not in effect on 
the date of enactment of this Act shall not 
be in effect until the date on which final 
judgment is entered in all cases challenging 
the constitutionality of the requirement to 
maintain minimum essential coverage under 
section 5000A of the Internal Revenue Code 
of 1986 that are pending before a Federal 
court on the date of enactment of this Act. 

(b) PROMULGATION OF REGULATIONS.—Not-
withstanding any other provision of law, the 
Federal Government shall not promulgate 
regulations under the Patient Protection 
and Affordable Care Act (Public Law 111–148) 
or the Health Care and Education Reconcili-
ation Act of 2010 (Public Law 111–152), includ-
ing the amendments made by such Acts, or 
otherwise prepare to implement such Acts 
(or amendments made by such Acts), until 
the date on which final judgment is entered 
in all cases challenging the constitutionality 
of the requirement to maintain minimum es-
sential coverage under section 5000A of the 
Internal Revenue Code of 1986 that are pend-
ing before a Federal court on the date of en-
actment of this Act. 

Mrs. HUTCHISON. Mr. President, I 
do wish to thank the Senator from 
Louisiana, who is managing the bill for 
her side, for allowing us to go forward 
with amendments. I think that is very 
important, and I do have an amend-
ment that I think will help our small 
businesses and our States throughout 
the country. The cosponsors to amend-
ment No. 197 are Senators HATCH, KYL, 
BARRASSO, BURR, JOHANNS, MURKOWSKI, 
COCHRAN, MORAN, and ENSIGN. 

We are approaching the 1-year anni-
versary of health care reform becoming 
law, and it is important to highlight 
the reality of what this bill has done to 
every American family, every patient, 
every doctor, health care provider, and 
every small business in this country. 

One year later, the skyrocketing cost 
of health care is still the No. 1 concern 
among our Nation’s job creators. Just 
today, my office heard from a small 
business in Corpus Christi, TX, that 
has 34 employees. This company has 
now gotten the bids for renewal of the 
policies they had before, and the cheap-
est option for their health insurance 
represents a 44-percent increase from 
last year’s cost. They have until April 
1 to decide whether to continue to offer 
their employees health insurance and 
to try to figure out how they are going 
to compensate for that increase in 
cost. But this isn’t the first small busi-
ness I have heard from that is telling 
me the same thing—that their pre-
miums are coming up for renewal, they 
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are getting bids, they are trying to get 
the best bid they possibly can, and the 
costs are skyrocketing. 

These price increases have not hap-
pened in a vacuum. They are the result 
of the 2,000-page, $2.6 trillion health 
care bill signed into law 1 year ago. 
One year after that bill was signed, 
small businesses are facing unprece-
dented premium increases. Their poli-
cies are being canceled as insurers 
close up shop because of new Federal 
regulations. 

The reality of the small business tax 
credits touted by the administration 
are really just an empty promise that a 
majority of small businesses will never 
see. In fact, the Obama administration 
estimated that by 2013 as many as 80 
percent of small businesses will not 
even be offering their current health 
care plan anymore due to the new Fed-
eral regulations and mandates and the 
increasing costs, leaving the promise 
our President made—if you like what 
you have, you can keep it—as a distant 
memory. 

A former Director of the Congres-
sional Budget Office has warned that 
health reform includes strong incen-
tives for employers and employees to 
drop employer-sponsored health insur-
ance for as many as 35 million Ameri-
cans. 

A recent employer survey conducted 
by the National Business Group on 
Health reports that 81 percent of em-
ployers have experienced increased ad-
ministrative burdens because of health 
reform. This same survey also reported 
that because of the increased cost from 
health reform, 68 percent of employers 
are increasing the contributions re-
quired for dependent insurance cov-
erage. The Congressional Budget Office 
agrees and has reported that these in-
creased burdens and mandates on em-
ployers will result in fewer jobs, as well 
as a shift from full-time to part-time 
jobs in our country. The Congressional 
Research Service adds that lower 
wages will also become a reality be-
cause of the new employer mandates. 

The only good news our small busi-
nesses have gotten recently on this 
health care reform bill is from the 
courts. Two Federal courts have found 
the law unconstitutional—one in Vir-
ginia and one in Florida. In January, 
the Florida judge voided the entire law 
because the Constitution doesn’t allow 
Congress to force individuals, small 
businesses, or families to purchase any-
thing just because you live in this 
country. That is why I am offering an 
amendment to S. 493, the small busi-
ness innovation bill, that would delay 
any further implementation of health 
reform until the Supreme Court rules 
whether the law is actually a valid law. 

Included within the 2,000 pages of the 
law are provisions that harm small 
businesses, their employees, and fami-
lies. The health reform law contains 
$500 billion in new taxes, cuts nearly 
$500 billion from Medicare to fund the 
new government entitlement, and puts 
the Federal Government between pa-

tients and their doctors. Health reform 
requires individuals and businesses to 
buy government-approved health care 
or have IRS agents knocking at their 
door. If business owners want to grow 
their business and hire new employees, 
health reform says: If you have over 50 
employees, there will be costly new 
Federal regulations with which you 
have to comply. Small businesses 
across the country that now have 48 or 
49 employees are facing a Federal man-
date that discourages them from hiring 
more people. And this is occurring dur-
ing one of the highest unemployment 
rates in our country’s history. 

We need to get government off the 
backs of small businesses, our job cre-
ators, and stop putting up miles of red-
tape that restrict innovation. This bill 
is the perfect place to do it. 

My amendment would pause further 
implementation of this law so that we 
don’t spend millions of our taxpayer 
dollars and our small business dollars 
implementing a bill that ultimately 
could be struck down by the highest 
Court in the land in a case that has al-
ready said the law is unconstitutional. 
It is making its way to the Supreme 
Court as we speak. 

In addition to the effects on the indi-
viduals and small businesses of our 
country, State legislators and Gov-
ernors across our country are also 
making very tough decisions needed to 
close nearly $125 billion in budget 
shortfalls. They too are having to meet 
the Federal mandates of health care re-
form. Their Medicaid systems are being 
drastically impacted. 

Some States are saying, because of 
the Florida judge’s ruling, they are not 
going to go further in implementing 
the law. They do not want to spend the 
millions if the law is going to be de-
clared unconstitutional by the Su-
preme Court. On the other hand, we are 
putting them in the position of taking 
a chance because there are fines if they 
do not implement the law in a timely 
way, according to the law that was 
passed. If they do not implement it, 
while the court has said the law is un-
constitutional, they could pay, on the 
other end, by having fines because they 
did not implement it. 

My home State of Texas is going for-
ward with implementation, but they 
are facing a $27 billion shortfall in 
their budget. Yet they are spending 
money that may be money down a rat 
hole to implement a law that may not 
be a valid law. 

Today we could take one Federal 
mandate off the list. Today we can 
make it easier for job creators to cre-
ate jobs. The least we can do for the 
businesses and States and families in 
our country is to delay the burden, the 
mandates, the regulations and taxes 
until the highest Court in the land 
rules on whether it is a valid law. 

This amendment would not affect 
any of the law that has already been 
implemented. We are not doing some-
thing that is retroactive at all. But 
when this bill passes, everything going 

forward would be halted until the Su-
preme Court has ruled on whether, in 
fact, the health care law that was 
passed last year is a valid law. I ask 
my colleagues to join me in taking this 
heavy burden from our employers and 
our States. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Washington. 
Mrs. MURRAY. Mr. President, let me 

thank the Senator from Louisiana, Ms. 
LANDRIEU, for her tremendous work on 
the bill in front of us today, the small 
business bill. It is so important that we 
keep focusing on what is most impor-
tant right now for families and small 
business owners across the country; 
that is, to continue working to create 
jobs and boost the economy. That is ex-
actly what this bill is all about. 

Last month our economy added over 
200,000 private sector jobs, and the un-
employment rate fell to the lowest in 2 
years. We have a long way to go, but I 
am confident we have turned the cor-
ner and we are now beginning to move 
in the right direction. But we have to 
continue to make progress. That is ex-
actly why I strongly support this long- 
term reauthorization of the Small 
Business Innovation Research Pro-
gram, which supports research and de-
velopment efforts by small businesses 
that will help them grow and create 
jobs. 

That is why I will continue working 
with all of our colleagues to make sure 
we pass a budget for this year that cuts 
spending responsibly while continuing 
to invest in programs that create jobs 
and boost our economy. 

The Small Business Innovation Re-
search Program, or SBIR, is a bipar-
tisan bill that has been successfully 
creating jobs since it was signed into 
law by President Reagan in 1982. The 
resources this program has provided to 
small businesses over the years have 
led to new products, new ideas, and 
new innovations. In fact, small busi-
ness tech firms that receive SBIR 
grants produce 38 percent of our coun-
try’s taxes, they employ 40 percent of 
America’s scientists and engineers, and 
they have produced many of the most 
important innovations that have driv-
en our economy forward. 

This program has been especially im-
portant in my home State of Wash-
ington, for over 200,000 grants have 
been awarded to small businesses total-
ing close to $700 million. One company 
that received the support of the Small 
Business Innovation Research Program 
is Infinia, in the Tri-Cities area of my 
State. Infinia was founded in 1985 as an 
R&D firm, but they have been able now 
to successfully transition to commer-
cial production and have emerged as a 
leader in our State’s clean-tech indus-
try. 

With support from SBIR’s other pro-
grams, Infinia has been able to develop 
their products and grow from 30 em-
ployees to over 150. These are good 
family-wage jobs in that community. 
This is such a great example of what 
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small businesses can do with just a lit-
tle bit of support. 

There are thousands of companies 
across the country with similar stories 
that have received a critical boost 
from SBIR. Unfortunately, the Small 
Business Innovation Research Program 
has been operating now under a short- 
term authorization over the last sev-
eral years, and that creates uncer-
tainty and makes planning very dif-
ficult for companies that do want to 
participate in this program. 

I hope we support this long-term leg-
islation that will help our innovative 
small businesses develop their products 
and expand and create jobs and we do 
not continue to see all these extra-
neous measures added onto it that will 
stop us from getting it passed in the 
Senate and moving to a place that can 
help create jobs and grow our economy. 

I also want to mention another issue 
we are going to be discussing on the 
floor because it is directly connected 
to Senate Democrats’ efforts to get 
workers back on the job; that is, the 
need to pass a long-term budget bill to 
keep the government open through the 
end of this fiscal year. 

I am disappointed that the same Re-
publicans who came into office saying 
they were going to focus on the econ-
omy have now put forward a very dam-
aging and short-sighted budget pro-
posal that would literally destroy hun-
dreds of thousands of jobs and dev-
astate our workers and small busi-
nesses and undermine our fragile eco-
nomic recovery. 

I am disappointed that at a time 
when our middle-class families still 
need some support to get back on their 
feet, Republicans have proposed this 
very highly politicized slash-and-burn 
budget that is going to pull the rug out 
from under these families at a critical 
time. 

I am disappointed that while on this 
side, Senate Democrats have put for-
ward some ideas to make responsible 
and prudent budget cuts that will allow 
us to continue to out-innovate, out- 
educate, and out-build our competitors, 
that we need to do, we are seeing a Re-
publican budget proposal that is going 
to hack away at the investments that 
strengthen our ability to compete right 
now and improve the quality of life for 
all of our families in this country. 

The proposal they put forward would 
slash programs such as Head Start. It 
would decimate housing and economic 
development. It would eliminate com-
munity health centers that the Pre-
siding Officer has worked so hard to 
put in place. It would cut off critical 
investments for our workers and our 
infrastructure. 

Independent analysts have said their 
plan would destroy up to 700,000 Amer-
ican jobs. That includes 15,000 in my 
home State. That is a hit we cannot 
take right now. It would be dev-
astating. 

Senate Democrats are trying to put 
forward a proposal that goes in a very 
different direction. We will cut spend-

ing billions of dollars, but we will do it 
in a responsible and measured way to 
protect our middle-class families and 
not kill jobs and continue making the 
investments we need to compete and 
win in the 21th-century economy. 

Unfortunately, as we all know, we 
were not able to pass that proposal last 
week. Now, unfortunately, we are back 
to passing a short-term funding bill 
just to keep the government from shut-
ting down. I have to tell you, weekly 
spending bills are no way to run the 
government. I am hopeful that mod-
erate Republicans will say no to the ex-
treme members of their party and 
come to the table to work with us to 
pass a responsible long-term budget 
that will help us create jobs and invest 
in middle-class families and workers 
across the country. That is what this is 
all about: creating jobs, getting our 
economy back on track, and setting 
our country up for continued success 
and prosperity now and in the future. 
That is exactly why this debate is so 
important, and it is also why having 
the Small Business Research Invest-
ment Program is so critical. 

I urge my colleagues today to sup-
port this reauthorization, to support 
small businesses and investment in in-
novation and growth. I hope we can get 
rid of these extraneous matters for all 
of us to come together and do some-
thing that helps create jobs and gets 
our economy back on track rather than 
diving into all the political debates of 
the past and offering all the amend-
ments we can think of in order to slow 
it down. 

This bill is important, and I hope we 
can move it forward to final passage. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Michigan. 
Ms. STABENOW. Mr. President, I 

rise today in strong support of the 
Small Business Innovation Research 
Act. I congratulate and thank our dis-
tinguished chair, the Senator from 
Louisiana, for her leadership and advo-
cacy for small business. I was pleased 
to join with her as we worked very 
hard last fall to pass the Small Busi-
ness Jobs Act to create more capital 
for small businesses to be able to grow 
and thrive and start a new business, ex-
pand their business. The eight different 
tax cuts that were in that proposal as 
well are beginning to take effect and 
help our small businesses. 

This particular bill in front of us is 
one more opportunity for us to partner 
with small businesses that are on the 
cutting edge of innovation and new 
ideas. We just passed a patent change 
to update our patent laws last week. I 
am proud the one satellite patent of-
fice in the country is in Detroit be-
cause we are the heart of innovation 
and new technology. We need to make 
sure small businesses are able to com-
pete successfully and have the partner-
ship knowledge they need to create 
these innovations. That is what this 
legislation does. 

We know small businesses create 
two-thirds of all new jobs in America. 

Our top priority should be working 
with them to create an environment so 
small businesses can thrive and create 
jobs. I have to say, even in our wonder-
ful automobile industry, which is roar-
ing back, the majority of our jobs are 
in the small- and medium-size sup-
pliers. It is very much about small 
business and medium-size businesses. 

This particular program was first 
created by President Reagan in 1982, 
and it has helped literally tens of thou-
sands of small businesses create jobs— 
new ideas, new innovations in our 
economy. We have led the way in a va-
riety of military and communication 
and health care innovations. It has 
been extremely successful. In fact, 
small business tech firms have partici-
pated in SBIR producing 38 percent of 
our patents. Thirty-eight percent of 
America’s patents have come from 
small businesses involved in the tech 
sector partnering with the Federal 
Government on new innovative oppor-
tunities—13 times more patents than 
coming from large businesses. 

This is a big deal. This is very much 
about out-innovating in a global econ-
omy so we can compete globally and 
create jobs. Our small businesses in the 
tech sector employ about 40 percent of 
our scientists and engineers. They pro-
duced 25 percent of our Nation’s crucial 
innovations over the last three dec-
ades. Unfortunately, this important 
partnership has been allowed to nearly 
lapse, and it had to be reauthorized 10 
different times in the last 3 years—over 
and over again, for just a few months 
at a time. It is impossible for small 
businesses to plan for the future and be 
able to create those innovative invest-
ments and partnerships without a long- 
term view. 

We have in front of us a bill that 
would reauthorize this important part-
nership for the next 8 years and give 
some opportunity to plan a little bit 
more long term, which I think is also 
critical. 

We have many outstanding small 
businesses that are partnering right 
now with our universities and with our 
Federal agencies to create jobs and in-
novations. One of those outstanding 
entities is Cybernet Systems in Ann 
Arbor, a leader in research and devel-
opment in the medical and defense 
fields. They are one of the largest 
small business innovative research con-
tract winners. Because of their success 
they have now added up to 60 employ-
ees, and they have had 30 patents as a 
result of the SBIR Program. 

Another important entity is Niowave 
in Lansing, MI, a high-tech business 
specializing in superconducting par-
ticle accelerators. They have been dou-
bling their staff, and talking to them 
today, tripling their workforce because 
of new innovations they have created, 
they have now been nominated for the 
National SBIR business of the year. 

Finally, an important part of our 
economy in Michigan—and nationally 
as we look to alternatives to bring 
down gas prices by having better com-
petition for alternatives, alternative 
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energy through battery policy and 
electric vehicles—has been aided by the 
small business program in front of us 
today. 

As an example, A123 Systems is a 
company that has received SBIR sup-
port. I was very pleased in September 
of last year to join with them when 
they opened the largest lithium ion 
battery manufacturing plant in North 
America, in Livonia, MI, and they are 
now creating 400 jobs. 

I could go on and on. I will not in the 
interest of time. But focusing on small 
business, focusing on innovation, new 
technologies, will create jobs, allow us 
to out-compete in a global economy, 
and allow us to grow our economy. We 
in Michigan are very proud to be help-
ing to lead the way. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Louisiana. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. I know Senator 
PORTMAN is here on the floor, and 
under a previous order will be recog-
nized in a few minutes. But before that, 
for clarification purposes on the pre-
vious agreement, I want to state that 
the next first-degree amendment in 
order after Senator HUTCHISON, who 
spoke a minute ago, will be from the 
Democratic side. 

As a recap, there are, I think, seven 
amendments pending. We are hoping to 
get some votes on those amendments 
that are pending later this afternoon, 
potentially in the morning. If there are 
other amendments Senators have to 
offer, come down to floor. We want to 
limit, of course, what we can. It is very 
important for us to move this bill for-
ward. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Ohio. 
TWIN CHALLENGES 

Mr. PORTMAN. Mr. President, I ap-
preciate being given the time to make 
a few remarks as a new Senator from 
Ohio. To be in the Senate, representing 
the people of Ohio, is a great honor and 
solemn responsibility, particularly at 
this critical time in our Nation’s his-
tory. 

And it is actually not an honor I ex-
pected to have. After representing 
southern Ohio in the U.S. House for 12 
years, and serving in the Bush adminis-
tration, I returned home to Cincinnati, 
OH, 4 years ago. Although we had kept 
our home in Cincinnati, and raised our 
kids there, I had commuted for 15 
years, and it was time to be home with 
three teenagers, my amazing wife Jane, 
and other family members including 
my dad, one of my true heroes. 

At that time, my predecessor, Sen-
ator George Voinovich, was serving 
with distinction here, and had said he 
intended to run for reelection. I was 
happy to be back in the private sector, 
involved in two small family busi-
nesses, practicing law, teaching at the 
Ohio State University and enjoying 
being a dad, including getting to coach 
my daughter’s soccer teams. But I was 
also watching with apprehension the 
worsening economy and the way the 

administration and Congress were re-
sponding. 

When George Voinovich announced 
he would not seek reelection to the 
Senate, I made the decision to run be-
cause I was so concerned with the di-
rection of my State and our country. I 
saw the bottom falling out of the Ohio 
economy. And I saw firsthand the pain 
that comes with layoffs and 
downsizing. 

Like others, I was frustrated that 
while Ohio small businesses and fami-
lies were making the tough decisions 
to deal with a deepening recession, the 
Federal Government seemed immune, 
and out of touch. Instead of cutting ex-
penses and figuring out how to do more 
with less, and focusing on private sec-
tor job growth, the Obama administra-
tion and Congress responded with a big 
government approach. Unfortunately, 
the $800 billion stimulus package had 
less to do with creating private sector 
jobs than growing the size and scope of 
government. 

And, in the midst of all this, I saw a 
new national health care bill working 
its way through the system that would 
substantially increase the Federal Gov-
ernment role and lock in place the 
unsustainable costs and inefficiency of 
our health care system, making health 
care even more expensive for families 
and small businesses and making it 
harder to deal with the exploding costs 
of health care in the Federal budget. 

And I saw record deficits building up 
to dangerous levels of debt that further 
threatened our economy. 

These issues, these deep concerns 
over jobs and the direction of our econ-
omy and fiscal crisis we face as a na-
tion are my focus now in the Senate. 
And I am not alone. Whether Repub-
lican, Democrat, or Independent, I be-
lieve Ohioans understand that our 
State and our country are in trouble, 
and it is going to take real change and 
all of us working together across party 
lines to set things right. 

I believe the twin challenges of our 
time are how to revive the American 
economic miracle, and how to stop the 
reckless overspending by government 
that threatens to extinguish the Amer-
ican dream. And one affects the other. 
Without a growing economy and more 
jobs we cannot hope to reverse the dan-
gerous trend of record deficits and 
deepening debt. 

And without getting our spending 
under control, we can not get our econ-
omy moving. It is not one or the other. 

These two goals are not inconsistent; 
in fact, they are reinforcing. With the 
fiscal time bomb on our doorstep and 
all the uncertainty it creates, we will 
never see the kind of strong recovery 
we hope for. We have to do both. 

In addition to taking steps to get our 
fiscal house in order, we revive the 
American economic miracle by moving 
aggressively to create the climate for 
job growth, for innovation, invention, 
and entrepreneurship. We need an envi-
ronment that encourages risk-taking 
and private investment, which econo-

mists will tell you is the biggest chal-
lenge we face in this weak recovery. 
The current economic climate encour-
aged by Washington is one of uncer-
tainty and apprehension. I have seen it 
all over Ohio. 

Last fall, I visited an independent 
trucking company, Wooster Trucking, 
based in Wayne County, OH. Paul Wil-
liams, the owner, pulled together a 
dozen or so local small business owners 
from the area for a roundtable discus-
sion, one of the many I have had in the 
last couple years. Struggling in a 
tough economy, these small businesses 
all wondered the same thing: why has 
Washington made it harder on them to 
grow and create jobs, not easier? They 
talked about the threat of new EPA 
regulations that will drive up energy 
costs. Depending on their business, 
they were worried about other specific 
Federal regulations or mandates in 
trucking, manufacturing and banking 
that would drive up their compliance 
make them less competitive. 

They talked about the threat of high-
er income taxes coming, which creates 
uncertainty at a time when the oppo-
site is needed to incentivize businesses 
to invest and grow. Like the vast ma-
jority of small businesses, most of 
those businesses around the table that 
day pay their taxes as individuals not 
corporations. The temporary extension 
of tax rates and capital gains and death 
taxes, with the very real possibility of 
higher taxes soon reduces their incen-
tive to invest and create the jobs we 
need. 

Every single small business owner 
around the table talked about health 
care. All of them said the same thing. 
They said, since the health care bill 
passed, their health care costs are 
going up more, not less, and how that 
was increasing their cost of doing busi-
ness and hurting their ability to create 
jobs. They talked about premium in-
creases of 10 to 25 percent, eating away 
any profit and chance to expand even 
after cutting other expenses. 

At one of the 80 factory visits I have 
made in the past 2 years, Bruce 
Beeghley, an impressive small business 
entrepreneur in northeast Ohio, told 
me his orders were picking up but he 
was not hiring. He was paying overtime 
instead of hiring permanent workers 
for the long-term because of the em-
bedded and increasing cost of health 
care. 

And our education system and Fed-
eral worker retraining system is failing 
us in Ohio: Around the State, high-tech 
companies have told me they cannot 
find the skilled workers they need. 
This is wrong: At a time of soaring un-
employment, there is a skills gap in 
America. There are high-skilled, high- 
wage jobs available but our schools are 
not producing a sufficient supply of 
well-trained American workers. 

You cannot be out there talking to 
workers and management without see-
ing these issues. But I have heard it 
closer to home. In fact, I am the prod-
uct of small family business. My dad, 
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Bill Portman, who we lost at age 88 
last year, was one of those small busi-
ness risk takers. He took a big risk 
when I was a kid. At age 40, he left a 
job. He had a good job with a big com-
pany as a salesman. He had health care 
coverage and retirement benefits. He 
gave it all up to start his own business, 
Portman Equipment Company, with 
five other guys and my mom as book-
keeper. 

He could not get a loan and his fam-
ily did not have the money and the 
bank would not lend him money, so he 
borrowed money from my mom’s uncle. 
The company lost money over the first 
few years, but they kept it alive 
through hard work, ingenuity, and sac-
rifice. My brother took the reins later 
and took it to a new level. By the time 
my dad retired the company employed 
almost 300 people, 300 families. 

We all worked there, and when I was 
growing up, the discussion around the 
kitchen table was often about how gov-
ernment—taxes, rules, and regula-
tions—affected Portman Equipment 
and other Ohio small businesses. My 
dad is among my heroes because of his 
hard work and sacrifice. Because with 
my mom they built something of value. 
I have seen it done, and I know the role 
government can play and should not 
play in helping to create jobs and op-
portunities. 

About a year ago, I asked my dad if 
he would take the same risk today. He 
said, ‘‘I don’t know, there’s a lot of un-
certainty out there . . . That is a word 
I hear a lot from small business owners 
all over Ohio. That is why a lot of job 
creators, or potential job creators are 
staying on the sidelines, and keeping 
their cash on the sidelines, and keeping 
their cash on the sidelines rather than 
investing in plant, equipment, and peo-
ple. 

Leadership is needed to create a posi-
tive climate which spurs job growth, 
drives opportunity and restores the 
American dream. Leadership is needed 
to get a handle on our serious fiscal 
issues. Instead, we are debating at the 
margins. You will see it play out on 
the floor of the Senate this week. We 
are locked in a fierce partisan debate 
about less than 1 percent of Federal 
outlays, actual federal spending, for 
this fiscal year. And we are not even 
addressing the biggest and fastest 
growing part of the budget, which is 
the important, but, unsustainable, en-
titlement programs. 

In fact, as American families have 
tightened their belts over the past cou-
ple of years and businesses have had to 
do more with less, the Federal Govern-
ment has taken the opposite path, 
spending more, growing bigger, and be-
coming more involved in our private 
economy and our lives. 

Over the past 2 years, Paul Williams 
at that trucking company in Wooster I 
told you about had to cut expenses to 
stay afloat. They had to sell some of 
their trucks and let folks go. Here in 
Washington during that same time, the 
U.S. Government, though going deeper 

into debt, borrowing more money, 
brought on more government employ-
ees, and grew in size. During these 
same 2 years, Washington spent 27 per-
cent more in its so-called domestic dis-
cretionary spending that is being de-
bated this week. And that does not 
count the stimulus bill and other one- 
time spending, which gave us stag-
gering 80 percent increase in this type 
of spending in 2 short years. 

This historic failure to control spend-
ing, directly affects all of us because it 
affects our economy and the ability to 
create jobs. It pushes up interest rates, 
affecting car loans, mortgages, and stu-
dent loans, and crowds out private in-
vestment, and leaves us with three bad 
choices, far higher taxes, even more 
borrowing, or both. 

This will surprise no one, but re-
cently, a group of 47 respected business 
economists agreed that the greatest 
threat to our economy was our debt 
and deficits. 

Restoring fiscal restraint is critical 
to creating the certainty that employ-
ers and entrepreneurs need to create 
jobs across Ohio and our country. It is 
truly dangerous because left un-
checked, these mounting debts are 
likely to lead to the kind of debt crisis 
we have seen in Greece and other coun-
tries. 

The government spending more than 
it takes in hurts our economy today 
and mortgages the future for our chil-
dren and grandchildren. Think about 
this: every child born in America today 
automatically, through no fault of 
their own, inherits $45,000 in U.S. debt. 

People are looking for a better way. 
People are looking for leadership from 
Washington that takes on those chal-
lenges that Ohio’s businesses and work-
ers face. The status quo is not working. 
There is an urgency about this that the 
American people get, even while many 
in Washington seem to be in denial. We 
must rise to the challenge and work to-
gether across party lines to meet our 
economic and fiscal problems head-on 
by aggressively putting in place pro- 
growth measures and spending re-
straint, and we must do it now. 

We must think and act differently to 
compete and win in the global econ-
omy, regain America’s place in the 
world and give working families the 
hope of a better tomorrow. We can no 
longer rest on our laurels, no longer af-
ford the luxury of living with a sub-
standard education system that does 
not produce young people with the 21st 
century skills they need to succeed. We 
cannot afford a bureaucratic regu-
latory regime and a hopelessly com-
plicated Tax Code that favors social 
engineering over sound business deci-
sions. We can no longer sit back while 
our dependence on imported oil charts 
our destiny rather than American tech-
nology and innovation. 

And we cannot compete and win if 
our health care system is so inefficient 
that its costs are double the rest of the 
developed world while outcomes are 
unsatisfactory, especially for those 

millions of American families without 
coverage. This is wrong for the small 
businesses at the roundtable I talked 
about earlier who are trying to provide 
health care and yet stay afloat. And it 
is wrong for working families whose 
rising costs are eating away at their 
opportunity to move up the ladder. 

To revive the American economic 
miracle, we need to revolutionize the 
way we think about all the major insti-
tutions of our economy. We need struc-
tural reform of our regulatory system, 
energy policy, tax code, worker re-
training and education, health care de-
livery, our trade policy and legal sys-
tem. And of course, we must fix our 
broken budgeting process that has us 
so deeply in debt. 

These challenges are not insurmount-
able. I know because we are Americans 
and we have done this before. We waged 
a World War that required more re-
sources and sacrifices than anything 
we face today, and we have come out 
stronger. We survived a Civil War, a 
Great Depression, and a Cold War to 
emerge as the beacon of hope and op-
portunity for the rest of the world. 

There is a long line of distinguished 
Senators from Ohio who were part of 
these historic times, including Warren 
G. Harding and William Henry Har-
rison. 

One famous predecessor is John 
Glenn, an American hero who, along 
with his wife, Annie, I have been hon-
ored to know and work with over the 
years. And immediately follow Senator 
George Voinovich—one of the very fin-
est public servants our State has ever 
known. Jane and I are grateful to 
George and Janet for their support and 
friendship, and for the extraordinary 
legacy they leave. 

And there is another former Ohio 
Senator whose desk I requested and 
speak from today: Robert A. Taft, a fel-
low Cincinnatian, who actually worked 
at the same law firm where I was a 
partner before being elected to Con-
gress. Like me, he also served in the 
executive branch. Unlike me, he was 
first in his class in high school, college 
and law school and was said to have 
had ‘‘the best mind in Washington.’’ 
Democrats joked that ‘‘he had the best 
mind in Washington until he made it 
up.’’ He was a principled and effective 
Republican leader. In fact, when his 
peers commissioned a review of the top 
five U.S. Senators in history, he was 
selected to be among them. That is 
why he is one of only five Senators to 
have a portrait in the President’s 
Room off the Senate floor. He was a 
featured ‘‘Profile in Courage’’ in John 
Kennedy’s book; on his memorial 
across Constitution Avenue it is writ-
ten that it ‘‘stands as a tribute to the 
honesty, indomitable courage and high 
principles of free governments symbol-
ized by his life.’’ 

It is always dangerous to predict how 
a former Senator would react to to-
day’s predicaments. But I am confident 
that were Robert A. Taft among us 
today, he would rise in full-throated 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 01:29 Mar 17, 2011 Jkt 099060 PO 00000 Frm 00025 Fmt 0624 Sfmt 0634 E:\CR\FM\A16MR6.009 S16MRPT1jb
el

l o
n 

D
S

K
D

V
H

8Z
91

P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 S
E

N
A

T
E



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — SENATES1734 March 16, 2011 
support of addressing the twin chal-
lenges we have talked about today. His 
honesty would force him to admit that 
our economic systems are not up to the 
global competition of the 21st century, 
his courage would force him to insist 
we address our budget woes, including 
entitlements, and his love of liberty 
would compel him to fight for solutions 
to our economic challenges that pro-
mote free markets and the power and 
dignity of the individual over the 
heavy hand of government. 

As we have discussed, there is a lot of 
hard work to do. In my role, I hope to 
be worthy of this great and temporary 
privilege. I will rely on my faith, my 
family, and the good people of Ohio. I 
will work constructively with my col-
leagues to achieve results, including 
working with the senior Senator from 
Ohio, SHERROD BROWN, and others 
across the aisle. I will work every day 
to try to earn the confidence and trust 
the people of Ohio have placed in me. 
As we go forward together, may God 
bless Ohio and this great Nation and 
help guide us in our shared commit-
ment to a better future. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Re-

publican leader. 
Mr. MCCONNELL. Mr. President, I 

say to my friend from Ohio, I have lis-
tened with great interest to his first 
speech in the Senate. I was particu-
larly interested in his reference to Rob-
ert A. Taft, whose portrait is in the Re-
publican leader’s office and has been 
there for some time. In fact, the place 
that is currently the office of the Re-
publican leader became the office of 
the Republican leader about the time 
Senator Taft, in that all-too-brief pe-
riod, was majority leader. He was actu-
ally only in that position for about 8 
months before he passed away, but he 
left an incredible impression in this 
town, which the junior Senator from 
Ohio pointed out. 

Listening to the new Senator from 
Ohio, he is entirely able to fill the 
shoes of those who have come before 
representing the great State of Ohio in 
the Senate. He made reference to some 
of them. I predict by the time the Sen-
ator from Ohio leaves this body, he will 
be widely referred to in the same cat-
egory. 

I thank him for his important first 
contribution in the Senate. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Ohio. 

Mr. BROWN of Ohio. Mr. President, I 
join the Republican leader in congratu-
lating Senator PORTMAN on his first 
speech on the Senate floor. I remember 
those days some 4 years ago when I had 
the honor of doing that. I know how 
close ROB and Jane are and their chil-
dren. I have seen them often over the 
last year, and I know the sacrifice and 
difficulty of leaving home, as he points 
out. I know he feels that way about his 
family. I look forward to this relation-
ship. I look forward to what we have 
been working to do, especially on man-
ufacturing, on jobs. Senator PORTMAN 

has visited some 80 manufacturing 
plants in the last 3 years. He sees what 
I see on the shop floors. If we keep 
these jobs in the United States—much 
of the innovation is done on the shop 
floor—we will continue to lead the 
world in innovation and continue to 
lead the world in job creation. That is 
the importance of working with small- 
and medium-size and large manufac-
turing companies. 

I also would add that Senator 
PORTMAN already understands Ohio is 
the home of two major Federal instal-
lations, NASA Glenn in Cleveland and, 
in the part of the State I live in, 
Wright Patterson Air Force Base near 
Dayton. In the part of the State Sen-
ator PORTMAN lives in, there is the 
Battelle Memorial Institute, in Colum-
bus, which, while not a Federal agency 
per se, serves much of the Federal Gov-
ernment by running the country’s en-
ergy labs. There is synergism among 
those three, coupled with Ohio State 
and Case Western. I met today with 
President Williams of the University of 
Cincinnati, Senator PORTMAN’s home-
town. The kind of synergism that 
comes out of this and innovation and 
high-end manufacturing and all the 
kinds of things that he and Senator 
PORTMAN and I will do together in job 
creation, whether it is USEC in south-
ern Ohio or the solar industry in To-
ledo or the auto industry in the north 
or the aerospace industry in the south-
west and throughout the State, this 
kind of work will absolutely matter to 
put people back to work and create the 
kinds of good-paying industrial jobs 
and good-paying other jobs Ohioans as-
pire to, to create a strong, vibrant mid-
dle class. 

I congratulate Senator PORTMAN. 
I yield the floor and suggest the ab-

sence of a quorum. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
MERKLEY). Without objection, it is so 
ordered. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I 
wish to thank all of my colleagues for 
really helping us to focus on this de-
bate yesterday and today. We started 
discussing the reauthorization of the 
SBIR and STTR Programs within the 
Small Business Administration. Sen-
ator SNOWE has been on the floor most 
of the day yesterday and part of the 
day today as we have managed this 
bill. 

As I have said many times, this par-
ticular program is the Federal Govern-
ment’s largest research program for 
small business. It was started in 1982 by 
a bipartisan group of Senators and 
House Members who believed small 
businesses in America had something 
to contribute in the technological and 
scientific advances in this country, and 
they were right. They said the Federal 

Government spends billions of dollars 
every year on research and develop-
ment, and yet some of our most prom-
ising small businesses—maybe inde-
pendent scientists or researchers or en-
gineers or inventors of all different 
backgrounds and persuasions—could 
not really get in the front door of the 
Department of Defense or NIH. In those 
days, people only wanted to see people 
from big companies. 

Well, not only was that not allowing 
small business an opportunity, but it 
was shortchanging the taxpayers be-
cause what taxpayers want is the best 
technology. It does not matter to them 
whether it comes from a small shop 
down the street operating on the sec-
ond floor above a doughnut shop—like 
my father got started many years 
ago—or whether it comes from the 
back office of IBM. They just want the 
best, and they deserve it. This program 
delivers it. So this is about innovation 
and jobs. 

One thing I want to stress again: Sev-
eral people have come down to the 
floor and said, why aren’t we—I guess 
meaning Democrats—focused like a 
laser on closing the budget gap? 

Let me say that this is an effort to 
close the budget gap and to reduce the 
debt and to close the annual deficit be-
cause that can be done by cutting dis-
cretionary spending, cutting defense 
spending, where it is wasteful and not 
effective, raising revenues where it is 
appropriate—particularly for those 
making over $1 million a year would be 
a good place to start—and most impor-
tantly or equally important to all of 
the above is creating an atmosphere so 
the private sector can get about the 
business of creating jobs. That is what 
this program does. That is why Senator 
SNOWE and I are on the floor. That is 
why our committee voted this bill out 
18 to 1. We know it is important. Inno-
vation creates jobs. 

I want to show you just three exam-
ples, as we are waiting for Senators to 
come to the floor to talk about their 
amendments. I want to share one 
story. This is from Connecticut. 

Might I say that over the 20-plus 
years of this program, there have been 
small businesses in every State that 
have benefited either through grants or 
through contracts. The Department of 
Defense has about $1 billion of their re-
search and development set aside for 
this purpose. Other departments call 
them grants. The Department of De-
fense actually enters into contracts 
with small businesses. 

I am not sure if this example came 
out of the Department of Defense. It is 
not noted on the chart. But one of our 
agencies thought it might be impor-
tant to create a device to safely trans-
port toxic chemicals. 

I am from Louisiana. We have a tre-
mendous and are proud of our indus-
trial base in petrochemicals. Some 
things we produce are really safe. Some 
things we produce are quite dangerous 
but necessary to undergird our econ-
omy. So the transport of these toxic 
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chemicals—to do it safely—is impor-
tant. 

So one of the agencies—and I do not 
have exactly which one—identified a 
company in Connecticut that might be 
able to come up with some such device. 
They did. That particular company, 
which is now ATMI, paid more than 10 
times in taxes now that that invention 
has been commercialized, as we can see 
here on this chart. But what people 
really need to know is that this com-
pany paid more than 10 times in taxes 
than what they received from the pro-
gram. This is just one example. 

ATMI went from 40 employees to em-
ploying 800 people worldwide. I am hop-
ing their company is still located in 
Danbury, CT, and I am hoping most of 
these 800 people are working in Amer-
ica. There is no requirement in this 
particular program for that to occur, 
and we would not want to have that re-
quirement because we are producing 
technology and innovation for America 
and for the world, and our people will 
benefit from it. But let’s hope that is 
the case. That is just one example. 

A second example comes from Ann 
Arbor, MI. Senator STABENOW was on 
the floor earlier today, and I thank her 
so very much. She was a very strong 
supporter of our very important small 
business jobs and innovation bill in the 
last Congress. I am pleased the leader-
ship has given our committee an oppor-
tunity to be on the floor with another 
important bill so early in this Con-
gress. 

I think Leader REID knows and feels 
strongly—as strongly as I do—that 
there are more ways to cut a deficit 
than the one being trumpeted on the 
other side of this Capitol, and it is not 
even a way because it will not work. 
All we hear from the other Chamber is 
cut discretionary spending and you will 
get there. A, we will not get there, and 
B, we are going to shoot off both feet in 
the process of trying to go down that 
road because it is a road to a dead end. 

You cannot get to where we want to 
go the way some people are arguing. 
We can get to reducing our deficit, 
eliminating our debt, by doing all four 
of the things I mentioned, and one of 
them is creating jobs and doing it in 
the private sector. 

This is a Cybernet ammo sorter, as 
shown on this chart. This did come 
from the Defense Department. When 
people ask, how can you save millions 
of dollars, well, this particular inven-
tion has saved the government hun-
dreds of millions of dollars in defense 
costs over 5 years. It started in Michi-
gan. Now it is expanding to Florida. 
That will make Senator NELSON very 
happy. It was initially implemented at 
one of our camps in Kuwait. It was in 
support of Operation Iraqi Freedom. It 
is now also in use at Fort Irwin, the 
National Training Center in the Mo-
jave Desert, where troops train before 
deployment. It sorts ammunition in a 
way that saves our troops many 
manhours and hundreds of millions of 
dollars. 

So there is another way to cut spend-
ing besides just slashing and burning 
some of the best programs in the world, 
literally. Some of the best programs in 
the world have been left on the chop-
ping block—not just in America, in the 
world, have been left on the chopping 
block—on the House of Representatives 
floor. 

I might suggest that they think out-
side the box and they think of other 
ways to reduce spending, which is in-
vesting in smart investments that 
streamline operations, that create effi-
ciencies and save taxpayers money and 
create jobs at the same time; thus, 
companies can pay in more taxes at the 
local, State, and Federal levels, and we 
continue to get spending under control 
and reduce our deficit. 

So that is Cybernet’s Automated 
Tactical Ammunition Classification 
System. Leave it to the Department of 
Defense to make up such a name. 

As shown on this chart, this is Bea-
con Interactive Systems’ TurboWork 
out of Cambridge, MA. This company 
created technology to help sailors keep 
the fleet safe through streamlined and 
uniformed maintenance. It will be 
going now into all 250 ships in the 
Navy, and 460,000 sailors will use this 
technology developed out of the SBIR 
Program every day to protect and pre-
serve our warships. In its first full year 
of implementation, the software should 
give a 300-percent return on the initial 
SBIR investment. 

The Presiding Officer knows this be-
cause he has been a very strong advo-
cate nationally—not just in the State 
of Oregon—for small business. The Pre-
siding Officer knows that with a little 
investment at the right time, there can 
be a tremendous upside, and that is 
what we are seeing here with this pro-
gram. 

Our initial grants are only $150,000. 
People might say, geez, what can you 
do with $150,000? Well, $150,000 given to 
the scientist or the engineer or the in-
ventor at the right time can help pro-
vide that half-year or year of research 
and development necessary to grow and 
to mobilize the technologies to develop 
it into something that could work. 
Then phase II comes in with the poten-
tial: If it looks inviting and exciting 
and interesting to the agency, they 
might award such a grantee another 
$150,000 for phase II, and then it can go 
up to $1.5 million. That is the way 
these companies or these ideas grow. 

At some point, this program ceases 
to be necessary because what happens 
is it either becomes clear to the people 
managing it that this idea has failed, 
the technology is not going to work 
and the grant is simply shut down or 
the contract comes to end, then, yes, 
that money will be lost. But what often 
happens, although not in every case, is 
that technology goes to such a phase 
that it becomes so promising that ven-
ture capitalists step in, as they should, 
and other investors step in and take 
that company way up. That is what 
happened to Qualcomm. Twenty years 

ago nobody ever heard of them. They 
got a small grant from this program 
and they were one of the winners. We 
were winners too, not just the com-
pany, because now they employ 17,800 
people operating in more than 30 coun-
tries worldwide. They paid in taxes in 1 
year half of the cost of this entire pro-
gram. 

As the doctor who researched this 
program said to us in our hearing—we 
have five new members of our com-
mittee from the Republican side and 
Senator SNOWE and I wanted to give 
them a chance to understand this bill. 
I am proud to say all but one supported 
it coming out of committee when they 
understood—of course, some of them 
had served in the House before and 
were familiar with this. But when they 
understood that this has been one of 
the most successful programs, and 
when it was reviewed by—I think it 
was Dr. Wessner who gave us a review 
of the program, he said, Let me tell 
you, Senator: If every single grant pro-
duces a company, you are running the 
wrong kind of program. Because this is 
a high-risk effort, but it is a risk that 
over time has paid off tremendously to 
the taxpayer and will continue if it 
continues to run in that fashion. 

We have tightened up fraud and 
abuse statutes in this bill. We have put 
in more oversight, which Senator 
SNOWE and I thought was important, 
not to heavily burden the program but 
to make sure the people in our Depart-
ments, whether it is in Defense or NIH 
or the NASA program, are utilizing 
this program to the extent and with 
the spirit Congress intends. So we have 
made some adjustments, some perfec-
tions through some adjustments and 
modifications, and we think we have 
made this program hopefully even 
stronger. 

Not every grant that is given will re-
sult in jobs, and it will be folded. But 
when it works, it works, and we are so 
benefited as a nation. In fact, there was 
also testimony given before our com-
mittee that countries all over the 
world are trying to model some of their 
programs after this one. They keep 
asking: How is it in America you have 
such an innovative spirit? How is it 
you start so many small businesses, 
and many of them—not all—succeed? 
What is it? 

It is a number of things. It is our own 
nature and spirit. It is also because 
people have traditionally had a variety 
of accesses to capital, whether it is eq-
uity in their homes or a savings ac-
count or a banking system that is for 
the most part very honest and trans-
parent. We have had some difficulties 
in the past few years with some of the 
antics on Wall Street that caused peo-
ple to catch their breath. Generally, 
compared to many other countries in 
the world, our people have access to 
those things—private property they 
own. In many countries people can’t 
even own private property. They can’t 
even get a clear title to property, so 
how can they borrow against it to start 
a business? They don’t. 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 00:45 Mar 17, 2011 Jkt 099060 PO 00000 Frm 00027 Fmt 0624 Sfmt 0634 E:\CR\FM\G16MR6.041 S16MRPT1jb
el

l o
n 

D
S

K
D

V
H

8Z
91

P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 S
E

N
A

T
E



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — SENATES1736 March 16, 2011 
There are many things that go into 

this miracle we call the American 
economy, and this is a big part of it. 
The Federal Government doesn’t do it 
all. But I am hoping, as people consider 
this debate, every State in the Union 
will create a similar program. Some of 
them already have. I will try to provide 
to all the Members here a list of what 
their individual States have done. Be-
cause if we think about it, the large 
cities, whether it be New York or San 
Francisco or Detroit or Chicago—if 
every city government would think 
about setting aside a small portion of 
some of their research and develop-
ment money to push out the small 
businesses that aren’t obvious some-
times to Wall Street and New York or 
they are not obvious to Pennsylvania 
Avenue and Washington or they are not 
exactly located in the Silicon Valley in 
California, but there are budding entre-
preneurs and Americans with great 
ideas and great drive and great deter-
mination—I am hoping our government 
can be smarter. I would like the Fed-
eral Government to be as smart as it 
can possibly be, and I am hoping our 
State governments will look at this 
program as a model and, potentially, 
cities. 

I can tell my colleagues one thing I 
am very excited about. I haven’t talked 
with them about it specifically, but I 
have spoken at some length to the 
Goldman Sachs executives, and I wish 
to speak for a minute about a program 
I am very impressed with. It is not 
something we are doing. It is some-
thing they are doing, but I think it is 
worth mentioning here. 

Goldman Sachs has decided to try to 
create 10,000 new small businesses in 
America—not new small businesses. 
They are trying to grow 10,000 small 
businesses in America. They have a 
very strategic plan and one I am 
watching very closely for a number of 
reasons. One, their model is scaleable 
and other companies could potentially 
do it and maybe we could model some 
kind of Federal program, if theirs is 
successful. 

Secondly, I am watching it closely 
because one of the cities they chose for 
their pilot is the City of New Orleans, 
the city I represent. My brother serves 
as mayor there now. He is very engaged 
with the leadership there, because New 
Orleans has become a hotbed of innova-
tion. When I hear President Obama 
talking about out-competing and out- 
innovating, that is not going to happen 
on Pennsylvania Avenue or right down 
on the intersection of M and Wisconsin 
in Georgetown. It is going to happen on 
Canal Street and in the lower ninth 
ward in New Orleans east, in Gentilly, 
and places all over the world. 

Goldman Sachs is saying, All right, 
Mr. Mayor, you get the city leadership 
and one of the community colleges to 
get the training. We jointly choose 
these entrepreneurs that have prom-
ise—they are already established and 
they have proven they can run a busi-
ness and they can turn a profit, but 

they are stagnating. They are smaller. 
They have the potential to be larger, 
but they are not. What is it that is 
causing this? Maybe lack of knowledge, 
lack of capital. Our Delgado Commu-
nity College—and I am very proud of 
Delgado. It is one of the finest commu-
nity colleges in the country. Delgado 
stepped up and said, Let us put them 
through the training. When they suc-
ceed and successfully exit the train-
ing—and I believe it is a 6-month to 9- 
month program—at the other end, 
Goldman Sachs gives them a check for 
X amount of money. I am not sure if it 
is $25,000 or $100,000 or $200,000. I will 
get that into the RECORD so we can be 
clear. But they give them a check so 
they have the capital and know-how 
and then they have the support of some 
of the nonprofits in the area to help 
them grow. 

Think about that. If that is some-
thing only one company is doing, think 
about what companies such as Chev-
ron—and I see them advertising—what 
they are doing to help small business. I 
think about other companies. Amer-
ican Express with their Plum card, if I 
am correct, talks about what they are 
doing. I am not promoting these com-
panies, but they are examples of pro-
grams that are out there supporting 
small business. The Federal Govern-
ment can do its part as well, and we 
have an obligation. We can’t do every-
thing, but we most certainly can do 
our part, as many large companies 
around the country and the world are 
also thinking about what they can do 
to help grow small businesses in their 
area. That is just one example. 

We are going to watch the success of 
some of these programs in the private 
sector, and then we will get some of 
their best ideas and potentially even 
strengthen our partnership. But this is 
a partnership between the Federal Gov-
ernment and private small businesses 
throughout our country. 

Let me switch for a minute to men-
tion a couple of the organizations that 
are supporting this program. I don’t 
see anyone on the floor at this time to 
speak, so let me read into the RECORD 
again some of the comments we have 
received from very strong organiza-
tions. 

The Small Business Technology 
Council says: 

Not only does this SBIR program spur 
technological innovation and entrepreneur-
ship, it helps create high-tech jobs and does 
so without increasing the Federal deficit. 

The National Small Business Asso-
ciation says: 

The uncertain future of this program— 

and as I said, for 6 years it has been 
operating on short-term arrangements: 
3 months here, 2 months there. For 6 
years, nobody has had any idea, either 
from the private sector, from some of 
the best labs, from our agencies, 
whether this program would be there 
next week. That is unconscionable. 
That is why Senator SNOWE and I have 
fought so hard to get this program au-
thorized. 

I see Senator COBURN on the floor, 
the Senator from Oklahoma, and I wish 
to thank him, because as a result of his 
good compromising efforts with us last 
Congress we will be able to authorize 
this program for 8 years, as the Sen-
ator will know, because he has been a 
strong advocate for good management 
and streamlining. Programs such as 
this need certainty. The labs, our agen-
cies need to know. We are looking out 
2 years or 3 years for this new tech-
nology, but if there is a company out 
here we think could provide it to us, we 
need to know. So this 8-year authoriza-
tion is important. I thank the Senator 
from Oklahoma, because some pro-
grams are only authorized for 4 years 
or 5 years. But we feel because we have 
been in limbo for 6 years, it would be a 
good idea to get an 8-year authoriza-
tion. 

One more comment for 30 seconds 
and I will yield the floor. I wish to read 
into the RECORD the letters of support 
from a short list of companies, and as 
additional ones come in we will read 
into the RECORD their support: 

The Bay Area Innovation Alliance 
has sent their support. The Bio District 
of New Orleans, the Biotechnology In-
dustry Organization, Connect of Cali-
fornia, the National Defense Industrial 
Association, the New England Innova-
tion Alliance, the National Small Busi-
ness Association, the National Venture 
Capital Association, the Small Busi-
ness Association of New England—and 
I wish to thank Senator SHAHEEN par-
ticularly for her support—Small Busi-
nesses of California, Small Business 
Technology Council, V-Labs, Inc./ 
American Chemical Society, and the 
United States Chamber of Commerce, 
to name a few. 

Let’s keep this debate moving for-
ward. We have had a number of amend-
ments today. I see Senator COBURN on 
the floor. 

I yield the floor at this time. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Oklahoma. 
Mr. COBURN. I thank the chair-

woman for her kind words. It is nec-
essary that we move this bill, I agree. 
I am thankful to Senator LANDRIEU and 
the ranking member for the movement 
on some of the commitments they 
made to me on programs that don’t 
work within the small business area. 

I have multiple amendments, but in 
due deference to the chairwoman, I will 
not call those up. I am going to call up 
two. I wish to explain both of them. 

Amendment No. 184. Everybody was 
excited about the GAO report that 
looked at the first third of the Federal 
Government in terms of all the dupli-
cation. We don’t know the extent of 
that duplication, and we are going to 
have to do some hard work to winnow 
out a lot of savings, but there are a lot 
of savings. People don’t agree with me 
on my estimate, but nobody knows 
these programs better than I do. I have 
been studying them for 6 years. There 
is at least $100 billion where we can 
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save the American taxpayers and actu-
ally do a better job through rede-
signing the programs and eliminating 
the bureaucracies that make them less 
than effective. 

So one of the things we need to do to 
help GAO is have the agencies report to 
OMB and to us on a yearly basis on 
their programs. There are at least 2,100 
programs that we know of in the Fed-
eral Government. When GAO looks at 
this, it is very difficult for them to fer-
ret it all out. We only have one agency 
that publishes a list of their programs 
every year, and that is the Department 
of Education. The book is very thick, 
and it lists all their programs. That 
will make it much easier for GAO to do 
the next third. 

This is a simple amendment that re-
quires every department of the Cabinet 
to fulfill to OMB, within a short period 
of time, all their programs and also re-
port to us. When that happens that will 
make GAO much more effective in how 
it brings to us this next group of dupli-
cations. So it is a straightforward 
amendment. I hope it can be accepted. 

AMENDMENT NO. 184 
Mr. President, I ask unanimous con-

sent to call up amendment No. 184 and 
make it pending. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there 
objection? 

Ms. LANDRIEU. There is no objec-
tion. But before we do that, I ask the 
Senator a question. I actually like this 
amendment, No. 184. The Senator 
spoke with me about this previously. It 
has some merit. I thank the Senator 
for being cooperative. 

If he could identify his other number, 
I would like to suggest that if we can 
get a Democratic amendment slid in 
between these, we might call up his 
two and the Democratic one. 

Mr. COBURN. The other amendment 
is No. 220. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Would the Senator 
mind explaining that amendment, and 
I will make sure it is cleared on our 
side and we will see what we can do. 

Mr. COBURN. Mr. President, I under-
stand my first amendment is up and 
pending; is that correct? 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, the clerk will report the 
amendment. 

The assistant legislative clerk read 
as follows: 

The Senator from Oklahoma [Mr. COBURN] 
proposes an amendment numbered 184. 

Mr. COBURN. I ask unanimous con-
sent that reading of the amendment be 
dispensed with. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The amendment is as follows: 
(Purpose: To provide a list of programs ad-

ministered by every Federal department 
and agency) 
At the end of title V, add the following: 

SEC. ll. REQUIREMENT TO IDENTIFY AND DE-
SCRIBE PROGRAMS. 

(a) Each fiscal year, the head of each Fed-
eral agency shall— 

(1) identify and describe every program ad-
ministered by the agency, including the mis-

sion, goals, purpose, budget, and statutory 
authority of each program; 

(2) report the list and description of pro-
grams to the Office of Management and 
Budget, Congress, and the U.S. Government 
Accountability Office; and 

(3) post the list and description of pro-
grams on the agency’s public website. 

(b) Not later than 120 days after the date of 
enactment of this Act, the Director of the 
Office of Management and Budget shall pre-
scribe regulations to implement this section. 

(c) This section shall be implemented be-
ginning in the first full fiscal year occurring 
after the date of the enactment of this Act. 

AMENDMENT NO. 220 

Mr. COBURN. Mr. President, I will 
discuss amendment No. 220 now. Is the 
chairman’s intention that I defer call-
ing up that amendment right now? 

Ms. LANDRIEU. I may not have an 
objection. We are trying to get it 
cleared on our side. If the Senator will 
explain it, we can get back to him in 
short order. 

Mr. COBURN. Amendment No. 220 is 
about making sure we don’t send good 
money after bad. When you go to the 
pump today to buy gasoline that is 
blended with ethanol, you pay, as a 
taxpayer, $1.78. As a taxpayer, you pay 
that before you ever pay the $3.51 we 
are paying per gallon, through incen-
tives, tax credits, and rebates for eth-
anol and blending. 

This doesn’t take away incentives on 
corn-based ethanol. It says that be-
cause we already have a mandate that 
says 15 billion gallons of ethanol must 
be available and put through the sys-
tem this year, no longer is there a ne-
cessity to have a blender’s credit to the 
tune of $6 billion a year. So what this 
does is two things: One, it takes away 
an incentive that is no longer needed 
because we have already mandated the 
ethanol will be there. But it saves us $6 
billion that we are paying to firms that 
are going to do the business whether 
we pay it or not. 

So it is silly to continue to spend $6 
billion of American taxpayer money of 
which almost $3 billion of it will be 
borrowed money from either the Fed-
eral Reserve or from the Chinese to 
incentivize something that is already 
mandated to happen. 

If we look at ethanol, it is two-thirds 
as efficient when blended as gasoline. 
It gets poorer mileage, and there is no 
savings in terms of carbon output or 
pollution. So we are incentivizing the 
use of a fuel that goes against what 
most people would like to do environ-
mentally. It causes us to markedly in-
crease the cost of food, which we are 
seeing in our country and around the 
world today, and we are incentivizing 
something that is going to happen any-
way. 

So it is a straightforward amend-
ment. It says on the blender’s tax cred-
it we are no longer going to give a 
credit for something on which we al-
ready have a market—we are going to 
do without it. Some will say that is a 
tax increase. But when we send $6 bil-
lion to a small segment of American 
industry, and it is not going to impact 

their sales at all, what is the purpose 
for having tax credits? If we use tax 
credits or expenditures to expand the 
economy and it is not doing that, why 
would we continue to do it? 

As part of the President’s deficit 
commission, we looked at that and said 
it is a no-brainer. There is no reason 
we would incent something that is al-
ready mandated by law and has to hap-
pen. I know it is a controversial sub-
ject for a lot of my colleagues from 
farm States. But the fact is, worldwide 
sophistication and food preference has 
markedly increased. This is creating an 
enormous pressure in taking food 
stocks out of the human food chain and 
putting it into the energy chain. So we 
are not stopping that. There are still 
all the other credits available, incen-
tives and mandates. But we are saying 
we should not spend $6 billion of Amer-
ican taxpayer money that we don’t 
have—by the way, we do not have it— 
for something they are going to do 
anyway. 

The other point I make is that we are 
now a net exporter of ethanol. A lot of 
people don’t recognize that. Through 
November 2010, we exported 397 million 
gallons of ethanol. That is almost 1 bil-
lion gallons since 2005. Not counting 
the blender’s credit but all the other 
credits, we are supporting that to the 
tune of $1.20 a gallon. 

Now we are subsidizing the consump-
tion of ethanol in Europe to the tune of 
$1.20 a gallon. That makes no sense 
when, in fact, we have significant en-
ergy needs ourselves. 

My hope is that we will consider this 
amendment and that we will vote on it. 
I recognize it is going to be a close 
vote. My count is at 55, and I know we 
have to get 60. I want the other 45 
Members of our body to go and explain 
to their constituents why we are send-
ing $6 billion to something that is 
going to happen anyway. It is a gift. 
That is all it is. We don’t have $6 bil-
lion to spend that way. 

The other point I will make is that 
with the trouble we are in, we are not 
going to get out of it by cutting $200 
billion at a time. We are going to get 
out of it $6 billion at a time. Senator 
BEGICH and I found $1 billion in the 
FAA bill from earmarks that are tied 
up. So if we do it $1 billion, $2 billion, 
$3 billion, $4 billion, $5 billion, or $6 bil-
lion at a time, pretty soon it will add 
up and we will take pressure off our 
country in terms of funding our debt. 

The ultimate course has to be to con-
vince the world that we get it, that we 
can’t continue to borrow 40 percent of 
our expenditures in the world financial 
market and expect them to continue to 
loan us money. It is very straight-
forward. 

My corn farmers in Oklahoma don’t 
like it, and I understand that. It is 
about doing the right thing for our 
country. Now is the time to do it. 

I yield the floor. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ap-

preciate the cooperation of the Senator 
from Oklahoma. We have been able to 
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get his amendment No. 184 pending in 
the list of seven others, which gives us 
eight pending but not yet set for a 
vote. If he would allow me to get back 
to him about whether I will be able to 
clear that, I would appreciate it. Sen-
ator SNOWE is not on the floor, and we 
need to consult with her. 

The number of the Senator’s other 
amendment is 220. I will let him know 
within the hour about that. 

Senator SHAHEEN is here. I appreciate 
her letting me say—and she will ask to 
be recognized—that she has been an 
outstanding member of our Small Busi-
ness Committee. She most certainly 
was the job creator in chief in New 
Hampshire and has brought a tremen-
dous amount of expertise to the Sen-
ate. I am very pleased to have her 
input on many of these bills that come 
out of our committee. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from New Hampshire is recog-
nized. 

Mrs. SHAHEEN. Mr. President, I 
thank the Senator from Louisiana, Ms. 
LANDRIEU, for those nice words and 
also for her leadership. We are all in-
debted to Senator LANDRIEU and Rank-
ing Member SNOWE for their leadership 
of the Small Business Committee and 
in bringing forward this legislation be-
fore us, the small business innovation 
research program. 

They worked very hard in the last 
session of Congress to get this bill 
through the Senate, and it would have 
passed then except the House ad-
journed before taking it up. I am 
thrilled that we are getting back to it 
this early in this session. 

I think most of us recognize that our 
future economic prosperity depends on 
whether this country continues to be a 
leader in science and innovation. We 
can’t compete with India, China, and 
other Third World countries for low- 
wage manufacturing jobs. That is not 
our future. America’s future is to be 
the global leader in science and tech-
nology. America makes the best, most 
innovative products and services. That 
ingenuity and excellence is our chief 
economic strength as a nation. 

As a former small business owner, I 
understand it is the private sector and 
business, and not government, that is 
responsible for most of the job creation 
in this country. But I also understand 
that government has a critical role to 
play in fostering the positive business 
climate that we need in this country to 
remain competitive. I believe there are 
a few things we can do through policy 
to unleash the innovative spirit that is 
so alive and well throughout this coun-
try, and particularly in my State of 
New Hampshire. 

One of those policy initiatives that 
we can do that is essential in maintain-
ing the creative dominance that has al-
lowed us to lead the world in innova-
tion is to enact a long-term reauthor-
ization of the Small Business Innova-
tion Research Program or the SBIR 
Program. 

SBIR is not just a typical grant pro-
gram. Under the SBIR Program, a 
small business is able to compete for 
research that Federal agencies need to 
accomplish their mission—agencies 
such as the Department of Defense. 
Small businesses employ about one- 
third of America’s scientists and engi-
neers and produce more patents than 
large businesses and universities. Yet 
small business receives only about 4 
percent of Federal research and devel-
opment dollars. 

SBIR ensures that small business 
gets a tiny fraction of the existing Fed-
eral research dollars. Just in the last 
few weeks, I visited three New Hamp-
shire companies that are doing cutting 
edge research because of the SBIR Pro-
gram. Those three are Airex in 
Somersworth, Spire Semiconductor in 
Hudson, and Active Shock in Man-
chester. The research they have done 
under the SBIR Program has allowed 
them to develop new products, to add 
customers, and hire new workers—in 
other words, create jobs. All three have 
done essential research for the Depart-
ment of Defense. 

Airex, for example, has developed a 
state-of-the-art program to manufac-
ture critical components for our Na-
tion’s strategic missiles. This SBIR 
award positioned them perfectly to 
compete and win a contract to manu-
facture motors for use in military pro-
grams and to commercialize their re-
search. They have been able to expand 
from a workforce of 10 to, currently, 25 
workers since they got that SBIR 
award, and they are continuing to 
grow. 

In Hanover, we have a company 
called Creare that is a poster child for 
the economic benefit that can be 
reaped through the SBIR Program. 
Senator LANDRIEU has talked on the 
floor about Qualcomm in San Diego. 
We should put Creare in Hanover, NH, 
in the same category as Qualcomm. 

Creare can trace more than $670 mil-
lion of revenues they have earned be-
cause of the SBIR Program, its spin-
offs, and technology licensees for the 
commercialization of its SBIR 
projects. 

Many New Hampshire small busi-
nesses have successfully competed for 
SBIR funding in the 28 years since the 
program has been in existence. All 
across New Hampshire, small busi-
nesses that otherwise would not be able 
to compete for Federal R&D funding 
have won competitive SBIR grants 
that advance technology and science 
and create good jobs—what we all want 
to happen right now in this economy. 

In just the last 2 years, New Hamp-
shire firms have won 80 SBIR awards, 
and, in fact, despite its small size, New 
Hampshire is ranked 22nd in the coun-
try for the total grants awarded 
through the Department of Defense 
under the SBIR Program. 

As a Senator from New Hampshire, I 
take particular pride in the SBIR Pro-
gram because it was New Hampshire 
Senator Warren Rudman who, back in 

1982, sponsored the Small Business In-
novation Development Act which es-
tablished the SBIR Program. 

SBIR has a proven track record and 
its cost, as Chair LANDRIEU has said so 
often on the floor, is minimal. CBO es-
timates that implementing this bill 
would cost only $150 million over the 
next 5 years, and most of that minimal 
cost would have zero impact on the 
budget. That is because what this bill 
does is establish a 3-year pilot program 
that authorizes participating agencies 
to use the same dollars they set aside 
anyway for SBIR research to pay for 
administrative costs. That means we 
will not be using general operating 
funds to pay for administrative costs, 
and this bill imposes no mandates on 
business and imposes no costs on State 
and local governments. 

We need to address the long-term def-
icit and debt in this country. Our col-
league from Oklahoma just spoke very 
eloquently to the need to do that and 
what it is going to take. We all know 
that. But the best way we can start 
dealing with the debt and deficit is 
through more robust economic growth. 
Objecting to the SBIR Program, as 
some have done, on the grounds that 
we should be focusing on the deficit 
alone makes no sense at all because the 
jobs created by the SBIR Program will 
lower the deficit. 

Just like stopgap budgeting is bad for 
business, so are stopgap extensions of 
the SBIR Program. Unfortunately, 
SBIR has been operating under short- 
term extensions—10 of them—since 
2008. Short-term extensions are a prob-
lem because, as I hear and I know we 
all hear regularly from businesses— 
they need certainty in planning. This 
bill reauthorizes the SBIR Program for 
8 years. It is a reasonable period of 
time, and it will allow small businesses 
and Federal agencies to effectively 
plan their research. 

I know we have heard from some 
quarters and it has become fashionable 
on the part of some people to say that 
this country’s best days are behind us. 
But I do not believe that for one mo-
ment. As I have traveled around New 
Hampshire, I see cutting-edge 
innovators who are creating jobs. We in 
the Senate know what needs to be 
done. We just need the will to do it. 

I urge all our colleagues to join Sen-
ator LANDRIEU, Ranking Member 
SNOWE, and the Small Business Com-
mittee in voting to reauthorize and 
strengthen the SBIR Program. 

I yield the floor. I suggest the ab-
sence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The assistant legislative clerk pro-
ceeded to call the roll. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

TRIBUTE TO FRANK BUCKLES 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, we 

are waiting 10 or 15 minutes for Sen-
ators to come to the floor to speak 
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about the bill. Senator SNOWE, myself, 
and others have fairly described it for 
hours today and yesterday. I thought I 
would take a minute to pay honor to a 
gentleman, the last U.S. veteran of 
World War I, who was laid to rest in 
Arlington Cemetery just yesterday and 
to put into the CONGRESSIONAL RECORD 
an article. I would like to read as much 
of it as I am able before the other 
Members come because it struck me as 
something important. It is a beau-
tifully written article in the Post this 
morning. I hope many people got to see 
it. I am hoping many of our Members 
are able to read it. I learned some 
things I had actually no idea about, 
which will become apparent as I read 
this short article. It was beautifully 
written by Paul Duggan. 

I thought I would take a minute to 
read it into the RECORD. This is the 
last U.S. veteran of World War I so, of 
course, it was not just any ordinary fu-
neral—not that any funeral is ordi-
nary. It was extremely special to our 
country and to the world. President 
Obama was in attendance. Vice Presi-
dent JOE BIDEN was in attendance. I 
would like to read as much of it as I 
can: 

A lowly corporal of long ago was buried 
Tuesday at Arlington National Cemetery, 
ushered to his grave with all the Army’s Old 
Guard solemn pomp. 

Frank Woodruff Buckles lived to be 110, 
the last of nearly 5 million U.S. veterans of 
a dimly remembered war—a generation now 
laid to rest. 

In a late-day chill, after hundreds of 
strangers had paid their respects in public 
viewings since the weekend, soldiers carried 
the former doughboy’s flag-draped coffin 
partway up a knoll and set it on polished 
rails above his plot, a stone’s toss from the 
grave of his old supreme commander, Gen. 
John J. ‘‘Blackjack’’ Pershing. 

A chaplain commended his soul to God; 
rifle volleys cracked; a bugler sounded taps 
below the gentle rise. With flags at half-staff 
throughout the U.S. military and govern-
ment, it was a fine send-off for the country’s 
last known veteran of World War I, who died 
peacefully Feb. 27 in his West Virginia farm-
house. 

Yet the hallowed ritual at grave No. 34–581 
was not a farewell to one man alone. A rev-
erent crowd of the powerful and the ordi-
nary—President Obama and Vice President 
Biden, laborers and store clerks, heads 
bowed—came to salute Buckles’s deceased 
generation, the vanished millions soldiers 
and sailors he came to symbolize in the end. 

Who were they? Not the troops of ‘‘the 
Greatest Generation,’’ so celebrated these 
days, but the unheralded ones of 1917 and 
1918, who came home to pats on the back and 
little else in an era before the country em-
braced and rewarded its veterans. Their 20th- 
century narrative, poignant and meaningful, 
is seldom recalled. 

‘‘I know my father would want me to be 
here,’’ said Mike Oliver, 73, a retiree from Al-
exandria, leaning on a cane near the ceme-
tery’s amphitheater hours before the burial. 
Inside, a hushed procession of visitors filed 
past Buckles’s closed coffin in the chapel. 

‘‘I’m here for Mr. Buckles, and I’m here for 
what he represents,’’ Oliver said. On his left 
lapel, he wore a tiny gold pin, the insignia of 
his long-dead father’s infantry division in 
World War I, the Army’s 80th. ‘‘I’m here to 
say goodbye to my dad,’’ he said. 

Buckles, who fibbed his way into the Army 
at 16, was a rear-echelon ambulance driver in 

war-ravaged France, miles behind the battle-
front. More than 116,000 Americans died, 
about half in the fighting, most of the rest 
from illnesses, in the nation’s 19-month long 
engagement in a conflict that scorched Eu-
rope for four years. 

Now the veterans who survived are all 
gone. What’s left is remembrance—the col-
lective story of 4.7 million lives, an obituary 
for a generation. 

Arriving stateside in 1918 and 1919, many of 
them, scarred in mind and limb, they were 
met by postwar recession and joblessness. 

A lot of veterans thought that they were 
owed a boost, that they ought to be com-
pensated for the good civilian wages they 
had missed. But— 

Unfortunately, my words— 
lawmakers, year after year, said no. 

‘‘Oh, the YMCA did give me a one-month 
free membership,’’ Buckles recalled when he 
was a very old fellow. Except for the $60 
most veterans got from the government 
when they mustered out, the YMCA gift was 
‘‘the only consideration I ever saw given to 
a soldier after the war,’’ the last doughboy 
said. 

What he and other veterans finally re-
ceived, in 1924, were bonus certificates re-
deemable for cash in 1945. And Congress had 
to override a veto to secure even that. 

With the 1920s roaring by then, the young 
veterans tucked away their certificates and 
went about their lives. Buckles became a 
purser on merchant ships, traveling the 
globe. 

Then the Depression hit, and their genera-
tion’s legacy took on another aspect, one of 
activism that helped propel a reshaping of 
the nation’s social landscape. 

Thousands of ruined veterans were left 
with nothing of value but the promise of 
eventual bonuses. In 1932, while Buckles was 
at sea, a ragtag army of ex-servicemen de-
scended on Washington with their wives and 
kids to lobby for early redemption of the cer-
tificates, and a disaster ensued that would 
long reverberate. 

This is the part I had no idea about, 
and I think it is important to recall it, 
to remember it: 

Living for weeks in a sprawling shanty-
town on mud flats in the Anacostia and in 
tents and hovels near the U.S. Capitol, the 
dirt poor ‘‘Bonus Army,’’ numbering more 
than 20,000, defied orders to disperse. So the 
White House unleashed the military. 

Infantrymen, saber-wielding cavalry troops 
and a half-dozen tanks swept along the ave-
nues below the Capitol, routing the veterans 
and their families in a melee of blood and 
tear gas. Then soldiers cleared out the Ana-
costia shacks and set them ablaze. 

Two veterans died, and hundreds were in-
jured. Four years later, after a Florida hurri-
cane killed 259 destitute veterans at a make-
shift federal work camp, political support fi-
nally tipped for the bonuses, and the genera-
tion that fought World War I finally got a 
substantial benefit. 

‘‘I think mine was $800,’’ Buckles said of 
his bonus, equal of $12,000 today. He said he 
gave it to his father, an Oklahoma Dust 
Bowl farmer barely hanging on. 

The Bonus Army debacle weighed on Con-
gress and the Roosevelt administration dur-
ing World War II. With 16 million Americans 
in uniform—more than three times the 
World War I total—policymakers feared mas-
sive unrest if the new veterans got the same 
shabby treatment that Buckles’ generation 
had received. 

The result, in 1944, was the GI Bill, widely 
viewed as the most far-reaching social pro-
gram in U.S. history. 

I underscore that to say widely 
viewed as the most far-reaching social 
program in world history. 

It made college and homeownership pos-
sible for the great wave of returning World 
War II veterans, when such opportunities 
were considered luxuries, and spurred a vast, 
decades-long expansion of America’s middle 
class. 

Unfortunately for the veterans of 
Buckles’s era, the bill wasn’t retroactive. 

Tuesday’s hours-long viewing in the am-
phitheater chapel was a consolation. 
Buckles’s family and members of West Vir-
ginia’s congressional delegation had wanted 
him to lie in honor in the Capitol Rotunda. 

They wanted him to lie in honor 
here, but it was not to be permissible. 

So the people of Arlington came to say 
goodbye. 

The article continues: 
A generation’s end. 
When Murial Sue Kerr met Buckles— 

This was his wife— 
in the 1970s, she was a secretary at the Alex-
andria headquarters of Veterans of World 
War I of the USA, which had a large office 
staff at the time, scores of chapters across 
the country and a quarter-million members 
out of 750,000 surviving veterans of the war. 

‘‘The commander,’’ Kerr calls Buckles, who 
got that title in 2008 when the only other liv-
ing member, a Florida man, passed away. 

The group was formed in 1948 after millions 
of World War II veterans swelled the ranks of 
the American Legion and similar organiza-
tions. 

It goes on to quote Kerr: 
‘‘The World War II guys had business loans, 

home loans, education, all kinds of things,’’ 
she said. ‘‘My World War I guys? Nothing. So 
they said, ‘Okay . . . we’ll go start our own 
bunch.’ ’’ 

Which included Buckles, who had been cap-
tured by the Japanese while working in Ma-
nila at the outbreak of hostilities in the Pa-
cific. Although he spent World War II in an 
enemy prison camp, he was a civilian, so the 
GI Bill didn’t extend to him. 

In 1974, when Kerr was hired, most of the 
men were retirees. 

She said: 
‘‘Every year they’d come to Washington, 

bus loads of them, and testify before Con-
gress,’’ she recalled. They wanted money for 
eyeglasses, hearing aids, dentures. ‘‘And a 
little pension,’’ she said. ‘‘Good ol’ H.R. 
1918—it was a bill they were always putting 
in to give them $50 a month. But, of course, 
it never, ever passed.’’ 

Just lot of memoirs now—the lobbying, the 
quarterly magazine, the big annual conven-
tions in Hot Springs and Daytona Beach. 
Time ran out for all but the heartiest of the 
Veterans of World War I of the USA, and 
they died fast. By 1993, when the office shut 
for good, Kerr, then in her 40s, was the only 
staff member left. 

And occasionally she got phone calls from 
some of the few remaining members, whose 
frail voices broke her heart. 

‘‘The typical sad things you’ll hear from 
the elderly,’’ she said. ‘‘I had one of my guys, 
he was absolutely in tears. He was from Ne-
vada, and his new nurse wouldn’t cut the 
crust off of his sandwich.’’ 

They were buried with honors Tuesday as 
scores of somber onlookers crowded the hill-
side, a distant generation borne to the grave 
with the last old veteran, who was cared for 
lovingly by his family to the end. 

In the waning afternoon, the soldiers of the 
burial detail strode in formation up the ave-
nue from the grand marble amphitheater to 
Section 34 of the cemetery, escorting the 
horse-drawn caisson with Buckles’s metal 
coffin, the procession slow and deliberate, 
like the march of time. 
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After the prayer and the echoes of the 

bugle and the rifles had faded, the Army’s 
vice chief of staff, Gen. Peter W. Chiarelli, 
knelt before Buckles’s daughter, seated by 
the grave, and handed her a tri-folded Amer-
ican flag. He whispered words of comfort, 
then stood and walked away. 

No more doughboys now. 
So long. Rest in peace. 

Madam President, I thought this was 
an article worth entering into the 
RECORD. I am pleased I had the time 
today, before Senators came to the 
floor, to actually read it into the 
RECORD so that we could pause to re-
member this week the burial of the last 
veteran of World War I and what an ob-
ligation we have to our veterans today 
and the kind of determination that we 
must continue to foster to honor them 
for the sacrifices they make, whether 
it was this generation, which we in 
large measure failed to do, the veterans 
of World War II, the veterans of Viet-
nam and Korea, of course, Desert 
Storm, our veterans from Iraq and 
from Afghanistan who are currently 
fighting those battles. It helps us to re-
member that the important work we do 
here—the bills passing, particularly 
bills that provide these kinds of fair 
and equitable benefits—is most cer-
tainly something the Federal Govern-
ment must continue to keep as one of 
its highest priorities. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mrs. 

HAGAN). The Senator from Arkansas. 
AMENDMENT NO. 229 

Mr. PRYOR. Madam President, I am 
sorry for the delay, but we wanted to 
make sure we had our i’s dotted and 
our t’s crossed. 

Madam President, I ask unanimous 
consent to call up and make pending 
the Pryor amendment numbered 229, 
the Patriot Express loan program. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. The clerk 
will report the amendment. 

The assistant legislative clerk read 
as follows: 

The Senator from Arkansas [Mr. PRYOR] 
proposes an amendment numbered 229. 

Mr. PRYOR. Madam President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the reading of 
the amendment be dispensed with. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The amendment is as follows: 
(Purpose: To establish the Patriot Express 

Loan Program under which the Small 
Business Administration may make loans 
to members of the military community 
wanting to start or expand small business 
concerns, and for other purposes) 
On page 116, after line 24, add the fol-

lowing: 
SEC. 504. PATRIOT EXPRESS LOAN PROGRAM. 

(a) PROGRAM.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—Section 7(a)(31) of the 

Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 636(a)(31)) is 
amended by adding at the end the following: 

‘‘(G) PATRIOT EXPRESS LOAN PROGRAM.— 
‘‘(i) DEFINITION.—In this subparagraph, the 

term ‘eligible member of the military com-
munity’— 

‘‘(I) means— 
‘‘(aa) a veteran, including a service-dis-

abled veteran; 

‘‘(bb) a member of the Armed Forces on ac-
tive duty who is eligible to participate in the 
Transition Assistance Program; 

‘‘(cc) a member of a reserve component of 
the Armed Forces; 

‘‘(dd) the spouse of an individual described 
in item (aa), (bb), or (cc) who is alive; 

‘‘(ee) the widowed spouse of a deceased vet-
eran, member of the Armed Forces, or mem-
ber of a reserve component of the Armed 
Forces who died because of a service-con-
nected (as defined in section 101(16) of title 
38, United States Code) disability; and 

‘‘(ff) the widowed spouse of a deceased 
member of the Armed Forces or member of a 
reserve component of the Armed Forces re-
lating to whom the Department of Defense 
may provide for the recovery, care, and dis-
position of the remains of the individual 
under paragraph (1) or (2) of section 1481(a) of 
title 10, United States Code; and 

‘‘(II) does not include an individual who 
was discharged or released from the active 
military, naval, or air service under dishon-
orable conditions. 

‘‘(ii) LOAN GUARANTEES.—The Adminis-
trator shall establish a Patriot Express Loan 
Program, under which the Administrator 
may guarantee loans under this paragraph 
made by express lenders to eligible members 
of the military community. 

‘‘(iii) LOAN TERMS.— 
‘‘(I) IN GENERAL.—Except as provided in 

this clause, a loan under this subparagraph 
shall be made on the same terms as other 
loans under the Express Loan Program. 

‘‘(II) USE OF FUNDS.—A loan guaranteed 
under this subparagraph may be used for any 
business purpose, including start-up or ex-
pansion costs, purchasing equipment, work-
ing capital, purchasing inventory, or pur-
chasing business-occupied real estate. 

‘‘(III) MAXIMUM AMOUNT.—The Adminis-
trator may guarantee a loan under this sub-
paragraph of not more than $1,000,000. 

‘‘(IV) GUARANTEE RATE.—The guarantee 
rate for a loan under this subparagraph shall 
be the greater of— 

‘‘(aa) the rate otherwise applicable under 
paragraph (2)(A); 

‘‘(bb) 85 percent for a loan of not more than 
$500,000; and 

‘‘(cc) 80 percent for a loan of more than 
$500,000.’’. 

(2) GAO REPORT.— 
(A) DEFINITION.—In this paragraph, the 

term ‘‘programs’’ means— 
(i) the Patriot Express Loan Program 

under section 7(a)(31)(G) of the Small Busi-
ness Act, as added by paragraph (1); and 

(ii) the increased veteran participation 
pilot program under section 7(a)(33) of the 
Small Business Act, as in effect on the day 
before the date of enactment of this Act. 

(B) REPORT REQUIREMENT.—Not later than 1 
year after the date of enactment of this Act, 
the Comptroller General of the United States 
shall submit to the Committee on Small 
Business and Entrepreneurship of the Senate 
and the Committee on Small Business of the 
House of Representatives a report on the 
programs. 

(C) CONTENTS.—The report submitted under 
subparagraph (B) shall include— 

(i) the number of loans made under the 
programs; 

(ii) a description of the impact of the pro-
grams on members of the military commu-
nity eligible to participate in the programs; 

(iii) an evaluation of the efficacy of the 
programs; 

(iv) an evaluation of the actual or poten-
tial fraud and abuse under the programs; and 

(v) recommendations for improving the Pa-
triot Express Loan Program under section 
7(a)(31)(G) of the Small Business Act, as 
added by paragraph (1). 

(b) FEE REDUCTION.—Section 7(a)(18) of the 
Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 636(a)(18)) is 
amended— 

(1) in subparagraph (A), in the matter pre-
ceding clause (i), by striking ‘‘With respect 
to’’ and inserting ‘‘Except as provided in sub-
paragraph (C), with respect to’’; and 

(2) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(C) MILITARY COMMUNITY.—For an eligible 

member of the military community (as de-
fined in paragraph (31)(G)(i)), the fee for a 
loan guaranteed under this subsection, ex-
cept for a loan guaranteed under subpara-
graph (G) of paragraph (31), shall be equal to 
75 percent of the fee otherwise applicable to 
the loan under subparagraph (A).’’. 

(c) TECHNICAL AND CONFORMING AMEND-
MENTS.— 

(1) SMALL BUSINESS ACT.—Section 7(a) of 
the Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 636(a)) is 
amended— 

(A) by striking paragraph (33); and 
(B) by redesignating paragraphs (34) and 

(35) as paragraphs (33) and (34), respectively. 
(2) SMALL BUSINESS JOBS ACT OF 2010.—Sec-

tion 1133(b) of the Small Business Jobs Act of 
2010 (Public Law 111–240; 124 Stat. 2515) is 
amended by striking paragraphs (1) and (2) 
and inserting the following: 

‘‘(1) by striking paragraph (33), as redesig-
nated by section 504(c) of the SBIR/STTR Re-
authorization Act of 2011; and 

‘‘(2) by redesignating paragraph (34), as re-
designated by section 504(c) of the SBIR/ 
STTR Reauthorization Act of 2011, as para-
graph (33).’’. 

(d) REDUCTION OF GOVERNMENT PRINTING 
COSTS.— 

(1) STRATEGY AND GUIDELINES.—Not later 
than 180 days after the date of enactment of 
this Act, the Director of the Office of Man-
agement and Budget shall coordinate with 
the heads of the Executive departments and 
independent establishments, as those terms 
are defined in chapter 1 of title 5, United 
States Code— 

(A) to develop a strategy to reduce Govern-
ment printing costs during the 10-year period 
beginning on September 1, 2011; and 

(B) to issue Government-wide guidelines 
for printing that implements the strategy 
developed under subparagraph (A). 

(2) CONSIDERATIONS.— 
(A) IN GENERAL.—In developing the strat-

egy under paragraph (1)(A), the Director of 
the Office of Management and Budget and 
the heads of the Executive departments and 
independent establishments shall consider 
guidelines for— 

(i) duplex and color printing; 
(ii) the use of digital file systems by Exec-

utive departments and independent estab-
lishments; and 

(iii) determine which Government publica-
tions might be made available on Govern-
ment Web sites instead of being printed. 

(B) ESSENTIAL PRINTED DOCUMENTS.—The 
Director of the Office of Management and 
Budget shall ensure that printed versions of 
documents that the Director determines are 
essential to individuals entitled to or en-
rolled for benefits under part A of title XVIII 
of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1395 et 
seq.) or enrolled for benefits under part B of 
such title, individuals who receive old-age 
survivors’ or disability insurance payments 
under title II of such Act (42 U.S.C. 401 et 
seq.), and other individuals with limited 
ability to use or access the Internet have ac-
cess to printed versions of documents that 
the Director are available after the issuance 
of the guidelines under paragraph (1)(B). 

Mr. PRYOR. Madam President, I 
wish to thank Senator LANDRIEU and 
Senator SNOWE for their efforts to get 
this bill to the floor, to handle these 
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amendments, and to show the leader-
ship we need to try to really focus on 
and emphasize small business. 

I am convinced that if we are going 
to get the full economic recovery we 
all want to see, the private sector—and 
especially small business—is going to 
have to drive that recovery. That 
brings me to the amendment that I 
have filed today and that I have called 
up. 

In 2007, there were roughly 25,000 vet-
eran-owned small businesses in my 
State. So you can do the math on that. 
There are probably 2 million around 
the country or more—maybe 3 million 
veteran-owned small businesses around 
the country. 

In 2007, the SBA created the Patriot 
Express Pilot Loan Initiative for mem-
bers of the military community. That 
is part of the 7(a) program. My amend-
ment would move that Patriot Express 
loan program from a pilot program to a 
fully authorized one, and this would 
ensure that veterans and members of 
the military community continue to 
have the ability to access capital when 
starting a new business or even when 
operating an existing one. 

The Patriot Express pilot program 
has been a very successful program, 
issuing close to 7,000 loans valued at 
$560 million and increasing veteran 
participation in the SBA programs. 
The amendment would make the Pa-
triot Express loan program available to 
all members of the military commu-
nity, including Active and non-Active 
members, veterans, spouses and chil-
dren, widows and widowers of service-
members. It would increase the max-
imum loan amount from $500,000 to $1 
million. It would guarantee rates 
would be 85 percent for loans of $500,000 
or less and 80 percent for loans over 
$500,000 up to $1 million. It would also 
reduce the fees imposed by the SBA for 
all veterans to 75 percent of the fees 
otherwise applicable under the 7(a) and 
express programs. 

This is a way we can really help our 
men and women in uniform. And one of 
the reasons I think this particular 
pilot program has been a success is be-
cause obviously these folks are hard- 
working, they are disciplined, they are 
well trained, and they are serious be-
cause of what they have been through 
for our country. But also one of the 
reasons I think this is compelling is 
that they have given years of their 
lives to military service. If they are in 
the Reserve or National Guard, these 
can be very disruptive years. It is hard 
for them to get anything going and in 
some cases hard to maintain a job over 
a period of years because they are 
being deployed, they are back and forth 
doing the training and fulfilling the re-
quirements the country has required of 
them. So it is a very disruptive time 
during what otherwise would be poten-
tially strong earning years where they 
could be really building their busi-
nesses. 

So this pilot program has been very 
effective and successful in providing 

access to capital, speeding the process 
along for our men and women in uni-
form, and we want to encourage small 
business ownership, we want to encour-
age that innovation, and I think this is 
a great way to do it. Again, this is a 
program that has been on the books, 
has proven to be successful, and we cer-
tainly hope we can move it from a pilot 
program to a fully authorized program. 

With that, Madam President, I yield 
the floor. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Madam President, I 
really appreciate the Senator coming 
to the floor, and I thank him for his 
help in advancing this bill and sup-
porting many of the proposals. 

The ranking member is not on the 
floor, so until we run this through the 
other side for review, I am not sure we 
will be able to support it. But we are 
looking at it now, and I thank the Sen-
ator for offering it. 

Madam President, I suggest the ab-
sence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The assistant legislative clerk pro-
ceeded to call the roll. 

Mr. INHOFE. Madam President, I ask 
unanimous consent the order for the 
quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. INHOFE. Madam President, we 
are currently, it is my understanding, 
on my amendment No. 183 to S. 493, is 
that correct? 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. That is 
not the pending amendment at this 
time. 

AMENDMENT NO. 183 
Mr. INHOFE. I ask unanimous con-

sent to set the pending amendment 
aside for the purpose of considering 
amendment No. 183. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. INHOFE. Madam President, I no-
tice we did not have any speakers here 
so I thought I would come down. We do 
have a bill in consideration right now, 
in process for a vote. It is my under-
standing there will be a vote on amend-
ment No. 183 in the next perhaps hour 
or so, maybe in a few minutes. 

Let me give a little background on 
what happened on this, where we are 
today. Back in the early 1990s we had 
the Kyoto treaty that was up for con-
sideration. That was during the Clin-
ton administration. The Kyoto treaty 
was one we looked at and studied here 
in this Senate. One of the concerns 
about it was it was assuming we have 
catastrophic global warming that was 
due to manmade gases, anthropogenic 
gases—methane. That assumption ev-
erybody thought probably was right, 
because everybody said it was—until 
such time as we thought what the cost 
would be if at that time we would have 
ratified the Kyoto treaty and lived by 
its emissions restrictions. The cost 
would be somewhere between $300 and 
$400 billion. That actually came from 
the Wharton School. 

We looked at that and thought we 
better look at that pretty closely. Over 

some debate we decided, if this treaty 
came back—which President Clinton 
signed but had to come to the Senate 
for ratification—if it came to the Sen-
ate for ratification we would not ratify 
any treaty that had either one of two 
things—No. 1, would be devastating to 
our economy and, No. 2, it would not 
treat developing countries the same as 
developed countries. 

As it turned out, it did both. It is one 
that only affected the developed coun-
tries and, of course, with the reports 
we had on the cost, it would be very ex-
pensive. But that was back in the 1990s. 

Starting around the year 2000 and 
specifically 2003, this was called to our 
attention at that time. I say to you, 
Madam President, I was the chairman 
of the Environment and Public Works 
Committee that had jurisdiction. We 
looked at this and evaluated the 
science that was behind it as well as we 
could. The science on which this is 
predicated came from the United Na-
tions. Actually, in 1988 the IPCC, the 
International Panel on Climate 
Change, was formed. This came in the 
United Nations and the science behind 
it was pretty much confined to rec-
ommendations from the IPCC. 

We started getting phone calls from 
well-respected scientists all over the 
country and these scientists would say 
to us that the IPCC is a closed society. 
They would not let anyone in to offer 
their judgment unless they agreed that 
in fact anthropogenic gases were caus-
ing catastrophic global warming. 

These scientists started piling up 
until, I believe it was around 2003, we 
had a couple of hundred of them. I re-
member standing at this podium and 
talking on the floor about all the sci-
entists who disagreed with the science 
of the IPCC. At that time I made a 
statement that became quite an irri-
tant to a lot of people when I said: The 
notion that we are having catastrophic 
global warming due to anthropogenic 
gases could be the greatest hoax ever 
perpetrated on the American people. 

I remember going to one of the meet-
ings. Every year the United Nations 
throws a big party. We just had our 
15th, I would add. Everyone remembers 
a year ago it was Copenhagen. This 
year it was Cancun. Back then, in 2003, 
it happened to be in Milan, Italy. I was 
kind of detested by everyone there be-
cause everyone else there was saying 
we have to do something about this ca-
tastrophe that was about to hit us. 

As the years went by we had bills. We 
had the bill in 2003, the bill in 2005, the 
bill in 2007, in 2009, the last one was the 
Markey-Waxman—Waxman-Markey 
bill. Each time those who were behind 
this, seeking to pass some kind of cap- 
and-trade bill, were fewer every time 
we voted. The last count there were a 
total of 30 Members of the Senate who 
would say they would vote for the last 
cap-and-trade bill. 

The interesting thing about the bill 
coming up now is that they were un-
able to pass it legislatively, which is 
what we should be doing. We should be 
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handling this through legislation. We 
tried. We considered it and it went 
through the process and it failed. Now 
they are trying to do it through regula-
tions. It has been speculated that the 
cost to the American people would be 
even greater if done through the Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency than if it 
were done legislatively. 

It was not long ago we had a hearing. 
I have a great deal of respect for Presi-
dent Obama’s Director of the Environ-
mental Protection Agency, Lisa Jack-
son. She testified before our committee 
live on TV, and I asked the question. I 
said if we were to pass this—it might 
have been the Waxman-Markey bill—it 
doesn’t matter, they are all the same. 
Cap-and-trade is cap-and-trade—it 
would have cost between $300 and $400 
billion if we ratified Kyoto and the 
same would be true of any of the five or 
six cap-and-trade bills we have de-
feated since then. 

But I said let’s say we pass this and 
have it signed into law. Would this re-
duce CO2 emissions? That is the whole 
idea. CO2 emissions were supposed to be 
causing all this. I was very proud of 
her, because it took a lot of courage to 
give the response she did. She said in 
response: No, it wouldn’t, because it 
would only affect the United States of 
America. 

Then I would take it one step fur-
ther. What would happen if we have 
cap-and-trade—whether it is by legisla-
tion or by regulation, it doesn’t mat-
ter—what they are going to do is regu-
late everything that is out there in our 
society. As I say, the cost would be be-
tween $300 and $400 billion. 

What I do, since I am not as smart as 
the rest of them around here, when I 
hear the billions and trillions of dol-
lars, I try to see what does this cost my 
people in Oklahoma. I did the math, 
and in Oklahoma, if we take the total 
number of people who have filed tax re-
turns, and divide it into the amount of 
taxes this would cost, it would be 
about $3,100 per family in my State of 
Oklahoma. 

What do you get if you get it? You 
get something even the EPA Director 
said is not going to lower worldwide 
CO2 emissions, so you don’t get any-
thing for it. 

The big vote coming up in a few min-
utes is on a bill I have introduced, and 
we have now introduced this as an 
amendment to this small business bill, 
that would say to the EPA: You no 
longer have jurisdiction—which they 
should not have, and I questioned that 
they have it in the first place—over the 
regulation of CO2. 

There is a lot of talk about the Clean 
Air Act. I was a very strong supporter 
of the Clean Air Act. Several people 
who take a different position from me 
on the vote that is coming up talk 
about the Clean Air Act and all the 
wonderful things it has done—and I 
agree. It has. So I feel strongly about 
it. We have cleaner air now than we 
have had in a long period of time. The 
thing is, it was designed to take care of 

six known pollutants. CO2 was not one, 
it was not a pollutant. The Court said 
you do not have to count it as a pollut-
ant but if you want to you can do it. So 
it was optional to the Environmental 
Protection Agency and to the govern-
ment of our country. 

They elected to do that. In order to 
do that they have to have an endanger-
ment finding. An endangerment finding 
is something that says CO2 is an 
endangerment to public health. When 
the same administrator, Administrator 
Jackson, was before our committee— 
and this was right before Copenhagen; 
this would have been a year ago last 
December—I can remember making a 
statement to her, again in the same 
public meeting: Madam Administrator, 
I have a feeling when I leave for Copen-
hagen tomorrow you are going to have 
an endangerment finding. 

I could see a few smiles. I said: If 
that happens, it has to be based on 
some science, doesn’t it? 

She said yes, it does. 
What science do you base it on? 
Well, primarily the IPCC. 
Primarily—this was right before all 

the Climategate stuff came out, where 
they saw that they were falsifying 
science. All the things we found during 
the mid-1990s about scientists coming 
in, they were correct after all and they 
had been cooking the science on this 
thing. So that is another problem we 
have that we are faced with. 

The way to solve the problem, and I 
think many of my Democratic 
friends—many of them said they agree 
this should be a matter of the legisla-
ture and not a matter of the EPA mak-
ing these decisions. This morning I 
quoted some of them. I have it right 
here. 

Senator BAUCUS, a Democratic Sen-
ator, said: 

I mentioned I do not want the EPA writing 
these regulations. I think it is too much 
power in the hands of one single agency, but 
rather climate change should be a matter es-
sentially left to Congress. 

I agree with that and it was left to 
Congress. We considered five or six 
bills on this. 

Senator BEN NELSON, another Demo-
crat from Nebraska, said: 

Controlling the levels of carbon emissions 
is the job of Congress. We don’t need EPA 
looking over Congress’ shoulder telling us we 
are not moving fast enough. 

I agree with him. In addition to that, 
we have eight other Democratic Sen-
ators who said essentially the same 
thing, so I think that is pretty well un-
derstood. 

One reason I wanted to mention this 
before the vote takes place, my wife 
thinks the greatest problem facing 
America is the price of gas at the 
pump. My wife is not the only wife 
around here believing that, I know. She 
was saying for a long period of time, 
what causes these things? And it is 
very easy. 

Even my grandkids understand sup-
ply and demand. That is taught in ele-
mentary schools nowadays. So supply 

and demand is at work here. We have 
supply in the United States of Amer-
ica. We have—and I am going to show 
you in just a minute—in fact, I will go 
ahead and do that now because I want 
everyone who votes on this to under-
stand anyone, Democrat or Republican, 
who votes against my amendment is 
voting to increase dramatically the 
price of gas at the pumps. 

The next time we hear someone say 
we have—this is something you keep 
hearing, that we have just 3 percent of 
the oil in this country. I think that is 
interesting because they say 3 percent 
of the proven reserves. Well, proven re-
serves cannot take place until such 
time as you drill to prove it. 

We have Members of the majority, 
along with the White House, the major-
ity of the Members of the Senate have 
disallowed us to go out and drill. So if 
you cannot drill—something like 83 
percent of our public lands where we 
could be drilling for oil, we cannot do 
it because they will not let us do it. So 
if they will not let us do it, then there 
cannot be proven reserves. 

But they do have recoverable re-
serves. Our recoverable reserves right 
now in America are 135 billion barrels. 
All we have to do, in order to do that, 
is go out and take advantage of that 
and use these recoverable reserves. 

With the CRS report that came out— 
the CRS is something that is recog-
nized as an impartial, bipartisan or 
nonpartisan study group. They study 
these things. They said that, as of 1 
year ago, the United States of Amer-
ica—now this is very important be-
cause the United States of America has 
the largest recoverable reserves in 
coal, gas, and oil of any of the nations. 
There they are right there. These are 
the reserves of coal—this is all three, 
isn’t it? Fossil fuels. Yes, coal, gas, and 
oil. There it is. This is the United 
States of America. 

If you add this up, we have more than 
Saudi Arabia, China, Canada, and Iraq 
combined. That is what we have. But 
the problem is, politically, they will 
not let us drill for it. 

I know—and I regret to say this be-
cause I was just challenged, but it was 
true because I was there—21 years ago 
we had the Exxon Valdez. It was a dis-
aster. It took place up in Prince Wil-
liam Sound. Most people here remem-
ber that now. It was an accident where 
you had a deficient ship that had 
leaked in that beautiful, pristine water 
up there. 

I went up there. Quite frankly, there 
are a bunch of the far left who were 
celebrating that it happened. Why 
would they celebrate a disaster such as 
that? They celebrated because they 
said: We are going to parlay this into 
stopping oil production on ANWR or on 
the North Slopes of Alaska. 

Well, that is kind of interesting that 
they are going to parlay that into that. 
I said: How do you figure that? Because 
Prince William Sound, the Exxon 
Valdez, that was a transportation acci-
dent. That hit something causing it to 
break. 
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Then, I said: If you do away with 

drilling in America, that means we are 
going to have to transport it in from 
foreign countries, and the likelihood of 
it happening again is far greater. None-
theless, they said: We are going to use 
that. 

I hate to say this also, but when we 
had our spill in the gulf not too long 
ago, a lot of people were saying: Aha, 
now we are going to stop all drilling, 
deepwater drilling in the Gulf. 

We have tremendous reserves down 
there in the gulf. While the morato-
rium was lifted, the administration has 
only issued one deepwater drilling per-
mit since that happened. 

What I am saying is, we have all 
these reserves out there, and we can do 
it. I am talking about gas and oil and 
coal. It is not just the oil and gas, but 
we have another opportunity out there. 

We have talked about oil. We have 
talked about gas. In oil, if we would 
just export our own resources, that is 
what we know is there, the reserves 
that we have in oil and in gas, it would 
run this country, in oil and gas, for 90 
years. That is our own stuff. That is 
not from Saudi Arabia. It is not from 
the Middle East. It is not even from 
Mexico. That is our stuff. 

The same is true with the coal re-
serves. There is the United States, 28 
percent of all the coal reserves. Right 
now, 50 percent of the power generated 
in the United States is generated with 
coal-fired generation, and they are try-
ing to do away with that. So that is a 
target. 

But again, we have these tremendous 
reserves in the United States—let’s not 
forget—so we can run this country for 
100 years on just what we have, except 
the politicians will not let us go in and 
recover our own reserves. 

Let’s not forget about oil shale. 
Right now oil shale is something—yes, 
there are several pilot projects to prove 
the shale’s commercial viability. The 
Green River Formation, located in Col-
orado, Wyoming, and Utah, contains 
the equivalent of 6 trillion barrels of 
oil. Let me say that again, 6 trillion 
barrels of oil. The Department of En-
ergy estimates that of the 6 trillion, 
approximately 1.38 trillion barrels are 
potentially recoverable. That is the 
equivalent of more than five times the 
oil reserves in Saudi Arabia. 

When I made this statement about 
having all these reserves, more than 
any other country, I was not counting 
shale because that is not quite here 
yet—almost but not quite. Another do-
mestic energy source that could lessen 
our dependence is methane hydrates. I 
think everybody knows that. But I did 
not count that either. 

So all these things that we could 
have counted are not there. But the 
point is this: We have enough reserves 
to take care of all the problems we 
have in this country for the years to 
come. I look at—some people will come 
in, and they are well-meaning people, 
they will say: Well, we have to go to 
green energy. I am for green energy. 

But if you have something that is 
under development, and it might be 1 
year, it might be 20 years or 30 years 
before it comes, you have to continue 
to run this machine called America in 
the meantime. What do we know works 
and what is available? It is oil, gas, and 
coal. 

Just for a minute, I am going to devi-
ate over there to what has happened in 
Japan. We just came from a hearing. I 
am very proud that not just our admin-
istration, the President and the Sec-
retary of Energy, but also the Nuclear 
Regulatory Commission has said that 
should not affect what we are doing 
right now. We currently have 12 appli-
cations pending. Two of them are pend-
ing for almost immediate consider-
ation for nuclear reactors, so that we 
will get into nuclear. Right now, we 
only develop about 20 percent of our 
energy from nuclear. France, for exam-
ple, does 80 percent. So that is some-
thing that is out there. 

I would say, in my opinion, as one 
Member of the Senate, in order to stop, 
not reduce but stop, our dependance 
upon the Middle East altogether, all we 
have to do is keep working on all of the 
above. I want wind, I want solar, and 
all that. But I also want those things 
that are developed and available 
today—coal, gas, and oil. 

You may wonder what I am getting 
around to with these charts. It is the 
fact that we have a—everyone admits 
that the goal of this administration—I 
am looking for it right now—is to get 
prices so high, oil and gas so high that 
we will have to be dependent upon 
other things. 

President Obama said, not long ago: 
Under this cap and trade—we are talk-
ing about it could either be legislative 
or it could be regulations—‘‘electricity 
prices would necessarily skyrocket.’’ 
Notice he said, ‘‘necessarily sky-
rocket.’’ His administrator, or the Sec-
retary of Energy, to give you an idea of 
what is behind this, the high price of 
gas at the pumps, said—now this is 
Steven Chu, Secretary of Energy for 
the Obama administration. He said: 
‘‘Somehow we have to figure out a way 
to boost the price of gasoline to the 
levels in Europe.’’ 

Let me repeat that. ‘‘Somehow we 
have to figure out a way to boost the 
price of gasoline to the levels in Eu-
rope.’’ 

What are the levels in Europe? The 
United Kingdom, $7.87 per gallon; Italy, 
$7.54; France, $7.50; Germany, $7.41. 
That is the motivation out there to do 
this. I think we have many others 
whom we could quote from the admin-
istration, but I do not want this to 
turn into something that gives the ap-
pearance that we are just criticizing 
the administration. 

The fact is, we have to do something 
about developing our own resources. If 
we do that, we are going to be able to 
bring down the price—do two things. 
First of all, for our national security, 
quit worrying about depending upon 
the Middle East for our oil. We can 

stop that just by developing our own 
resources. Secondly, go right back to 
elementary supply and demand. If we 
can supply the oil and gas and coal, 
then we will lower the price and lower 
it dramatically. 

Everybody knows that. That is why 
this vote that is coming up is so impor-
tant. Because the vote is not just to 
try to keep us from having between a 
$300 and $400 billion tax increase on the 
American people that will not accom-
plish anything. Remember what I said 
the Administrator of the EPA said— 
not only that we would stop that kind 
of a tax increase but also that we can 
stop the rise of gas at the pump. 

So if somebody votes against this 
amendment, all it does is say that 
the—which many Democrats, all Re-
publicans and many Democrats agree— 
we are going to find out how many— 
the Congress should be the one to ad-
dress these issues, not the Environ-
mental Protection Agency. So that is 
what the amendment is all about. Any-
one who is going to be voting against 
the amendment is saying we do not 
want to develop our own resources. 
That is one of the most serious prob-
lems we are dealing with right now. 

We have other problems that have to 
do with the EPA right now with all the 
regulations. They have this minimum 
achievable technology on emissions, on 
other things such as boilers and other 
things that would end up increasing 
the cost to do business. Ultimately, it 
is the consumer who pays. I actually 
have a quote I cannot seem to find 
right now, since I am not using notes, 
that says we do have the technology to 
do all these things. Yet we are going to 
allow this to happen, even though it is 
not necessary. So we have a big vote 
coming up. That vote is: Do you think 
the EPA should regulate the emissions 
of CO2 in America or do you think Con-
gress should do it? 

If you think the EPA should do it, 
get ready for a tax increase, because I 
can assure you, the President is just 
waiting to sign something that will 
allow them to continue down the road 
of overregulating. There is a cost to 
regulation. I think we all know that. It 
is one that is huge. 

If you look at the regulations we 
have, I have already mentioned the $300 
to $400 billion and how that relates to 
everybody in my State of Oklahoma 
who files a tax return. The boiler regu-
lation that is coming out right now— 
the same EPA—that would affect 
800,000 jobs in America. The utility 
MACT—that is something the Director 
of the EPA just had a news conference 
on today. The minimum achievable re-
duction in utilities would cost about 
$100 billion. The ozone and the PM 
would be about $90 billion. 

As I say, we would be talking about a 
pretty big jobs bill but only on this. I 
wish to make sure everyone under-
stands. My very good friend, JOHN 
BARRASSO, a Senator from Wyoming, 
has a bill that is going to go a lot fur-
ther than this. I am a strong supporter 
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of his legislation. It will go into the— 
keeping the EPA from using CO2 to 
change the Clean Air Act, the Clean 
Water Act, the Endangered Species 
Act. That is very good. That is not 
what this is. 

I heard something this morning that 
I want to make sure to clarify because 
it is important because there are all 
kinds of things out there people are 
saying will happen if we pass this 
amendment. 

They are saying that is going to 
somehow affect—in fact, they said I re-
spectfully asked the members of the 
committee to keep in mind that EPA’s 
implementation of the Clean Air Act 
saves millions of American adults and 
children from debilitating and expen-
sive illnesses that occur when smoke-
stacks and tailpipes release unre-
stricted amounts of pollution. Yes, I 
agree with that. But let’s keep in mind, 
I was a strong supporter when the 
Clean Air Act came out and when the 
amendments came out. 

It was designed for the six criteria 
pollutants at the heart of the Clean Air 
Act: lead, ozone, nitrogen oxide, sul-
phur dioxide, carbon monoxide, and 
particulate matter. These are real pol-
lutants, not imaginary pollutants such 
as CO2. But that is what was targeted 
by the Clean Air Act. 

Of course, it has nothing to do with 
anything else. So those things are still 
going to be restricted. We have had 
some people say—and I have heard this 
several times today—this amendment 
would block the administration’s an-
nounced plan to follow up with the 
Clean Air Act standards for cars and 
light trucks. This is not at all true. 
That is all done by the National High-
way Traffic Safety Administration. 
That is not within the jurisdiction of 
the EPA. That is NHTSA, they call it. 

It has nothing do with mileage on 
cars, nothing do with the whole effort 
to increase mileage. 

EPA is contributing practically noth-
ing to the administration’s global 
warming car deal—about 4 percent of 
the joint EPA-NHTSA program’s emis-
sions reductions. Dropping EPA would, 
therefore, have a meaningless effect on 
oil consumption. According to the 
EPA, its greenhouse gas car standards 
would mean that ‘‘global mean tem-
perature’’ is reduced by ‘‘0.006 to 0.0015 
[Celsius] by 2100.’’ 

That is not even measurable. Don’t 
let anyone use the argument that this 
has anything to do with CAFE stand-
ards. It doesn’t affect anything that is 
harmful for people to breathe. 

The amendment will be coming up 
soon. We are going to find out who 
wants to keep us from developing our 
own resources. It should be a very in-
teresting vote. 

I yield the floor. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-

ator from Hawaii. 
Mr. INOUYE. Madam President, the 

amendment from the Senator from 
Kentucky seeks to reduce discre-
tionary spending by $200 billion. The 

actual amendment would cut in excess 
of $155 billion from domestic discre-
tionary spending programs and the bal-
ance from security-related programs. 
While I am sure the Senator is serious 
in his desire to cut spending, I would 
point out to my colleagues that for the 
remaining 6 months of this fiscal year, 
with the passage of the next short-term 
continuing resolution, the Federal 
Government will have less than $200 
billion in fiscal year 11 funds remain-
ing for domestic discretionary spend-
ing. 

My colleagues need to be advised 
that the CR that has passed the House 
will set a ceiling on domestic discre-
tionary funding for the whole year at 
$400 billion. Since we are half way 
through the fiscal year, we have al-
ready allocated approximately half of 
these resources. Moreover, during the 
first 6 months of the fiscal year the 
government was funded at a higher 
rate, approximately $405 billion. There-
fore, we only have approximately $195 
billion remaining for the balance of the 
year to spend on all discretionary do-
mestic programs. While there are ex-
amples where unobligated balances re-
main in some agencies, in general it is 
fair to say the Senator’s amendment 
would cut this year’s remaining domes-
tic spending by 80 percent. 

The amendment stipulates that the 
Consumer Product Safety Commission, 
the National Endowments for the Arts 
and Humanities, the Corporation for 
Public Broadcasting are all abolished. 
If this wasn’t bad enough, the amend-
ment would also cut more funding from 
the Department of Education than 
they have remaining for the balance of 
the fiscal year. It would cut more than 
remains available for the Department 
of Housing and Urban Development and 
from the Office of Personnel Manage-
ment. 

Some domestic agencies would have 
sufficient resources to survive this cut, 
but none without dire consequences. 

A cut of 35 percent to the EPA would 
seriously curtail funding for sewer and 
drinking water infrastructure, while 
leaving the agency with little funding 
to pay its personnel for the balance of 
the fiscal year. 

For the Department of the Interior, 
the Paul amendment would almost cer-
tainly necessitate the closure of our 
national parks and Indian schools. 

On security funding, the bill would 
slash the State Department’s budget 75 
percent below last year’s level, effec-
tively eliminating funding for most 
State Department functions worldwide 
with devastating consequences for on-
going operations in Iraq, Afghanistan, 
and Pakistan. 

The $30 billion cut to the Department 
of Defense would likely delay or termi-
nate procurement programs supported 
by the Congress as the Department 
uses its authority to target cuts away 
from readiness and personnel programs 
toward investment programs. 

The Energy Department’s nuclear 
weapons program would be cut by $2.5 

billion. This would put the safety, se-
curity and reliability of our nuclear 
weapons at risk. 

The only thing that many agencies 
would be able to do if they were faced 
with cuts of this magnitude would be 
to plan their shut down operations. 

Not a single Member of this Chamber 
can responsibly vote for this amend-
ment. 

I yield the floor and suggest the ab-
sence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The legislative clerk proceeded to 
call the roll. 

Mr. CASEY. Madam President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

AMENDMENT NO. 216 
Mr. CASEY. Madam President, I rise 

to speak about an amendment I have 
offered and we will be voting on in a 
little while. It is amendment No. 216, 
and it is a basic, very simple amend-
ment, but it will rectify or remedy a 
problem we have in our contracting. 

We have all kinds of businesses 
across the country that are part of the 
contracting process. But often when we 
have prime contractors who will have 
the opportunity to bid on Federal 
work, they will list subcontractors in 
their application. In some cases those 
subcontractors happen to be minority- 
owned firms and women-owned firms, 
known, of course, by the acronyms 
MBE and WBE. So the prime contrac-
tors will list them to make their appli-
cations more competitive, without in-
forming—this is where the problem 
comes in—without informing the sub-
contractor. 

This amendment does two basic 
things, and it is an amendment all of 
about 13 lines when we get to the heart 
of it. Basically, what it requires in 
these instances is that the prime con-
tractor notify the subcontractor. That 
is part one. Part two is, in these in-
stances where there may be an allega-
tion of fraud or other problems the sub-
contractor wants to report, the Admin-
istrator, in this case, will establish a 
reporting mechanism that allows that 
subcontractor to report fraudulent ac-
tivity by the contractor. 

So two very basic elements: a notifi-
cation provision, so if you are a firm 
that is listed on paperwork a prime 
contractor files, you be notified of 
that—that is No. 1—and, in addition to 
the notification of the subcontractor, 
that the Administrator set up a pro-
gram, a method where you can report 
fraudulent activity by the contractor. 

It is that simple. At a time when we 
are trying to create jobs and support 
small businesses across the Common-
wealth of Pennsylvania and across the 
country, I think it is a very basic 
change that needs to be made. 

So I commend the work Chairman 
LANDRIEU has done on this bill and her 
leadership but in particular her sup-
port for this amendment. 
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I yield to Senator LANDRIEU. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 

WHITEHOUSE). The Senator from Lou-
isiana. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ap-
preciate the Senator from Pennsyl-
vania being so supportive and so help-
ful. I think this is an amendment we 
can support. I am hoping to get clari-
fication to actually go to a vote on this 
amendment sometime in the next 20 
minutes or so. We do not have that 
cleared at this point, but we are hoping 
to be able to vote on this amendment. 

I would like to ask the Presiding Of-
ficer, though, to read the pending 
amendments just by number and name 
because I think we have seven or eight 
pending amendments. Could the Pre-
siding Officer clarify what amendments 
are currently pending? 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
pending amendments are No. 183, a 
McConnell amendment; No. 178, a 
Vitter amendment; No. 161, an Inhofe 
for Johanns amendment; No. 216, a 
Landrieu for Casey amendment; No. 
186, a Cornyn amendment; No. 199, a 
Paul amendment; No. 207, a Sanders 
amendment; No. 197, a Hutchison 
amendment; No. 184, a Coburn amend-
ment; and, finally, No. 229, a Pryor 
amendment. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Thank you, Mr. 
President. That is what our records 
show. 

I appreciate all these Members being 
very patient. We have their amend-
ments pending. We are going to try to 
line up votes for them, hopefully, 
sometime either later tonight or to-
morrow. 

We also have a few other Members 
who have said they would like to have 
their amendments considered. I would 
simply ask if they can come down to 
the floor. Tonight would be a good time 
because we have had a very good, open, 
encompassing debate on a variety of 
different issues. Of course, the under-
lying bill before us is the reauthoriza-
tion of the SBIR and STTR Programs 
that have been operating on a very 
short term with very ineffectual au-
thorizations that do not allow these 
programs to have the benefit for tax-
payers they deserve. So we have strug-
gled now for 6 years, three Congresses. 
It is time to get this done. 

So while we have many, many 
amendments that have been filed, I am 
happy to report that there are probably 
just a few more Members who want to 
actually come and speak on their 
amendments. Some have said: We will 
take up our amendments on a later 
day. Many of the Members who have 
filed five and six amendments have 
said: I am only going to go with one, 
Senator LANDRIEU and Senator SNOWE. 

We are very grateful for everyone’s 
cooperation. 

So, hopefully, we can vote on the 
Casey amendment tonight, and then 
have a queue of other amendments po-
tentially in this order or some revision 
of this order. But all those pending will 
be, of course, provided an opportunity 

for a vote. We do have some out-
standing questions about one of the 
Coburn amendments we have not 
cleared on either side. 

So I am hoping we can have that vote 
tonight, and we will know something 
in a few minutes. 

I yield the floor. 
I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

AMENDMENT NO. 216 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that we resume 
consideration of the Casey amendment 
No. 216; that there be 2 minutes equally 
divided before we proceed to a vote in 
relation to the amendment; that there 
be no amendments in order to the 
Casey amendment prior to the vote; 
that the motion to reconsider be con-
sidered made and laid upon the table, 
with no intervening action or debate, 
and that the vote occur at 5:25. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there 
objection? 

Without objection, it is so ordered. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, as we 

are waiting for Senator CASEY, I don’t 
think there is any opposition to this 
amendment. I see the ranking member 
on the floor and I am wondering if she 
has anything she wishes to add at this 
point. 

I said earlier Members have been 
very cooperative in trying to mini-
mize—still have an open debate but 
nevertheless minimize—the issues and 
the amendments so we can pass this 
important bill and get it over to the 
House and onto the President’s desk. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Maine. 

Ms. SNOWE. Mr. President, I thank 
the Chair as well. I wish to speak to 
the amendment offered by the Senator 
from Pennsylvania. I think it is a crit-
ical amendment for the contracting 
process. As the Chair well understands, 
because I know the Chair has called 
many meetings on contracts and proc-
esses, and over the years we have at-
tempted to rectify and mitigate many 
of the problems that have arisen during 
the course of a contract to make sure 
there is access for small business with-
in the Federal agencies, I have heard, 
as I know the Chair has as well, from 
countless small businesses who feel 
abused by large prime contractors. 
During the procurement process when 
preparing for government bids, often-
times large prime contractors do not 
fulfill their obligations to use small 
businesses as outlined in the subcon-
tracting plan. They identify the small 
businesses in their own plan that they 
submit to the government, they win 
the contract, and then they turn 
around and don’t use the small busi-
nesses they have identified in their bid 

they have submitted to the Federal 
Government. So I wish to congratulate 
the Senator from Pennsylvania for 
identifying an important way to make 
sure small businesses are not left out 
of this process, because they are re-
quired—once they have been identified 
in an open, large prime contractor’s 
plan, they are required to use that 
small business. But, unfortunately, if a 
small business is not notified that the 
large prime contractor has won that 
bid from the Federal agency, they have 
no way of pursuing a process by which 
they make sure they are part of that 
overall bid. 

I think it is very important that 
small businesses have access to the 
procurement process, and when large 
contractors are including small busi-
nesses, we have to make sure they no-
tify the small businesses about their 
intent to use them in the bid process, 
and to make sure they are aware that 
they have won the contract as well. 
This becomes paramount because small 
businesses then have the opportunity 
to contract with Federal agencies be-
cause the Federal Government is the 
largest purchaser of goods and services 
in the world, spending more than $500 
billion in fiscal year 2000 alone. For 
small firms that are struggling to stay 
afloat and maintain their workforce, 
Federal contracting can be an instru-
mental part of the larger strategy for 
broadening their customer base in cre-
ating jobs. So it is a commonsense 
amendment that protects small busi-
nesses from abuses during the Federal 
procurement process. 

Also, I think the reporting mecha-
nism that is created by the Senator’s 
amendment will allow small businesses 
to report fraudulent activity with re-
spect to subcontracting plans. These 
small business protections will benefit 
small contracting firms without adding 
an undue burden to the government’s 
acquisition workforce. I think it is an 
amendment that is not only practical 
but critical in making sure small busi-
ness has fair access and opportunities 
for procurement within the Federal 
agencies, and more to curb the abuses 
that have occurred with large prime 
contractors that either disguise them-
selves as small businesses and go 
through the contracting process or use 
small businesses in their bid but never 
notify the small businesses of their in-
tent to use them and, therefore, small 
businesses have no opportunity to pur-
sue the legal process, due process to 
make sure they can report these 
abuses. 

I urge support of the Casey amend-
ment. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Pennsylvania. 

Mr. CASEY. Mr. President, I already 
spoke earlier on the amendment—actu-
ally, twice today, so I won’t reiterate 
those points. I wish to thank and com-
mend the work done by Senator 
LANDRIEU and Senator SNOWE and the 
way they have worked together in a bi-
partisan manner to move this bill for-
ward but in particular to help us pass 
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this amendment. We are looking for-
ward to the vote, and I want to thank 
them for their help. 

I yield the floor. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, how 

much time remains before the vote? 
The PRESIDING OFFICER. There 

are 45 seconds remaining. 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Let me use the 45 

seconds to ask unanimous consent to 
be listed as a cosponsor of the Casey 
amendment. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. I wish to join Sen-
ator SNOWE in supporting this amend-
ment. We have received actually many 
complaints from small businesses at 
any number of the roundtables we have 
held in our committee about the old 
bait and switch that is going on, where 
their names are used by large contrac-
tors to actually succeed in receiving 
the bid or winning the bid, and then, as 
Senator SNOWE stated, their companies 
are switched out and they don’t even 
know it. This also puts an enforcement 
mechanism in place and actually man-
dates the SBA to come up with an en-
forcement mechanism so we can have 
more honesty and transparency. 

Mr. President, I ask for the yeas and 
nays. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there a 
sufficient second? 

There is a sufficient second. 
The question is on agreeing to 

amendment No. 216. 
The clerk will call the roll. 
The assistant legislative clerk called 

the roll. 
The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. BEN-

NET). Are there any other Senators in 
the Chamber desiring to vote? 

Mr. DURBIN. I announce that the 
Senator from West Virginia (Mr. 
ROCKEFELLER) is necessarily absent. 

The result was announced—yeas 99, 
nays 0, as follows: 

[Rollcall Vote No. 43 Leg.] 

YEAS—99 

Akaka 
Alexander 
Ayotte 
Barrasso 
Baucus 
Begich 
Bennet 
Bingaman 
Blumenthal 
Blunt 
Boozman 
Boxer 
Brown (MA) 
Brown (OH) 
Burr 
Cantwell 
Cardin 
Carper 
Casey 
Chambliss 
Coats 
Coburn 
Cochran 
Collins 
Conrad 
Coons 
Corker 
Cornyn 
Crapo 
DeMint 
Durbin 
Ensign 
Enzi 

Feinstein 
Franken 
Gillibrand 
Graham 
Grassley 
Hagan 
Harkin 
Hatch 
Hoeven 
Hutchison 
Inhofe 
Inouye 
Isakson 
Johanns 
Johnson (SD) 
Johnson (WI) 
Kerry 
Kirk 
Klobuchar 
Kohl 
Kyl 
Landrieu 
Lautenberg 
Leahy 
Lee 
Levin 
Lieberman 
Lugar 
Manchin 
McCain 
McCaskill 
McConnell 
Menendez 

Merkley 
Mikulski 
Moran 
Murkowski 
Murray 
Nelson (NE) 
Nelson (FL) 
Paul 
Portman 
Pryor 
Reed 
Reid 
Risch 
Roberts 
Rubio 
Sanders 
Schumer 
Sessions 
Shaheen 
Shelby 
Snowe 
Stabenow 
Tester 
Thune 
Toomey 
Udall (CO) 
Udall (NM) 
Vitter 
Warner 
Webb 
Whitehouse 
Wicker 
Wyden 

NOT VOTING—1 

Rockefeller 

The amendment (No. 216) was agreed 
to. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Montana. 

Mr. BAUCUS. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent to speak as in 
morning business. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

NATIONAL AGRICULTURE WEEK 
Mr. BAUCUS. Mr. President, I rise 

today to highlight the importance of 
agriculture and celebrate National Ag-
riculture Week. 

President Dwight D. Eisenhower once 
said: 

Farming looks mighty easy when your 
plow is a pencil and you’re a thousand miles 
away from a cornfield. 

This week reminds us that it is our 
job to bridge the gap between plowing 
fields and crafting laws and make sure 
our ranchers and farmers have the 
tools they need. 

In my home State of Montana, agri-
culture is the heart and soul of our 
economy. It is an essential part of who 
we are. In Montana, agriculture is not 
simply a livelihood, it is our way of 
life. Growing up on a ranch outside of 
Helena taught me firsthand the values 
of hard work, faith, family, and doing 
what is right—values I try to bring 
with me to work every day. 

Fifty percent of Montana’s economy 
is tied to ranching and farming, and 
one in five Montana jobs is tied in 
some way to agriculture. It is our No. 
1 industry. Each year, Montana ranch-
ers and farmers produce nearly $3 bil-
lion of the highest quality agricultural 
goods produced anywhere in the world. 

As a nation, we are blessed with a 
safe, affordable, and abundant food sup-
ply. Our farmers and ranchers in our 
country put food on the tables of fami-
lies around the world, and they help 
create good-paying jobs here at home. 
Every year, the average American 
farmer feeds 155 people worldwide. 

While agriculture stands in the spot-
light this week, it is critical to remem-
ber the words of President Eisenhower 
and recognize the needs of our ranchers 
and farmers every day throughout the 
year. 

Next week, I will be holding a series 
of listening sessions across Montana to 
discuss the next farm bill. I did that 
last time around and they were ter-
rific. I learned so much by having these 
listening sessions all across our State. 
I will be starting Monday in the east-
ern part of Montana—in towns such as 
Forsyth and Miles City—and over the 
next year I will work my way across 
the State collecting ideas and informa-
tion from Montana’s farmers and 
ranchers to make sure the next farm 
bill works for them. 

I am lucky to represent so many 
ranchers and farmers in our State who 
have dedicated their life to the land. It 
is so important, and it roots us in our 
State. It grounds us. I am proud to 

honor these folks today during Na-
tional Agriculture Week. 

Mr. LEAHY. Mr. President, I am 
pleased that the Senate is proceeding 
to consider legislation to reauthorize 
the Small Business Innovation Re-
search Program and Small Business 
Technology Transfer Program, SBIR/ 
STTR. Our Nation’s small businesses 
and start-ups are crucial to maintain-
ing America’s position as the world 
leader in technology and innovation. 
The SBIR/STTR programs improve the 
ability of small businesses to take part 
in federally funded research. 

Last week, the Senate voted 95–5 to 
pass another bill to help small busi-
nesses and our economic recovery, the 
America Invents Act. This legislation 
will provide our small businesses and 
start-ups the legal landscape that they 
need to protect and commercialize 
their inventions to create jobs and 
boost our economy. 

The Small Business and Entrepre-
neurship Council, in strongly endorsing 
the America Invents Act, wrote that 
‘‘[p]atent reform is needed to clarify 
and simplify the system; to properly 
protect legitimate patents; and to re-
duce costs in the system, including 
when it comes to litigation and the 
international marketplace.’’ 

Similarly, Louis Foreman, an inven-
tor and advocate for other independent 
inventors wrote that the legislation 
‘‘will make independent inventors, 
such as myself, more competitive in to-
day’s global marketplace.’’ 

Both the council and Mr. Foreman 
specifically noted the importance of 
transitioning to ‘‘first-inventor-to- 
file’’ and ending fee diversion at the 
U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. 

The America Invents Act will benefit 
small businesses and start-ups in sev-
eral specific ways. First, the legisla-
tion will make it more difficult for 
large infringers to harass a patent 
owner through successive administra-
tive challenges of the patent or chal-
lenges that have no likelihood of suc-
cess. Large corporations often use 
these challenges to avoid license fees 
or discourage an infringement suit. For 
small businesses, patent owners and 
independent inventors, the expense of 
countering these tactics can make en-
forcement of their patents difficult to 
impossible. The improvements that 
this legislation makes to the inter 
partes system will limit harassment. 

Second, the America Invents Act re-
quires discounts for small businesses at 
the Patent and Trademark Office, PTO. 
Specifically, the bill mandates that the 
PTO provide a 50-percent reduction in 
fees for small business, and a 75-per-
cent reduction in fees for businesses 
that receive a new ‘‘micro-entity’’ des-
ignation as truly small and inde-
pendent inventors. Together, these pro-
visions ensure that the PTO’s need to 
collect fees for services is not done on 
the backs of small businesses. Small 
businesses will, therefore, be able to af-
ford patent protection better than 
today. 
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Third, as part of the transition to 

first-inventor-to-file, the America In-
vents Act eliminates costly inter-
ference proceedings as the method for 
determining the right to a patent be-
tween competing inventors in favor of 
a derivation proceeding. Under current 
law, before enactment of the American 
Invents Act, when more than one appli-
cation claiming the same invention is 
filed, the patent is given to the appli-
cant who has the resources to prove 
their claim to the invention. This cost-
ly proceeding is almost always won by 
larger corporations. A derivation pro-
ceeding is far simpler and does not re-
quire meticulous notes by the inventor, 
which gives large corporations an ad-
vantage, because the key date is the 
date of application. 

Finally, the legislation will improve 
patent quality overall. Roughly half of 
all patents in litigation have claims in-
validated. When there are too many 
patents out there that are not able to 
withstand court scrutiny, it leads to a 
more difficult climate for small busi-
nesses to license their inventions and 
raise capital from investors. By im-
proving our patent system, we can pro-
vide confidence that when a patent is 
granted, it is of high quality, and in-
vestors can rely on that. 

The New York Times editorialized 
last week that today, ‘‘The patent sys-
tem is too cumbersome, and it doesn’t 
protect the small inventor. The Amer-
ica Invents Act is a smart reform.’’ In-
deed, the legislation is crucial to ful-
filling the promise that we make to 
small businesses and independent in-
ventors that if they put in the hard 
work, the United States is the place 
where a great invention will be re-
warded. I thank the 95 Senators who 
voted in favor of Senate passage of the 
America Invents Act and look forward 
to continuing our work with Chairman 
SMITH the House of Representatives to 
get the legislation to the President’s 
desk without unnecessary delay. We 
tried to make sure that patent reform 
in the America Invents Act helps small 
businesses and increases their ability 
to serve as an engine for economic 
growth and good jobs here in America. 

Mr. President, I yield the floor, and I 
suggest the absence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The bill clerk proceeded to call the 
roll. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

f 

MORNING BUSINESS 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent to proceed to a pe-
riod of morning business, with Sen-
ators permitted to speak for up to 10 
minutes each. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I sug-
gest the absence of a quorum. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will call the roll. 

The bill clerk proceeded to call the 
roll. 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, it is my 
understanding that we are in morning 
business. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator is correct. 

f 

DEBIT CARD SWIPE FEES 

Mr. DURBIN. This week, we are con-
sidering legislation on the Senate floor 
that affects small businesses. I want to 
talk about another issue very impor-
tant to small businesses; that is, the 
topic of interchange fees, also known 
as swipe fees. 

Last week, nearly 200 small busi-
nesses came to Washington, DC, from 
Illinois and from all across America. 
They came to stand up in support of 
the reform of interchange fees, swipe 
fees, that Congress passed last year. 
They came to stand up to the major 
credit card companies, Visa and 
MasterCard, and the $13 trillion bank-
ing industry that is doing everything 
in its power to reverse this reform. 

We all know small businesses are the 
key to our economy and its future. We 
need for them to be able to grow, to 
hire more workers, and serve their cus-
tomers well. But debit card swipe fees 
set by Visa and MasterCard on behalf 
of their big bank allies are crushing 
many small businesses. 

Back in 2009, the banks made over $16 
billion per year in debit swipe fees, 
about $1.3 billion per month. Now, $16 
billion may not sound like a lot of 
money when you compare it to the 
$20.8 billion that the New York State 
comptroller said was paid out in Wall 
Street bonuses to major financial insti-
tutions just last year, but it is a huge 
amount when it affects small business. 

For most Americans on Main Street, 
$16 billion in swipe fees is quite a lot. 
This money comes out of the pockets 
of small business owners across Amer-
ica and out of the pockets of their cus-
tomers, who pay higher prices for gas 
and groceries as a result. 

According to data from the Federal 
Reserve and the Nilson Report, over 
half of all debit interchange fees—more 
than $8 billion per year—goes to just 10 
giant banks. 

What it boils down to is this: Some 
who are pushing for a delay in this re-
form are literally offering a handout of 
$16 billion mainly to the biggest banks 
in America. 

The swipe fee system does not have 
transparency and has no competition. 
The bottom line is that the current 
debit card system in this country is a 
broken market. Ask any retailer, large 
or small, hotel owner, restaurant 
owner, convenience store owner, gas 
station, ask them what bargaining 

power they have when it comes to the 
amount they are charged for the use of 
a debit card, and the answer is, none. 
Ask them how much is being paid in 
each transaction. And the answer is, it 
is secret. Now, is that how you would 
build an economy, with no competition 
and no transparency? That is exactly 
what is going on with the duopoly of 
Visa and MasterCard imposing these 
fees on small businesses. 

The banks and card companies are 
sending an army of lobbyists to Con-
gress to undo the reform Congress 
passed last year. There are hundreds of 
bankers swarming over Capitol Hill 
this week. Several Members who have 
never supported an interchange reform 
in the first place have introduced legis-
lation to delay that reform that we 
passed. I am sorry to say that this 
plays right into the banking industry’s 
effort to avoid accountability. 

I want my colleagues to know that 
small businesses are going to tell their 
side of the story too. 

Todd McCracken is the president of 
the National Small Business Associa-
tion. He came to Capitol Hill last week, 
and this is what he said: 

Small businesses aren’t trying to do away 
with credit and debit cards, we just want 
them to play by the rules. Small businesses 
have been at the mercy of these large banks 
for years, and the swipe fee reforms merely 
inject fairness and transparency into a mar-
ket that has been dictated by a handful of 
companies for years. 

Hundreds of small businesses also 
submitted formal comments to the 
Federal Reserve in support of reform. 
Those comments are posted on the Fed-
eral Reserve’s Web site. I would like to 
read a few of those from my home 
State of Illinois. 

Nolan Williamson runs a flower shop. 
It is called Jerry’s Flower Shoppe in 
Carbondale, IL. Carbondale, IL, in 
southern Illinois, is the home of South-
ern Illinois University. Here is what 
Nolan wrote to the Federal Reserve: 

In 1964, Jerry’s Flower Shoppe opened, and 
for 35 years I have been a partner in the busi-
ness. We are located in a university town, 
and our business depends greatly on the uni-
versity. Since the university budget is down 
and they are not spending, our business is 
suffering. 

We have streamlined our business as much 
as possible. We were forced to lay off one em-
ployee for a while, then brought her back at 
reduced pay and reduced hours. As a retail 
business, we have no choice but to accept 
credit and debit cards. We had to increase 
prices to cover the high interchange card 
fees. Even with a price increase, these high 
card fees are eating away our profits. 

Nolan concluded by saying: 
Help our struggling business and other 

small businesses around the country. Reduce 
our swipe fees to 12 cents as proposed. 

He alludes to the fact that when the 
Federal Reserve took a look at the ac-
tual interchange fee being charged for 
the use of a debit card, they estimated 
the average to be over 40 cents per 
transaction, which is more than 1.1 
percent of the value of each trans-
action. The actual cost? Less than 10 
cents. So what the credit and debit 
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card companies are doing is imposing a 
fee that there is no bargaining over, no 
competition, no disclosure, and forcing 
retailers to pay it. Jerry’s Flower 
Shoppe does not have a fighting chance 
against Visa and MasterCard. They 
have to pay it or else. That is, of 
course, transferred to a cost to cus-
tomers and reduced profit to the own-
ers. 

Here is another comment from Bob 
Stork. He owns Stork’s Catering in 
Springfield. I know Bob. Here is what 
he says: 

My business has been in operation for 
about 35 years. We are just a small enter-
prise with five employees. The economic sit-
uation has taken a toll not only on my busi-
ness, but also on companies all across the 
country. Personally, I believe that swipe fees 
are hindering these struggling businesses 
even further. If these fees keep rising, they 
will eventually place such a strain on us that 
we may be forced to close our doors. Please 
continue your efforts to regulate the debit 
swipe fees. 

Here is a comment from Norman 
Flynn. He has a business, Culligan 
Water Conditioning, in Macomb, had it 
for over 70 years in his family. He said: 

We really cannot afford to keep getting hit 
with unnecessary fees. Please seek to get the 
proposed rule implemented quickly so that 
debit swipe fees will be lowered and small 
businesses will get some breathing room. 

I hope my colleagues understand that 
these small businesses need relief right 
now. They need to understand that de-
laying swipe fee reform, which a bill 
just introduced this week would do, 
would give Visa and MasterCard and 
the banks a multibillion-dollar hand-
out and would leave small businesses 
and consumers footing the bill. 

We have heard a lot about the bailout 
of Wall Street. This is the handout to 
Wall Street. To think that they would 
turn around and give to these compa-
nies $32 billion in handouts, most of it 
going to the largest banks in America, 
by delaying this rule at the expense of 
small businesses and consumers all 
across America. 

As the big banks and card companies 
make their pitch, I hope my colleagues 
will make their choice to stand with 
Main Street instead of Wall Street. I 
hope they choose to stand on the side 
of hard-working small business owners. 
Most Americans understand—and I 
sure do—that good jobs are created by 
small businesses all over this country. 
We have to be on their side in this 
struggle and not on the side of the big-
gest banks and Wall Street. 

I wish to respond to another argu-
ment that was raised recently against 
interchange reform. Banks such as 
JPMorgan Chase have started threat-
ening that interchange reform will 
force them to limit debit card trans-
actions to $100 per transaction. This 
threat is so hollow, I am amazed they 
are saying it publicly. It is a threat 
that defies basic logic. Remember, it 
does not cost a bank any more to con-
duct a $100 debit transaction than it 
does a $1 transaction. In both cases, the 
cardholder must already have the 

money in his account. The costs to 
transfer that money through the net-
work’s wires are the same no matter 
the dollar amount. The only logical 
reason why banks such as Chase would 
make this threat is to scare opposition 
to interchange reform. 

Once reform takes effect, big banks 
such as Chase would be crazy to follow 
through on this threat of imposing dol-
lar limits on debit transactions. If they 
did, consumers will start moving in 
droves to small banks which are not 
regulated by this bill and will not im-
pose unnecessary restrictions. 

Chase also has no business to argue 
that they have to limit large-dollar 
debit transactions because they are 
afraid about fraud. Remember, this is 
the same Chase bank that last April 
told all of its debit card holders not to 
use PIN numbers even though PIN has 
one-sixth as much fraud loss as signa-
ture debit cards. Chase did this because 
Visa and MasterCard give higher inter-
change fees for signature debit than for 
PIN debit. Chase is the poster child for 
banks that have brought increased 
fraud risks upon themselves by not 
using PIN numbers. 

I also want to respond to my col-
leagues who tell me they are hearing 
from banks and card companies that 
consumers might be hurt by inter-
change reform. First of all, these banks 
and card companies have no credibility 
when it comes to speaking on behalf of 
consumers. They say interchange re-
form will force them to raise fees on 
consumers, but they will not even 
admit that they were already raising 
consumer fees to record levels before 
interchange change reform passed. 

Glance back at headlines like these: 
November 12, 2008, Wall Street Journal, 
‘‘Banks Boost Customer Fees to Record 
Highs.’’ May 28, 2009, USA TODAY, 
‘‘Banks Find Ways to Boost Fees; 
Checking Accounts Latest Target.’’ 

Banks and card companies also refuse 
to concede that consumers already 
bear the cost of interchange fees in the 
form of higher retail prices. That is 
particularly hard on the unbanked and 
low-income Americans. 

Instead of listening to banks and 
card companies about consumer inter-
ests, I suggest my colleagues listen to 
those consumer groups in Washington. 

Just this week, the Consumer Fed-
eration of America sent a letter to all 
Senators. Here is what it said: 

The current interchange system is uncom-
petitive, non-transparent, and harmful to 
consumers. It is simply unjust to require less 
affluent Americans who do not participate in 
or benefit from the payment card or banking 
system to pay for excessive debit inter-
change fees that are passed through to the 
cost of goods and services. As a result, the 
Consumer Federation of America does not 
support delaying implementation of the new 
law. 

Other groups, such as U.S. Public In-
terest Research Group, Public Citizen, 
and the Hispanic Institute, have argued 
strongly that interchange reform will 
help consumers across America, just as 
it has helped consumers in many other 

countries that have undertaken re-
form. 

Do you know what the interchange 
fee is in Canada? It is zero. The same 
companies that are offering debit cards 
here in the United States do not charge 
an interchange fee in Canada. And they 
have just recently reduced the inter-
change fees dramatically in Europe, 
much lower than the United States. 
Same companies. 

How can they do that? They did it be-
cause the governments of Europe 
stepped up and said: This is a ripoff. 
You can no longer impose, unilaterally, 
interchange fees, and we are going to 
regulate it. 

They said: Please do not. We will just 
drop the fees dramatically. 

And they did. 
Look what is happening here. We 

have a group of Senators and Congress-
men who are now saying: We are not 
only refusing to assert the rights of 
consumers, we are going to back off 
and let the banks and card companies 
charge whatever they want for at least 
2 more years. Whatever happened to 
our sensitivity to the people we are 
supposed to represent—the consumers 
and the small businesses? That, to me, 
is a troubling outcome, if, in fact, 
those who push this legislation con-
tinue to do so. 

We all know the game plan that Visa, 
MasterCard, and the $13 trillion bank-
ing industry is using. 

We have seen it before. They will try 
to kill interchange reform outright 
using threats and scare tactics. If they 
can’t kill it, they will try to delay it, 
praying that the next President and 
the next Congress will be even friend-
lier to the banking industry. 

Exactly the same thing happened 
when Congress passed the Credit Card 
Act in 2009. The banks and card compa-
nies fell all over themselves trying to 
raise fees before the rules went into ef-
fect. When I would go home to Spring-
field, my wife would say to me: Guess 
what, here is another notice from the 
credit card company raising the inter-
est rate you have to pay on late 
charges. I thought you passed credit 
card reform. 

I said: It doesn’t take effect for a few 
more months. They are running as fast 
as they can to run up the fees in the 
meantime. 

That is what is happening to busi-
nesses with the interchange fees. A lot 
of people don’t know it because they 
don’t get a notice in the mail about the 
interchange fee. That has been their 
game plan in the past, and it is their 
game plan again. 

I am sick of the big banks and card 
companies squeezing American con-
sumers and small businesses with 
tricks and traps and unfair fees. I will 
stand with the small businesses and 
consumers of America on this issue. I 
will fight the big banks and the big 
credit cards and their efforts to kill or 
delay swipe fee reform. 

I urge my colleagues to join me in 
standing up for Main Street and 
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against the abusive fees and practices 
of Wall Street. 

f 

JAPAN TRAGEDY 
Mrs. BOXER. Mr. President, I rise 

today to offer my deepest condolences 
to the people of Japan, and to reaffirm 
that the United States stands ready to 
assist the country and its people in 
this time of tremendous need. 

On Friday, March 11, the world 
watched in horror as a devastating 9.0- 
magnitude earthquake struck off the 
northeastern coast of Japan, triggering 
a devastating tsunami that sent a 30- 
foot high wall of water hurtling into 
coastal towns and leaving complete de-
struction in its wake. 

As a Senator from California, which 
has far too often experienced the devas-
tation of earthquakes, I was horrified 
by the magnitude of this event. 

In a stunning development, scientists 
are now saying that the quake caused 
the island of Japan to shift by 8 feet 
and the Earth’s axis to move by 4 
inches. 

In Japanese cities such as Sendai and 
Minami Sanriku, entire communities 
and countless lives vanished in an in-
stant. In Minami Sanriku alone, 10,000 
members of a population of 17,000 re-
main unaccounted for. 

The force of the tsunami generated 
by the quake was so great that waves 
traveled across the Pacific Ocean at 
more than 500 miles per hour, slam-
ming into Hawaii and cities along the 
California and Oregon coasts. 

Today, we know that an estimated 
4,277 lives have been confirmed lost—a 
figure that will undoubtedly rise—and 
that hundreds of thousands have been 
displaced. In this time of extraordinary 
grief, our thoughts and prayers go out 
to those who have lost loved ones and 
to those whose family and friends re-
main missing. 

What we also know is that without 
Japan’s strict building codes and well- 
developed early warning systems, this 
terrible tragedy would have been much 
worse. 

I praise the work of all the first re-
sponders who are working around the 
clock in Japan. Tens of thousands of 
Japanese rescue workers have been 
joined by teams from around the world, 
including from the United States and 
China. 

I know that this includes a search 
and rescue team from Los Angeles 
County. 

The team, which left for Japan on 
Saturday, is made up of 74 rescue per-
sonnel including firefighters and para-
medics as well as six teams of search 
dogs who are trained to look for sur-
vivors trapped in debris left by the 
earthquake and tsunami. 

There are also approximately 600 
servicemembers from Naval Air Sta-
tion Lemoore in California aboard the 
U.S.S. Ronald Reagan aircraft carrier, 
who are assisting relief efforts off the 
Japanese coast. 

Our deepest gratitude goes out to all 
of those who are working tirelessly to 

save lives and bring comfort to com-
munities in need. 

We also know that the earthquake 
and tsunami have caused tremendous 
difficulty at a number of nuclear en-
ergy facilities within Japan. 

The damage and subsequent failure of 
systems at these nuclear reactors are a 
clear warning that we must step up ef-
forts to ensure that every precaution is 
taken to safeguard all of our people 
from a similar nuclear disaster. 

Special and immediate attention 
should be given to those nuclear reac-
tors that share similar conditions as 
the failing reactors in Japan—those lo-
cated near a coastline or fault line, or 
those with a similar design. 

We must all reexamine our assump-
tions about what constitutes a credible 
threat to those reactors and ensure we 
learn the lessons shown to us by the re-
cent events in Japan. 

As chairman of the Environment and 
Public Works Committee, which has ju-
risdiction over domestic nuclear regu-
latory activities, I will ensure that our 
members have full briefings on all of 
these issues, and I will hold a hearing 
on the safety of the Nation’s nuclear 
facilities and what lessons can be 
learned from the dangerous situation 
at the failing reactors in Japan. I am 
also calling on the NRC to conduct a 
comprehensive investigation of these 
issues, with a focus on areas that are 
especially vulnerable to seismic activ-
ity like California. 

I would also like to spend a few mo-
ments talking about the approximately 
300,000 Japanese-Americans who call 
California home. 

I am particularly proud that the Jap-
anese American community in my 
State has quickly stepped up to assist 
with relief efforts in the aftermath of 
this horrible tragedy. This includes the 
Japan America Society of Southern 
California—a nonprofit organization 
founded in 1909 to build relationships 
between the United States and Japan. 
This also includes the nonprofit Japa-
nese Cultural and Community Center 
of Northern California. These are just a 
couple of examples of how Californians 
are pulling together to help the thou-
sands who have been devastated by the 
earthquake and tsunami. 

I thank all those in California, and 
those across the country and the world, 
who have responded to this tragedy 
with an outpouring of support for the 
people of Japan. 

I would also like to take just a brief 
moment to thank the Federal, State, 
and local officials in Hawaii, California 
and along the west coast for their 
quick response in warning residents of 
the tsunami threat and assisting those 
communities affected by severe waves. 

Coastal areas in northern California, 
particularly Crescent City and Santa 
Cruz, were impacted by these waves, 
resulting in damages to port and har-
bor infrastructure. I am pleased that 
federal officials arrived in California 
Monday and are working with State 
and local officials to assess the situa-
tion. 

And finally, I thank Senators REID, 
MCCONNELL, KERRY, and LUGAR for 
drafting a resolution on the tragedy 
which passed the Senate Monday 
evening. I am proud to be a cosponsor. 

The resolution expresses the Senate’s 
deepest condolences to all of those af-
fected by this tragedy, including the 
families of the victims. It also urges 
the U.S. Government and the inter-
national community to provide any ad-
ditional assistance the Japanese gov-
ernment may need as it moves toward 
healing, rebuilding, and recovery. 

Experts tell us that events of this 
magnitude are rare—in fact, this was 
the largest recorded earthquake in Ja-
pan’s history. 

While we hope and pray that we 
never see such a horrific event again, 
this tragedy serves as a stark reminder 
of nature’s extraordinary power and 
how precious and fragile life is. 

Let us also use this as an opportunity 
to redouble our commitment here in 
America to do the hard work of pre-
paring for the unthinkable. 

f 

HONORING OUR ARMED FORCES 
CORPORAL LOREN M. BUFFALO 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Mr. President, I rise 
to honor the life of one of America’s 
bravest killed in action in Afghani-
stan—CPL Loren M. Buffalo—a fallen 
hero who served our Nation in support 
of Operation Enduring Freedom. 

Corporal Buffalo, 20, of Mountain 
Pine, AR, was by all accounts, driven 
by a call to serve his country and 
strong sense of civic duty. 

The son of an Arkansas National 
Guardsman and the grandson of a 
World War II veteran, Corporal Buffalo 
joined the Army in 2009, just after 
graduating from Mountain Pine High 
School. His father, Cecil Buffalo, told 
The Sentinel-Record, that he knew his 
son wanted to serve his country all the 
way back in junior high. Mr. Buffalo 
said his son was a ‘‘strong-hearted all- 
American boy’’ who ‘‘loved his country 
and wanted to serve it.’’ 

In Mountain Pine, Corporal Buffalo is 
remembered as a young man who would 
make the best out of any situation. 
One of his mentors said that Corporal 
Buffalo ‘‘was 100 percent about commu-
nity.’’ During his teenage years, Cor-
poral Buffalo undertook a number of 
projects honoring and supporting our 
Nation’s veterans. 

Beyond a life of service, Corporal 
Buffalo enjoyed making music. A 
multitalented musician, Mr. Buffalo 
said his son could play the guitar, 
drums, bass and ‘‘just about anything 
you put in his hand.’’ 

Corporal Buffalo was assigned to B 
Troop, 1st Squadron, 75th Cavalry 
Regiment, 101st Airborne Division 
based out of Fort Campbell, KY. Ac-
cording to initial reports, he died from 
injuries sustained when an improvised 
explosive device detonated near his dis-
mounted patrol in Kandahar. He re-
ceived multiple medals for service, in-
cluding a Purple Heart and a Bronze 
Star. 
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Corporal Buffalo made the ultimate 

sacrifice for our freedoms. I ask my 
colleagues in the Senate to join me in 
honoring his life and legacy. I ask that 
we all keep his family, fellow soldiers 
and friends in our thoughts and prayers 
during this difficult time. He is a true 
American hero. 

f 

RECOGNIZING POLAND SPRINGS 

Ms. COLLINS. Mr. President, in 
these challenging economic times, it is 
a pleasure to recognize a business that 
is growing and creating new jobs as it 
demonstrates environmental steward-
ship and community citizenship. The 
Poland Spring Water Company of 
Maine is such a business. 

The pure, natural spring water found 
in Maine’s Western Mountains has been 
prized by residents and travelers since 
the earliest days of our Nation. In 1845, 
Hiram Ricker began bottling this 
water and a company was born. By 
1904, the water had gained inter-
national praise earning medals of ex-
cellence at the Columbian Exposition 
and the World’s Fair. The Ricker Inn, 
which opened a decade later, hosted 
such illustrious guests as Presidents 
Cleveland and Taft. 

Today, Poland Spring is one of the 
best-selling bottled spring water 
brands in North America. Its bottling 
plants in three Maine communities 
provide some 800 good-paying, skilled 
jobs. Its annual payroll of $40 million 
and $65 million in purchases of goods 
and services from other Maine compa-
nies make it a mainstay of our State’s 
rural economy. Its generous support 
for schools, fire and rescue, conserva-
tion, and many other causes strength-
en our communities. 

Three years ago, Poland Spring 
opened its newest plant in the small 
town of Kingfield with 40 workers. This 
year, employment stands at 70 and the 
Kingfield operation was recently 
named ‘‘The Best Plant in North Amer-
ica’’ by Poland Springs’ parent com-
pany, Nestle Waters. That is an out-
standing record of growth and accom-
plishment in such a short time, but it 
doesn’t surprise me to see a Maine fa-
cility achieve this distinction. 

Poland Spring does not just bottle 
water—it is a diligent guardian of 
Maine’s precious groundwater re-
sources. The company’s extensive mon-
itoring efforts to protect water quality 
and the local watershed set a standard 
for the industry worldwide. From its 
ultra-light plastic bottle and energy-ef-
ficient building design to its operation 
of the largest biodiesel trucking fleet 
in Maine, Poland Spring’s commitment 
to the environment is seen at every 
step of the process. 

I congratulate the Poland Spring 
Water Company for more than 160 
years of contributions to the State of 
Maine and the Kingfield facility for its 
recognition as the best in North Amer-
ica. 

ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

TRIBUTE TO KATIE HURLEY 

∑ Mr. BEGICH. Mr. President, today I 
recognize a great Alaskan as she cele-
brates her 90th birthday at the end of 
this month. Katie Hurley was born and 
raised in Juneau, AK, and embodies so 
much of what makes Alaska great. She 
is a living history of the State of Alas-
ka. 

Katie was there at the very begin-
ning of the push for Alaska Statehood, 
serving Governor Ernest Gruening in 
Alaska’s territorial days. Katie served 
as chief clerk to the Alaska Constitu-
tional Convention in Fairbanks during 
the very cold winter of 1955–1956. With 
a manual typewriter and mimeograph 
machine, she had minutes and amend-
ments ready every morning for the del-
egates. It is Katie’s voice you can hear 
in the audio recordings of the final roll 
call vote of the Constitutional Conven-
tion. 

Katie’s public service to Alaska tran-
scends every level of government. Gov-
ernor Bill Egan appointed Katie to the 
State Board of Education where she 
served for 7 years. She served to the 
term limit under Governor Egan but 
was reappointed by Governor Jay Ham-
mond. She has been elected to the 
Alaska State Legislature and the 
Matanuska Telephone and Matanuska 
Electric association boards. She em-
bodies completely what it means to be 
a public servant and community mem-
ber. 

It is appropriate Katie’s birthday 
falls during Women’s History Month. 
Katie is a role model for so many Alas-
kan women. She was the first woman 
in Alaska to win her party’s nomina-
tion for statewide office. Katie was the 
first executive director of the Alaska 
Commission on the Status of Women 
and was appointed by Governor Steve 
Cowper to the Human Rights Commis-
sion in 1987, serving twice as chair. 

She is still active in the Alaska chap-
ter of the National Organization of 
Women. In the past, she would grab her 
knitting—baby blankets for her grand-
children—to attend legislative hear-
ings on women’s reproductive health 
rights. She has been a tenacious advo-
cate for title IX funding and education 
equity. Katie is a breast cancer sur-
vivor of 21 years and still participates 
in the annual Alaska Run for Women 
to raise money for breast cancer re-
search. Last year—at age 89—she fin-
ished the 5-mile course with her team. 

Anyone who knows Katie under-
stands she is never one to slow down. 
Her enthusiasm is infectious, and she 
still spends time imparting Alaska’s 
history to young Alaskans and remind-
ing all Alaskans of the common goals 
we shared at statehood and the spirit 
in which our State constitution was 
drafted. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in 
honoring Katie and her decades of serv-
ice to Alaska on her 90th birthday.∑ 

MESSAGES FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Messages from the President of the 
United States were communicated to 
the Senate by Mrs. Neiman, one of his 
secretaries. 

f 

EXECUTIVE MESSAGES REFERRED 

As in executive session the Presiding 
Officer laid before the Senate messages 
from the President of the United 
States submitting sundry nominations 
which were referred to the appropriate 
committees. 

(The nominations received today are 
printed at the end of the Senate pro-
ceedings.) 

f 

MEASURES PLACED ON THE 
CALENDAR 

The following joint resolution was 
read the second time, and placed on the 
calendar: 

H.J. Res. 48. Joint resolution making fur-
ther continuing appropriations for fiscal 
year 2011, and for other purposes. 

f 

EXECUTIVE REPORTS OF 
COMMITTEES 

The following executive reports of 
nominations were submitted: 

By Mr. HARKIN for the Committee on 
Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions. 

Jonathan Andrew Hatfield, of Virginia, to 
be Inspector General, Corporation for Na-
tional and Community Service. 

*Kelvin K. Droegemeier, of Oklahoma, to 
be a Member of the National Science Board, 
National Science Foundation for a term ex-
piring May 10, 2016. 

By Mr. LIEBERMAN for the Committee on 
Homeland Security and Governmental Af-
fairs. 

Heather A. Higginbottom, of the District 
of Columbia, to be Deputy Director of the Of-
fice of Management and Budget. 

*Carolyn N. Lerner, of Maryland, to be 
Special Counsel, Office of Special Counsel, 
for the term of five years. 

*Nomination was reported with rec-
ommendation that it be confirmed sub-
ject to the nominee’s commitment to 
respond to requests to appear and tes-
tify before any duly constituted com-
mittee of the Senate. 

(Nominations without an asterisk 
were reported with the recommenda-
tion that they be confirmed.) 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF BILLS AND 
JOINT RESOLUTIONS 

The following bills and joint resolu-
tions were introduced, read the first 
and second times by unanimous con-
sent, and referred as indicated: 

By Mr. WHITEHOUSE (for himself, Mr. 
MENENDEZ, Mr. SANDERS, Mr. SCHU-
MER, Mr. ROCKEFELLER, Mr. DURBIN, 
Mr. FRANKEN, Mr. LEAHY, and Mrs. 
SHAHEEN): 

S. 592. A bill to amend title 46, United 
States Code, to remove the cap on punitive 
damages established by the Supreme Court 
in Exxon Shipping Company v. Baker; to the 
Committee on Commerce, Science, and 
Transportation. 
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By Mr. SCHUMER (for himself, Mr. 

BURR, Ms. STABENOW, Mr. ISAKSON, 
Mr. LEVIN, Mr. CHAMBLISS, Mr. 
BEGICH, Ms. MURKOWSKI, Mrs. 
GILLIBRAND, Mr. INOUYE, Mrs. HAGAN, 
and Ms. SNOWE): 

S. 593. A bill to amend the Internal Rev-
enue Code of 1986 to modify the tax rate for 
excise tax on investment income of private 
foundations; to the Committee on Finance. 

By Mr. WHITEHOUSE: 
S. 594. A bill to amend the Oil Pollution 

Act of 1990 to facilitate the ability of persons 
affected by oil spills to seek judicial redress; 
to the Committee on Environment and Pub-
lic Works. 

By Mrs. MURRAY (for herself and Mr. 
THUNE): 

S. 595. A bill to amend title VIII of the Ele-
mentary and Secondary Education Act of 
1965 to require the Secretary of Education to 
complete payments under such title to local 
educational agencies eligible for such pay-
ments within 3 fiscal years; to the Com-
mittee on Health, Education, Labor, and 
Pensions. 

By Mr. WYDEN (for himself and Mr. 
CORNYN): 

S. 596. A bill to establish a grant program 
to benefit victims of sex trafficking, and for 
other purposes; to the Committee on the Ju-
diciary. 

By Ms. KLOBUCHAR (for herself and 
Ms. COLLINS): 

S. 597. A bill to amend title XVIII of the 
Social Security Act to include neurologists 
as primary care physicians for purposes of 
incentive payments for primary care services 
under the Medicare program; to the Com-
mittee on Finance. 

By Mrs. FEINSTEIN (for herself, Mr. 
LEAHY, Mrs. GILLIBRAND, Mr. AKAKA, 
Mr. BLUMENTHAL, Mrs. BOXER, Mr. 
COONS, Mr. DURBIN, Mr. FRANKEN, Mr. 
INOUYE, Mr. KERRY, Mr. LAUTENBERG, 
Mrs. MURRAY, Mr. MERKLEY, Mr. 
SCHUMER, Mrs. SHAHEEN, Mr. UDALL 
of Colorado, Mr. WHITEHOUSE, and 
Mr. WYDEN): 

S. 598. A bill to repeal the Defense of Mar-
riage Act and ensure respect for State regu-
lation of marriage; to the Committee on the 
Judiciary. 

By Mr. WEBB (for himself and Ms. 
LANDRIEU): 

S. 599. A bill to establish a commission to 
commemorate the sesquicentennial of the 
American Civil War; to the Committee on 
Energy and Natural Resources. 

By Mr. MENENDEZ (for himself, Mr. 
SCHUMER, Mr. NELSON of Florida, Mr. 
WHITEHOUSE, Mr. DURBIN, Mr. 
FRANKEN, and Mr. MERKLEY): 

S. 600. A bill to promote the diligent devel-
opment of Federal oil and gas leases, and for 
other purposes; to the Committee on Energy 
and Natural Resources. 

By Mr. UDALL of New Mexico (for 
himself, Mr. LAUTENBERG, and Mr. 
BLUMENTHAL): 

S. 601. A bill to encourage and ensure the 
use of safe football helmets and for other 
purposes; to the Committee on Commerce, 
Science, and Transportation. 

By Ms. COLLINS (for herself, Mr. ROB-
ERTS, and Mr. BARRASSO): 

S. 602. A bill to require regulatory reform; 
to the Committee on Homeland Security and 
Governmental Affairs. 

By Mr. NELSON of Florida (for himself 
and Mr. BURR): 

S. 603. A bill to modify the prohibition on 
recognition by United States courts of cer-
tain rights relating to certain marks, trade 
names, or commercial names; to the Com-
mittee on the Judiciary. 

SUBMISSION OF CONCURRENT AND 
SENATE RESOLUTIONS 

The following concurrent resolutions 
and Senate resolutions were read, and 
referred (or acted upon), as indicated: 

By Mr. SCHUMER (for himself and Mr. 
ALEXANDER): 

S. Res. 103. A resolution providing for 
members on the part of the Senate of the 
Joint Committee on Printing and the Joint 
Committee of Congress on the Library; con-
sidered and agreed to. 

f 

ADDITIONAL COSPONSORS 

S. 206 
At the request of Mr. LIEBERMAN, the 

names of the Senator from Mississippi 
(Mr. COCHRAN) and the Senator from 
South Carolina (Mr. DEMINT) were 
added as cosponsors of S. 206, a bill to 
reauthorize the DC Opportunity Schol-
arship Program, and for other pur-
poses. 

S. 328 
At the request of Mr. BROWN of Ohio, 

the name of the Senator from West 
Virginia (Mr. ROCKEFELLER) was added 
as a cosponsor of S. 328, a bill to amend 
title VII of the Tariff Act of 1930 to 
clarify that countervailing duties may 
be imposed to address subsidies relat-
ing to fundamentally undervalued cur-
rency of any foreign country. 

S. 358 
At the request of Mr. ROBERTS, the 

names of the Senator from Nevada (Mr. 
ENSIGN) and the Senator from Maine 
(Ms. COLLINS) were added as cosponsors 
of S. 358, a bill to codify and modify 
regulatory requirements of Federal 
agencies. 

S. 382 
At the request of Mr. UDALL of Colo-

rado, the names of the Senator from 
Nevada (Mr. ENSIGN) and the Senator 
from Washington (Mrs. MURRAY) were 
added as cosponsors of S. 382, a bill to 
amend the National Forest Ski Area 
Permit Act of 1986 to clarify the au-
thority of the Secretary of Agriculture 
regarding additional recreational uses 
of National Forest System land that is 
subject to ski area permits, and for 
other permits. 

S. 398 
At the request of Mr. BINGAMAN, the 

names of the Senator from New Jersey 
(Mr. MENENDEZ) and the Senator from 
Virginia (Mr. WARNER) were added as 
cosponsors of S. 398, a bill to amend the 
Energy Policy and Conservation Act to 
improve energy efficiency of certain 
appliances and equipment, and for 
other purposes. 

S. 409 
At the request of Mr. SCHUMER, the 

name of the Senator from New Jersey 
(Mr. LAUTENBERG) was added as a co-
sponsor of S. 409, a bill to ban the sale 
of certain synthetic drugs. 

S. 412 
At the request of Mr. LEVIN, the 

name of the Senator from New Jersey 
(Mr. MENENDEZ) was added as a cospon-
sor of S. 412, a bill to ensure that 
amounts credited to the Harbor Main-

tenance Trust Fund are used for harbor 
maintenance. 

S. 418 
At the request of Mr. HARKIN, the 

name of the Senator from California 
(Mrs. BOXER) was added as a cosponsor 
of S. 418, a bill to award a Congres-
sional Gold Medal to the World War II 
members of the Civil Air Patrol. 

S. 453 
At the request of Mr. BROWN of Ohio, 

the names of the Senator from New 
York (Mr. SCHUMER) and the Senator 
from New York (Mrs. GILLIBRAND) were 
added as cosponsors of S. 453, a bill to 
improve the safety of motorcoaches, 
and for other purposes. 

S. 461 
At the request of Mr. LAUTENBERG, 

the name of the Senator from Wash-
ington (Ms. CANTWELL) was added as a 
cosponsor of S. 461, a bill to amend the 
Internal Revenue Code of 1986 to extend 
financing of the Superfund. 

S. 468 
At the request of Mr. MCCONNELL, 

the name of the Senator from Missouri 
(Mr. BLUNT) was added as a cosponsor 
of S. 468, a bill to amend the Federal 
Water Pollution Control Act to clarify 
the authority of the Administrator to 
disapprove specifications of disposal 
sites for the discharge of, dredged or 
fill material, and to clarify the proce-
dure under which a higher review of 
specifications may be requested. 

S. 520 
At the request of Mr. COBURN, the 

name of the Senator from West Vir-
ginia (Mr. ROCKEFELLER) was added as 
a cosponsor of S. 520, a bill to repeal 
the Volumetric Ethanol Excise Tax 
Credit. 

S. 534 
At the request of Mr. KERRY, the 

names of the Senator from Washington 
(Mrs. MURRAY), the Senator from Lou-
isiana (Mr. VITTER), the Senator from 
Maine (Ms. COLLINS) and the Senator 
from Texas (Mrs. HUTCHISON) were 
added as cosponsors of S. 534, a bill to 
amend the Internal Revenue Code of 
1986 to provide a reduced rate of excise 
tax on beer produced domestically by 
certain small producers. 

S. 541 
At the request of Mr. BENNET, the 

name of the Senator from Vermont 
(Mr. SANDERS) was added as a cospon-
sor of S. 541, a bill to amend the Ele-
mentary and Secondary Education Act 
of 1965 to allow State educational agen-
cies, local educational agencies, and 
schools to increase implementation of 
schoolwide positive behavioral inter-
ventions and supports and early inter-
vening services in order to improve 
student academic achievement, reduce 
disciplinary problems in schools, and 
to improve coordination with similar 
activities and services provided under 
the Individuals with Disabilities Edu-
cation Act. 

S. 554 
At the request of Mr. GRAHAM, the 

names of the Senator from Oklahoma 
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(Mr. COBURN) and the Senator from 
Utah (Mr. LEE) were added as cospon-
sors of S. 554, a bill to prohibit the use 
of Department of Justice funds for the 
prosecution in Article III courts of the 
United States of individuals involved 
in the September 11, 2001, terrorist at-
tacks. 

S. 570 
At the request of Mr. TESTER, the 

names of the Senator from South Da-
kota (Mr. THUNE), the Senator from 
New Hampshire (Ms. AYOTTE) and the 
Senator from Arkansas (Mr. BOOZMAN) 
were added as cosponsors of S. 570, a 
bill to prohibit the Department of Jus-
tice from tracking and cataloguing the 
purchases of multiple rifles and shot-
guns. 

S. 575 
At the request of Mr. TESTER, the 

name of the Senator from Missouri 
(Mrs. MCCASKILL) was added as a co-
sponsor of S. 575, a bill to study the 
market and appropriate regulatory 
structure for electronic debit card 
transactions, and for other purposes. 

S. 585 
At the request of Mr. NELSON of Ne-

braska, the name of the Senator from 
Mississippi (Mr. COCHRAN) was added as 
a cosponsor of S. 585, a bill to authorize 
the Secretary of Education to award 
grants for the support of full-service 
community schools, and for other pur-
poses. 

S. RES. 99 
At the request of Mr. DEMINT, the 

name of the Senator from Mississippi 
(Mr. COCHRAN) was added as a cospon-
sor of S. Res. 99, a resolution express-
ing the sense of the Senate that the 
primary safeguard for the well-being 
and protection of children is the fam-
ily, and that the primary safeguards 
for the legal rights of children in the 
United States are the Constitutions of 
the United States and the several 
States, and that, because the use of 
international treaties to govern policy 
in the United States on families and 
children is contrary to principles of 
self-government and federalism, and 
that, because the United Nations Con-
vention on the Rights of the Child un-
dermines traditional principles of law 
in the United States regarding parents 
and children, the President should not 
transmit the Convention to the Senate 
for its advice and consent. 

S. RES. 102 
At the request of Mr. MCCAIN, the 

names of the Senator from Connecticut 
(Mr. LIEBERMAN), the Senator from 
South Carolina (Mr. GRAHAM), the Sen-
ator from Missouri (Mr. BLUNT) and the 
Senator from Florida (Mr. RUBIO) were 
added as cosponsors of S. Res. 102, a 
resolution calling for a no-fly zone and 
the recognition of the Transitional Na-
tional Council in Libya. 

AMENDMENT NO. 161 
At the request of Mr. JOHANNS, the 

name of the Senator from Idaho (Mr. 
RISCH) was added as a cosponsor of 
amendment No. 161 proposed to S. 493, 
a bill to reauthorize and improve the 

SBIR and STTR programs, and for 
other purposes. 

AMENDMENT NO. 182 

At the request of Mr. NELSON of Ne-
braska, the name of the Senator from 
Michigan (Ms. STABENOW) was added as 
a cosponsor of amendment No. 182 pro-
posed to S. 493, a bill to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes. 

AMENDMENT NO. 183 

At the request of Mr. MCCONNELL, 
the names of the Senator from West 
Virginia (Mr. MANCHIN), the Senator 
from Utah (Mr. HATCH), the Senator 
from Pennsylvania (Mr. TOOMEY) and 
the Senator from Texas (Mr. CORNYN) 
were added as cosponsors of amend-
ment No. 183 proposed to S. 493, a bill 
to reauthorize and improve the SBIR 
and STTR programs, and for other pur-
poses. 

At the request of Mr. JOHANNS, his 
name was added as a cosponsor of 
amendment No. 183 proposed to S. 493, 
supra. 

AMENDMENT NO. 186 

At the request of Mr. CORNYN, the 
names of the Senator from Louisiana 
(Mr. VITTER), the Senator from Wyo-
ming (Mr. ENZI), the Senator from 
South Carolina (Mr. DEMINT), the Sen-
ator from Florida (Mr. RUBIO), the Sen-
ator from Kentucky (Mr. PAUL), the 
Senator from Nevada (Mr. ENSIGN), the 
Senator from New Hampshire (Ms. 
AYOTTE) and the Senator from Idaho 
(Mr. RISCH) were added as cosponsors of 
amendment No. 186 proposed to S. 493, 
a bill to reauthorize and improve the 
SBIR and STTR programs, and for 
other purposes. 

AMENDMENT NO. 194 

At the request of Ms. COLLINS, the 
name of the Senator from Wyoming 
(Mr. BARRASSO) was added as a cospon-
sor of amendment No. 194 intended to 
be proposed to S. 493, a bill to reau-
thorize and improve the SBIR and 
STTR programs, and for other pur-
poses. 

AMENDMENT NO. 195 

At the request of Ms. COLLINS, the 
name of the Senator from Wyoming 
(Mr. BARRASSO) was added as a cospon-
sor of amendment No. 195 intended to 
be proposed to S. 493, a bill to reau-
thorize and improve the SBIR and 
STTR programs, and for other pur-
poses. 

AMENDMENT NO. 196 

At the request of Ms. COLLINS, the 
name of the Senator from Wyoming 
(Mr. BARRASSO) was added as a cospon-
sor of amendment No. 196 intended to 
be proposed to S. 493, a bill to reau-
thorize and improve the SBIR and 
STTR programs, and for other pur-
poses. 

AMENDMENT NO. 197 

At the request of Mrs. HUTCHISON, the 
names of the Senator from North Caro-
lina (Mr. BURR), the Senator from Ne-
vada (Mr. ENSIGN) and the Senator 
from Nebraska (Mr. JOHANNS) were 
added as cosponsors of amendment No. 

197 proposed to S. 493, a bill to reau-
thorize and improve the SBIR and 
STTR programs, and for other 
purposes. 

AMENDMENT NO. 210 
At the request of Mr. BROWN of Mas-

sachusetts, the name of the Senator 
from Pennsylvania (Mr. TOOMEY) was 
added as a cosponsor of amendment No. 
210 intended to be proposed to S. 493, a 
bill to reauthorize and improve the 
SBIR and STTR programs, and for 
other purposes. 

AMENDMENT NO. 215 
At the request of Mr. ROCKEFELLER, 

the names of the Senator from Virginia 
(Mr. WEBB), the Senator from West Vir-
ginia (Mr. MANCHIN), the Senator from 
Missouri (Mrs. MCCASKILL) and the 
Senator from South Dakota (Mr. JOHN-
SON) were added as cosponsors of 
amendment No. 215 intended to be pro-
posed to S. 493, a bill to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes. 

At the request of Mr. REID, the name 
of the Senator from North Dakota (Mr. 
CONRAD) was added as a cosponsor of 
amendment No. 215 intended to be pro-
posed to S. 493, supra. 

AMENDMENT NO. 216 
At the request of Mr. CASEY, the 

name of the Senator from Colorado 
(Mr. BENNET) was added as a cosponsor 
of amendment No. 216 proposed to S. 
493, a bill to reauthorize and improve 
the SBIR and STTR programs, and for 
other purposes. 

At the request of Ms. LANDRIEU, her 
name was added as a cosponsor of 
amendment No. 216 proposed to S. 493, 
supra. 

AMENDMENT NO. 219 
At the request of Mr. COBURN, the 

name of the Senator from Kentucky 
(Mr. PAUL) was added as a cosponsor of 
amendment No. 219 intended to be pro-
posed to S. 493, a bill to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes. 

AMENDMENT NO. 223 
At the request of Mr. COBURN, the 

names of the Senator from Montana 
(Mr. TESTER) and the Senator from Col-
orado (Mr. UDALL) were added as co-
sponsors of amendment No. 223 in-
tended to be proposed to S. 493, a bill to 
reauthorize and improve the SBIR and 
STTR programs, and for other pur-
poses. 

f 

STATEMENTS ON INTRODUCED 
BILLS AND JOINT RESOLUTIONS 

By Mr. WYDEN (for himself and 
Mr. CORNYN): 

S. 596. A bill to establish a grant pro-
gram to benefit victims of sex traf-
ficking, and for other purposes; to the 
Committee on the Judiciary. 

Mr. WYDEN. Mr. President, I am 
pleased to join today with my partner, 
Senator CORNYN, to reintroduce the 
Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking Deter-
rence and Victims Support Act. This 
bi-partisan legislation, which was ap-
proved unanimously by the Senate in 
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CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — SENATE S1753 March 16, 2011 
the 111th Congress, just a few months 
ago, as S.2925, is the first comprehen-
sive approach to combating the terrible 
and fast-growing criminal enterprise of 
trafficking of children for sex right 
here in the U.S. 

Many people don’t have any idea how 
many children in the U.S. are forced 
into sexual slavery. It is truly a moral 
abomination that an estimated 100,000 
minors are trafficked for sex in the 
U.S. each year. The reason that this 
crime has reached epidemic propor-
tions is simple: the resources are not in 
place to help innocent victims escape 
from trafficking, nor to punish the vio-
lent, ruthless pimps who are traf-
ficking them. 

In talking to law enforcement offi-
cials in Oregon, I learned that gang 
members, pimps, and traffickers have 
figured out that trafficking a person is 
a lot less risky, and just as profitable, 
as trafficking drugs. A pimp can make 
$200,000 a year on one trafficking vic-
tim. And they know they can exploit 
vulnerable minors and not get caught 
because law enforcement lacks the 
training and resources to stop this 
crime. The Domestic Minor Sex Traf-
ficking Deterrence and Victims Sup-
port Act aims to turn that around. 

This bill would, for the first time, 
provide a comprehensive solution for 
addressing this problem. The bill would 
establish a pilot project of six block 
grants in locations in different regions 
of the country with significant sex 
trafficking activity. The block grants 
would be awarded by the Department 
of Justice to state or local government 
applicants that have developed a work-
able, comprehensive plan to combat 
sex trafficking. The grants would re-
quire a multi-disciplinary approach to 
addressing trafficking problems. Appli-
cants for the grants would have to 
demonstrate they can work together 
with local, State, and Federal law en-
forcement agencies, prosecutors, and 
social service providers to achieve the 
goals of the bill. 

Government agencies that get the 
grants would be required to create 
shelters where trafficking victims 
would be safe from their pimps, and 
where they could start getting treat-
ment for the trauma they have suf-
fered. The shelters would provide coun-
seling, legal services, and mental and 
physical health services, including 
treatment for substance abuse, sexual 
abuse, and trauma-informed care. The 
shelters would also provide food, cloth-
ing, and other necessities, as well as 
education and training to help victims 
get their lives on track. 

The bill would also provide training 
for law enforcement officers. I worked 
with some of the pioneering officers 
out there like Doug Justus in Portland 
and Byron Fassett in Dallas who really 
understand this issue. But, unfortu-
nately, what Doug and Byron have told 
me is that most officers don’t have the 
training to recognize a sex trafficking 
victim and don’t know how to handle 
those victims in a way that will allow 

them to feel like they can turn away 
from their pimp. Without this train-
ing—and without shelters—there’s no 
way to begin building criminal cases 
against the pimps, and no way to get 
these victims to come to court to tes-
tify in criminal trials. 

That is why it is going to take a 
comprehensive plan to finally turn the 
tables on pimps. Without trained offi-
cers and service providers, and avail-
able shelters, there is no support and 
safe place for children who are being 
trafficked. Right now there are only 
between 50 and 70 shelter beds in the 
entire country for minor victims of sex 
trafficking. That is unacceptable. This 
bill will change that, and begin to pro-
vide hope for trafficking victims. 

Another serious aspect of this prob-
lem that this bill would address is the 
issue of repeat runaways. Evidence 
shows that the children at greatest 
risk of becoming involved in sex traf-
ficking are kids who have run away 
from home over and over again. Many 
of them are children who have been in 
the foster care system. The problem is 
that there is often no report made 
when a child runs away, and thus no 
way to know when a child is a repeat 
runaway and at greatest risk. 

This bill would strengthen reporting 
requirements for runaway or missing 
children, and encourage the FBI to en-
hance the National Crime Information 
Center, NCIC, database, which is where 
missing child reports are filed. Doing 
so would give law enforcement officers 
better information on the children at 
greatest risk by flagging repeat run-
aways. 

Before I conclude, I want to express 
that this is a very personal issue with 
very personal consequences. I had a 
chance to feel this personal heartbreak 
last year when I accompanied police of-
ficers along 82nd Avenue in my home-
town of Portland. I will never forget a 
15-year-old girl working out there with 
the tools of the trade. She had a cell 
phone to stay in constant contact with 
her pimp and report how much money 
she had made. She had a 15-inch butch-
er knife because she knew she needed 
to protect herself. She had a purse full 
of condoms, because she knew she 
couldn’t stop until she’d had more cus-
tomers during the course of the 
evening. 

The fact that there are thousands of 
young girls like her out on the streets, 
all across the country, every single 
day, is nothing short of a national 
emergency. This bill sends a clear and 
powerful message to the victims of this 
abuse, that somebody cares about her 
health and wellbeing. That is why I 
hope Congress will act quickly to pro-
vide help for young girls like the one I 
met by passing this bill. 

Last year, this legislation passed the 
Senate by unanimous consent and the 
House by voice vote. Unfortunately, 
the bill passed the House shortly before 
Congress adjourned, and there was no 
time to resolve the minor differences 
between the two chambers’ bills. But I 

will do everything I can to see that 
this bill moves forward promptly so 
that sex trafficking victims can begin 
to receive the care they need and de-
serve. 

Finally, I want to acknowledge the 
efforts of the non-profit and faith-based 
organizations in working on this issue. 
There are a lot of deeply committed 
groups and individuals working to help 
victims of sex trafficking. Their good 
work has laid the foundation for our ef-
forts here in the Congress. 

I want to acknowledge the National 
Center for Missing and Exploited Chil-
dren, the FBI’s Innocence Lost Project, 
Polaris Project, Shared Hope Inter-
national, ECPAT-USA, Rebecca 
Project for Human Rights, Sorop-
timists, and the YWCA; and there are 
many other fine groups that deserve 
thanks. 

I also want to recognize the work of 
champions—like Ambassador Luis 
CdeBaca, filmmaker Libby Spears, and 
local officials like Multnomah County 
Commissioner Diane McKeel, who have 
raised awareness and made it their pri-
ority to fight this horrific crime. The 
effort to save children from sex traf-
ficking would not be possible without 
the involvement of all of these groups 
and individuals. 

Again, I want to thank Senator 
CORNYN for his dedication and coopera-
tion in combating sex trafficking. I am 
also indebted also to the members of 
the Judiciary Committee who played a 
constructive role in shaping the bill; 
and I particularly thank Chairman 
LEAHY, Senator SESSIONS, Senator 
DURBIN, Senator FRANKEN, and Senator 
COBURN for their input and work to 
move this legislation forward in the 
last Congress. Finally, I want to ac-
knowledge our House partners, Rep-
resentatives CAROLYN MALONEY and 
CHRIS SMITH, who introduced com-
panion legislation last Congress. I look 
forward to working with them again to 
quickly move this legislation forward 
to passage. 

By Mrs. FEINSTEIN (for herself, Mr. 
LEAHY, Mrs. GILLIBRAND, Mr. 
AKAKA, Mr. BLUMENTHAL, Mrs. 
BOXER, Mr. COONS, Mr. DURBIN, Mr. 
FRANKEN, Mr. INOUYE, Mr. KERRY, 
Mr. LAUTENBERG, Mrs. MURRAY, Mr. 
MERKLEY, Mr. SCHUMER, Mrs. 
SHAHEEN, Mr. UDALL of Colorado, 
Mr. WHITEHOUSE, and Mr. WYDEN): 
S. 598. A bill to repeal the Defense of 

Marriage Act and ensure respect for 
State regulation of marriage; to the 
Committee on the Judiciary. 

Mrs. FEINSTEIN. Mr. President, I 
am very pleased to introduce today a 
bill to strike the law commonly known 
as DOMA, the Defense of Marriage Act. 

I want to thank my cosponsors—Sen-
ators LEAHY, GILLIBRAND, KERRY, 
BOXER, COONS, WYDEN, LAUTENBERG, 
BLUMENTHAL, MERKLEY, DURBIN, 
FRANKEN, SCHUMER, MURRAY, 
WHITEHOUSE, SHAHEEN, UDALL of Colo-
rado, INOUYE, and AKAKA for working 
with me on this important bill. 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 02:27 Mar 17, 2011 Jkt 099060 PO 00000 Frm 00045 Fmt 0624 Sfmt 0634 E:\CR\FM\G16MR6.009 S16MRPT1jb
el

l o
n 

D
S

K
D

V
H

8Z
91

P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 S
E

N
A

T
E



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — SENATES1754 March 16, 2011 
Today, there are between tens of 

thousands of legally married same-sex 
couples in the United States, and more 
than 18,000 in my State of California 
alone. 

These couples live their lives like all 
married people. They share financial 
expenses, they raise children together, 
and they care for each other in good 
times and bad, in sickness and in 
health, until death do they part. 

But here is the rub. Right now, be-
cause of DOMA, these couples cannot 
take advantage of federal protections 
available to every other married couple 
in this country. 

For example, because of DOMA, these 
couples cannot file joint Federal in-
come taxes and claim certain deduc-
tions; receive spousal benefits under 
Social Security; take unpaid leave 
under the Family and Medical Leave 
Act when a loved one falls seriously ill; 
obtain the protections of the estate tax 
when one spouse passes and wants to 
leave his or her possessions to another. 

This has a very real impact. Let me 
tell you, for example, the stories of a 
married couple in California. 

Jeanne Rizzo and Pali Cooper of 
Tiburon, CA, have been in a committed 
relationship for more than two dec-
ades. In 2008, they were married in 
California before their family and 
friends. 

They have lived in the same house, 
shared expenses, and raised their son, 
Christopher, together. The Defense of 
Marriage Act, however, means that 
they cannot enjoy the simple conven-
iences of filing joint tax returns as a 
married couple or obtaining continuing 
health coverage under COBRA. 

They have also told me the story of 
re-entering the United States at the 
end of their honeymoon in 2008. They 
approached a customs agent together 
but were told that they could not go 
through the line as a family. When 
they said that they were legally mar-
ried, a customs agent reportedly re-
sponded with a curt phrase to the ef-
fect of: ‘‘Not to the United States 
you’re not.’’ 

Put simply, under DOMA, the Fed-
eral government does not treat people 
equally or fairly. 

Last year, a Federal District Court 
declared the law unconstitutional; the 
Obama Administration has concluded 
that the law violates fundamental con-
stitutional guarantees of equal protec-
tion; and even former President Clin-
ton, who signed the law in 1996, now 
supports its repeal. 

The Respect for Marriage Act would 
right DOMA’s wrong. 

It would strike DOMA in its entirety. 
It would ensure that the Federal pro-
tections afforded to a married couple 
remain stable and predictable no mat-
ter where a couple lives, works, or 
travels. 

In my lifetime, I have seen the happi-
ness, stability, and comfort that mar-
riage brings. When two people love 
each other and decide to enter this sol-
emn commitment, I believe that is a 
very positive thing. 

I urge my colleagues to support the 
Respect for Marriage Act to repeal 
DOMA and call on our Federal Govern-
ment to honor the legal, valid mar-
riages of all Americans. 

Mr. LEAHY. Mr. President, today I 
join the senior Senator from California 
and others to introduce the Respect for 
Marriage Act of 2011. This legislation 
would repeal the Defense of Marriage 
Act, DOMA, so that same-sex mar-
riages authorized under State law will 
be recognized by the Federal Govern-
ment and protected under Federal law. 
Since the passage of DOMA, several 
States, including the State of 
Vermont, have provided the protec-
tions of marriage to same-sex couples. 
Unfortunately, under current Federal 
law, these families are not treated fair-
ly. That is why today’s action is need-
ed. 

As Chairman of the Senate Judiciary 
Committee, I often find myself con-
fronted by those who think the issue of 
civil rights is merely one for the his-
tory books. This is not true. There is 
still work to be done. The march to-
ward equality must continue until all 
individuals and all families are both 
protected and respected. Today, Con-
gress will begin to help bring fairness 
to all our Nation’s families. 

The issue of marriage is one that has 
long been left for the states to deter-
mine, and they have. Today, five 
States, including my home State of 
Vermont, plus the District of Colum-
bia, have granted same-sex couples the 
right to get married. With DOMA as 
law, however, we are creating a tier of 
second-class families in States that 
have authorized same-sex marriage. As 
a Vermonter who has been married for 
48 years, I believe it is important that 
we encourage and sanction committed 
relationships. That is the best way to 
provide for stable, supportive families. 
Vermont has led the Nation in this re-
gard. In 2000, Vermont took a crucial 
step when it became the first State in 
the Nation to allow civil unions for 
same-sex couples. In 2009, Vermont 
took another important step to help 
sustain the relationships that fulfill 
our lives by becoming the first state to 
adopt same-sex marriage through the 
legislative process. I am proud of the 
progressive example set by my con-
stituents, and I do not want any of 
them harmed by the continuing effect 
of DOMA. 

The time has now come for the Fed-
eral Government to recognize that 
these families deserve all of the legal 
protections afforded to opposite-sex 
married couples recognized under state 
law. The Government Accountability 
Office issued a report in 2004 that stat-
ed that same-sex couples are denied 
more than one thousand Federal bene-
fits. Right now, couples in states that 
authorize same-sex marriage laws can-
not file joint Federal tax returns and 
are not entitled to the same Social Se-
curity and medical leave benefits as 
opposite-sex married couples under 
Federal law. This goes against Amer-
ican values and it must end. 

This is a question of basic civil 
rights, and how the constitutional 
principles of the Equal Protection and 
Due Process Clause protect all of us 
from discrimination. The President and 
the Attorney General recognized this 
when they announced that the Depart-
ment of Justice will no longer defend 
two court cases that have challenged 
the constitutionality of the DOMA. I 
applaud President Obama and Attorney 
General Holder for making the right 
decision. However, the administration 
is still enforcing DOMA elsewhere, be-
cause it is the law of the land. It is now 
time for leaders in Congress to change 
that law. The Respect for Marriage Act 
of 2011 would allow same-sex couples 
who are married under state law to be 
eligible for Federal benefits. Nothing 
in this bill would obligate any person, 
religious organization, state, or local-
ity to celebrate or perform a marriage 
between two persons of the same sex. 
Those prerogatives would remain. 
What would change, however, and what 
must change, is the Federal Govern-
ment’s treatment of State-sanctioned 
marriage. 

I believe this legislation is overdue, 
and it is a step in the right direction 
toward fostering equal treatment 
under law. I urge my fellow Senators to 
come together to support this impor-
tant bill. 

By Mr. UDALL of New Mexico 
(for himself, Mr. LAUTENBERG, 
and Mr. BLUMENTHAL): 

S. 601. A bill to encourage and ensure 
the use of safe football helmets and for 
other purposes; to the Committee on 
Commerce, Science, and Transpor-
tation. 

Mr. UDALL of New Mexico. Mr. 
President, football fans today are won-
dering if there will be a National Foot-
ball League season this fall. Many fans 
could find that their Sundays are not 
the same if team owners and players do 
not reach an agreement. Business own-
ers who depend on those fans will also 
be affected. That is an issue that mem-
bers of Congress have weighed in on al-
ready. 

But today I want to discuss a more 
important issue for the future of foot-
ball. Football is facing a concussion 
crisis—a brain injury crisis—that af-
fects up to 4.5 million football players 
who are still too young to play in the 
NFL but may aspire to make it to the 
pros some day. 

This fall, those kids and young adults 
will put on their uniforms and pads and 
take to the gridiron. It is a time-hon-
ored tradition that will continue re-
gardless of what happens to the upcom-
ing NFL season. For many rural com-
munities in states like New Mexico, 
high school football means Friday 
night lights excitement and civic pride 
in the school team. This year, about 
8,000 New Mexican high school players 
will continue this American tradition. 

But football is a contact sport, and 
thousands of student athletes are in-
jured every year. Many of those inju-
ries are concussions. In fact, one study 
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estimates that as many as one in five 
football players suffers head injuries in 
any given football season. For young 
people between 15 and 24 years old, 
playing sports is the second-leading 
cause of traumatic brain injury, behind 
only motor vehicle crashes. Every 
year, there are up to 3.8 million sports- 
related concussions, many of which go 
undiagnosed and unreported. 

Those alarming statistics highlight 
the need for more awareness about 
sports concussion. That is why it is ap-
propriate to discuss this important 
public health and children’s safety 
issue today, which is ‘‘Brain Injury 
Awareness Day.’’ 

Retired NFL great Nick Lowery—the 
all time leading scorer for the Kansas 
City Chiefs and one of the greatest 
kickers to play the game—explained to 
me: 

When I played football in high school, in 
college, and in the National Football League, 
suffering a concussion was often shrugged off 
as merely having your ‘bell rung.’ My team-
mates had no shortage of toughness and 
wanted to build the mentality to ‘out tough’ 
our opponents. . . . We now know that mul-
tiple concussions can lead to lasting brain 
damage and should be treated as a serious 
matter. Today’s NFL players want to set a 
good example for the next generation. 

There have been alarming news sto-
ries about what has happened to sev-
eral retired NFL players who were fa-
mous for that toughness Lowery de-
scribed. Long after their careers ended, 
some of those NFL greats succumbed 
to chronic traumatic encephalopathy, 
CTE, caused by repeated head trauma. 
Last month, retired NFL player Dave 
Duerson took his own life with a gun-
shot to the chest. According to news 
reports, he left instructions to his fam-
ily that his brain be given to the NFL 
Brain Bank, presumably to be exam-
ined for evidence of CTE. 

Yet, what is even more alarming is 
that researchers have already found 
CTE in the brain of a deceased 18-year- 
old high school football player with a 
history of concussions. Researchers do 
not yet know how early an athlete 
might develop CTE. 

TBI can also be an ‘‘invisible’’ injury. 
Without the kind of brain injury 
awareness that families and health 
care providers are trying to raise 
today, an athlete who suffers a mild 
TBI may not link that injury to com-
mon symptoms later such as head-
aches, nausea, and cognitive changes. 

One of my constituents, Alexis Ball, 
is a bright college student and star soc-
cer player at the University of New 
Mexico. She told my office how she 
struggled for months with post-concus-
sive symptoms. Concussions forced her 
to sit out from play and miss classes. 
Thankfully, she’s recovered today and 
now volunteers to raise concussion 
awareness among young athletes in Al-
buquerque. 

But there are other cases that are 
much more unfortunate. The parents of 
one high school student athlete from 
Oregon named Max Conradt wrote me 
to explain how Max, their 17-year-old 

son, returned to play quarterback too 
soon after suffering a concussion. Max 
was wearing a 20-year-old helmet when 
he suffered another concussion that led 
to brain damage. Max’s parents wrote 
me to ask, ‘‘How is it possible that our 
son was issued a helmet three years 
older than he was?’’ 

Unfortunately, there are an esti-
mated 100,000 helmets out there that 
are more than a decade old. These hel-
mets will be worn by high school and 
younger football players this fall. 
Many coaches will not know that some 
of their helmets might be older than 
their players. And one helmet safety 
expert has stated that even the best 
new football helmets would need to be 
four times better—in terms of attenu-
ating direct, linear forces—to protect 
against concussion. 

These facts drive my serious con-
cerns about the current voluntary safe-
ty standards for new and reconditioned 
football helmets, which have not been 
significantly revised in three decades. 

On this Brain Injury Awareness Day 
2011, I am pleased to introduce bipar-
tisan legislation, the Children’s Sports 
Athletic Equipment Safety Act, to re-
quire improvements to the voluntary 
football helmet standards, including 
clearly visible warning and date of 
manufacture labels, concussion resist-
ance, if feasible, reconditioned helmets 
and youth helmets. 

I am pleased to be joined in this ef-
fort by colleagues Senator FRANK LAU-
TENBERG and Senator BLUMENTHAL. We 
are joined by Representatives BILL 
PASCRELL and TODD PLATTS, who lead 
the Congressional TBI Task Force, and 
Representative ANTHONY WEINER—all 
of whom are original sponsors of the 
companion bill in the House of Rep-
resentatives. 

The Children’s Sports Equipment 
Safety Act takes a ‘‘light touch’’ ap-
proach to improving safety. This legis-
lation gives industry groups time to 
put safety first and improve their vol-
untary helmet standards before any 
mandatory federal safety rules replace 
them. But if those improvements are 
not made, then the Consumer Product 
Safety Commission must issue product 
safety rules for football helmets to pro-
tect kids. 

I want to emphasize that the Chil-
dren’s Sports Athletic Equipment Safe-
ty Act isn’t just about football hel-
mets. This legislation would also in-
crease the potential penalties for mak-
ing false injury prevention claims for 
other types of sports and athletic gear. 

Tackling false advertising with more 
severe penalties may be an increas-
ingly important tool if companies con-
tinue to sell new headbands, helmets, 
and mouth guards with potentially de-
ceptive and misleading safety claims. 
Young athletes could put themselves at 
great risk if they think a new ‘‘anti- 
concussion’’ football helmet, soccer 
headband, or mouth guard makes them 
invulnerable to brain injury. The costs 
of such injuries in financial terms 
alone are staggering. The direct med-

ical costs and indirect costs of trau-
matic brain injuries totaled an esti-
mated $60 billion in the United States 
in the year 2000. That figure of course 
does not account for the pain and suf-
fering of victims and their families. 

I am pleased that the Children’s 
Sports Athletic Equipment Safety Act 
enjoys support from a broad range of 
organizations and individuals. 
DeMaurice Smith, the Executive Direc-
tor of the NFL Players Association, 
NFLPA, states in a letter that: 

Not only is the NFLPA committed to the 
safety of professional football players, but to 
all who play the sport. We recognize a sig-
nificant portion of those players are youth 
and high school athletes who are currently 
at risk for traumatic brain injury due to the 
absence of helmet safety standards. We sup-
port the Children’s Sports Athletic Equip-
ment Safety Act as introduced and commend 
you for addressing this issue. 

Other supporters include: Brain In-
jury Association of America; Brain 
Trauma Foundation; Cleveland Clinic; 
Consumer Federation of America; Con-
sumers Union; National Consumers 
League; National Research Center for 
Women & Families; and Safe Kids USA. 

Nick Lowery, who played 18 years as 
a professional football player and is a 
member of the Kansas City Chiefs Hall 
of Fame, notes that: 

Improving sports safety for kids and dis-
couraging sports equipment companies from 
making false injury prevention claims are 
two straightforward ways to reduce brain in-
juries. You can count on my enthusiastic 
support for this important children’s safety 
and consumer protection legislation. 

Sports and exercise should be encour-
aged for everyone—especially children. 
We must do more to ensure that kids 
participate in sports and exercise for 
all the health benefits they bring. 
While there will always be some risk of 
injury, we must make sure that ath-
letes, coaches and parents know about 
the dangers and signs of concussion. 
We must make sure that they are using 
safe equipment. And we must take 
false advertising of safety gear out of 
the game. 

I ask all my colleagues for their sup-
port of the Children’s Sports Athletic 
Equipment Safety Act as part of this 
vital effort. 

Mr. President, I ask unanimous con-
sent that the text of the bill be printed 
in the RECORD. 

There being no objection, the text of 
the bill was ordered to be printed in 
the RECORD, as follows: 

S. 601 
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Rep-

resentatives of the United States of America in 
Congress assembled, 
SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE; TABLE OF CONTENTS. 

(a) SHORT TITLE.—This Act may be cited as 
the ‘‘Children’s Sports Athletic Equipment 
Safety Act’’. 

(b) TABLE OF CONTENTS.—The table of con-
tents for this Act is as follows: 
Sec. 1. Short title; table of contents. 
Sec. 2. Findings. 
Sec. 3. Football helmet safety standards. 
Sec. 4. Application of third party testing 

and certification requirements 
to youth football helmets. 
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Sec. 5. False or misleading claims with re-

spect to athletic sporting activ-
ity goods. 

SEC. 2. FINDINGS. 
The Congress finds the following: 
(1) Participation in sports and athletic ac-

tivities provides many benefits to children 
and should be encouraged. 

(2) Participation in sports and athletic ac-
tivities does involve some inevitable risk of 
injury that no protective gear or safety de-
vice can fully eliminate. 

(3) Sports-related concussion is a form of 
traumatic brain injury that can lead to last-
ing negative health consequences. 

(4) Direct medical costs and indirect costs 
of traumatic brain injuries totaled an esti-
mated $60,000,000,000 in the United States in 
the year 2000. 

(5) Sports are the second leading cause of 
traumatic brain injury for Americans who 
are 15 to 24 years old, behind only motor ve-
hicle crashes. 

(6) Every year, American athletes suffer up 
to an estimated 3,800,000 sports-related con-
cussions. 

(7) The potential for catastrophic injury 
resulting from multiple concussions make 
sports-related concussion a significant con-
cern for young athletes, coaches, and par-
ents. 

(8) Football has the highest incidence of 
concussions, which also occur in many other 
sports such as baseball, basketball, ice hock-
ey, lacrosse, soccer, and softball. 

(9) An estimated 4,500,000 children play 
football in organized youth and school sports 
leagues, including approximately 1,500,000 
high school players. 

(10) According to the Consumer Product 
Safety Commission, more than 920,000 ath-
letes under the age of 18 were treated in 
emergency rooms, doctors’ offices, and clin-
ics for football-related injuries in the year 
2007. 

(11) In any given football season, 20 percent 
of all high school football players sustain 
brain injuries. 

(12) One study that included a post-season 
survey of football players found that 47 per-
cent experienced at least one concussion and 
almost 35 percent experienced multiple con-
cussions. 

(13) Medical experts at Boston University 
School of Medicine found that a deceased 18 
year old athlete, who had experienced mul-
tiple concussions playing high school foot-
ball, suffered from chronic traumatic 
encephalopathy, a degenerative brain disease 
caused by head trauma. 

(14) A football helmet’s ability to protect 
players from injury by attenuating accelera-
tion forces can decline over time as the hel-
met experiences thousands of hits from use 
during successive football seasons after its 
original date of manufacture. 

(15) According to industry estimates, 
100,000 football helmets more than ten years 
old, and thousands almost twenty years old, 
were worn by players in the 2009 season. 

(16) A high school football player who suf-
fered brain damage from being hit in the 
head soon after suffering a previous concus-
sion was wearing a twenty year old football 
helmet when he was injured. 

(17) Children as young as 5 years old rely 
on football helmets to protect against head 
injury. 

(18) The widespread adoption of a vol-
untary industry standard for football helmet 
safety led to an 80 percent reduction in life- 
threatening subdural hematoma injuries. 

(19) The voluntary industry safety stand-
ard for football helmets does not specifically 
address concussion risk. 

(20) There is no voluntary industry safety 
standard specifically for youth football hel-

mets worn by children, who have different 
physiological characteristics from adults in 
terms of head size and neck strength, espe-
cially those who are younger than 12-years 
old. 

(21) Some football helmet manufacturers 
and resellers have used misleading concus-
sion safety claims to sell children’s football 
helmets. 

(22) Some used helmet reconditioners have 
falsely certified that reconditioned helmets 
provided to schools and youth football teams 
met voluntary industry safety standards. 

(23) Used helmet reconditioners do not 
independently test reconditioned helmets be-
fore certifying that they meet voluntary in-
dustry safety standards. 

(24) The industry organization that sets 
voluntary football helmet safety standards 
does not conduct independent testing nor 
market surveillance to ensure compliance 
with such voluntary safety standards by 
manufacturers and reconditioners that cer-
tify new and used helmets to such standards. 

(25) Football helmet manufacturers and re-
conditioners place product warning labels 
underneath padding where the warning la-
bels are obscured from view and not clearly 
legible. 

(26) The Consumer Product Safety Act (15 
U.S.C. 2051 et seq.) charges the Consumer 
Product Safety Commission with protecting 
the public from unreasonable risks of serious 
injury or death from consumer products, in-
cluding consumer products used in recre-
ation and in schools. 

(27) The Federal Trade Commission Act (15 
U.S.C. 41 et seq.) empowers the Federal 
Trade Commission to prevent unfair or de-
ceptive acts or practices, and prohibits the 
dissemination of misleading claims for de-
vices or services. 
SEC. 3. FOOTBALL HELMET SAFETY STANDARDS. 

(a) VOLUNTARY STANDARD DETERMINA-
TION.—Within 9 months after the date of en-
actment of this Act, the Consumer Product 
Safety Commission shall determine, with re-
spect to a standard or standards submitted 
by a voluntary standards-setting organiza-
tion regarding youth football helmets, recon-
ditioned football helmets, and new football 
helmet concussion resistance (if feasible) 
whether— 

(1) compliance with the standard or stand-
ards is likely to result in the elimination or 
adequate reduction of the risk of injury in 
connection with the use of football helmets; 

(2) it is likely that there will be substan-
tial compliance with the standard or stand-
ards; and 

(3) the standard or standards are main-
tained by a standards-setting organization 
that meets the requirements of the docu-
ment ‘ANSI Essential Requirements: Due 
Process Requirements for American National 
Standards’ published in January 2010 by the 
American National Standards Institute (or 
any successor document). 

(b) CONSUMER PRODUCT SAFETY STAND-
ARD.—Unless the Consumer Product Safety 
Commission makes an affirmative deter-
mination with respect to a standard or 
standards under subsection (a) that address-
es the matters to which the following stand-
ards would apply, the Commission shall ini-
tiate a rulemaking proceeding for the devel-
opment of a consumer product safety rule 
with respect to the following: 

(1) YOUTH FOOTBALL HELMETS.—A standard 
for youth football helmets which is informed 
by children’s different physiological charac-
teristics from adults in terms of head size 
and neck strength. 

(2) RECONDITIONED FOOTBALL HELMETS.—A 
standard for all reconditioned football hel-
mets. 

(3) NEW FOOTBALL HELMET CONCUSSION RE-
SISTANCE.—A standard for all new football 

helmets that addresses concussion risk, if 
the Commission determines that such a 
standard is feasible given current under-
standing of concussion risk and how helmets 
can prevent concussion. 

(4) FOOTBALL HELMET WARNING LABELS.—A 
standard for warning labels on all football 
helmets that, at a minimum, requires clear-
ly legible and fully visible statements warn-
ing consumers of the limits of protection af-
forded by the helmet. This standard may in-
clude requirements for pictograms, instruc-
tions, guidelines, or other cautions to con-
sumers about injury risk and the proper use 
of football helmets. 

(5) DATE OF MANUFACTURE LABEL FOR NEW 
FOOTBALL HELMETS.—A standard for a clearly 
legible and fully visible label on all new foot-
ball helmets stating the football helmet’s 
original date of manufacture and warning 
consumers that a football helmet’s ability to 
protect the wearer can decline over time. 

(6) DATE OF RECONDITIONING LABEL FOR RE-
CONDITIONED HELMETS.—A standard for a 
clearly legible and fully visible label on all 
reconditioned football helmets stating the 
helmet’s last date of reconditioning, its 
original date of manufacture, and warning 
consumers that a football helmet’s ability to 
protect the wearer can decline over time, de-
spite being properly and regularly recondi-
tioned. 

(c) SAFETY STANDARDS.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—The Commission shall— 
(A) in consultation with representatives of 

coaches, consumer groups, engineers, med-
ical experts, school sports directors, sci-
entists, and sports equipment standard-set-
ting organizations, examine and assess the 
effectiveness of any voluntary consumer 
product safety standards for youth football 
helmets, reconditioned football helmets, and 
new football helmet concussion resistance 
proposed by a voluntary standards-setting 
organization; and 

(B) in accordance with section 553 of title 
5, United States Code, promulgate consumer 
product safety standards that— 

(i) are substantially the same as such vol-
untary standards; or 

(ii) are more stringent than such voluntary 
standards, if the Commission determines 
that more stringent standards would further 
reduce the risk of injury associated with 
football helmets. 

(2) TIMETABLE FOR RULEMAKING.—If the 
Commission does not make an affirmative 
determination under subsection (a) within 
the 9-month period, the Commission shall 
commence the rulemaking required by sub-
section (b) within 30 days after the end of 
that 9-month period. The Commission shall 
periodically review and revise the standards 
set forth in the consumer product safety rule 
prescribed pursuant to that proceeding to en-
sure that such standards provide the highest 
level of safety for football helmets that is 
feasible. 
SEC. 4. APPLICATION OF THIRD PARTY TESTING 

AND CERTIFICATION REQUIRE-
MENTS TO YOUTH FOOTBALL HEL-
METS. 

(a) IN GENERAL.—The third party testing 
and certification requirements of section 
14(a)(2) of the Consumer Product Safety Act 
(15 U.S.C. 2063(a)(2)) shall apply to any youth 
football helmet (including a reconditioned 
youth football helmet) to which any con-
sumer product safety rule prescribed under 
section 3(b) of this Act applies as if the hel-
met were a children’s product that is subject 
to a children’s product safety rule without 
regard to the age of the individual for whom 
it is primarily designed or intended. 

(b) SPECIAL APPLICATION OF DEFINITION OF 
CHILDREN’S PRODUCT FOR PURPOSES OF TEST-
ING AND CERTIFICATION OF FOOTBALL HEL-
METS.—For the exclusive purpose of applying 
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the definition of the term ‘‘children’s prod-
uct’’ in section 3(a)(2) of the Consumer Prod-
uct Safety Act (15 U.S.C. 2052(a)(2)) to the re-
quirements of subsection (a) of this section, 
‘‘18 years’’ shall be substituted for ‘‘12 years’’ 
each place it appears. 

(c) For the purposes of this section, third 
party testing and certification shall be con-
ducted by a testing laboratory that has an 
accreditation— 

(1) that meets International Organization 
for Standardization/International Electro-
technical Commission standard 17025:2005 en-
titled General Requirements for the Competence 
of Testing and Calibration Laboratories (or any 
successor standard that is from an accredita-
tion body that is signatory to the Inter-
national Laboratory Accreditation Coopera-
tion for testing accreditation); 

(2) that meets International Organization 
for Standardization/International Electro-
technical Commission Guide 65:1996 entitled 
General Requirements for Bodies Operating 
Product Certification Systems (or any suc-
cessor standard that is from an accreditation 
body that is signatory to the International 
Accreditation Forum for product certifi-
cation accreditation); and 

(3) that includes all appropriate football 
helmet standards and test methods within 
the scope of the accreditation. 
SEC. 5. FALSE OR MISLEADING CLAIMS WITH RE-

SPECT TO ATHLETIC SPORTING AC-
TIVITY GOODS. 

(a) IN GENERAL.—It is unlawful for any per-
son to sell, or offer for sale, in interstate 
commerce, or import into the United States 
for the purpose of selling or offering for sale, 
any item of equipment intended, designed, or 
offered for use by an individual engaged in 
any athletic sporting activity, whether pro-
fessional or amateur, for which the seller or 
importer, or any person acting on behalf of 
the seller or importer, makes any false or 
misleading claim with respect to the safety 
benefits of such item. 

(b) ENFORCEMENT BY FEDERAL TRADE COM-
MISSION.— 

(1) IN GENERAL.—Violation of subsection 
(a), or any regulation prescribed under this 
section, shall be treated as a violation of a 
rule under section 18 of the Federal Trade 
Commission Act (15 U.S.C. 57a) regarding un-
fair or deceptive acts or practices. The Fed-
eral Trade Commission shall enforce this Act 
in the same manner, by the same means, and 
with the same jurisdiction, powers, and du-
ties as though all applicable terms and provi-
sions of the Federal Trade Commission Act 
(15 U.S.C. 41 et seq.) were incorporated into 
and made a part of this Act. 

(2) REGULATIONS.—Notwithstanding any 
other provision of law, the Commission may 
promulgate such regulations as it finds nec-
essary or appropriate under this Act under 
section 553 of title 5, United States Code. 

(3) PENALTIES.—Any person who violates 
subsection (a) or any regulation prescribed 
under that section, shall be subject to the 
penalties and entitled to the privileges and 
immunities provided in the Federal Trade 
Commission Act as though all applicable 
terms and provisions of the Federal Trade 
Commission Act were incorporated in and 
made part of this Act. 

(4) AUTHORITY PRESERVED.—Nothing in this 
section shall be construed to limit the au-
thority of the Commission under any other 
provision of law. 

(c) ENFORCEMENT BY STATE ATTORNEYS 
GENERAL.— 

(1) RIGHT OF ACTION.—Except as provided in 
paragraph (5), the attorney general of a 
State, or other authorized State officer, al-
leging a violation of subsection (a) or any 
regulation issued under that section that af-
fects or may affect such State or its resi-
dents may bring an action on behalf of the 

residents of the State in any United States 
district court for the district in which the 
defendant is found, resides, or transacts busi-
ness, or wherever venue is proper under sec-
tion 1391 of title 28, United States Code, to 
obtain appropriate injunctive relief. 

(2) INITIATION OF CIVIL ACTION.—A State 
shall provide prior written notice to the Fed-
eral Trade Commission of any civil action 
under paragraph (1) together with a copy of 
its complaint, except that if it is not feasible 
for the State to provide such prior notice, 
the State shall provide such notice imme-
diately upon instituting such action. 

(3) INTERVENTION BY THE COMMISSION.—The 
Commission may intervene in such civil ac-
tion and upon intervening— 

(A) be heard on all matters arising in such 
civil action; and 

(B) file petitions for appeal of a decision in 
such civil action. 

(4) CONSTRUCTION.—Nothing in this section 
shall be construed— 

(A) to prevent the attorney general of a 
State, or other authorized State officer, from 
exercising the powers conferred on the attor-
ney general, or other authorized State offi-
cer, by the laws of such State; or 

(B) to prohibit the attorney general of a 
State, or other authorized State officer, from 
proceeding in State or Federal court on the 
basis of an alleged violation of any civil or 
criminal statute of that State. 

(5) LIMITATION.—No separate suit shall be 
brought under this subsection if, at the time 
the suit is brought, the same alleged viola-
tion is the subject of a pending action by the 
Federal Trade Commission or the United 
States under this section. 

By Ms. COLLINS (for herself, Mr. 
ROBERTS, and Mr. BARRASSO): 

S. 602. A bill to require regulatory re-
form; to the Committee on Homeland 
Security and Governmental Affairs. 

Ms. COLLINS. Mr. President, yester-
day I offered three amendments to the 
SBIR/STTR Reauthorization Bill to 
make commonsense reforms to our reg-
ulatory system. Today, Senators ROB-
ERTS and BARRASSO join me in offering 
the ‘‘CURB Act’’—which stands for 
‘‘Clearing Unnecessary Regulatory 
Burdens.’’ This legislation combines 
the provisions of those three amend-
ments to force federal agencies to cut 
the red tape that impedes job growth. 

As I explained yesterday, all too 
often it seems Federal agencies do not 
take into account the impacts to small 
businesses and job growth before im-
posing new rules and regulations. The 
bill we are introducing today obligates 
them to do so. 

The CURB Act does three things: 
first, it requires Federal agencies to 
analyze the indirect costs of regula-
tions, such as the impact on job cre-
ation, the cost of energy, and consumer 
prices. 

Presently, Federal agencies are not 
required by statute to analyze the indi-
rect cost regulations can have on the 
public, such as higher energy costs, 
higher prices, and the impact on job 
creation. However, Executive Order 
12866, issued by President Clinton in 
1993, obligates agencies to provide the 
Office of Information and Regulatory 
Affairs with an assessment of the indi-
rect costs of proposed regulations. Our 
bill would essentially codify this provi-

sion of President Clinton’s Executive 
Order. 

Second, the CURB Act obligates Fed-
eral agencies to comply with public no-
tice and comment requirements and 
prohibits them from circumventing 
these requirements by issuing unoffi-
cial rules as ‘‘guidance documents.’’ 

After President Clinton issued Execu-
tive Order 12866, Federal agencies found 
it easier to issue so-called ‘‘guidance 
documents,’’ rather than formal rules. 
Although these guidance documents 
are merely an agency’s interpretation 
of how the public can comply with a 
particular rule, and are not enforceable 
in court, as a practical matter they op-
erate as if they are legally binding. 
Thus, they have been used by agencies 
to circumvent OIRA regulatory review 
and public notice and comment re-
quirements. 

In 2007, President Bush issued Execu-
tive Order 13422, which contained a pro-
vision closing this loophole by impos-
ing ‘‘Good Guidance Practices’’ on Fed-
eral agencies, which requires them to 
provide public notice and comment for 
significant guidance documents. Our 
bill would essentially codify this provi-
sion of President Bush’s Executive 
Order. 

Third, the CURB Act helps out the 
‘‘little guy’’ trying to navigate our in-
credibly complex and burdensome regu-
latory environment. So many small 
businesses don’t have a lot of capital 
on hand. When a small business inad-
vertently runs afoul of a Federal regu-
lation for the first time, that first pen-
alty could sink the business and all the 
jobs it supports. Our bill would provide 
access to SBA assistance to small busi-
nesses in a situation where they face a 
first-time, non-harmful paperwork vio-
lation. It simply doesn’t make sense to 
me to punish small businesses the first 
time they accidently fail to comply 
with paperwork requirements, so long 
as no harm comes from that failure. 

Each of these provisions has been en-
dorsed by the National Federation of 
Independent Business, NFIB, and the 
Small Business & Entrepreneurship 
Council. I urge my colleagues to sup-
port the CURB Act, which contains 
these important reforms to our regu-
latory system. 

f 

SUBMITTED RESOLUTIONS 

SENATE RESOLUTION 103—PRO-
VIDING FOR MEMBERS ON THE 
PART OF THE SENATE OF THE 
JOINT COMMITTEE ON PRINTING 
AND THE JOINT COMMITTEE OF 
CONGRESS ON THE LIBRARY 

Mr. SCHUMER (for himself and Mr. 
ALEXANDER) submitted the following 
resolution; which was considered and 
agreed to: 

S. RES. 103 

Resolved, That the following named Mem-
bers be, and they are hereby, elected mem-
bers of the following joint committees of 
Congress: 
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JOINT COMMITTEE ON PRINTING: Mr. Schu-

mer, Mrs. Murray, Mr. Udall of New Mexico, 
Mr. Alexander, and Mr. Chambliss. 

JOINT COMMITTEE OF CONGRESS ON THE LI-
BRARY: Mr. Schumer, Mr. Durbin, Mr. Leahy, 
Mr. Alexander, and Mr. Cochran. 

f 

AMENDMENTS SUBMITTED AND 
PROPOSED 

SA 229. Mr. PRYOR (for himself and Mr. 
BROWN of Ohio) submitted an amendment in-
tended to be proposed by him to the bill S. 
493, to reauthorize and improve the SBIR and 
STTR programs, and for other purposes. 

SA 230. Mr. PRYOR submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 231. Mr. PAUL (for himself, Mr. GRASS-
LEY, Mr. PORTMAN, Mr. RUBIO, Mr. ENZI, and 
Mr. LEE) submitted an amendment intended 
to be proposed by him to the bill S. 493, 
supra; which was ordered to lie on the table. 

SA 232. Mr. CARDIN submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 233. Mr. MERKLEY submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by him 
to the bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to 
lie on the table. 

SA 234. Ms. LANDRIEU (for herself and Mr. 
KERRY) submitted an amendment intended 
to be proposed by her to the bill S. 493, supra; 
which was ordered to lie on the table. 

SA 235. Mr. LEVIN submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 236. Mr. BAUCUS submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 237. Mr. MCCAIN submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 238. Mr. MCCAIN submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 239. Mr. MCCAIN submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 240. Mr. CARDIN submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to lie on 
the table. 

SA 241. Mr. RISCH (for himself and Mr. 
BARRASSO) submitted an amendment in-
tended to be proposed by him to the bill S. 
493, supra; which was ordered to lie on the 
table. 

SA 242. Mr. UDALL of Colorado (for him-
self, Ms. COLLINS, Mr. SCHUMER, Mr. 
LIEBERMAN, Mr. LEAHY, Mr. SANDERS, Mr. 
REED, Mr. WHITEHOUSE, Mr. NELSON of Flor-
ida, Mrs. BOXER, and Mr. REID) submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by him 
to the bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to 
lie on the table. 

SA 243. Ms. KLOBUCHAR (for herself and 
Mr. BROWN of Massachusetts) submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by her 
to the bill S. 493, supra; which was ordered to 
lie on the table. 

f 

TEXT OF AMENDMENTS 

SA 229. Mr. PRYOR (for himself and 
Mr. BROWN of Ohio) submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-

grams, and for other purposes; as fol-
lows: 

On page 116, after line 24, add the fol-
lowing: 

SEC. 504. PATRIOT EXPRESS LOAN PROGRAM. 

(a) PROGRAM.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—Section 7(a)(31) of the 

Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 636(a)(31)) is 
amended by adding at the end the following: 

‘‘(G) PATRIOT EXPRESS LOAN PROGRAM.— 
‘‘(i) DEFINITION.—In this subparagraph, the 

term ‘eligible member of the military com-
munity’— 

‘‘(I) means— 
‘‘(aa) a veteran, including a service-dis-

abled veteran; 
‘‘(bb) a member of the Armed Forces on ac-

tive duty who is eligible to participate in the 
Transition Assistance Program; 

‘‘(cc) a member of a reserve component of 
the Armed Forces; 

‘‘(dd) the spouse of an individual described 
in item (aa), (bb), or (cc) who is alive; 

‘‘(ee) the widowed spouse of a deceased vet-
eran, member of the Armed Forces, or mem-
ber of a reserve component of the Armed 
Forces who died because of a service-con-
nected (as defined in section 101(16) of title 
38, United States Code) disability; and 

‘‘(ff) the widowed spouse of a deceased 
member of the Armed Forces or member of a 
reserve component of the Armed Forces re-
lating to whom the Department of Defense 
may provide for the recovery, care, and dis-
position of the remains of the individual 
under paragraph (1) or (2) of section 1481(a) of 
title 10, United States Code; and 

‘‘(II) does not include an individual who 
was discharged or released from the active 
military, naval, or air service under dishon-
orable conditions. 

‘‘(ii) LOAN GUARANTEES.—The Adminis-
trator shall establish a Patriot Express Loan 
Program, under which the Administrator 
may guarantee loans under this paragraph 
made by express lenders to eligible members 
of the military community. 

‘‘(iii) LOAN TERMS.— 
‘‘(I) IN GENERAL.—Except as provided in 

this clause, a loan under this subparagraph 
shall be made on the same terms as other 
loans under the Express Loan Program. 

‘‘(II) USE OF FUNDS.—A loan guaranteed 
under this subparagraph may be used for any 
business purpose, including start-up or ex-
pansion costs, purchasing equipment, work-
ing capital, purchasing inventory, or pur-
chasing business-occupied real estate. 

‘‘(III) MAXIMUM AMOUNT.—The Adminis-
trator may guarantee a loan under this sub-
paragraph of not more than $1,000,000. 

‘‘(IV) GUARANTEE RATE.—The guarantee 
rate for a loan under this subparagraph shall 
be the greater of— 

‘‘(aa) the rate otherwise applicable under 
paragraph (2)(A); 

‘‘(bb) 85 percent for a loan of not more than 
$500,000; and 

‘‘(cc) 80 percent for a loan of more than 
$500,000.’’. 

(2) GAO REPORT.— 
(A) DEFINITION.—In this paragraph, the 

term ‘‘programs’’ means— 
(i) the Patriot Express Loan Program 

under section 7(a)(31)(G) of the Small Busi-
ness Act, as added by paragraph (1); and 

(ii) the increased veteran participation 
pilot program under section 7(a)(33) of the 
Small Business Act, as in effect on the day 
before the date of enactment of this Act. 

(B) REPORT REQUIREMENT.—Not later than 1 
year after the date of enactment of this Act, 
the Comptroller General of the United States 
shall submit to the Committee on Small 
Business and Entrepreneurship of the Senate 
and the Committee on Small Business of the 

House of Representatives a report on the 
programs. 

(C) CONTENTS.—The report submitted under 
subparagraph (B) shall include— 

(i) the number of loans made under the 
programs; 

(ii) a description of the impact of the pro-
grams on members of the military commu-
nity eligible to participate in the programs; 

(iii) an evaluation of the efficacy of the 
programs; 

(iv) an evaluation of the actual or poten-
tial fraud and abuse under the programs; and 

(v) recommendations for improving the Pa-
triot Express Loan Program under section 
7(a)(31)(G) of the Small Business Act, as 
added by paragraph (1). 

(b) FEE REDUCTION.—Section 7(a)(18) of the 
Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 636(a)(18)) is 
amended— 

(1) in subparagraph (A), in the matter pre-
ceding clause (i), by striking ‘‘With respect 
to’’ and inserting ‘‘Except as provided in sub-
paragraph (C), with respect to’’; and 

(2) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(C) MILITARY COMMUNITY.—For an eligible 

member of the military community (as de-
fined in paragraph (31)(G)(i)), the fee for a 
loan guaranteed under this subsection, ex-
cept for a loan guaranteed under subpara-
graph (G) of paragraph (31), shall be equal to 
75 percent of the fee otherwise applicable to 
the loan under subparagraph (A).’’. 

(c) TECHNICAL AND CONFORMING AMEND-
MENTS.— 

(1) SMALL BUSINESS ACT.—Section 7(a) of 
the Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 636(a)) is 
amended— 

(A) by striking paragraph (33); and 
(B) by redesignating paragraphs (34) and 

(35) as paragraphs (33) and (34), respectively. 
(2) SMALL BUSINESS JOBS ACT OF 2010.—Sec-

tion 1133(b) of the Small Business Jobs Act of 
2010 (Public Law 111–240; 124 Stat. 2515) is 
amended by striking paragraphs (1) and (2) 
and inserting the following: 

‘‘(1) by striking paragraph (33), as redesig-
nated by section 504(c) of the SBIR/STTR Re-
authorization Act of 2011; and 

‘‘(2) by redesignating paragraph (34), as re-
designated by section 504(c) of the SBIR/ 
STTR Reauthorization Act of 2011, as para-
graph (33).’’. 

(d) REDUCTION OF GOVERNMENT PRINTING 
COSTS.— 

(1) STRATEGY AND GUIDELINES.—Not later 
than 180 days after the date of enactment of 
this Act, the Director of the Office of Man-
agement and Budget shall coordinate with 
the heads of the Executive departments and 
independent establishments, as those terms 
are defined in chapter 1 of title 5, United 
States Code— 

(A) to develop a strategy to reduce Govern-
ment printing costs during the 10-year period 
beginning on September 1, 2011; and 

(B) to issue Government-wide guidelines 
for printing that implements the strategy 
developed under subparagraph (A). 

(2) CONSIDERATIONS.— 
(A) IN GENERAL.—In developing the strat-

egy under paragraph (1)(A), the Director of 
the Office of Management and Budget and 
the heads of the Executive departments and 
independent establishments shall consider 
guidelines for— 

(i) duplex and color printing; 
(ii) the use of digital file systems by Exec-

utive departments and independent estab-
lishments; and 

(iii) determine which Government publica-
tions might be made available on Govern-
ment Web sites instead of being printed. 

(B) ESSENTIAL PRINTED DOCUMENTS.—The 
Director of the Office of Management and 
Budget shall ensure that printed versions of 
documents that the Director determines are 
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essential to individuals entitled to or en-
rolled for benefits under part A of title XVIII 
of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1395 et 
seq.) or enrolled for benefits under part B of 
such title, individuals who receive old-age 
survivors’ or disability insurance payments 
under title II of such Act (42 U.S.C. 401 et 
seq.), and other individuals with limited 
ability to use or access the Internet have ac-
cess to printed versions of documents that 
the Director are available after the issuance 
of the guidelines under paragraph (1)(B). 

SA 230. Mr. PRYOR submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows. 

Strike section 501 and insert the following: 
SEC. 501. NATIONALLY IMPORTANT RESEARCH 

TOPICS AND CRITICAL TECH-
NOLOGIES. 

(a) SBIR PROGRAM.—Section 9(g) of the 
Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 638(g)) is 
amended— 

(1) in paragraph (3), by striking ‘‘critical 
technologies’’ and all that follows and in-
serting the following: ‘‘nationally important 
research topics or critical technologies, in-
cluding nationally important research topics 
or critical technologies identified by the 
Interagency SBIR/STTR Policy Com-
mittee;’’; and 

(2) by adding after paragraph (12), as added 
by section 111(a) of this Act, the following: 

‘‘(13) encourage applications under the 
SBIR program (to the extent that the 
projects relate to the mission of the Federal 
agency)— 

‘‘(A) from small business concerns in geo-
graphic areas underrepresented in the SBIR 
program or located in rural areas (as defined 
in section 1393(a)(2) of the Internal Revenue 
Code of 1986); 

‘‘(B) small business concerns owned and 
controlled by women; 

‘‘(C) small business concerns owned and 
controlled by veterans; 

‘‘(D) small business concerns owned and 
controlled by Native Americans; and 

‘‘(E) small business concerns located in a 
geographic area with an unemployment rates 
that exceed the national unemployment 
rate, based on the most recently available 
monthly publications of the Bureau of Labor 
Statistics of the Department of Labor.’’. 

(b) STTR PROGRAM.—Section 9(o) of the 
Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 638(o)), as 
amended by section 111(b) of this Act, is 
amended— 

(1) in paragraph (3), by striking ‘‘critical 
technologies’’ and all that follows and in-
serting the following: ‘‘nationally important 
research topics or critical technologies, in-
cluding nationally important research topics 
or critical technologies identified by the 
Interagency SBIR/STTR Policy Com-
mittee;’’; 

(2) in paragraph (15), by striking ‘‘and’’ at 
the end; 

(3) in paragraph (16), by striking the period 
at the end and inserting ‘‘; and’’; and 

(4) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(17) encourage applications under the 

STTR program (to the extent that the 
projects relate to the mission of the Federal 
agency)— 

‘‘(A) from small business concerns in geo-
graphic areas underrepresented in the STTR 
program or located in rural areas (as defined 
in section 1393(a)(2) of the Internal Revenue 
Code of 1986); 

‘‘(B) small business concerns owned and 
controlled by women; 

‘‘(C) small business concerns owned and 
controlled by veterans; 

‘‘(D) small business concerns owned and 
controlled by Native Americans; and 

‘‘(E) small business concerns located in a 
geographic area with an unemployment rates 
that exceed the national unemployment 
rate, based on the most recently available 
monthly publications of the Bureau of Labor 
Statistics of the Department of Labor.’’. 

(c) NATIONALLY IMPORTANT RESEARCH TOP-
ICS AND CRITICAL TECHNOLOGIES.— 

(1) AMENDMENT.—Section 9 of the Small 
Business Act (15 U.S.C. 638) is amended by 
adding after subsection (mm), as added by 
section 503 of this Act, the following: 

‘‘(nn) BIENNIAL REPORT ON NATIONALLY IM-
PORTANT RESEARCH TOPICS AND CRITICAL 
TECHNOLOGIES.— 

‘‘(1) REPORT REQUIRED.— 
‘‘(A) IN GENERAL.—Not later than October 

1, 2012, and every 2 years thereafter, the 
Interagency SBIR/STTR Policy Committee 
shall submit to the Committee on Small 
Business and Entrepreneurship of the Senate 
and the Committee on Small Business of the 
House of Representatives a report that iden-
tifies nationally important research topics 
and critical technologies. For purposes of 
this subsection, a nationally important re-
search topic or critical technology may in-
clude a research topic or technology that re-
lates to nanotechnology, rare diseases, secu-
rity, energy, transportation, improving the 
security and quality of the water supply of 
the United States, or the efficiency of water 
delivery systems. 

‘‘(B) CONTENTS.—Each report required 
under subparagraph (A) shall include, for 
each research topic or critical technology 
identified in the report— 

‘‘(i) the reasons the Interagency SBIR/ 
STTR Policy Committee selected the re-
search topic or technology; 

‘‘(ii) the state of the development of the re-
search topic or technology in the United 
States and in other countries; and 

‘‘(iii) an estimate of the current and antici-
pated level of research and development ef-
forts in the United States concerning the re-
search topic or technology. 

‘‘(C) MAXIMUM NUMBER OF NATIONALLY IM-
PORTANT RESEARCH TOPICS AND CRITICAL TECH-
NOLOGIES.—A report submitted under sub-
paragraph (A) may not identify more than 30 
research topics and technologies as nation-
ally important research topics or critical 
technologies. 

‘‘(2) DETERMINATION OF NATIONAL IMPOR-
TANCE.— 

‘‘(A) DETERMINATION.—The Interagency 
SBIR/STTR Policy Committee may identify 
a research topic or technology as a nation-
ally important research topic or critical 
technology if the Interagency SBIR/STTR 
Policy Committee determines it is essential 
for the United States to develop the research 
topic or technology to further the long-term 
national security or economic prosperity of 
the United States. 

‘‘(B) CONSIDERATIONS.—In making a deter-
mination under subparagraph (A), the Inter-
agency SBIR/STTR Policy Committee shall 
consider— 

‘‘(i) reports by the National Academies of 
Science; and 

‘‘(ii) other nationally recognized strategic 
plans, strategies, or roadmaps.’’. 

(2) PROSPECTIVE REPEAL.—Effective Sep-
tember 30, 2016, section 9 of the Small Busi-
ness Act (15 U.S.C. 638), as amended by this 
subsection, is amended— 

(A) in subsection (g)(3), by striking ‘‘, in-
cluding nationally important research topics 
or critical technologies identified by the 
Interagency SBIR/STTR Policy Committee’’; 

(B) in subsection (o)(3), by striking ‘‘, in-
cluding nationally important research topics 

or critical technologies identified by the 
Interagency SBIR/STTR Policy Committee’’; 
and 

(C) by striking subsection (nn). 

SA 231. Mr. PAUL (for himself, Mr. 
GRASSLEY, Mr. PORTMAN, Mr. RUBIO, 
Mr. ENZI, and Mr. LEE) submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows. 

At the appropriate place, insert the fol-
lowing: 
SEC. lll. REGULATIONS FROM THE EXECUTIVE 

IN NEED OF SCRUTINY. 
(a) SHORT TITLE.—This section may be 

cited as the ‘‘Regulations From the Execu-
tive in Need of Scrutiny Act of 2011’’ or the 
‘‘REINS Act’’. 

(b) FINDINGS AND PURPOSE.— 
(1) FINDINGS.—Congress finds the following: 
(A) Section 1 of article I of the United 

States Constitution grants all legislative 
powers to Congress. 

(B) Over time, Congress has excessively 
delegated its constitutional charge while 
failing to conduct appropriate oversight and 
retain accountability for the content of the 
laws it passes. 

(C) By requiring a vote in Congress, this 
Act will result in more carefully drafted and 
detailed legislation, an improved regulatory 
process, and a legislative branch that is 
truly accountable to the people of the United 
States for the laws imposed upon them. 

(2) PURPOSE.—The purpose of this Act is to 
increase accountability for and transparency 
in the Federal regulatory process. 

(c) CONGRESSIONAL REVIEW OF AGENCY 
RULEMAKING.—Chapter 8 of title 5, United 
States Code, is amended to read as follows: 

‘‘CHAPTER 8—CONGRESSIONAL REVIEW 
OF AGENCY RULEMAKING 

‘‘Sec. 
‘‘801. Congressional review. 
‘‘802. Congressional approval procedure for 

major rules. 
‘‘803. Congressional disapproval procedure 

for nonmajor rules. 
‘‘804. Definitions. 
‘‘805. Judicial review. 
‘‘806. Exemption for monetary policy. 
‘‘807. Effective date of certain rules. 
‘‘§ 801. Congressional review 

‘‘(a)(1)(A) Before a rule may take effect, 
the Federal agency promulgating such rule 
shall submit to each House of the Congress 
and to the Comptroller General a report con-
taining— 

‘‘(i) a copy of the rule; 
‘‘(ii) a concise general statement relating 

to the rule; 
‘‘(iii) a classification of the rule as a major 

or nonmajor rule, including an explanation 
of the classification specifically addressing 
each criteria for a major rule contained 
within sections 804(2)(A), 804(2)(B), and 
804(2)(C); 

‘‘(iv) a list of any other related regulatory 
actions intended to implement the same 
statutory provision or regulatory objective 
as well as the individual and aggregate eco-
nomic effects of those actions; and 

‘‘(v) the proposed effective date of the rule. 
‘‘(B) On the date of the submission of the 

report under subparagraph (A), the Federal 
agency promulgating the rule shall submit 
to the Comptroller General and make avail-
able to each House of Congress— 

‘‘(i) a complete copy of the cost-benefit 
analysis of the rule, if any; 

‘‘(ii) the agency’s actions under title 5 of 
the United States Code, sections 603, 604, 605, 
607, and 609; 
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‘‘(iii) the agency’s actions under sections 

202, 203, 204, and 205 of the Unfunded Man-
dates Reform Act of 1995 (2 U.S.C. 1532, 1533, 
1534, and 1535); and 

‘‘(iv) any other relevant information or re-
quirements under any other Act and any rel-
evant Executive orders. 

‘‘(C) Upon receipt of a report submitted 
under subparagraph (A), each House shall 
provide copies of the report to the chairman 
and ranking member of each standing com-
mittee with jurisdiction under the rules of 
the House of Representatives or the Senate 
to report a bill to amend the provision of law 
under which the rule is issued. 

‘‘(2)(A) The Comptroller General shall pro-
vide a report on each major rule to the com-
mittees of jurisdiction by the end of 15 cal-
endar days after the submission or publica-
tion date as provided in section 802(b)(2). The 
report of the Comptroller General shall in-
clude an assessment of the agency’s compli-
ance with procedural steps required by para-
graph (1)(B). 

‘‘(B) Federal agencies shall cooperate with 
the Comptroller General by providing infor-
mation relevant to the Comptroller Gen-
eral’s report under subparagraph (A). 

‘‘(3) A major rule relating to a report sub-
mitted under paragraph (1) shall take effect 
upon enactment of a joint resolution of ap-
proval described in section 802 or as provided 
for in the rule following enactment of a joint 
resolution of approval described in section 
802, whichever is later. 

‘‘(4) A nonmajor rule shall take effect as 
provided by section 803 after submission to 
Congress under paragraph (1). 

‘‘(5) If a joint resolution of approval relat-
ing to a major rule is not enacted within the 
period provided in subsection (b)(2), then a 
joint resolution of approval relating to the 
same rule may not be considered under this 
chapter in the same Congress by either the 
House of Representatives or the Senate. 

‘‘(b)(1) A major rule shall not take effect 
unless the Congress enacts a joint resolution 
of approval described under section 802. 

‘‘(2) If a joint resolution described in sub-
section (a) is not enacted into law by the end 
of 70 session days or legislative days, as ap-
plicable, beginning on the date on which the 
report referred to in section 801(a)(1)(A) is re-
ceived by Congress (excluding days either 
House of Congress is adjourned for more than 
3 days during a session of Congress), then the 
rule described in that resolution shall be 
deemed not to be approved and such rule 
shall not take effect. 

‘‘(c)(1) Notwithstanding any other provi-
sion of this section (except subject to para-
graph (3)), a major rule may take effect for 
one 90-calendar-day period if the President 
makes a determination under paragraph (2) 
and submits written notice of such deter-
mination to the Congress. 

‘‘(2) Paragraph (1) applies to a determina-
tion made by the President by Executive 
order that the major rule should take effect 
because such rule is— 

‘‘(A) necessary because of an imminent 
threat to health or safety or other emer-
gency; 

‘‘(B) necessary for the enforcement of 
criminal laws; 

‘‘(C) necessary for national security; or 
‘‘(D) issued pursuant to any statute imple-

menting an international trade agreement. 
‘‘(3) An exercise by the President of the au-

thority under this subsection shall have no 
effect on the procedures under section 802. 

‘‘(d)(1) In addition to the opportunity for 
review otherwise provided under this chap-
ter, in the case of any rule for which a report 
was submitted in accordance with subsection 
(a)(1)(A) during the period beginning on the 
date occurring— 

‘‘(A) in the case of the Senate, 60 session 
days, or 

‘‘(B) in the case of the House of Represent-
atives, 60 legislative days, 
before the date the Congress is scheduled to 
adjourn a session of Congress through the 
date on which the same or succeeding Con-
gress first convenes its next session, sections 
802 and 803 shall apply to such rule in the 
succeeding session of Congress. 

‘‘(2)(A) In applying sections 802 and 803 for 
purposes of such additional review, a rule de-
scribed under paragraph (1) shall be treated 
as though— 

‘‘(i) such rule were published in the Federal 
Register on— 

‘‘(I) in the case of the Senate, the 15th ses-
sion day, or 

‘‘(II) in the case of the House of Represent-
atives, the 15th legislative day, 
after the succeeding session of Congress first 
convenes; and 

‘‘(ii) a report on such rule were submitted 
to Congress under subsection (a)(1) on such 
date. 

‘‘(B) Nothing in this paragraph shall be 
construed to affect the requirement under 
subsection (a)(1) that a report shall be sub-
mitted to Congress before a rule can take ef-
fect. 

‘‘(3) A rule described under paragraph (1) 
shall take effect as otherwise provided by 
law (including other subsections of this sec-
tion). 
‘‘§ 802. Congressional approval procedure for 

major rules 
‘‘(a) For purposes of this section, the term 

‘joint resolution’ means only a joint resolu-
tion introduced on or after the date on which 
the report referred to in section 801(a)(1)(A) 
is received by Congress (excluding days ei-
ther House of Congress is adjourned for more 
than 3 days during a session of Congress), the 
matter after the resolving clause of which is 
as follows: ‘That Congress approves the rule 
submitted by the l l relating to l l.’ (The 
blank spaces being appropriately filled in). 

‘‘(1) In the House, the majority leader of 
the House of Representatives (or his des-
ignee) and the minority leader of the House 
of Representatives (or his designee) shall in-
troduce such joint resolution described in 
subsection (a) (by request), within 3 legisla-
tive days after Congress receives the report 
referred to in section 801(a)(1)(A). 

‘‘(2) In the Senate, the majority leader of 
the Senate (or his designee) and the minority 
leader of the Senate (or his designee) shall 
introduce such joint resolution described in 
subsection (a) (by request), within 3 session 
days after Congress receives the report re-
ferred to in section 801(a)(1)(A). 

‘‘(b)(1) A joint resolution described in sub-
section (a) shall be referred to the commit-
tees in each House of Congress with jurisdic-
tion under the rules of the House of Rep-
resentatives or the Senate to report a bill to 
amend the provision of law under which the 
rule is issued. 

‘‘(2) For purposes of this section, the term 
‘submission date’ means the date on which 
the Congress receives the report submitted 
under section 801(a)(1). 

‘‘(c) In the Senate, if the committee or 
committees to which a joint resolution de-
scribed in subsection (a) has been referred 
have not reported it at the end of 15 session 
days after its introduction, such committee 
or committees shall be automatically dis-
charged from further consideration of the 
resolution and it shall be placed on the cal-
endar. A vote on final passage of the resolu-
tion shall be taken on or before the close of 
the 15th session day after the resolution is 
reported by the committee or committees to 
which it was referred, or after such com-
mittee or committees have been discharged 
from further consideration of the resolution. 

‘‘(d)(1) In the Senate, when the committee 
or committees to which a joint resolution is 

referred have reported, or when a committee 
or committees are discharged (under sub-
section (c)) from further consideration of a 
joint resolution described in subsection (a), 
it is at any time thereafter in order (even 
though a previous motion to the same effect 
has been disagreed to) for a motion to pro-
ceed to the consideration of the joint resolu-
tion, and all points of order against the joint 
resolution (and against consideration of the 
joint resolution) are waived. The motion is 
not subject to amendment, or to a motion to 
postpone, or to a motion to proceed to the 
consideration of other business. A motion to 
reconsider the vote by which the motion is 
agreed to or disagreed to shall not be in 
order. If a motion to proceed to the consider-
ation of the joint resolution is agreed to, the 
joint resolution shall remain the unfinished 
business of the Senate until disposed of. 

‘‘(2) In the Senate, debate on the joint res-
olution, and on all debatable motions and ap-
peals in connection therewith, shall be lim-
ited to not more than 2 hours, which shall be 
divided equally between those favoring and 
those opposing the joint resolution. A mo-
tion to further limit debate is in order and 
not debatable. An amendment to, or a mo-
tion to postpone, or a motion to proceed to 
the consideration of other business, or a mo-
tion to recommit the joint resolution is not 
in order. 

‘‘(3) In the Senate, immediately following 
the conclusion of the debate on a joint reso-
lution described in subsection (a), and a sin-
gle quorum call at the conclusion of the de-
bate if requested in accordance with the 
rules of the Senate, the vote on final passage 
of the joint resolution shall occur. 

‘‘(4) Appeals from the decisions of the 
Chair relating to the application of the rules 
of the Senate to the procedure relating to a 
joint resolution described in subsection (a) 
shall be decided without debate. 

‘‘(e)(1) In the House of Representatives, if 
the committee or committees to which a 
joint resolution described in subsection (a) 
has been referred have not reported it at the 
end of 15 legislative days after its introduc-
tion, such committee or committees shall be 
automatically discharged from further con-
sideration of the resolution and it shall be 
placed on the appropriate calendar. A vote 
on final passage of the resolution shall be 
taken on or before the close of the 15th legis-
lative day after the resolution is reported by 
the committee or committees to which it 
was referred, or after such committee or 
committees have been discharged from fur-
ther consideration of the resolution. 

‘‘(2)(A) A motion in the House of Rep-
resentatives to proceed to the consideration 
of a resolution shall be privileged and not de-
batable. An amendment to the motion shall 
not be in order, nor shall it be in order to 
move to reconsider the vote by which the 
motion is agreed to or disagreed to. 

‘‘(B) Debate in the House of Representa-
tives on a resolution shall be limited to not 
more than two hours, which shall be divided 
equally between those favoring and those op-
posing the resolution. A motion to further 
limit debate shall not be debatable. No 
amendment to, or motion to recommit, the 
resolution shall be in order. It shall not be in 
order to reconsider the vote by which a reso-
lution is agreed to or disagreed to. 

‘‘(C) Motions to postpone, made in the 
House of Representatives with respect to the 
consideration of a resolution, and motions to 
proceed to the consideration of other busi-
ness, shall be decided without debate. 

‘‘(D) All appeals from the decisions of the 
Chair relating to the application of the Rules 
of the House of Representatives to the proce-
dure relating to a resolution shall be decided 
without debate. 

‘‘(f) If, before the passage by one House of 
a joint resolution of that House described in 
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subsection (a), that House receives from the 
other House a joint resolution described in 
subsection (a), then the following procedures 
shall apply with respect to a joint resolution 
described in subsection (a) of the House re-
ceiving the joint resolution— 

‘‘(1) the procedure in that House shall be 
the same as if no joint resolution had been 
received from the other House; but 

‘‘(2) the vote on final passage shall be on 
the joint resolution of the other House. 

‘‘(g) The enactment of a resolution of ap-
proval does not serve as a grant or modifica-
tion of statutory authority by Congress for 
the promulgation of a rule, does not extin-
guish or affect any claim, whether sub-
stantive or procedural, against any alleged 
defect in a rule, and shall not form part of 
the record before the court in any judicial 
proceeding concerning a rule. 

‘‘(h) This section and section 803 are en-
acted by Congress— 

‘‘(1) as an exercise of the rulemaking power 
of the Senate and House of Representatives, 
respectively, and as such it is deemed a part 
of the rules of each House, respectively, but 
applicable only with respect to the procedure 
to be followed in that House in the case of a 
joint resolution described in subsection (a), 
and it supersedes other rules only to the ex-
tent that it is inconsistent with such rules; 
and 

‘‘(2) with full recognition of the constitu-
tional right of either House to change the 
rules (so far as relating to the procedure of 
that House) at any time, in the same man-
ner, and to the same extent as in the case of 
any other rule of that House. 
‘‘§ 803. Congressional disapproval procedure 

for nonmajor rules 
‘‘(a) For purposes of this section, the term 

‘joint resolution’ means only a joint resolu-
tion introduced in the period beginning on 
the date on which the report referred to in 
section 801(a)(1)(A) is received by Congress 
and ending 60 days thereafter (excluding 
days either House of Congress is adjourned 
for more than 3 days during a session of Con-
gress), the matter after the resolving clause 
of which is as follows: ‘That Congress dis-
approves the nonmajor rule submitted by the 
l l relating to l l, and such rule shall 
have no force or effect.’ (The blank spaces 
being appropriately filled in). 

‘‘(b)(1) A joint resolution described in sub-
section (a) shall be referred to the commit-
tees in each House of Congress with jurisdic-
tion. 

‘‘(2) For purposes of this section, the term 
‘submission or publication date’ means the 
later of the date on which— 

‘‘(A) the Congress receives the report sub-
mitted under section 801(a)(1); or 

‘‘(B) the nonmajor rule is published in the 
Federal Register, if so published. 

‘‘(c) In the Senate, if the committee to 
which is referred a joint resolution described 
in subsection (a) has not reported such joint 
resolution (or an identical joint resolution) 
at the end of 15 session days after the date of 
introduction of the joint resolution, such 
committee may be discharged from further 
consideration of such joint resolution upon a 
petition supported in writing by 30 Members 
of the Senate, and such joint resolution shall 
be placed on the calendar. 

‘‘(d)(1) In the Senate, when the committee 
to which a joint resolution is referred has re-
ported, or when a committee is discharged 
(under subsection (c)) from further consider-
ation of a joint resolution described in sub-
section (a), it is at any time thereafter in 
order (even though a previous motion to the 
same effect has been disagreed to) for a mo-
tion to proceed to the consideration of the 
joint resolution, and all points of order 
against the joint resolution (and against 

consideration of the joint resolution) are 
waived. The motion is not subject to amend-
ment, or to a motion to postpone, or to a 
motion to proceed to the consideration of 
other business. A motion to reconsider the 
vote by which the motion is agreed to or dis-
agreed to shall not be in order. If a motion 
to proceed to the consideration of the joint 
resolution is agreed to, the joint resolution 
shall remain the unfinished business of the 
Senate until disposed of. 

‘‘(2) In the Senate, debate on the joint res-
olution, and on all debatable motions and ap-
peals in connection therewith, shall be lim-
ited to not more than 10 hours, which shall 
be divided equally between those favoring 
and those opposing the joint resolution. A 
motion to further limit debate is in order 
and not debatable. An amendment to, or a 
motion to postpone, or a motion to proceed 
to the consideration of other business, or a 
motion to recommit the joint resolution is 
not in order. 

‘‘(3) In the Senate, immediately following 
the conclusion of the debate on a joint reso-
lution described in subsection (a), and a sin-
gle quorum call at the conclusion of the de-
bate if requested in accordance with the 
rules of the Senate, the vote on final passage 
of the joint resolution shall occur. 

‘‘(4) Appeals from the decisions of the 
Chair relating to the application of the rules 
of the Senate to the procedure relating to a 
joint resolution described in subsection (a) 
shall be decided without debate. 

‘‘(e) In the Senate the procedure specified 
in subsection (c) or (d) shall not apply to the 
consideration of a joint resolution respecting 
a nonmajor rule— 

‘‘(1) after the expiration of the 60 session 
days beginning with the applicable submis-
sion or publication date, or 

‘‘(2) if the report under section 801(a)(1)(A) 
was submitted during the period referred to 
in section 801(d)(1), after the expiration of 
the 60 session days beginning on the 15th ses-
sion day after the succeeding session of Con-
gress first convenes. 

‘‘(f) If, before the passage by one House of 
a joint resolution of that House described in 
subsection (a), that House receives from the 
other House a joint resolution described in 
subsection (a), then the following procedures 
shall apply: 

‘‘(1) The joint resolution of the other 
House shall not be referred to a committee. 

‘‘(2) With respect to a joint resolution de-
scribed in subsection (a) of the House receiv-
ing the joint resolution— 

‘‘(A) the procedure in that House shall be 
the same as if no joint resolution had been 
received from the other House; but 

‘‘(B) the vote on final passage shall be on 
the joint resolution of the other House. 
‘‘§ 804. Definitions 

‘‘For purposes of this chapter— 
‘‘(1) the term ‘Federal agency’ means any 

agency as that term is defined in section 
551(1); 

‘‘(2) the term ‘major rule’ means any rule, 
including an interim final rule, that the Ad-
ministrator of the Office of Information and 
Regulatory Affairs of the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget finds has resulted in or is 
likely to result in— 

‘‘(A) an annual effect on the economy of 
$100,000,000 or more; 

‘‘(B) a major increase in costs or prices for 
consumers, individual industries, Federal, 
State, or local government agencies, or geo-
graphic regions; or 

‘‘(C) significant adverse effects on competi-
tion, employment, investment, productivity, 
innovation, or on the ability of United 
States-based enterprises to compete with 
foreign-based enterprises in domestic and ex-
port markets; 

‘‘(3) the term ‘nonmajor rule’ means any 
rule that is not a major rule; and 

‘‘(4) the term ‘rule’ has the meaning given 
such term in section 551, except that such 
term does not include— 

‘‘(A) any rule of particular applicability, 
including a rule that approves or prescribes 
for the future rates, wages, prices, services, 
or allowances therefore, corporate or finan-
cial structures, reorganizations, mergers, or 
acquisitions thereof, or accounting practices 
or disclosures bearing on any of the fore-
going; 

‘‘(B) any rule relating to agency manage-
ment or personnel; or 

‘‘(C) any rule of agency organization, pro-
cedure, or practice that does not substan-
tially affect the rights or obligations of non- 
agency parties. 
‘‘§ 805. Judicial review 

‘‘(a) No determination, finding, action, or 
omission under this chapter shall be subject 
to judicial review. 

‘‘(b) Notwithstanding subsection (a), a 
court may determine whether a Federal 
agency has completed the necessary require-
ments under this chapter for a rule to take 
effect. 
‘‘§ 806. Exemption for monetary policy 

‘‘Nothing in this chapter shall apply to 
rules that concern monetary policy proposed 
or implemented by the Board of Governors of 
the Federal Reserve System or the Federal 
Open Market Committee. 
‘‘§ 807. Effective date of certain rules 

‘‘Notwithstanding section 801— 
‘‘(1) any rule that establishes, modifies, 

opens, closes, or conducts a regulatory pro-
gram for a commercial, recreational, or sub-
sistence activity related to hunting, fishing, 
or camping; or 

‘‘(2) any rule other than a major rule which 
an agency for good cause finds (and incor-
porates the finding and a brief statement of 
reasons therefore in the rule issued) that no-
tice and public procedure thereon are im-
practicable, unnecessary, or contrary to the 
public interest, 
shall take effect at such time as the Federal 
agency promulgating the rule determines.’’. 

SA 232. Mr. CARDIN submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
low: 

On page 4, line 9, strike ‘‘2019’’ and insert 
‘‘2025’’. 

On page 4, line 17, strike ‘‘2019’’ and insert 
‘‘2025’’. 

SA 233. Mr. MERKLEY submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
low: 

On page 27, line 21, strike the quotation 
marks and the second period and insert the 
following: 

‘‘(5) PREFERENCE FOR PHASE III AWARDS.— 
To the greatest extent practicable, in mak-
ing Phase III awards, Federal agencies and 
Federal prime contractors shall give pref-
erence to applicants that will carry out 
projects in the United States.’’. 

On page 49, line 16, strike ‘‘and’’. 
On page 49, between lines 18 and 19, insert 

the following: 
(C) in subparagraph (C), by striking ‘‘and’’ 

at the end; 
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(D) in subparagraph (D), by striking the pe-

riod at the end and inserting ‘‘; and’’; and 
(E) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(E) developing, manufacturing, and com-

mercializing in the United States new com-
mercial products and processes resulting 
from such projects.’’; 

On page 54, line 4, strike the quotation 
marks and the second period and insert the 
following: 

‘‘(7) INCENTIVES FOR DOMESTIC TESTING AND 
PRODUCTION.—In carrying out the Commer-
cialization Readiness Program, the Sec-
retary of Defense shall give preference to re-
search programs that— 

‘‘(A) test products or services in the United 
States; and 

‘‘(B) would allow the Department of De-
fense to fulfill the requirements under chap-
ter 83 of title 41, United States Code (com-
monly referred to as the ‘Buy American 
Act’).’’. 

On page 56, between lines 15 and 16, insert 
the following: 

‘‘(5) INCREASING DOMESTIC CAPABILITIES.—In 
carrying out a pilot program, the head of a 
covered Federal agency shall give preference 
to applicants that intend to test, develop, 
manufacture or commercialize a product or 
service in the United States. 

On page 56, line 16, strike ‘‘(5)’’ and insert 
‘‘(6)’’. 

On page 57, line 1, strike ‘‘(6)’’ and insert 
‘‘(7)’’. 

On page 57, line 4, strike ‘‘(7)’’ and insert 
‘‘(8)’’. 

On page 60, line 7, after ‘‘processes,’’ insert 
the following: ‘‘giving preference to research 
conducted in the United States,’’. 

On page 91, line 20, strike ‘‘and’’ at the end. 
On page 91, strike line 22 and insert the fol-

lowing: 
award; and 

‘‘(4) whether the small business concern or 
individual receiving the Phase III award is 
developing, testing, producing, or manufac-
turing the product or service that is the sub-
ject of the Phase III award in the United 
States.’’. 

On page 105, line 2, strike ‘‘and’’. 
On page 105, between lines 6 and 7, insert 

the following: 
(C) ways for Federal agencies to create in-

centives for recipients of awards under the 
SBIR program and the STTR program to 
carry out research, development, testing, 
production, manufacturing, and commer-
cialization in the United States; and 

On page 107, between lines 10 and 11, insert 
the following: 
SEC. 316. GAO STUDY AND REPORT ON DOMESTIC 

PRODUCTION, MANUFACTURING, 
AND COMMERCIALIZATION. 

(a) STUDY.—Not later than 3 years after the 
date of enactment of this Act, and every 3 
years thereafter, the Comptroller General of 
the United States shall— 

(1) conduct a study that— 
(A) determines the amount of production, 

manufacturing, and commercialization in 
the United States that resulted from awards 
under the SBIR and STTR programs during 
the applicable period; and 

(B) estimates the number of jobs created as 
a result of awards under the SBIR and STTR 
programs during the applicable period; and 

(2) submit a report to Congress that con-
tains the results of the study under para-
graph (1), together with recommendations, if 
any, for how to use the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams to increase production, manufac-
turing, and commercialization in the United 
States. 

(b) APPLICABLE PERIOD.—In this section, 
the term ‘‘applicable period’’ means, for each 
report submitted under paragraph (2), the 3- 
year period ending on the date that is 30 days 
before the date of the report. 

On page 115, line 8, insert after ‘‘programs’’ 
the following: ‘‘, including the impact on 
production and manufacturing in the United 
States’’. 

SA 234. Ms. LANDRIEU (for herself 
and Mr. KERRY) submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by her to 
the bill S. 493, to reauthorize and im-
prove the SBIR and STTR programs, 
and for other purposes; which was or-
dered to lie on the table; as follows: 

At the end, add the following: 

TITLE VI—SMALL BUSINESS BROADBAND 
AND EMERGING INFORMATION TECH-
NOLOGY ENHANCEMENTS 

SEC. 601. BROADBAND AND EMERGING INFORMA-
TION TECHNOLOGY COORDINATOR. 

(a) IN GENERAL.—The Small Business Act 
(15 U.S.C. 631 et seq.) is amended— 

(1) by redesignating section 45 as section 
46; and 

(2) by inserting after section 44 the fol-
lowing: 
‘‘SEC. 45. BROADBAND AND EMERGING INFORMA-

TION TECHNOLOGY. 

‘‘(a) DEFINITION.—In this section, the term 
‘broadband and emerging information tech-
nology coordinator’ means the individual as-
signed the broadband and emerging informa-
tion technology coordination responsibilities 
of the Administration under subsection 
(b)(1). 

‘‘(b) ASSIGNMENT OF COORDINATOR.— 
‘‘(1) ASSIGNMENT OF COORDINATOR.—The Ad-

ministrator shall assign responsibility for 
coordinating the programs and activities of 
the Administration relating to broadband 
and emerging information technology to an 
individual who— 

‘‘(A) shall report directly to the Adminis-
trator; 

‘‘(B) shall work in coordination with— 
‘‘(i) the chief information officer, the chief 

technology officer, and the head of the Office 
of Technology of the Administration; and 

‘‘(ii) any Associate Administrator of the 
Administration determined appropriate by 
the Administrator; 

‘‘(C) has experience developing and imple-
menting telecommunications policy in the 
private sector or government; and 

‘‘(D) has demonstrated significant experi-
ence in the area of broadband or emerging 
information technology. 

‘‘(2) RESPONSIBILITIES OF COORDINATOR.— 
The broadband and emerging information 
technology coordinator shall— 

‘‘(A) coordinate programs of the Adminis-
tration that assist small business concerns 
in adopting, making innovations in, and 
using broadband and other emerging infor-
mation technologies; 

‘‘(B) serve as the primary liaison of the Ad-
ministration to other Federal agencies in-
volved in broadband and emerging informa-
tion technology policy, including the Depart-
ment of Commerce, the Department of Agri-
culture, and the Federal Communications 
Commission; and 

‘‘(C) identify best practices relating to 
broadband and emerging information tech-
nology that may benefit small business con-
cerns. 

‘‘(3) TRAVEL.—Not more than 20 percent of 
the hours of service by the broadband and 
emerging information technology coordi-
nator during any fiscal year shall consist of 
travel outside the United States to perform 
official duties. 

‘‘(c) BROADBAND AND EMERGING TECH-
NOLOGY TRAINING.— 

‘‘(1) TRAINING.—The Administrator shall 
provide to employees of the Administration 
training that— 

‘‘(A) familiarizes employees of the Admin-
istration with broadband and other emerging 
information technologies; and 

‘‘(B) includes— 
‘‘(i) instruction counseling small business 

concerns regarding adopting, making inno-
vations in, and using broadband and other 
emerging information technologies; and 

‘‘(ii) information on programs of the Fed-
eral Government that provide assistance to 
small business concerns relating to 
broadband and emerging information tech-
nologies. 

‘‘(2) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.— 
There are authorized to be appropriated such 
sums as are necessary to carry out this sub-
section. 

‘‘(d) REPORTS.— 
‘‘(1) BIENNIAL REPORT ON ACTIVITIES.—Not 

later than 2 years after the date on which 
the Administrator makes the first assign-
ment of responsibilities under subsection (b), 
and every 2 years thereafter, the broadband 
and emerging information technology coor-
dinator shall submit to the Committee on 
Small Business and Entrepreneurship of the 
Senate and the Committee on Small Busi-
ness of the House of Representatives a report 
regarding the programs and activities of the 
Administration relating to broadband and 
other emerging information technologies. 

‘‘(2) REPORT ON FEDERAL PROGRAMS.—Not 
later than 1 year after the date of enactment 
of the SBIR/STTR Reauthorization Act of 
2011, the broadband and emerging informa-
tion technology coordinator, in consultation 
with the Secretary of Agriculture, the As-
sistant Secretary of Commerce for Commu-
nications and Information, and the Chair-
man of the Federal Communications Com-
mission, shall submit to the Committee on 
Small Business and Entrepreneurship of the 
Senate and the Committee on Small Busi-
ness of the House of Representatives a report 
on the programs of the Federal Government 
that provide assistance to small business 
concerns relating to broadband and emerging 
information technologies, which shall in-
clude recommendations, if any, for improv-
ing coordination among the programs.’’. 

(b) ELIMINATION OF VACANT POSITION RE-
QUIRED.— 

(1) ELIMINATION.—Before assigning the first 
broadband and emerging technologies coordi-
nator under section 45 of the Small Business 
Act, as added by subsection (a) of this sec-
tion, the Administrator shall— 

(A) identify a position within the Adminis-
tration that is— 

(i) vacant on the date of enactment of this 
Act; and 

(ii) required to be filled by an employee in 
the Senior Executive Service or at GS–15 of 
the General Schedule; and 

(B) eliminate the position identified under 
subparagraph (A). 

(2) RESTRICTION.—For purposes of para-
graph (1), the Administrator may not elimi-
nate a position established by the Small 
Business Act (15 U.S.C. 631 et seq.), the Small 
Business Investment Act 1958 (15 U.S.C. 661 
et seq.), or any other Federal statute. 

(c) TECHNICAL AND CONFORMING AMEND-
MENTS.— 

(1) IN GENERAL.—The amendments made by 
section 205(b) shall have no force or effect. 

(2) PROSPECTIVE REPEAL OF ACCELERATING 
CURES PILOT PROGRAM.—Effective 5 years 
after the date of enactment of this Act, the 
Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 631 et seq.) is 
amended— 

(A) by striking section 43, as added by sec-
tion 205(a); and 

(B) by redesignating sections 44, 45 (as 
added by subsection (a)), and 46 (as redesig-
nated by subsection (a)) as sections 43, 44, 
and 45, respectively. 
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SEC. 602. ENTREPRENEURIAL DEVELOPMENT. 

Section 21(c)(3)(B) of the Small Business 
Act (15 U.S.C. 648(c)(3)(B)) is amended— 

(1) in the matter preceding clause (i), by 
inserting ‘‘accessing broadband and other 
emerging information technology,’’ after 
‘‘technology transfer,’’; 

(2) in clause (ii), by striking ‘‘and’’ at the 
end; 

(3) in clause (iii), by adding ‘‘and’’ at the 
end; and 

(4) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(iv) increasing the competitiveness and 

productivity of small business concerns by 
assisting entrepreneurs in accessing 
broadband and other emerging information 
technology;’’. 
SEC. 603. CAPITAL ACCESS. 

(a) IN GENERAL.—Section 7(a) of the Small 
Business Act (15 U.S.C. 636(a)) is amended in 
the matter preceding paragraph (1) by insert-
ing ‘‘(including to purchase equipment for 
broadband or other emerging information 
technologies)’’ after ‘‘equipment’’. 

(b) MICROLOANS.—Section 7(m)(1)(A)(iii)(I) 
of the Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 
636(m)(1)(A)(iii)(I)) is amended by inserting 
‘‘(including to purchase equipment for 
broadband or other emerging information 
technologies)’’ after ‘‘or equipment’’. 
SEC. 604. REPORT TO CONGRESS. 

(a) IN GENERAL.—Not later than 45 days 
after the date of enactment of this Act, the 
Administrator, in consultation with the Ad-
ministrator of General Services, shall submit 
to the Committee on Small Business and En-
trepreneurship of the Senate and the Com-
mittee on Small Business of the House of 
Representatives a report on ways to assist 
with the development of broadband and wire-
less technology that would benefit small 
business concerns. 

(b) CONTENT OF THE REPORT.—The report 
submitted under subsection (a) shall— 

(1) outline the participation by the Admin-
istration in the National Antenna Program, 
including the number of wireless towers de-
ployed on facilities which contain an office 
of the Administration; 

(2) information on agreements between the 
Administration and the General Services Ad-
ministration related to broadband and wire-
less deployment in offices of the Administra-
tion; and 

(3) recommendations, if any, on opportuni-
ties for the Administration to improve 
broadband or wireless technology in offices 
of the Administration that are in areas cur-
rently underserved or unserved by broadband 
service providers. 

SA 235. Mr. LEVIN submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows: 

At the appropriate place, insert the fol-
lowing: 
SEC. lll. SMALL BUSINESS INTERMEDIARY 

LENDING PILOT PROGRAM TECH-
NICAL CORRECTION. 

Section 7(l)(4)(B) of the Small Business Act 
(15 U.S.C. 636(l)(4)(B)) is amended by insert-
ing ‘‘under the Program’’ after ‘‘to the eligi-
ble intermediary by the Administrator’’. 

SA 236. Mr. BAUCUS submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows: 

At the end, add the following: 
SEC. ll. GREENHOUSE GAS-RELATED EXEMP-

TIONS FROM PERMITTING REQUIRE-
MENTS. 

(a) PURPOSES.—The purposes of this section 
are— 

(1) to ensure that the greenhouse gas emis-
sions from certain sources will not require a 
permit under the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 
7401 et seq.); and 

(2) to exempt greenhouse gas emissions 
from certain agricultural sources from per-
mitting requirements under that Act. 

(b) AMENDMENT.—Title III of the Clean Air 
Act (42 U.S.C. 7601 et seq.) is amended by 
adding at the end the following: 
‘‘SEC. 329. GREENHOUSE GAS-RELATED EXEMP-

TIONS FROM PERMITTING REQUIRE-
MENTS. 

‘‘(a) DEFINITION OF GREENHOUSE GAS.—In 
this section, the term ‘greenhouse gas’ 
means any of the following: 

‘‘(1) Carbon dioxide. 
‘‘(2) Methane. 
‘‘(3) Nitrous oxide. 
‘‘(4) Sulfur hexafluoride. 
‘‘(5) Hydrofluorocarbons. 
‘‘(6) Perfluorocarbons. 
‘‘(7) Nitrogen trifluoride. 
‘‘(8) Any other anthropogenic gas, if the 

Administrator determines that 1 ton of the 
gas has the same or greater effect on global 
climate change as does 1 ton of carbon diox-
ide. 

‘‘(b) NEW SOURCE REVIEW.— 
‘‘(1) MODIFICATION OF DEFINITION OF AIR 

POLLUTANT.—For purposes of determining 
whether a stationary source is a major emit-
ting facility under section 169(1) or has un-
dertaken construction pursuant to section 
165(a), the term ‘air pollutant’ shall not in-
clude any greenhouse gas unless the gas is 
subject to regulation under this Act for rea-
sons independent of the effects of the gas on 
global climate change. 

‘‘(2) THRESHOLDS FOR EXCLUSIONS FROM 
PERMIT PROVISIONS.—No requirement of part 
C of title I shall apply with respect to any 
greenhouse gas unless the gas is subject to 
regulation under this Act for reasons inde-
pendent of the effects of the gas on global 
climate change or the gas is emitted by a 
stationary source— 

‘‘(A) that is— 
‘‘(i) a new major emitting facility that will 

emit, or have the potential to emit, green-
house gases in a quantity of at least 75,000 
tons of carbon dioxide equivalent per year; 
or 

‘‘(ii) an existing major emitting facility 
that undertakes construction which in-
creases the quantity of greenhouse gas emis-
sions, or which results in emission of green-
house gases not previously emitted, of at 
least 75,000 tons carbon dioxide equivalent 
per year; and 

‘‘(B) that has greenhouse gas emissions 
equal to or exceeding 250 tons per year in 
mass emissions or, in the case of any of the 
types of stationary sources identified in sec-
tion 169(1), 100 tons per year in mass emis-
sions. 

‘‘(3) AGRICULTURAL SOURCES.—In calcu-
lating the emissions or potential emissions 
of a source or facility, emissions of green-
house gases that are subject to regulation 
under this Act solely on the basis of the ef-
fect of the gases on global climate change 
shall be excluded if the emissions are from— 

‘‘(A) changes in land use; 
‘‘(B) the raising of commodity crops, stock, 

dairy, poultry, or fur-bearing animals, or the 
growing of fruits or vegetables; or 

‘‘(C) farms, plantations, ranches, nurseries, 
ranges, orchards, and greenhouses or other 
similar structures used primarily for the 
raising of agricultural or horticultural com-
modities. 

‘‘(c) TITLE V OPERATING PERMITS.—Not-
withstanding any provision of title III or 
title V, no stationary source shall be re-
quired to apply for, or operate pursuant to, a 
permit under title V, solely on the basis of 
the emissions of the stationary source of 
greenhouse gases that are subject to regula-
tion under this Act solely on the basis of the 
effect of the greenhouse gases on global cli-
mate change, unless those emissions from 
that source are subject to regulation under 
this Act.’’. 

SA 237. Mr. MCCAIN submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows: 

At the end of the bill, add the following: 
SEC. lll. CONGRESSIONAL RECORD. 

(a) PROHIBITION ON PRINTING THE CONGRES-
SIONAL RECORD.— 

(1) IN GENERAL.—Chapter 9 of title 44, 
United States Code, is amended by striking 
section 903 and inserting the following: 
‘‘§ 903. Congressional Record: daily and per-

manent forms 
‘‘(a) IN GENERAL.—The public proceedings 

of each House of Congress as reported by the 
Official Reporters, shall be included in the 
Congressional Record, which shall be issued 
in daily form during each session and shall 
be revised and made electronically available 
promptly, as directed by the Joint Com-
mittee on Printing, for distribution during 
and after the close of each session of Con-
gress. The daily and the permanent Record 
shall bear the same date, which shall be that 
of the actual day’s proceedings reported. The 
Government Printing Office shall not print 
the Congressional Record. 

‘‘(b) ELECTRONIC AVAILABILITY.— 
‘‘(1) GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE.—The 

Government Printing Office shall make the 
Congressional Record available to the Sec-
retary of the Senate and the Chief Adminis-
trative Officer of the House of Representa-
tives in an electronic form in a timely man-
ner to ensure the implementation of para-
graph (1). 

‘‘(2) WEBSITE.—The Secretary of the Senate 
and the Chief Administrative Officer of the 
House of Representatives shall make the 
Congressional Record available— 

‘‘(A) to the public on the websites of the 
Secretary of the Senate and the Chief Ad-
ministrative Officer of the House of Rep-
resentatives; and 

‘‘(B) in a format which enables the Con-
gressional Record to be downloaded and 
printed by users of the website.’’. 

(b) CONGRESSIONAL RECORD.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—Chapter 9 of title 44, 

United States Code, is amended— 
(A) in section 905, in the first sentence, by 

striking ‘‘printing’’ and inserting ‘‘inclu-
sion’’; and 

(B) by striking sections 906, 909, and 910. 
(2) TECHNICAL AND CONFORMING AMEND-

MENTS.—The table of sections for chapter 9 of 
title 44, United States Code, is amended by 
striking the items relating to sections 906, 
909, and 910. 

SA 238. Mr. MCCAIN submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows: 

On page 116, after line 24, insert the fol-
lowing: 
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SEC. 504. DISPOSITION OF FEDERAL HIGH SPEED 

RAIL FUNDING NOT USED BY STATE 
TO WHICH IT WAS ALLOCATED. 

Amounts allocated to any State under the 
Federal Railroad Administration’s High- 
Speed Intercity Passenger Rail Program that 
are not used by that State— 

(1) shall be deposited into the General 
Fund of the Treasury to reduce that national 
deficit; and 

(2) may not be reallocated to another 
qualifying State for any high speed rail 
project. 

SA 239. Mr. MCCAIN submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows: 

On page 116, after line 24, add the fol-
lowing: 
SEC. 504. ELIMINATION OF DUPLICATIVE SECU-

RITY ASSESSMENTS. 
Notwithstanding any other provision of 

law, the Transportation Security Adminis-
tration is not authorized to conduct security 
assessments on hazardous material trucking 
companies that are similar to the security 
contact reviews conducted by the Federal 
Motor Carrier Safety Administration. 

SA 240. Mr. CARDIN submitted an 
amendment intended to be proposed by 
him to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize 
and improve the SBIR and STTR pro-
grams, and for other purposes; which 
was ordered to lie on the table; as fol-
lows: 

At the end, add the following: 
SEC. lll. SURETY BONDS. 

(a) MAXIMUM BOND AMOUNT.—Section 
411(a)(1) of the Small Business Investment 
Act of 1958 (15 U.S.C. 694b(a)(1)) is amended 
by striking ‘‘(1)’’ and all that follows and in-
serting the following: ‘‘(1)(A) The Adminis-
tration may, upon such terms and conditions 
as it may prescribe, guarantee and enter into 
commitments to guarantee any surety 
against loss resulting from a breach of the 
terms of a bid bond, payment bond, perform-
ance bond, or bonds ancillary thereto, by a 
principal on any total work order or con-
tract amount at the time of bond execution 
that does not exceed $5,000,000. 

‘‘(B) The Administrator may guarantee a 
surety under subparagraph (A) for a total 
work order or contract amount that does not 
exceed $10,000,000, if a contracting officer of a 
Federal agency certifies that such a guar-
antee is necessary.’’. 

(b) DENIAL OF LIABILITY.—Section 411 of 
the Small Business Investment Act of 1958 
(15 U.S.C. 694b) is amended— 

(1) by striking subsection (e) and inserting 
the following: 

‘‘(e) REIMBURSEMENT OF SURETY; CONDI-
TIONS.—Pursuant to any such guarantee or 
agreement, the Administration shall reim-
burse the surety, as provided in subsection 
(c) of this section, except that the Adminis-
tration shall be relieved of liability (in whole 
or in part within the discretion of the Ad-
ministration) if— 

‘‘(1) the surety obtained such guarantee or 
agreement, or applied for such reimburse-
ment, by fraud or material misrepresenta-
tion; 

‘‘(2) the total contract amount at the time 
of execution of the bond or bonds exceeds 
$5,000,000; 

‘‘(3) the surety has breached a material 
term or condition of such guarantee agree-
ment; or 

‘‘(4) the surety has substantially violated 
the regulations promulgated by the Adminis-
tration pursuant to subsection (d).’’; 

(2) by striking subsection (k); and 
(3) by adding after subsection (i) the fol-

lowing: 
‘‘(j) DENIAL OF LIABILITY.—For bonds made 

or executed with the prior approval of the 
Administration, the Administration shall 
not deny liability to a surety based upon ma-
terial information that was provided as part 
of the guaranty application.’’. 

(c) SIZE STANDARDS.—Section 410 of the 
Small Business Investment Act of 1958 (15 
U.S.C. 694a) is amended— 

(1) by striking paragraph (9); and 
(2) adding after paragraph (8) the following: 
‘‘(9) Notwithstanding any other provision 

of law or any rule, regulation, or order of the 
Administration, for purposes of sections 410, 
411, and 412 the term ‘small business concern’ 
means a business concern that meets the size 
standard for the primary industry in which 
such business concern, and the affiliates of 
such business concern, is engaged, as deter-
mined by the Administrator in accordance 
with the North American Industry Classi-
fication System.’’. 

SA 241. Mr. RISCH (for himself and 
Mr. BARRASSO) submitted an amend-
ment intended to be proposed by him 
to the bill S. 493, to reauthorize and 
improve the SBIR and STTR programs, 
and for other purposes; which was or-
dered to lie on the table; as follows: 

At the end, add the following: 
SEC. ll. NATIONAL PRIMARY DRINKING WATER 

REGULATIONS. 
(a) DEFINITIONS.—In this section: 
(1) ADMINISTRATOR.—The term ‘‘Adminis-

trator’’ means the Administrator of the En-
vironmental Protection Agency. 

(2) SMALL SYSTEM.—The term ‘‘small sys-
tem’’ means a public water system (as de-
fined in section 1401 of the Safe Drinking 
Water Act (42 U.S.C. 300f)) that serves not 
more than 10,000 individuals. 

(b) SUSPENSION OF ENFORCEMENT.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding any 

other provision of law, subject to paragraph 
(2), none of the funds made available by this 
or any other Act may be used for the en-
forcement of national primary drinking 
water regulations promulgated under the 
Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. 300f et 
seq.) until such date as the Administrator— 

(A) implements a program to provide to 
small systems subject to those regulations, 
using the authority available to the Admin-
istrator under that Act, financial and tech-
nical assistance for use in complying with 
those regulations; and 

(B) ensures that sufficient funds have been 
made available under this section to assist 
each small system in meeting requirements 
under those regulations. 

(2) CONTINUED SUSPENSION.—If, after the 
date described in paragraph (1), a small sys-
tem certifies to the Administrator that the 
small system lacks funds necessary to com-
ply with the regulations referred to in para-
graph (1) for a fiscal year, the Administrator 
shall suspend enforcement of the regulations 
(including any action to assess or collect a 
fine under the regulations) with respect to 
the small system for the fiscal year. 

SA 242. Mr. UDALL of Colorado (for 
himself, Ms. COLLINS, Mr. SCHUMER, 
Mr. LIEBERMAN, Mr. LEAHY, Mr. SAND-
ERS, Mr. REED, Mr. WHITEHOUSE, Mr. 
NELSON of Florida, Mrs. BOXER, and Mr. 
REID) submitted an amendment in-
tended to be proposed by him to the 
bill S. 493, to reauthorize and improve 

the SBIR and STTR programs, and for 
other purposes; which was ordered to 
lie on the table; as follows: 

At the end, add the following: 
TITLE VI—SMALL BUSINESS LENDING 

ENHANCEMENT 
SEC. 601. SHORT TITLE; DEFINITIONS. 

(a) SHORT TITLE.—This title may be cited 
as the ‘‘Small Business Lending Enhance-
ment Act of 2011’’. 

(b) DEFINITIONS.—In this title— 
(1) the term ‘‘Board’’ means the National 

Credit Union Administration Board; 
(2) the term ‘‘insured credit union’’ has the 

same meaning as in section 101 of the Fed-
eral Credit Union Act (12 U.S.C. 1752); 

(3) the term ‘‘member business loan’’ has 
the same meaning as in section 107A(c)(1) of 
the Federal Credit Union Act (12 U.S.C. 
1757a(c)(1)); 

(4) the term ‘‘net worth’’ has the same 
meaning as in section 107A(c)(2) of the Fed-
eral Credit Union Act (12 U.S.C. 1757a(c)(2)); 
and 

(5) the term ‘‘well capitalized’’ has the 
meaning given that term in section 
216(c)(1)(A) of the Federal Credit Union Act 
(12 U.S.C. 1709d(c)(1)(A)). 
SEC. 602. LIMITS ON MEMBER BUSINESS LOANS. 

Effective 6 months after the date of enact-
ment of this title, section 107A(a) of the Fed-
eral Credit Union Act (12 U.S.C. 1757a(a)) is 
amended to read as follows: 

‘‘(a) LIMITATION.— 
‘‘(1) IN GENERAL.—Except as provided in 

paragraph (2), an insured credit union may 
not make any member business loan that 
would result in the total amount of such 
loans outstanding at that credit union at 
any one time to be equal to more than the 
lesser of— 

‘‘(A) 1.75 times the actual net worth of the 
credit union; or 

‘‘(B) 12.25 percent of the total assets of the 
credit union. 

‘‘(2) ADDITIONAL AUTHORITY.—The Board 
may approve an application by an insured 
credit union upon a finding that the credit 
union meets the criteria under this para-
graph to make 1 or more member business 
loans that would result in a total amount of 
such loans outstanding at any one time of 
not more than 27.5 percent of the total assets 
of the credit union, if the credit union— 

‘‘(A) had member business loans out-
standing at the end of each of the 4 consecu-
tive quarters immediately preceding the 
date of the application, in a total amount of 
not less than 80 percent of the applicable 
limitation under paragraph (1); 

‘‘(B) is well capitalized, as defined in sec-
tion 216(c)(1)(A); 

‘‘(C) can demonstrate at least 5 years of ex-
perience of sound underwriting and servicing 
of member business loans; 

‘‘(D) has the requisite policies and experi-
ence in managing member business loans; 
and 

‘‘(E) has satisfied other standards that the 
Board determines are necessary to maintain 
the safety and soundness of the insured cred-
it union. 

‘‘(3) EFFECT OF NOT BEING WELL CAPITAL-
IZED.—An insured credit union that has made 
member business loans under an authoriza-
tion under paragraph (2) and that is not, as 
of its most recent quarterly call report, well 
capitalized, may not make any member busi-
ness loans, until such time as the credit 
union becomes well capitalized (as defined in 
section 216(c)(1)(A)), as reflected in a subse-
quent quarterly call report, and obtains the 
approval of the Board.’’. 
SEC. 603. IMPLEMENTATION. 

(a) TIERED APPROVAL PROCESS.—The Na-
tional Credit Union Administration Board 
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shall develop a tiered approval process, 
under which an insured credit union gradu-
ally increases the amount of member busi-
ness lending in a manner that is consistent 
with safe and sound operations, subject to 
the limits established under section 
107A(a)(2) of the Federal Credit Union Act (as 
amended by this title). The rate of increase 
under the process established under this 
paragraph may not exceed 30 percent per 
year. 

(b) RULEMAKING REQUIRED.—The Board 
shall issue proposed rules, not later than 6 
months after the date of enactment of this 
Act, to establish the tiered approval process 
required under subsection (a). The tiered ap-
proval process shall establish standards de-
signed to ensure that the new business lend-
ing capacity authorized under the amend-
ment made by section 2 is being used only by 
insured credit unions that are well-managed 
and well capitalized, as required by the 
amendments made under section 2, and as 
defined by the rules issued by the Board 
under this subsection. 

(c) CONSIDERATIONS.—In issuing rules re-
quired under this section, the Board shall 
consider— 

(1) the experience level of the institutions, 
including a demonstrated history of sound 
member business lending; 

(2) the criteria under section 107A(a)(2) of 
the Federal Credit Union Act, as amended by 
this title; and 

(3) such other factors as the Board deter-
mines necessary or appropriate. 
SEC. 604. REPORTS TO CONGRESS ON MEMBER 

BUSINESS LENDING. 
(a) REPORT OF THE BOARD.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—Not later than 3 years 

after the date of enactment of this Act, the 
Board shall submit a report to Congress on 
member business lending by insured credit 
unions. 

(2) REPORT.—The report required under 
paragraph (1) shall include— 

(A) the types and asset size of insured cred-
it unions making member business loans and 
the member business loan limitations appli-
cable to the insured credit unions; 

(B) the overall amount and average size of 
member business loans by each insured cred-
it union; 

(C) the ratio of member business loans by 
insured credit unions to total assets and net 
worth; 

(D) the performance of the member busi-
ness loans, including delinquencies and net 
charge offs; 

(E) the effect of this title and the amend-
ments made by this title on the number of 
insured credit unions engaged in member 
business lending, any change in the amount 
of member business lending, and the extent 
to which any increase is attributed to the 
change in the limitation in section 107A(a) of 
the Federal Credit Union Act, as amended by 
this title; 

(F) the number, types, and asset size of in-
sured credit unions that were denied or ap-
proved by the Board for increased member 
business loans under section 107A(a)(2) of the 
Federal Credit Union Act, as amended by 
this title, including denials and approvals 
under the tiered approval process; 

(G) the types and sizes of businesses that 
receive member business loans, the duration 
of the credit union membership of the busi-
nesses at the time of the loan, the types of 
collateral used to secure member business 
loans, and the income level of members re-
ceiving member business loans; and 

(H) the effect of any increases in member 
business loans on the risk to the National 
Credit Union Share Insurance Fund and the 
assessments on insured credit unions. 

(b) GAO STUDY AND REPORT.— 

(1) STUDY.—The Comptroller General of the 
United States shall conduct a study on the 
status of member business lending by in-
sured credit unions, including— 

(A) trends in such lending; 
(B) types and amounts of member business 

loans; 
(C) the effectiveness of this section in en-

hancing small business lending; 
(D) recommendations for legislative ac-

tion, if any, with respect to such lending; 
and 

(E) any other information that the Comp-
troller General considers relevant with re-
spect to such lending. 

(2) REPORT.—Not later than 3 years after 
the date of enactment of this Act, the Comp-
troller General shall submit a report to Con-
gress on the study required by paragraph (1). 

SA 243. Ms. KLOBUCHAR (for herself 
and Mr. BROWN of Massachusetts) sub-
mitted an amendment intended to be 
proposed by her to the bill S. 493, to re-
authorize and improve the SBIR and 
STTR programs, and for other pur-
poses; which was ordered to lie on the 
table; as follows: 

On page 73, at the end, add the following: 
SEC. 209. INNOVATIVE TECHNOLOGY DEVELOP-

MENT LOAN GUARANTEE PROGRAM. 
(a) DEFINITIONS.—In this section: 
(1) CLEAN TECHNOLOGY.—The term ‘‘clean 

technology’’ means— 
(A) technology that improves energy effi-

ciency, including— 
(i) technologies to reduce energy consump-

tion; 
(ii) energy-efficient building technologies 

and applications; and 
(iii) efficient electricity transmission, dis-

tribution, and electrical grid-based storage; 
(B) technology relating to energy storage; 
(C) fuel cells and batteries; and 
(D) component technologies for electric ve-

hicles. 
(2) RENEWABLE ENERGY.—The term ‘‘renew-

able energy’’ means energy generated from 
any of the following: 

(A) Solar, wind, geothermal, or ocean 
based sources. 

(B) Biomass, biofuels, or feedstock. 
(C) Landfill gas. 
(D) Municipal solid waste. 
(E) Incremental hydropower. 
(F) Hydropower that has been certified by 

the Low Impact Hydropower Institute 
(3) SMALL- OR MEDIUM-SIZE HIGH GROWTH 

TECHNOLOGY COMPANY.—The term ‘‘small- or 
medium-sized high growth technology com-
pany’’ means a small business concern that 
primarily engages in commerce in 1 or more 
of the following industries: 

(A) Life sciences. 
(B) Medical devices. 
(C) Computer hardware. 
(D) Computer software. 
(E) Clean technology. 
(F) Renewable energy generation and man-

ufacturing. 
(G) Such other industries as the Secretary 

considers appropriate. 
(4) SECRETARY.—Except as otherwise pro-

vided, the term ‘‘Secretary’’ means the Sec-
retary of Commerce. 

(5) SMALL BUSINESS CONCERN.—The term 
‘‘small business concern’’ has the meaning 
given that term under section 3(a) of the 
Small Business Act (15 U.S.C. 632(a)). 

(b) ESTABLISHMENT OF INNOVATIVE PRODUCT 
LOAN GUARANTEE PROGRAM.— 

(1) ESTABLISHMENT.—The Secretary shall 
establish a loan guarantee program to help 
small- and medium-sized high growth tech-
nology companies who the Secretary deter-
mines— 

(A) are operating in a phase of the business 
life cycle in which technological, market, or 
regulatory uncertainty constrains the 
amount of capital available from lenders and 
equity investors to such companies during 
such phase; and 

(B) are unable to progress to the next 
phase of the business life cycle because of 
such constraints on the availability of cap-
ital. 

(2) DESIGNATION.—The loan guarantee pro-
gram established under paragraph (1) shall 
be known as the ‘‘Innovative Technology De-
velopment Loan Guarantee Program’’. 

(c) GENERAL AUTHORITY.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—The Secretary may, under 

the program established pursuant to sub-
section (b)(1), guarantee the full or partial 
repayment of a loan that meets the require-
ments of this section. 

(2) GUARANTEE PERCENTAGE.—For a loan 
guaranteed under the program established 
pursuant to subsection (b)(1), the Secretary 
may guarantee such percentage of such loan 
as the Secretary considers appropriate, ex-
cept that such percentage shall be not less 
than 50 percent and not more than 90 per-
cent. 

(d) LOAN REQUIREMENTS.—A loan referred 
to in subsection (c) meets the requirements 
of this section if each of the following re-
quirements is met: 

(1) PURPOSE.—The loan is for— 
(A) fixed assets relating to reequipping, ex-

panding, or establishing a facility the Sec-
retary considers necessary for the loan re-
cipient to enter the next phase of the busi-
ness life cycle; or 

(B) providing the loan recipient with work-
ing capital the Secretary considers nec-
essary for the loan recipient to enter the 
next phase of the business life cycle. 

(2) INTEREST RATE.—The interest rate for 
the loan does not exceed such maximum rate 
as the Secretary considers appropriate. 

(3) TERMS AND CONDITIONS.—The loan has 
such terms and conditions as the Secretary 
considers commercially reasonable and con-
sistent with prevailing market standards. 

(4) PRE-QUALIFIED LENDERS.—The loan is of-
fered by a lender who has been pre-qualified 
under subsection (e). 

(e) PRE-QUALIFICATION OF LENDERS.—The 
Secretary shall pre-qualify lenders who— 

(1) are nongovernmental entities who spe-
cialize in providing financing to high growth 
technology companies; and 

(2) the Secretary determines will expedite 
the loan process and are competent to carry 
out credit underwriting, loan origination, 
loan documentation, loan administration, 
and loan servicing under the program estab-
lished pursuant to subsection (b)(1). 

(f) SYNDICATION.—A lender offering a loan 
that is guaranteed under the program estab-
lished pursuant to subsection (b)(1) shall 
agree not to syndicate or assign the loan un-
less— 

(1) the loan is syndicated or assigned to a 
third party financial institution that the 
Secretary considers qualified; 

(2) the lender retains a pre-specified por-
tion of the unguaranteed credit risk; and 

(3) the lender continues to perform as the 
servicing and administrative agent for the 
loan. 

(g) DEFAULT.—Notwithstanding any other 
provision of law, in the case of a default on 
a loan guaranteed under this section, the 
lender shall have the right of first refusal to 
serve as workout and collection agent for 
purposes of such default and under such 
terms as the Secretary considers appro-
priate. 

(h) FEES.—The Secretary may establish 
such fees as the Secretary considers nec-
essary to cover the costs of administering 
the program established under subsection 
(b)(1). 
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(i) INNOVATIVE TECHNOLOGY DEVELOPMENT 

FUND.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—There is established in the 

Treasury of the United States a revolving 
fund known as the ‘‘Innovative Technology 
Development Fund’’ (in this subsection re-
ferred to as the ‘‘Fund’’). 

(2) ELEMENTS.—There shall be deposited in 
the fund the following, which shall con-
stitute the assets of the Fund: 

(A) Amounts paid into the Fund under any 
provision of law or regulation established by 
the Secretary imposing fees under subsection 
(h). 

(B) All other amounts received by the Sec-
retary incident to operations relating to the 
loan guarantee program established under 
subsection (b)(1). 

(3) USE OF FUNDS.—The Fund shall be avail-
able to the Secretary, without fiscal year 
limitation, to carry out the provisions of 
this section. 

(j) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.— 
There is authorized to be appropriated to the 
Secretary to carry out this section 
$200,000,000 for fiscal year 2011. 
SEC. 210. INTERNET WEBSITE PROMOTING COM-

MERCIALIZATION OF TECHNOLOGY 
IDEAS INVENTED BY FEDERALLY 
FUNDED RESEARCHERS. 

(a) IN GENERAL.—Not later than 1 year 
after the date of the enactment of this Act, 
the Secretary of Commerce shall, acting 
through the Director of the National Insti-
tute for Standards and Technology, establish 
and maintain an Internet website that con-
nects Federally funded researchers who have 
ideas for technologies that they believe 
could be commercialized with persons who 
express interest in working with Federally- 
funded researchers on the commercialization 
of their technologies. 

(b) PARTICIPATION OPTIONAL.—Participa-
tion of a Federally-funded researcher in the 
Internet website required by subsection (a) 
shall be optional. 

(c) REPORT.— 
(1) IN GENERAL.—Not later than 2 years 

after the establishment of the Internet 
website required by subsection (a), the Sec-
retary shall submit to Congress a report on 
such Internet website. 

(2) ELEMENTS.—The report required by 
paragraph (1) shall include the following: 

(A) The status of the Internet website re-
quired by subsection (a). 

(B) An assessment of such Internet 
website. 

(C) Such recommendations as the Sec-
retary may have for improvements to the 
Internet website and any additional funding 
or legislative action as the Secretary con-
siders necessary to implement such improve-
ments. 

(d) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.— 
There is authorized to be appropriated to the 
Secretary of Commerce to carry out this sec-
tion $1,000,000 for each of the fiscal years 2011 
through 2015. Amounts appropriated under 
this subsection shall remain available until 
expended. 
SEC. 211. LIMITATION ON GOVERNMENT PRINT-

ING COSTS. 
Not later than 180 days after the date of 

the enactment of this Act, the Director of 
the Office of Management and Budget shall 
coordinate with the heads of Federal depart-
ments and independent agencies to— 

(1) determine which Government publica-
tions could be available on Government 
Internet websites and no longer printed and 
to devise a strategy to reduce overall Gov-
ernment printing costs over the 10-year pe-
riod beginning with fiscal year 2011, except 
that the Director shall ensure that essential 
printed documents prepared for social secu-
rity recipients, medicare beneficiaries, and 
other populations in areas with limited 

Internet access or use continue to remain 
available; 

(2) establish government-wide Federal 
guidelines on employee printing; and 

(3) issue on the Office of Management and 
Budget’s public Internet website the results 
of a cost-benefit analysis on implementing a 
digital signature system and on establishing 
employee printing identification systems, 
such as the use of individual employee cards 
or codes, to monitor the amount of printing 
done by Federal employees; except that the 
Director of the Office of Management and 
Budget shall ensure that Federal employee 
printing costs unrelated to national defense, 
homeland security, border security, national 
disasters, and other emergencies do not ex-
ceed $860,000,000 annually. 

f 

NOTICE OF HEARING 

COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND NATURAL 
RESOURCES 

Mr. BINGAMAN. Mr. President, I 
would like to announce for the infor-
mation of the Senate and the public 
that a hearing has been scheduled be-
fore the Senate Committee on Energy 
and Natural Resources. The hearing 
will be held on Thursday, April 14, 2011, 
at 10 a.m., in room SD–366 of the Dirk-
sen Senate Office Building. 

The purpose of this hearing is to re-
view S. 343 a bill to amend Title I of PL 
99–658 regarding the Compact of Free 
Association between the Government 
of the United States of America and 
the Government of Palau, to approve 
the results of the 15-year review of the 
Compact, including the Agreement Be-
tween the Government of the United 
States of America and the Government 
of the Republic of Palau following the 
Compact of Free Association Section 
432 Review, to appropriate funds for the 
purposes of the amended PL 99–658 for 
fiscal years ending on or before Sep-
tember 30, 2024, and to carry out the 
agreements resulting from that review. 

Because of the limited time available 
for the hearing, witnesses may testify 
by invitation only. However, those 
wishing to submit written testimony 
for the hearing record may do so by 
sending it to the Committee on Energy 
and Natural Resources, United States 
Senate, Washington, D.C. 20510–6150, or 
by e-mail to AbigaillCampbell 
@energy.senate.gov. 

For further information, please con-
tact Al Stayman or Abigail Campbell. 

f 

AUTHORITY FOR COMMITTEES TO 
MEET 

COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Armed Services be author-
ized to meet during the session of the 
Senate on March 16, 2011, at 2:30 p.m. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON COMMERCE, SCIENCE AND 
TRANSPORTATION 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President I ask 
unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Commerce, Science and 
Transportation be authorized to meet 

during the session of the Senate on 
March 16, 2011, at 10 a.m. in room 253 of 
the Russell Senate Office Building, to 
hold a hearing entitled, ‘‘The State of 
Online Consumer Privacy.’’ 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENT AND PUBLIC 
WORKS 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Environment and Public 
Works be authorized to meet during 
the session of the Senate on March 16, 
2011, at 10 a.m. in SD–406. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Finance be authorized to 
meet during the session of the Senate 
on March 16, 2011, at 10 a.m., in 215 
Dirksen Senate Office Building, to con-
duct a hearing entitled ‘‘Health Re-
form: Lessons Learned During the 
First Year.’’ 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Foreign Relations be author-
ized to meet during the session of the 
Senate on March 16, 2011, at 9 a.m., to 
hold a hearing entitled, ‘‘Intelligence 
Update on Libya.’’ 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Foreign Relations be author-
ized to meet during the session of the 
Senate on March 16, 2011, at 10:15 a.m. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS 
Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Foreign Relations be author-
ized to meet during the session of the 
Senate on March 16, 2011, at 2:30 p.m., 
to hold a hearing entitled, ‘‘Afghani-
stan: Progress and Expectations.’’ 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON HEALTH, EDUCATION, LABOR, 
AND PENSIONS 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Health, Education, Labor, 
and Pensions be authorized to meet 
during the session of the Senate on 
March 16, 2011. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND 
GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Homeland Security and Gov-
ernmental Affairs be authorized to 
meet during the session of the Senate 
on March 16, 2011, at 10:30 a.m. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 
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COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on the Judiciary be authorized 
to meet during the session of the Sen-
ate, on March 16, 2011, at 2:30 p.m., in 
room SD–226 of the Dirksen Senate Of-
fice Building, to conduct a hearing en-
titled ‘‘Nominations.’’ 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Com-
mittee on Veterans’ Affairs be author-
ized to meet during the session of the 
Senate on March 16, 2011. The Com-
mittee will meet in room SDG–50 in the 
Dirksen Senate Office Building begin-
ning at 9:30 a.m. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING 

Ms. LANDRIEU. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous that the Special Committee 
on Aging be authorized to meet during 
the session of the Senate on March 16, 
2011, from 2–4 p.m. in Hart 216. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

f 

UNANIMOUS CONSENT 
AGREEMENT—H.J. RES. 48 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that at 12 noon, on 
Thursday, March 17, the Senate pro-
ceed to the consideration of Calendar 
No. 20, H.J. Res. 48, a 3-week con-
tinuing resolution; that there be up to 
3 hours of debate, equally divided be-
tween the two leaders or designees; 
that upon the use or yielding back of 
time, the joint resolution be read a 
third time, and the Senate proceed to a 
vote on passage of the joint resolution; 
that there be no amendments in order 
to the joint resolution prior to the 
vote, and the motion to reconsider be 
considered made and laid upon the 
table, with no intervening action or de-
bate. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

f 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

EXECUTIVE CALENDAR 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Senate 
proceed to executive session to con-
sider the following nominations: Cal-
endar Nos. 50, 51, 52, 53, 54, 55, 56, 57 and 
58 and all nominations placed on the 
Secretary’s desk in the Air Force, 
Army, Marine Corps, and Navy; that 
the nominations be confirmed en bloc, 
the motions to reconsider be consid-
ered made and laid upon the table, with 
no intervening action or debate; that 
no further motions be in order to any 
of the nominations; that any state-
ments related to the nominations be 
printed in the RECORD; that the Presi-
dent be immediately notified of the 

Senate’s action, and the Senate then 
resume legislative session. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The nominations considered and con-
firmed en bloc are as follows: 

IN THE ARMY 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment in the United States Army to the grade 
indicated while assigned to a position of im-
portance and responsibility under title 10, 
U.S.C., section 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

Lt. Gen. Purl K. Keen 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment as the Chief of Staff, United States 
Army, and appointment to the grade indi-
cated while assigned to a position of impor-
tance and responsibility under title 10, 
U.S.C., sections 601 and 3033: 

To be general 

Gen. Martin E. Dempsey 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment in the United States Army to the grade 
indicated while assigned to a position of im-
portance and responsibility under title 10, 
U.S.C., section 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

Maj. Gen. Joseph L. Votel 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment as Chief of Chaplains, United States 
Army, and appointment to the grade indi-
cated under title 10, U.S.C., section 3036: 

To be major general 

Brig. Gen. Donald L. Rutherford 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment in the United States Army to the grade 
indicated while assigned to a position of im-
portance and responsibility under title 10, 
U.S.C., section 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

Maj. Gen. Donald M. Campbell, Jr. 
IN THE MARINE CORPS 

The following named officer for appoint-
ment to the grade of lieutenant general in 
the United States Marine Corps while as-
signed to a position of importance and re-
sponsibility under title 10, U.S.C., section 
601: 

To be lieutenant general 

Maj. Gen. Thomas L. Conant 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment to the grade of lieutenant general in 
the United States Marine Corps while as-
signed to a position of importance and re-
sponsibility under title 10, U.S.C., section 
601: 

To be lieutenant general 

Lt. Gen. John F. Kelly 

IN THE NAVY 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment in the United States Navy to the grade 
indicated while assigned to a position of im-
portance and responsibility under title 10, 
U.S.C., section 601: 

To be vice admiral 

Rear Adm. James P. Wisecup 
The following named officer for appoint-

ment in the United States Navy to the grade 
indicated while assigned to a position of im-
portance and responsibility under title 10, 
U.S.C., section 601: 

To be vice admiral 

Vice Adm. Joseph D. Kernan 
NOMINATIONS PLACED ON THE SECRETARY’S 

DESK 
IN THE AIR FORCE 

PN278 AIR FORCE nominations (14) begin-
ning DAVID LEWIS BUTTRICK, and ending 

THEADORE L. WILSON, which nominations 
were received by the Senate and appeared in 
the Congressional Record of February 28, 
2011. 

PN279 AIR FORCE nominations (20) begin-
ning MARTIN D. ADAMSON, and ending 
JOHN MARION VON ALMEN, which nomina-
tions were received by the Senate and ap-
peared in the Congressional Record of Feb-
ruary 28, 2011. 

PN311 AIR FORCE nominations (13) begin-
ning CHRISTIAN R. SCHLICHT, and ending 
KAMEKEA C. WILLIS, which nominations 
were received by the Senate and appeared in 
the Congressional Record of March 4, 2011. 

IN THE ARMY 
PN264 ARMY nomination of Stacy J. Tay-

lor, which was received by the Senate and 
appeared in the Congressional Record of Feb-
ruary 16, 2011. 

PN265 ARMY nominations (90) beginning 
TEMIDAYO L. ANDERSON, and ending 
ALLEN P. ZENT, which nominations were 
received by the Senate and appeared in the 
Congressional Record of February 16, 2011. 

PN280 ARMY nomination of Paul L. 
Robson, which was received by the Senate 
and appeared in the Congressional Record of 
February 28, 2011. 

PN281 ARMY nomination of Brian M. 
Boyce, which was received by the Senate and 
appeared in the Congressional Record of Feb-
ruary 28, 2011. 

PN282 ARMY nomination of Jan I. Maby, 
which was received by the Senate and ap-
peared in the Congressional Record of Feb-
ruary 28, 2011. 

PN283 ARMY nominations (2) beginning 
JASON K. BURGMAN, and ending CODY D. 
WHITTINGTON, which nominations were re-
ceived by the Senate and appeared in the 
Congressional Record of February 28, 2011. 

PN284 ARMY nominations (4) beginning 
LEE A. BURNETT, and ending ROBERT A. 
MARSH, which nominations were received 
by the Senate and appeared in the Congres-
sional Record of February 28, 2011. 

PN285 ARMY nominations (6) beginning 
KENNETH P. DONNELLY, and ending RICH-
ARD J. VANARNAM, JR., which nomina-
tions were received by the Senate and ap-
peared in the Congressional Record of Feb-
ruary 28, 2011. 

PN286 ARMY nominations (12) beginning 
KEVIN J. MCCANN, and ending GORDON E. 
VINCENT, which nominations were received 
by the Senate and appeared in the Congres-
sional Record of February 28, 2011. 

PN287 ARMY nominations (15) beginning 
JOHN S. KUTTAS, and ending WESLEY G. 
WHITE, which nominations were received by 
the Senate and appeared in the Congres-
sional Record of February 28, 2011. 

PN312 ARMY nomination of Nicole K. 
Avci, which was received by the Senate and 
appeared in the Congressional Record of 
March 4, 2011. 

PN313 ARMY nomination of Edmond K. 
Safarian, which was received by the Senate 
and appeared in the Congressional Record of 
March 4, 2011. 

PN314 ARMY nominations (2) beginning 
CHARLES L. CLARK, and ending RUSSELL 
D. TAYLOR, which nominations were re-
ceived by the Senate and appeared in the 
Congressional Record of March 4, 2011. 

PN327 ARMY nominations (6) beginning 
ERIK M. BENDA, and ending SETH D. MID-
DLETON, which nominations were received 
by the Senate and appeared in the Congres-
sional Record of March 9, 2011. 

PN328 ARMY nominations (7) beginning 
KEVIN B. DENNEHY, and ending GREGORY 
A. THINGVOLD, which nominations were re-
ceived by the Senate and appeared in the 
Congressional Record of March 9, 2011. 

IN THE MARINE CORPS 
PN177 MARINE CORPS nomination of 

Daniel A. Sierra, which was received by the 
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Senate and appeared in the Congressional 
Record of February 2, 2011. 

PN196 MARINE CORPS nomination of Jef-
frey S. Forbes, which was received by the 
Senate and appeared in the Congressional 
Record of February 2, 2011. 

IN THE NAVY 

PN258 NAVY nominations (2) beginning 
GARRY W. LAMBERT, and ending BRYAN 
P. RASMUSSEN, which nominations were 
received by the Senate and appeared in the 
Congressional Record of February 14, 2011. 

PN259 NAVY nominations (23) beginning 
KARIN E. THOMAS, and ending LESLIE A. 
WALDMAN, which nominations were re-
ceived by the Senate and appeared in the 
Congressional Record of February 14, 2011. 

PN289 NAVY nomination of Daniel A. 
Freilich, which was received by the Senate 
and appeared in the Congressional Record of 
February 28, 2011. 

PN315 NAVY nominations (2) beginning 
Richard T. Grossart, and ending Andrew G. 
Mortimer, which nominations were received 
by the Senate and appeared in the Congres-
sional Record of March 4, 2011. 

PN316 NAVY nominations (2) beginning 
JOHN A. SALVATO, and ending JAY A. 
FERNS, which nominations were received by 
the Senate and appeared in the Congres-
sional Record of March 4, 2011. 

PN331 NAVY nomination of Brandon M. 
Oberling, which was received by the Senate 
and appeared in the Congressional Record of 
March 9, 2011. 

PN332 NAVY nominations (3) beginning 
WILLIAM A. BROWN, JR, and ending 
HARPREET SINGH, which nominations 
were received by the Senate and appeared in 
the Congressional Record of March 9, 2011. 

f 

LEGISLATIVE SESSION 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ate will now resume legislative session. 

f 

UNANIMOUS CONSENT AGREE-
MENT—EXECUTIVE CALENDAR 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that following the 
disposition of H.J. Res. 48, the con-
tinuing resolution, the Senate proceed 
to executive session to consider the fol-
lowing nomination: Calendar No. 11; 
that there be 2 minutes for debate 
equally divided in the usual form; that 
upon the use or yielding back of time 
the Senate proceed to vote without any 
intervening action or debate on cal-
endar No. 11; the motions to reconsider 
be considered made and laid upon the 
table, with no intervening action or de-
bate; that no further motions be in 
order; that any related statements be 
printed in the Record; that the Presi-
dent be immediately notified of the 
Senate’s action, and the Senate then 
resume legislative session. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER (Mr. 
BEGICH). Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

f 

PROVIDING FOR THE ACCEPTANCE 
OF A STATUE OF GERALD R. FORD 

Mr. DURBIN. I ask unanimous con-
sent that the Senate proceed to the im-
mediate consideration of H. Con. Res. 
27 which was received from the House 
and is at the desk. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will report the concurrent resolu-
tion by title. 

The legislative clerk read as follows: 
A concurrent resolution (H. Con. Res. 27) 

providing for the acceptance of a statue of 
Gerald R. Ford from the people of Michigan 
for placement in the United States Capitol. 

There being no objection, the Senate 
proceeded to consider the concurrent 
resolution. 

Mr. LEVIN. Mr. President, the Sen-
ate is poised to approve a concurrent 
resolution providing for the acceptance 
of a statue of President Gerald R. Ford 
to be placed in the Capitol. I am proud 
as a Michiganian, and proud as an 
American, to support this resolution. 

In this turbulent moment, it is good 
to remember that this is not the first 
time our Nation has faced adversity. 
At another time—a time of distress and 
doubt and anguish—Gerald Ford as-
sumed our Nation’s highest office. We 
were fortunate indeed that at that 
time of great danger, Jerry Ford was 
there to take the helm and keep our 
country on an even keel. 

President Ford’s courage in the per-
formance of his duties and his willing-
ness to act in the Nation’s interest 
even when it brought criticism were 
the capstone of a lifetime of service. As 
a young Navy officer during World War 
II, this son of Grand Rapids served his 
Nation with distinction. In December 
1944, when a great typhoon and fire 
threatened Ford’s ship, he dem-
onstrated the courage and cool judg-
ment that would serve him so well in 
Congress and the White House. 

Gerald Ford served Michigan and his 
country for 13 terms as a Member of 
the House of Representatives, earning 
bipartisan respect. He became Vice 
President at a time of great con-
troversy, but it was in navigating the 
storm that brought him to the Presi-
dency that he provided his greatest 
service. At a time when our nation 
needed healing, he was a healer. When 
we needed unity, he was our unifying 
force. 

The people of Michigan are proud to 
call Gerald Ford one of our own. Place-
ment of this statue, a gift from the 
people of Michigan, in the Rotunda of 
the Capitol on May 3, will be a fitting 
tribute to his service. 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the concur-
rent resolution be agreed to, the mo-
tion to reconsider be laid upon the 
table, with no intervening action or de-
bate, and any statements related to the 
measure be printed in the RECORD. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The concurrent resolution (H. Con. 
Res. 27) was agreed to. 

f 

IN SUPPORT OF REDUCING THE 
SENATE’S BUDGET BY AT LEAST 
5 PERCENT 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Rules 
Committee be discharged from further 

consideration of S. Res. 94 and the Sen-
ate proceed to its immediate consider-
ation. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The clerk will report the resolution 
by title. 

The legislative clerk read as follows: 
A resolution (S. Res. 94) to express the 

sense of the Senate in support of reducing its 
budget by at least 5 percent. 

There being no objection, the Senate 
proceeded to consider the resolution. 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the resolution 
be agreed to, the preamble be agreed 
to, the motions to reconsider be laid 
upon the table with no intervening ac-
tion or debate, and any statements re-
lated to the resolution be printed in 
the RECORD. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The resolution (S. Res. 94) was agreed 
to. 

The preamble was agreed to. 
The resolution, with its preamble, 

reads as follows: 
S. RES. 94 

Whereas, the current level Federal spend-
ing is unsustainable and action to reverse 
this course should not be delayed; 

Whereas, in 2010, Federal spending was 
nearly 24 percent of the value of all the 
goods and services produced in the United 
States; 

Whereas, the Federal deficit was over $1 
trillion in fiscal year 2010; 

Whereas, Federal spending is at its highest 
percentage since World War II; 

Whereas, the Congressional Budget Office 
estimates if the United States maintains its 
current track of Federal spending, the Fed-
eral debt would reach 90 percent of the value 
of all the goods and services produced in the 
United States by 2020; 

Whereas, the national debt exceeds $13.9 
trillion dollars; 

Whereas, the United States borrows $44,000 
for every person in the country; 

Whereas, the unemployment rate was 9.8 
percent in December; 

Whereas, the American people have re-
sponded to the economic downturn by mak-
ing hard choices and trimming their family 
budgets; 

Whereas, spending in the legislative branch 
rose nearly 50 percent over the last 10 years; 
and 

Whereas, in order to address the Nation’s 
fiscal crisis, the Senate should lead by exam-
ple and reduce its own legislative budget: 
Now, therefore, be it 

Resolved, That it is the sense of the Senate 
that it should lead by example and reduce 
the budget of the Senate by at least 5 per-
cent. 

f 

PROVIDING FOR MEMBERS OF 
JOINT COMMITTEES 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the Senate 
proceed to the immediate consider-
ation of S. Res. 103, submitted earlier 
today. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
clerk will report the resolution by 
title. 

The legislative clerk read as follows: 
A resolution (S. Res. 103) providing for 

members on the part of the Senate of the 
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Joint Committee on Printing and the Joint 
Committee of Congress on the Library. 

There being no objection, the Senate 
proceeded to consider the resolution. 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that the resolution 
be agreed to, the motion to reconsider 
be laid upon the table, with no inter-
vening action or debate, and that any 
statements relating to the resolution 
be printed in the RECORD. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

The resolution (S. Res. 103) was 
agreed to, as follows: 

S. RES. 103 

Resolved, That the following named Mem-
bers be, and they are hereby, elected mem-
bers of the following joint committees of 
Congress: 

JOINT COMMITTEE ON PRINTING: Mr. Schu-
mer, Mrs. Murray, Mr. Udall of New Mexico, 
Mr. Alexander, and Mr. Chambliss. 

JOINT COMMITTEE OF CONGRESS ON THE LI-
BRARY: Mr. Schumer, Mr. Durbin, Mr. Leahy, 
Mr. Alexander, and Mr. Cochran. 

f 

ORDERS FOR THURSDAY, MARCH 
17, 2011 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that when the Sen-
ate completes its business today, it ad-
journ until 9:30 a.m. on Thursday, 
March 17, St. Patrick’s Day; that fol-
lowing the prayer and pledge, the Jour-
nal of proceedings be approved to date, 
the morning hour be deemed expired, 
the time for the two leaders be re-
served for their use later in the day, 
and that following any leader remarks, 
there be a period for the transaction of 
morning business until 10:30 a.m., with 
Senators permitted to speak therein 
for up to 10 minutes each, with the 
time equally divided and controlled be-
tween the two leaders or their des-
ignees, with the Republicans control-
ling the first half and the majority 
controlling the final half; further, that 
following morning business, the Senate 
resume consideration of S. 493, the 
small business jobs bill; and finally, 
that at 12 noon, the Senate proceed to 
the consideration of H.J. Res. 48, the 3- 
week continuing resolution, as pro-
vided under the previous order. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

f 

PROGRAM 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, rollcall 
votes in relation to amendments to the 
small business bill are possible tomor-
row morning. Senators should also ex-
pect two rollcall votes at approxi-
mately 3 p.m. in relation to the con-
tinuing resolution and on the con-
firmation of the Jackson nomination 
to be U.S. District Judge for the Dis-
trict of Columbia. 

f 

ADJOURNMENT UNTIL 9:30 A.M. 
TOMORROW 

Mr. DURBIN. Mr. President, if there 
is no further business to come before 

the Senate, I ask unanimous consent 
that it adjourn under the previous 
order. 

There being no objection, the Senate, 
at 7:06 p.m., adjourned until Thursday, 
March 17, 2011, at 9:30 a.m. 

f 

NOMINATIONS 

Executive nominations received by 
the Senate: 

THE JUDICIARY 

MARY GEIGER LEWIS, OF SOUTH CAROLINA, TO BE 
UNITED STATES DISTRICT JUDGE FOR THE DISTRICT OF 
SOUTH CAROLINA, VICE HENRY F. FLOYD. 

JANE MARGARET TRICHE-MILAZZO, OF LOUISIANA, TO 
BE UNITED STATES DISTRICT JUDGE FOR THE EASTERN 
DISTRICT OF LOUISIANA, VICE MARY ANN VIAL LEMMON, 
RETIRED. 

IN THE ARMY 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
IN THE UNITED STATES ARMY TO THE GRADE INDICATED 
WHILE ASSIGNED TO A POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND 
RESPONSIBILITY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be general 

LT. GEN. ROBERT W. CONE 

IN THE NAVY 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICERS FOR APPOINTMENT 
IN THE UNITED STATES NAVY RESERVE TO THE GRADE 
INDICATED UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 12203: 

To be rear admiral (lower half) 

CAPTAIN SANDRA E. ADAMS 
CAPTAIN MARK L. LEAVITT 
CAPTAIN JON G. MATHESON 
CAPTAIN KERRY M. METZ 
CAPTAIN JOHN F. WEIGOLD 

IN THE ARMY 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
TO THE GRADE INDICATED IN THE RESERVE OF THE 
ARMY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 12203: 

To be colonel 

MICHAEL K. PYLE 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
TO THE GRADE INDICATED IN THE RESERVE OF THE 
ARMY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 12203: 

To be colonel 

JANET MANNING 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICERS FOR APPOINTMENT 
TO THE GRADE INDICATED IN THE UNITED STATES ARMY 
AS CHAPLAINS UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTIONS 624 AND 
3064: 

To be major 

JOHN H. BARKEMEYER 
NED BARTLEBAUGH 
JASON B. BLAKE 
JAY K. CLARK 
PRIMITIVO R. DAVIS 
DARYL W. DENSFORD 
RAYMOND L. ESTES 
SHAREEN S. FISCHER 
EMMITT M. FURNER II 
SETH H. GEORGE 
THOMAS E. GIDLEY 
BRADLEY C. GODDING 
CHARLES D. GORDON 
WILLIAM E. GRAHAM 
ERIK J. GRAMLING 
FRANTISEK HALKA 
MEGAN E. HODGE 
CLAUDE E. HOFFMAN 
JOHN V. IJEOMA 
STANISLAW JASIURKOWSKI 
JERRY E. JOHNSON 
PETER E. KEOUGH 
SAMUEL E. KIM 
BRIAN G. KOYN 
PHILIP A. KRAMER 
MARK C. LEE 
JOSH L. LLANO 
LUIS E. LOPEZCOLON 
VINCENT MANUEL 
WILLIE MASHACK 
JEFF S. MATSLER 
SCOT W. MCCOSH 
LUCILIO G. MIZERANI 
CHRISTOPHER P. MOELLERING 
SEAN A. MOORE 
LEO MORAS 
SCOTT E. NICHOLS 
DOUGLAS A. OCHNER 
KELLY L. OLEAR 
CHRISTOPHER C. OPARA 
JAMES Y. PENNINGTON 
SHANNON K. PHILIO 
MYUNG Y. RYU 
DAVID J. SNYDER 
ERIK T. SPICER 
MICHAEL W. SPIKES 

JASON R. TOBIN 
ARTHUR D. VANDERVELDE 
VALERIA R. VANDRESS 
LARRY M. VANHOOK 
WALLACE J. WALDROP, JR. 
RICHARD W. WEST 
STEVEN K. WHITE 
PAUL D. WILBOURN 
DONALD A. WILLIAMSON 
DANIEL H. WILSON 
YAN XIONG 
D010566 

f 

CONFIRMATIONS 

Executive nominations confirmed by 
the Senate March 16, 2011: 

IN THE ARMY 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
IN THE UNITED STATES ARMY TO THE GRADE INDICATED 
WHILE ASSIGNED TO A POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND 
RESPONSIBILITY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

LT. GEN. PURL K. KEEN 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
AS THE CHIEF OF STAFF, UNITED STATES ARMY, AND 
APPOINTMENT TO THE GRADE INDICATED WHILE AS-
SIGNED TO A POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND RESPONSI-
BILITY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTIONS 601 AND 3033: 

To be general 

GEN. MARTIN E. DEMPSEY 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
IN THE UNITED STATES ARMY TO THE GRADE INDICATED 
WHILE ASSIGNED TO A POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND 
RESPONSIBILITY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

MAJ. GEN. JOSEPH L. VOTEL 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
AS CHIEF OF CHAPLAINS, UNITED STATES ARMY, AND 
APPOINTMENT TO THE GRADE INDICATED UNDER TITLE 
10, U.S.C., SECTION 3036: 

To be major general 

BRIG. GEN. DONALD L. RUTHERFORD 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
IN THE UNITED STATES ARMY TO THE GRADE INDICATED 
WHILE ASSIGNED TO A POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND 
RESPONSIBILITY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

MAJ. GEN. DONALD M. CAMPBELL, JR. 

IN THE MARINE CORPS 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
TO THE GRADE OF LIEUTENANT GENERAL IN THE 
UNITED STATES MARINE CORPS WHILE ASSIGNED TO A 
POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND RESPONSIBILITY UNDER 
TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

MAJ. GEN. THOMAS L. CONANT 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
TO THE GRADE OF LIEUTENANT GENERAL IN THE 
UNITED STATES MARINE CORPS WHILE ASSIGNED TO A 
POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND RESPONSIBILITY UNDER 
TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be lieutenant general 

LT. GEN. JOHN F. KELLY 

IN THE NAVY 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
IN THE UNITED STATES NAVY TO THE GRADE INDICATED 
WHILE ASSIGNED TO A POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND 
RESPONSIBILITY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be vice admiral 

REAR ADM. JAMES P. WISECUP 

THE FOLLOWING NAMED OFFICER FOR APPOINTMENT 
IN THE UNITED STATES NAVY TO THE GRADE INDICATED 
WHILE ASSIGNED TO A POSITION OF IMPORTANCE AND 
RESPONSIBILITY UNDER TITLE 10, U.S.C., SECTION 601: 

To be vice admiral 

VICE ADM. JOSEPH D. KERNAN 

IN THE AIR FORCE 

AIR FORCE NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH DAVID 
LEWIS BUTTRICK AND ENDING WITH THEADORE L. WIL-
SON, WHICH NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SEN-
ATE AND APPEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD 
ON FEBRUARY 28, 2011. 

AIR FORCE NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH MARTIN D. 
ADAMSON AND ENDING WITH JOHN MARION VON ALMEN, 
WHICH NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE 
AND APPEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON 
FEBRUARY 28, 2011. 

AIR FORCE NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH CHRISTIAN 
R. SCHLICHT AND ENDING WITH KAMEKEA C. WILLIS, 
WHICH NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE 
AND APPEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON 
MARCH 4, 2011. 
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IN THE ARMY 

ARMY NOMINATION OF STACY J. TAYLOR, TO BE 
MAJOR. 

ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH TEMIDAYO L. 
ANDERSON AND ENDING WITH ALLEN P. ZENT, WHICH 
NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND AP-
PEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON FEBRUARY 
16, 2011. 

ARMY NOMINATION OF PAUL L. ROBSON, TO BE MAJOR. 
ARMY NOMINATION OF BRIAN M. BOYCE, TO BE MAJOR. 
ARMY NOMINATION OF JAN I. MABY, TO BE LIEUTEN-

ANT COLONEL. 
ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH JASON K. 

BURGMAN AND ENDING WITH CODY D. WHITTINGTON, 
WHICH NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE 
AND APPEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON 
FEBRUARY 28, 2011. 

ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH LEE A. BURNETT 
AND ENDING WITH ROBERT A. MARSH, WHICH NOMINA-
TIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND APPEARED 
IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON FEBRUARY 28, 2011. 

ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH KENNETH P. 
DONNELLY AND ENDING WITH RICHARD J. VANARNAM, 
JR., WHICH NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SEN-
ATE AND APPEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD 
ON FEBRUARY 28, 2011. 

ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH KEVIN J. 
MCCANN AND ENDING WITH GORDON E. VINCENT, WHICH 
NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND AP-
PEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON FEBRUARY 
28, 2011. 

ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH JOHN S. KUTTAS 
AND ENDING WITH WESLEY G. WHITE, WHICH NOMINA-
TIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND APPEARED 
IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON FEBRUARY 28, 2011. 

ARMY NOMINATION OF NICOLE K. AVCI, TO BE MAJOR. 
ARMY NOMINATION OF EDMOND K. SAFARIAN, TO BE 

MAJOR. 
ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH CHARLES L. 

CLARK AND ENDING WITH RUSSELL D. TAYLOR, WHICH 
NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND AP-
PEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON MARCH 4, 
2011. 

ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH ERIK M. BENDA 
AND ENDING WITH SETH D. MIDDLETON, WHICH NOMINA-
TIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND APPEARED 
IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON MARCH 9, 2011. 

ARMY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH KEVIN B. 
DENNEHY AND ENDING WITH GREGORY A. THINGVOLD, 
WHICH NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE 
AND APPEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON 
MARCH 9, 2011. 

IN THE MARINE CORPS 

MARINE CORPS NOMINATION OF DANIEL A. SIERRA, TO 
BE MAJOR. 

MARINE CORPS NOMINATION OF JEFFREY S. FORBES, 
TO BE LIEUTENANT COLONEL. 

IN THE NAVY 

NAVY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH GARRY W. LAM-
BERT AND ENDING WITH BRYAN P. RASMUSSEN, WHICH 

NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND AP-
PEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON FEBRUARY 
14, 2011. 

NAVY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH KARIN E. THOM-
AS AND ENDING WITH LESLIE A. WALDMAN, WHICH NOMI-
NATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND AP-
PEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON FEBRUARY 
14, 2011. 

NAVY NOMINATION OF DANIEL A. FREILICH, TO BE CAP-
TAIN. 

NAVY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH RICHARD T. 
GROSSART AND ENDING WITH ANDREW G. MORTIMER, 
WHICH NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE 
AND APPEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON 
MARCH 4, 2011. 

NAVY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH JOHN A. 
SALVATO AND ENDING WITH JAY A. FERNS, WHICH NOMI-
NATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND AP-
PEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON MARCH 4, 
2011. 

NAVY NOMINATION OF BRANDON M. OBERLING, TO BE 
LIEUTENANT COMMANDER. 

NAVY NOMINATIONS BEGINNING WITH WILLIAM A. 
BROWN, JR. AND ENDING WITH HARPREET SINGH, WHICH 
NOMINATIONS WERE RECEIVED BY THE SENATE AND AP-
PEARED IN THE CONGRESSIONAL RECORD ON MARCH 9, 
2011. 

THE ABOVE NOMINATIONS WERE APPROVED SUBJECT 
TO THE NOMINEES’ COMMITMENT TO RESPOND TO RE-
QUESTS TO APPEAR AND TESTIFY BEFORE ANY DULY 
CONSTITUTED COMMITTEE OF THE SENATE. 
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